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So farewell then, 
Arfur and gang 

Minder bows out, page 14 

WILLIAM REES-MOGG 

Learning a lesson 
from Bertie Buse 
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Mortar bombs bounce off runway 

IRA shatters 
peace hopes 
with attack 

on Heathrow 
By StewartTendlek and Paul Kelbie 
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THE ERA shattered immedi¬ 
ate hopes of bringing peace to 
Ireland last nigM when five 
mortar bombs were fired at 
Heathrow airport last night It 
was die first serious attack on 
mainland Britain since Jane. 
The shells were fired from a 
Datsnn car parted at the 
Excelsior Hotel in Balk Road 
on the airport perimeter, but 
none exploded as they 
bounced off the north runway. 

All flights were suspended 
and roads were blocked off. 
but the airport said file run¬ 
way was sdll operating at the 
time of the attack. It was 
dosed afterwards as police 
searched for the unexploded 
shells. 

The attack on the worlds 
busiest airport came shortly 
after 6 pm. just before MPs 
voted or renewing the fteven- 
tion of Terrorist Act NBctad 
Howard announced the 
assault at the end offhedebafe 
and said: The House wifl be 
relieved to learn from initial 

Vepons that it appears there 
'-were no casualties or serious 
damage.* 

He added: “I don’t know 
whether fiat modem is sup¬ 
posed to send some signal to 
this House. But if it is, there is 
only one oonduskm which the 
House can responsibly take." 

Calling on Labour MPs to 
support the Government and 
to show unity in the fight 
against terrorism, he said: 
"There can be no more appro¬ 
priate moment for displaying 
that unity than in the after¬ 
math of fiie attack which I 

have just announced." The 
House then voted to renew the 
Act 

Emergency services had 
rushed to the scene after a 
bomb warning was phoned to 
Sky Television news at 
5.05 pm. fifty minutes before 
the attack. A man with an 
Irish accent told the switch¬ 
board: “1 want be repeating 
this wanting," and used a 
recognised codeword. He con¬ 
tinued: "In one hours time, a 
large manber of bombs will be 
going off in Heathrow airport 
Gear all runways. Stop afi 
flights.” The man then put the 
phone down and Sky alerted 
police. 

They quickly discovered 
what they called a suspect 
parfragfr outside file 836-bed 
Exseioor hotel dozens of 
guests were mored out and afi 
access routes to file scenewere 
seated off as bomb dis posal 
expats were drafted m to 
carry out a controlled 
explosion. 

At file airport, a petrol 
station worker said: There 
was a big bang from the hotel 
car park Mowed by two 
smaller bangs. These are three 
cars on fire there now." 
Fbunes surrounded dozens of 
cars in the Excelsior car park. 

Mark Tyrefl. a dispatdi 
liter, told Sky News he was 
waiting at traffic lights when 
he heard what he thought was 
a car backfiring. T looked to 
the right and saw a puff of 
grey or white smoke," he said. 
Then followed a quick succes¬ 
sion of three or four more 

Bth Road 
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booms, followed by further 
clouds of smoke:1* Police quick¬ 
ly sealed off file nearby A4, 
causing severe traffic jams in 
fiie evening rush hour, he 
said. 

A spokeswoman at the air¬ 
port sakk There has been a 
fire in fiie hotel car park. We 
have dosed the northern run¬ 
way which is closest to file 
scene, and terminals one. two 
and three." Flights were de¬ 
layed as the airport was forced 
to operate with just the south¬ 
ern runway. 

The IRA has been quiet on 
thr mainland since weft before 
Christmas, apart from a series 
of firebomb attacks. But fiie 
anti-terrorist branch at Scot¬ 
land Yard has been on the 
akrt for a major IRA attack in 
the past week- 

interviewed on Channel 4 
News last night. Mr Howard 
«iH that the Government 
would not let such events, such 
atrocities, divert it from its 
course. “We will not be blown 
off course" in the fight against 
terrorism, he said. 

Tf it was meant to send a 
signal to file House of Com¬ 
mons, I think it is a pity that 
the House of Commons was 
unable to give a united re¬ 
sponse because the labour 
Party did not come into the 
lobby with us to support the 
renewal of the Ptercntion of 
Terrorism Act. 

“But the majority in favour 
of the renewal of those powers 
was a big majority. So if this 
was a signal from the terror¬ 
ists. they got their answer 
from the House of Commons." 

The assault was, however, 
seen as a brutal expression of 
fiie IRA'S refusal to accept the 
Downing Street decla ration. 

While Sinn Ran refused to 
describe fiie outrage as its 
final answer to the attempt to 
draw them into the peace 
process, fiie Government will 
came under pressure today to 
withdraw its offer erf talks to 
republican leaders and initiate 
a new security crackdown. 

Hardline Unionists last 
night said the IRA outrage 
proved their case that Britain 
should not attempt to do deals 
with terrorists. 
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Illingworth pads up 
to rescue England 

iTjoa sw&wuna s 
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RAY Bfingworth. the former 
England captain, was yester¬ 
day appointed chairman of tbe 
England cricket selectors. He 
succeeds Ted Dexter, who 
resigned last August, after 
defeating Mike (M.J.K.) 
Smith by 11 votes to nine in a 
postal ballot of the Test and 
County Cricket Board. 

Illingworth. 6L made it 
dear immediately that lie 
would be a "hands-on" chair¬ 
man in attempting to restore 
England’s fortunes at Test 
level 

Tin there to lead and I will 
have the final say.” he said-“I 
want my voice to be heard and 
if you are going to be chair¬ 
man of selectors then you 
must act as chainnan- Tbere 
would be no point in dotog the 
job otherwise." 

A Yerkshireman, he led 
England in 31 of his 61 Tests, 
notably when they regained 
tbe Ashes in Australia in 1971. 
He turned down the chanceto 
became team manager in 1986 
because he felt the position 
would not carry enough 
power. 

He will five up a career in 
. ... V - — .1. n m 1u 

sever been reluctant to air his 
strong views, to take up fiie 
post His forthright approach 
is thought to have won turn 
late support over Smith, also a 
fonner England captain, who 
was seen as the establishment 
choke. , 

A measure of the she erf 
Illingworth's task is that Eng¬ 
land have lost their last three 
Test series and were beaten in 
the first game of fiie current 
series in the Caribbean. 

New chairman, page 48 
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Callaghan 
demands 
apology 

over ‘slur’ 
By Philip Webster 

POLITICAL EDITOR 
and Jonathan Pkykn 

LORD Callaghan, the former 
Labour Prime Minister, gave 
the “right to lie" controversy 
an astonishing new twist yes¬ 
terday when he called on 
William Waldegrave to dear 
his name over allegations that 
he had misled fiie Commons 
over devaluation in 1967. 

Mr Waldgrave, the open 
government minister, ap¬ 
peared to have dug himself 
deeper into trouble after using 
Lord Callaghan's handling of 
the 1967 sterling crisis to show 
how ministers could, in excep¬ 
tional circumstances, tie to 
Parliament. Last night he 
declined to back down. 

Tbiy MPs were horrified at 
the storm created by the min¬ 
isters remarks to a select 
committee on Tuesday, and 
the damage done to tbe Gov¬ 
ernment's attempt to shrug off 
Labour's “sleaze" allegations. 

Lord rairtmegc, who wept when be spoke of his wife’s last evening, arriving at the Oxford inquest yesterday 

Lady Caithness spoke of suicide 
By Dominic Kennedy 

mingworth: man of 
forthright views 

THE Eari erf Caithness was 
warned twice by his family 
doctor that his wife might kill 
herself with the shotgun he 
kept at home, the inquest into 
her death was told yesterday. 

Lord Caithness told the 
coroner that she had indicated 
many times that she was 

.thinking of harming herself 
and he had once taken part of 
tbe gun away, but she had 
urged him to leave it intact 
because it was her security 
when he was away. 

When be was at home, the 
16-bore double-barrelled shot¬ 
gun was to a locked cupboard, 
but Lady Caithness knew 
where the key was kept and on 
January 8, she stole upstairs 
while ho- husband and 
daughter played cards and 
tolled herself. 

Lord Caithness heard die 
shot and found his 40-year-old 
wife to a bedroom at their 
borne near dripping Norton. 
Ca&rdshire She had put the 
gun muzzle to her mouth and 
pulled the trigger with her toe. 

Tbe Earl who resigned as a 
transport minister after his 
wife* death, wept yesterday as 
he told the inquest at Oxford 
that he had a long, heated 
discussion about the future 

Ninth body 
found in 

Gloucester 
By Box Frost 

THE hunt for bodies in the 
Gloucester multiple murder 
enquiry was widened yester¬ 
day after a ninth set of human 
remains was found in the 
cellar of the house in Crom¬ 
well Street and police indkat- 
ed that the final death toll 
could reach at least 13. 

There was strong specular 
tfon that Frederick West’s first 
wife Catherine Costello may 
be boned to a field at 
Reropky. near Gloucester, 
where police began searching 
wifii radar scanning equip¬ 
ment yesterday. Tbe couple’s 
daughter Charmaine has also 
disappeared without trace. It 
is beneved that officers aceont 
partied Mr West to the field 
secretly onSannday. 

Ptriice would not comment 
cm reports that all those who 
died had bear strangled. Mr 
West. 52, has been charged 
wifii three murders. He will 
appear before Gloucester 
magistrates again tomorrow. 

Unflappable pair, page 5 

with his wife and their 15-year- 
okl daughter. Iona, that room¬ 
ing and Lady Caithness had 
been upset He then went 
shopping with his daughter 
while his wife stayed at home 
to rest When they returned, 
she seemed better and the 
family watched the television 
news and Dad’s Army. 

“After the television was 
switched off my wife started to 
do a tot of ironing. Iona and 1 
sat down and played cards. 
This was about <120. My wife 
saw that we were playing 
cards and she went upstairs, 
and ten minutes later we 
heard a dreadful noise. Iona 
and 1 heard it We were sitting 
on the floor playing patience 
in the room directly below the 
bedroom, the roam that we 
call fiie nursery. Luridly I was 
doser to the door than Iona. 
We both ran upstairs. I got to 
the door of the bedroom first, 
looked in and Iona was look¬ 
ing over my shoulder and 
turned pale, ran to my study 
which is two rooms away 
which has a telephone." 

Lady Caithness had been 
concerned about cysts on her 
breast although she had been 
assured they were a benign 
recurrence of an earlier prob¬ 

lem. Asked by the coroner if 
Lady Caithness had ever indi¬ 
cated that she was thinking of 
harming herself. Lord Caith¬ 
ness replied: “Yes ... she said 
it many times." 

Coroner: “Did she indicate 
any particular method she 
favoured?" 

Lord Caithness (sobbing): 
“She itemised three different 
methods: shotgun, poison and 
on a motorway." 

Lady Caithness told him 
last year that she had taken 
the gun out of tbe cupboard 
while he was away in London, 
and last autumn he once 
found her with the weapon, 
although it was unloaded. 

Adney Payne, solicitor for 
Lady Caithness's parents, 
asked Lord Caithness why he 
had left the keys of the gun 
cupboard and fiie cartridges 

her to shoot during her youth. 
Dr John Goves. the family's 

GP had earner told the hear¬ 
ing that he had warned Lord 
Caithness twice that his wife 
might use the shotgun on 
herself, but the eari assured 
him that it was locked and he 
had the key. Dr Goves said 
had been aware for some time 
that Lady Caithness had fi¬ 
nancial mid other worries, but 
realised they were more seri¬ 
ous last May when a relative 

Continued on page 3. col 4 

his embattled colleague, fiie 
Minister for Public Service 
and Science remains high on 
most MPs’ list of potential 
casualties in the next reshuffle. 

On a south coast tour, Mr 
Major dismissed suggestions 
that Mr Waldegrave could 
lose his Cabinet job as “silly”. 
He repeatedly insisted that 
ministers must not, and did 
not, mislead. 

Lord Callaghan was 
spurred into a series of 'indig¬ 
nant <tenint<i he had ever 
misled parliament and ac¬ 
cused Mr Waldegrave of do¬ 
ing him an “unintentional 
injury." But, in a letter in 
reply, Mr Waldegrave did not 
withdraw the suggestion that 
the former Labour Chancellor 
had justifiably misled MPs to 
tbe run up to devaluation on 
November 18,1967. 

He told Lord Callaghan he 
had made no criticism of his 
conduct and that he had 
behaved to a responsible and 
statesmanlike way. 

Peter RiddeH page 9 
Irish the norm, page 16 
Economic View, page 29 

in his study in a place known 
to his wife. He replied she 
needled other “staff" kept to 
fite gun cabinet He had once 
removed a part of the weapon 
to prevent its use, but his wife 
told him: “Please leave the gun 
there. it*s my security when 
you are in London." 

He said Lady Caithness was 
famiKar wifii gun safety 
because her father had taught 
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German gunman 
kills six in court 

FfeoM Roger Boyes in bonn 

A GERMAN gunman yester¬ 
day sprayed a full courtroom 
with bullrts, killing at least six 
people including tbe judge 
and the man’s former girl 
friend. The 39-year-old man 
then set off a homemade 
bomb that threw him through 
the window and across the 
street 

Dozens of injured people 
stumbled out of die courtroom 
in Euskirchen near Cologne, 
blood streaming down their 
faces. A child was among the 
many seriously injured. 

A few minutes before, the 
judge had rejected tbe man's 
appeal against a DM7,200 
(£2.900) fine far beating bis 
girl friend. The man, whose 
name has not been released, 
evidently came prepared for 
revenge. He earned tbe bomb 
to a shoulder bag. "irs not 
normal to have tight security 
precautions at such a low-level 
court," said J5rg Retrusky, the 
Bonn public prosecutor. 

As the judge tried to tele¬ 
phone security guards, the 
killer shot him in fiie neck and 

jumped across tbe courtroom 
floor to beat fiie slumped 
figure. The gun was then 
turned an his former girl 
friend, and be shot her in fiie 
face and chest. After that his 
lolling seemed to be random, 
mowing down bystanders. 

Germans were stunned yes¬ 
terday. A spokesman for the 
prosecutors office. Michael 
Hermann said: "It will soon be¬ 
like America here." Reinbard 
Birkenstock, a prominenl de¬ 
fence lawyer, said: “Germany 
has not experienced an event 
like this before. Invariably 
these sentenced to German 
courts tend to swallow file 
verdict quietly. 1 have just 
come from a case where 
somebody was jailed for 15 
years, he simply nodded and 
accepted it" 

First indications are that the 
man was mentally disturbed. 
He has been identified only as 
a German from Eusknchen. 
Although he was fined for 
grievous bodily harm, this 
was his first serious offence, 
hence file fine, not a jail term. 
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Redundant 
soldiers may 

replace 
MoD police 

By Christopher Elliott 

THOUSANDS of redundant 
soldiers may be recruited to 
replace Ministry of Defence 
police and form an aimed 
home guard battalion respon¬ 
sible for protecting Britain's 
military establishments. Up to 
3,000 MoD policemen and 
some unarmed MoD security 
guards could lose their jobs in 
the cost-cutting exercise. 

The new battalion, to be 
known as the Military Home 
Service Engagement (MHSE). 
would be considerably cheap¬ 
er to run than the existing 
force and would give the 
Defence Ministry greater con¬ 
trol than it has over the 
present civilian force. A rump 
MoD police force (MDP) 
would retain existing civilian 
powers, such as the right to 
stop, search and detain people 
suspected of crime, which 
would not be available to 
soldiers of the MHSE. 

The radical option is out¬ 
lined in a confidential interim 
report by Sir John BfeUoch, 
who is looking at the 5,000- 
strong MoD police. Sir John 
and his team say the option 
merits further investigation 
and it will now be studied by 
Malcolm Rifltind. the Defence 
Secretary. But Sir John also 
concedes that it would cause 
grave problems. 

His report, a copy of which 
has been seat by The Times, 
says: “A key consideration 
would be the political and 
presentational problems aris¬ 
ing in a situation where there 
were simultaneously multiple 
redundancies in the MDP and 
MGS (Military Guard Ser¬ 
vice) and a build-up of the 
MHSE. which might itself be 
recruiting from those made 
redundant by the services. 

"Such problems could also 
be exacerbated if, as is likely, 
the redundancy costs of run¬ 
ning down MDP [and MGS] 
numbers were significant." An 
initial analysis by the MDP 
secretariat suggests the redun¬ 
dancies could cosi at least 
£36,000 per person. 

The MoD police is the 
seventh largest force in Britain 
and is responsible for patrol¬ 
ling more than 120 military 

establishments and the Royal 
Mint Officers enjoy similar 
pay and conditions to other 
policemen and the budget for 
the whole force for 1994-5 is 
estimated at £135 million. The 
report does not spell out how 
much the soldiers would re¬ 
ceive if they took over, but it 
makes clear that Sir John and 
the three services believe they 
would be much cheaper. 

Other options examined in 
the study, which began last 
summer, include greater use 
of regular soldiers and arming 
the MoD’s civilian security 
guards. However. Sir John 
came down firmly on the side 
of the MHSE. 

A spokesman for die MoD 
Police Federation, which rep¬ 
resents the rank-and-file offi¬ 
cers who would lose their jobs, 
said last night “Ibis can 
hardly be a serious option. We 
cannot see economic or other 
arguments for the creation of 
another force which would be 
essentially a Dad’s Army of 
redundant soldiers. 

The work of the MDP 
routinely encompasses both 
security and policing in vari¬ 
ous degrees, and could not be 
done satisfactorily by die 
armed forces. Ibis is an 
exercise in cynical political 
expediency to offload excess 
troops into a new and unnec¬ 
essary tier of second-class 
soldiering and clearly flies in 
the face of the ministry's own 
‘front line first’ initiative.” 

The Ministry of Defence 
refused to comment mi any 
detail under consideration. 

Sir John, a former Perma¬ 
nent Under-Secretary of State 
at the Northern Ireland Office, 
set out to "identify, and then to 
narrow down, the alternatives 
to the use of MDPin a number 
of its functions, but crucially 
those to do with the aimed 
guarding task” 

He says the threat to mili¬ 
tary establishments remains 
unchanged: "In addition to the 
security threat defence estab¬ 
lishments are at significant 
risk from fraud and other 
crimes including sabotage, 
theft and arson, as well as 
from demonstrators." — 

Howard 
defends 

renewal of 
terror Act 

By Jill Sherman 
and Robert Morgan 

John Major and Nick Robinson of the DTI at a working breakfast in Portsmouth 

Major does his homework 
before Portsmouth parade 

By Jonathan Prynn 

IF IT is Wednesday it must be 
another marginal. Or two, to 
be precise, as John Major 
yesterday squeezed another 
meeMhe-people tour into the 
dead space between Prime 
Minister’s questions on Tues¬ 
day and Thursday. 

This tune, Majormania hit 
Portsmouth. HMS Victory 
and Henry VTITfc Mary Rose 
have their resting places here 
and many D-Day landing 
craft set out from Pompey. 
But these are tough times for 
Britain's premier naval base. 
Options for Change and the 
defence cuts have stripped 
25,000 jobs from the area. 

Two Tory-held seats. Ports¬ 
mouth South and Isle of 
Wight, lie ominously within 
reach of the Liberal Demo¬ 
crats, who share power on 
Portsmouth City Council and 
Hampshire County Council 
and have control of Isle of 
Wight County CounriL 

The day followed its famil¬ 
iar pattern of breakfast with 
local pillars of business and 
visits to sites of interest 
Yesterday it was one of the 
area's bet-performing grant- 
maintained schools, a D-Day 
museum and a small ship¬ 
yard. But the media pack 
could think only of the head¬ 
lines — “Waldegate” — and 
ignored the purpose of the 
visit Mr Major was prepared. 
At the first opportunity he 
gave a full response to flic 
barrage of questions about 
William Waldegrave’s select 
committee evidence. 

The Prime Minister re¬ 
mained relaxed despite the 
7am start and Oaklands 
Roman Catholic comprehen¬ 
sive school In Waterloovilk, 
he revealed how. Asked how 
he withstood constant pres¬ 
sure. Mr Major replied: “If 
you read a bit listen to music 
a bit watch rugbyand cricket 

a bit it helps.” 
The advice came just alter 

the Prime Minister had suf¬ 
fered his second interrogation 
mauling of the week. On 
Monday the fearless Jimmy 
Young stunned Westminster 
with the ferocity of his ques¬ 
tioning. Yesterday it was 
Gillian Pennington. 16. 

A setfconfident young 
woman with parliamentary 
ambitions, Ms Pennington 
not only asked the lug ques¬ 
tion on the Waldegrave affair 
but fired a vicious supplemen¬ 
tary when die was not satis¬ 
fied with the response. Unlike 
John Smith, who gets three 
bites of the (berry, she was 
pulled up short by the 
headmaster. 

For John Major it was one 
of the few irritations during 
politically undemanding day. 
Whether it makes the two 
vulnerable seals one vote saf¬ 
er must remain to be seen. 

I have a conventional exterior 

and a interior. 

Free nursing care 
not guaranteed 

By Our Health Services Correspondent 
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PATIENTS who became 
chronically ill after a road 
accident or a stroke could no 
longer be guaranteed free 
nursing care because of 
changes in the law. the chief 
executive of the NHS said 
yesterday. 

Sir Duncan Nichol said 
patients who suffered brain 
damage or a disabling illness, 
but who were judged not to 
require long-term medical 
care, may have to pay charges 
in a private nursing home. But 
if they needed health care — 
whether in hospital or a 
nursing home — the NHS 
would pay. 

However. Sir Duncan later 
admitted that there was "no 
clear boundary” between 
health and social care. Under 
the community care legisla¬ 
tion. patients admitted to pri¬ 
vate nursing homes are 
subject to a means test 

The erosion of the right to 
free long-term care, a found¬ 
ing principle of the NHS for 
more than 40 years, was 
condemned by Labour MPs. 
They dted guidance issued by 
the Health Department in 
1989 and 1991 which said that 
health authorities had a re¬ 

sponsibility under die NHS 
Act to provide nursing care for 
those who “cannot or do not 
wish to pay for it”. 

Sir Duncan, who was ap¬ 
pearing before the Commons 
select committee on die health 
service ombudsman, was an¬ 
swering questions about a 
case in which Leeds Health 
Authority discharged a man 
who had suffered brain dam¬ 
age following a stroke to a 
private nursing home and told 
his family they would have to 
pay the fees of £330 a week. 
The man unable to speak or 
feed himself, had a kidney 
tumour and suffered epileptic 
fits but the consultant in 
charge decided nothing more 
could be done for him. 

The authority’s action was 
serenely criticised by William 
Reid, tire health service om¬ 
budsman, who issued a 
separate report to Parliament 
on the case. 

Philip Hunt, director of the 
National Association of 
Health Authorities and 
Trusts, said that the case 
placed a financial time bomb 
under health authorities if 
they were required to provide 
care for all such patients. 
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Whitehall agencies 
‘rife with mistrust’ 

By Michael Dynes. Whitehall correspondent 
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A DEEP mistrust between 
government departments and 
their newly created executive 
agencies has been discovered 
during an audit of Whitehall 
by a senior French 
bureaucrat 

Sylvie Trosa, from the 
Conseil Scientific de 
^Evaluation in Paris, discov¬ 
ered an atmosphere of hostil¬ 
ity between mandarins and 
chief executives. 

During a six-month second¬ 
ment to the Cabint Office, Ms 
Trosa visited 26 agency chief 
executives. While her report, 
which has been described by 
one senior Whitehall official 
as a “weighty piece of analy¬ 
sis”, endorses the Govern¬ 
ment's executive agency 
initiative, it accuses Whitehall 

departments of excessive inter¬ 
ference in the day-today man¬ 
agement of the agencies. 

A total of 91 executive agen¬ 
cies have been created since 
1988, ranging from the Pass¬ 
port Agency to the Benefits 
Agency, in an attempt to instil 
private-sector management 
skills into public sector 
services and to boost 
efficiency. 

The 80-page report conclud¬ 
ed that there was a consider¬ 
able cultural gap between 
departments and their agen¬ 
cies. Agencies resented depart¬ 
mental controls, and depart¬ 
ments saw agencies “as little 
fortresses following their own 
aims", it said. 

Leading artide, page 17 

MATTHEW PARRIS 
POLITICAL SKETCH 

MICHAEL Howard put up a 
i robust defence of Britain’s 

anti-terrorist laws fast night as 
he clashed bitterly with lab- 
our over its attempts to amend 
them. The Home Secretary’ 
claimed that any party want¬ 
ing to strip the police of 
ammunition to fight terrorism 
was unfit to govern. 

Mr Howard accused Lab¬ 
our of trying to placate its left 
wing by opposing the Preven¬ 
tion of Terrorism Act over the 
past decade. Tony Blair, shad¬ 
ow Home Secretary, argued 
that Mr Howard was allowing 
anti-terror laws to divide the 
Commons for party political 
advantage. 

Yesterday's acrimonious ex¬ 
changes in the Commons fol¬ 
lowed Labour's failure to 
persuade the Prime Minister 
to accept amendmends to the 
Act which would have allowed 
Labour to back it fast night 

Mr Major ordered an inves¬ 
tigation after details of a 
private meeting he had held 
with John Smith on the issue 
last week had leaked to the 
Sunday press. Downing 
Street officials said yesterday 
that the enquiry had been in¬ 
conclusive. The Northern Ire¬ 
land Office and the Home 
Office denied responsibility 
and Mr Major has cleared 
NoiO of blame. 

Labour has, in recent years, 
opposed two parts of the Act 
It wants the Government to 
repeal powers to exclude ter¬ 
rorist suspects from Britain, 
and it objects to the Home 
Secretary's powers to detain 
suspects for up to seven days 
without a judicial review. 

Mr Howard said that the 
Act was “an indispensable 
means of protecting the public 
against lawless and murder¬ 
ous criminals”. He said he 
would welcome a common 
approach but the way to do 
that was not for the Govern¬ 
ment to give up powers but for 
Labour to recognise that they 
were essential. 

Mr Blair said that Labour 
shared a “total and complete 
abhorrence of terrorism and a 
desire to defeat it”. However, 
he claimed the powers in the 
Act breached the normal rules 
of law and argued that the IRA ' 
was using the provision to 
gain publicity abroad. 

MPs voted to renew the Act 
by 328 to 242. 

Hypocrites hound 
man of honesty 

for telling the truth It is a mad world into 
which William Wal- 
degravc has stumbled. 

Not least among its iro¬ 
nies was a complaint to the 
Home Secretary yesterday 
from Peter Mandelson (Lab. 
Hartlepool). Mr Howard’s 
department. Mandelson 
qiM, had “leaked" informa¬ 
tion concerning confidential 
inter-party discussions 
about the Terrorism Act. 
Worse, he added: by failing 
to deny it the Home Secre¬ 
tary had effectively con¬ 
firmed the existence of such 
an arrangement. 

But it did exist The truth! 
Leaked! Not denied! Hor¬ 
rors! To test Opposition 
MPs’ commitment to com¬ 
plete honesty in all circum¬ 
stances. perhaps someone 
should have tabled a ques¬ 
tion to the Home Secretary 
asking whether he was in¬ 
deed having discussions 
with Opposition spokesmen 
about the Act 

If you want to know why 
the British public and its 
news media get liars for 
their politicians, just look at 
what we do to those who try 
to tell the truth. Here we go 
again, sniffing around our 
political leaders, picking up 
die scent of any intellect 
bolder than the others, and 
hounding him down. Polit¬ 
ical commentary seems to 
consist in ambushing any¬ 
one so incautious as to tell us 
truths we do not wish to 
hear, shrieking "gaffe! 
gaffe!” like parrots, and 
baiting him into oblivion. 
We cute pot-shots at every 
head that appears above the 
parapet then notice that we 
are left only with pygmies 
for politicians. Then we 
write columns bemoaning 
our leaders’ lade of stature 

We mob. ridicule and 
finally destroy those who try 
to refresh our politics, and 
then complain that our poli¬ 
tics is stole. Every time a 
politician stands up. we 
break his legs. We end up 
with those whose only pos¬ 
ture fa fo crouch. And then 
we rail against timidity! 
Truly, we are a most hypo¬ 
critical people. Crouching 

very plausibly at the dis¬ 
patch box yesterday was the 
Home Secretary himsdt 
Michael Howard was pre¬ 
tending. wiwt foe whole 
world knows to be untrue, 
that it is a matter of sorrow 
to the Conservative Party 
that the Labour Party can* 
not support the Prevention 
of Terrorism Ad Howard, 
whose dispatch box perfor¬ 
mance gets more polished 
by the month, put cm a 
convincing display of indig¬ 
nation at Labour’s doubts, 
and seemed to argue that on 
an important matter affect¬ 
ing security it was always 
wrong not to accept the 
advice of the police. 

Crouching (to his credit) a 
little less comfortably on his 
side of the divide. Tony 
Blair, Labour's principal 
home affairs spokesman, 
put on a half-convincing 
display of promoting no 
more than British justice, 
though the whole world 
knows he is seeking also to 
keep the left of his party, 
who irritate him beyond 
measure on board. For the better part of an 

hour. Howard and 
Blair shadow-bored 

with skill and circumspec¬ 
tion. Much of Howara’s 
speech was devoted to in¬ 
sinuating what is not true, 
that the Opposition’s com¬ 
mitment to fighting terror¬ 
ism is half-hearted. Much of 
Blair's speech was devoted 
to denying what is true, that 
among his real purposes in 
proposing a commission of 
enquiry is getting his party 
off the hook of appearing to 
undermine an anthtenorist 
measure. Both were far too 
careful to commit them¬ 
selves to any factual claim 
whose falsity might be ob¬ 
jectively demonstrated. 

Both, if asked, would deny 
that a responsible minister 
ever lies to the Commons. 
They win prosper. In (be 
mad world which Mr 
Waldegrave has described, 
die man who says he never 
lies is accounted more hon¬ 
est than the man who admits 
he might 

Malaysia reaffirms 
ban on British trade 
Hie Malaysian cabinet reaffirmed the ban on giving 
government contracts to British firms yesterday. Abdullah 
Badawt the Foreign Minister, said after the weekly cabinet 
meeting that “our stand remains unchanged. There were no 
new decisions.” 

Much of the meeting was devoted to examining British 
press reports. Doctor Mahathir Mohamad, the Prime 
Minister, plainly expects British newspapers to show greato- 
respect for Malaysia before he will reconsider his trade ban. 
Current policy is to allow the controversy to simmer quietly. 
The belligerent rhetoric has now ended and diplomatic 
efforts to resolve the conflict are expected to bear front 
although government officials said that further “insults" by 
British newspapers could defay or scuttle a solution. 

Boy on rape charge 
The first 12-yearold boy charged with rape since Britain’s 
law changed fast year was sent for trial yesterday. The boy, 
now 13. appeared before the youth court at Newport Isle of 
Wight accused of raping a girl of 12 at Cowes fast 
November. His parents sat either side of him daring the 10- 
minute hearing. He wili be tried at Winchester Crown Court 
on a date to be fixed. He was remanded on had, with 
conditions that he lives with his parents, observes a curfew, 
does not visit Cowes and has no contact with prosecution 
witnesses. 

Police in pay dispute 
Pay talks have collapsed between senior police officers, the 
Home Office and local authorities. Representatives of nearly 
3.000 superintendents and chief superintendents say pay 
proposals mean cuts of thousands of pounds. They are 
already fighting plans to end the rank of chief superint¬ 
endent The dispute is now heading for arbitration, 

Phantom back on song 
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Dave Willetts, star of Phantom of the Opera at the 
Manchester Opera House, is expected to return to the 
leading role today. He injured himself on Tuesday evening 
when be feU 10ft from scenery after the interval, causing the 
rest of the show to be called off. Mr Willetts was treated for 
concussion but left hospital yesterday. 
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Grace Kelly’s love 
letters reveal 

Hollywood affairs 
From Giles Whittellin los angeles 

LETTERS in whirfi Princess 
Grace of Monaco described 
her life and loves as a filmier 

before marriage, and canSded 
that she suffered a miscar¬ 
riage two years before the 
term of her daughter Steph¬ 
anie. are expected to fetch as 
much as £100,000 when they 
are auctioned in Los Angeles 
later this month. 

The letters, sent over 20 
years to her closest confidante 
Prudence Wise, have been 
kept hidden for more than 
three decades. 

They show that as Grace 
KeDy. the princess enjoyed a 
hectic private life which fre¬ 
quently upset her parents, and 
befifid hex later image as an 
unimpeachably poised .and 
proper member of European 
royalty. 

In the collection of 117 

letters, postcards and 
graphs sent to her lifelong 
Mend, foe woman who came 
to personify regal poise and 
serenity wears her heart on 
her sleeve. “I just tost the baby 
two weeks ago after three 
months. I was devastated," 
she wrote to Trudy in 1963, 
seven years after her marriage 
to Prince Raima*. The letter 
continues: *1 actually just got 
out of bed.- I am shaven 
mentally and physically.'’ 

Earlier letters recount the 
highs and lows of the actress^ 
life in equal measure. The first 
in the collection, dated April 
13.1949. describes in eight sad 
pages foe abrupt end of foe 
future princess's early love 
affair with Don Richardson 
because Of her parents* disap¬ 
proval. 

“Dot came down Satur- 

Grace Krijy with Bing Qnsby in High Society 

day," Kelly wrote. “The whole 
situation couldn't have beat 
more gruesome. They dislike 
Dot immensely and foe feet 
that I could fell in love with a 
Jew was just beyond them. ’ 

The future princess was 
notoriously susceptible to foe 
attractions of older men. and 
had affairs with Gary Cooper, 
Cary Grant, Bing Crosby and 
David Niven. She escaped her 
parents* scrutiny of her kwe 
life when filming Mogambo 
with Clark Gable in Kenya in 
1953. 

She sent Pnidy regular up¬ 
dates on her romance with her 
51-year-dd a>-star, fnrhtrirng a 
description of a romantic 
swim: “Yesterday we had a 
day off—Clark and I rode in a 
jeep for three hours to get to 
Bukoba — the nearest town — 
on Lake Victoria. We had a 
horrible lunch at foe hotel 
there and then a delicious 
swim in foe lake. 

“We had to go in our 
underwear. It was a riot as 
you can well imagine...” 

A tetter of foe following year 
refers to her secret engage¬ 
ment to fashion designer Oleg 
f?a;qrini, then aged 41. “Had 

. dinner wifo Bing [Crosby] one 
night... my fefoer isn't very 
happy over the prospect of 
Oleg as a son-in-law.*’ 

Two years later, with her 
father's approval, she became 
Princess Grace after meeting 
Prince Rainier while fihntng 
7b Catch A Thief on location 
in Monaco. 

Princess Grace's letters are 
to be sold at what is billed as 
foe world's largest memora- 
hflta anrtirm , taking pl»rt» zt 
the Siqierior Auction Galleries 
in Beverley Hills on March 26. 

Proceeds of the sale will go 
to Terry Kinsrila. a Los Ange¬ 
les TnmvmiHiHa dealer WuO 
bought the fetters from Prin¬ 
cess Grace’s estate and has 
written a book based on them. 

Mr KinseUa believes that 
many of the affairs that Grace 
Kelly was supposed to have 
had in her heyday as an 
actress in 1950s Hollywood 
were invented by reporters 
hungry for stories about her 
private life yet frustrated by 
her refusal to give interviews 
beyond those required of her 
by the studios. 

Suicide the only possible verdict, says coroner 

Doctor 
warned 

earl about 
shotgun 

Continued from page 1 
telephoned him to say she 
had threatened suicide. 

lady Caithness was seeing 
a psychotherapist and a »a- 
suhant psychiatrist to whom 
site expressed setfdestrBctive 
thoughts on numerous occa¬ 
sions. She was given roedaca- 
tion to combat her depression 
and to help her to steep. 

“Win I bare bad prints 
threaten suicide with fire¬ 
arms and I have 
asked the poBce to remove 
the weapons from the house,” 
Dr Coves said. “On this 
occasion I asked Lord Caith¬ 
ness to ensure that the weap¬ 
ons were kept locked in a 
cupboard. He assured me 
this would be foe case and 
that he haul foe key.” 

Dr Govts also disagreed 
with Lord Caithness over the 
timing of his wife’s death. He 
said that be bad arrived at foe 
house whhhi 20 manges of 
receiving foe earl’s call at 
about 6-30pm. bathe believed 
Lady Caithness to have been 
dead for two or three hours. 

A statement was also read 
from the next-door neighbour 
Jane Lambert who had 
heard the sound of a gunshot 
between 3pm and 330pdi that 
afternoon. The statement said 
she heard no further strange 
noises that day. 

Questioned >bott the dis¬ 
crepancy, Lord Caithness 
said that he had worked out 
the timings partly on the 
basis of his memory of when 
foe television programmes 
had been on, PC Raymond 
Mayo, who was called to the 
house at about 630pm said 
he believed the weapon had 
been fired in foe previoos 
two hours and in his sum¬ 
ming up. the coroner accept¬ 
ed that the time of death was 
about 630pm. 

PC Mayo said lady Caith¬ 
ness was found lymg on the 
floor on the dog’s bed with 
the gun between her legs. She 
had taken off her right shoe - 
so she could use her foot to 
press the bigger, because her 
arms were too short to reach 
it whh the gun band in her 
m. nfrtl 

Hie gun cupboard key was 
back in its place in the eazfls 
study, and the poGoe checked 

CH»S HARMS 

Major Richard Coke, left, and his wife Molly, right consoled by a friend yesterday 

foot it was posable to open 
foe cupboard under the stairs 
without being heard from the 
nursery. PC Mayo said that 
tire police investigation into 
the ease had concluded that 
there were no suspicious cir¬ 
cumstances. A search for a 
stnride note yielded nothing. 

The coroner. Nicholas Gar¬ 
diner, concluded that Lady 
Caithness had been going 
through a “difficult poiod” 
and mat in the ten minute* 
after leaving her husband 
and her Hanghfw playing 
cards, Lady Caithness had 
taken the keys of foe gun 
cabinet removed foe gun, 
relocked it collected two car¬ 
tridges, made herself com¬ 
fortable in her bedroom, and 
using her right toe to shoot 
the gun. da haH taken her 
fife 

“I’dmnot concave that this 

could have been an accident" 
he said. “1 can only record tie 
verdict that site took her own 
life." 

Lord Caithness left the 
court separately from his 
parents-in-law, who have 
blamed his relationship with 
another woman for their 
daughter's death, and they 
exchanged neither words nor 
glances. 

Mr Gardiner had opened 
the hearing with a warning 
that the puipose of the bear¬ 
ing was to establish only the 
identity of the deceased, how, 
when and where she died, 
and was “not to be taken as a 
pretext for unnecessary pry¬ 
ing into the personal affairs 
of foe family". 

Laity Caithness's parents, 
Major Richard Coke and his 
wife Molly, watched intently 
as each witness gave evi¬ 

dence. Shortly after their 
daughter's death they had 
pubfidy Mamed foe earl’s 
relationship with Jan 
Ffbalan-Howard, the farmer 
secretary to the Princess Roy- 
aL for the unhappiness of 
lady Caithness. 

Major Coke only showed 
emotion once, dosing his 
eyes for a brief period after 
die pathologist Dr Godman 
Greywoode, concluded his 
detailed description of Ins 
postmortem by declaring 
that the cause of death was 
“severe head injury as a 
consequence of shotgun 
wound to the head through 
the mouth". 

Mrs Coke, a romantic nov¬ 
elist, never flinched as foe 
peered at the witness box 
through tortoise shell- 
rimmed spectacles, a yellow 
scarf about her head- 

Wife weeps 
as sailor 
tells of 

Wren affair 
THE wife of a Royal Navy 
engineer wept in court yester¬ 
day as he told of his affair 
with a married Wren from his 
ship. 

Mo Luffwas comforted by a 
friend as she listened to her 
husband lan telling a court 
martial in Portsmouth that he 
had telephoned her from 
Spain and asked her forgive¬ 
ness after jumping ship with 
Wren Sylvia Planter and 
£11,000 from HMS Turin- 
able".s safe. Before be rang, an 
article had appeared in 7he 
Sun in which he and Wren 
Panter said they intended to 
set up home together. 

Petty Officer Luff, 30, told 
the court “I asked my wife to 
listen to what I had to say- 1 
asked her if she would hare 
me back. I asked her if she 
could forgive me. She said 
*Yes’ and that she just wanted 
me back home.” When he 
returned to Britain, he said 
that he feft guilty and 
depressed. 

PO Luff and Wren Panter, 
27. had started an affair three 
weeks before leaving their 
ship in Corfu. They gave 
themselves up in Barcelona 
after nine days, having spent 
more than £2,000. 

He told the court that he had 
begun foe affair only three 
days after he was warned by a 
senior officer against the 
relationship. He claimed that 
the liaison with Wren Panter, 
who was nicknamed the 
Beamish Queoi because of 
her liking for stout, was a 
“spur-of-the-moment thing”. 

On foe day they jumped 
ship, Wren Panter had be¬ 
come extremely upset because 
her shore leave in Corfu had 
been cancelled. After several 
glasses of stout, she began 
shaking, crying and waving 
her arms about, he said. 

She said she needed to get 
away from the ship and he 
decided to go with her to 
prevent her from caning to 
harm 

“I was very concerned for 
her welfare," he said. “She 
actually said if she didn’t get 
off [tiie ship], she would jump 
off. I thought she meant foe 
was going to throw herself 
over foe side.” 

PO Luff, of Sandown, Isle of 
Wight, and Wren Panter, of 
Cambertey, Surrey, admit 
misapplying ship funds and 
going absent without leave, 
but deny theft and desertion. 
The hearing continues. 

School reforms ‘drove 
teacher to his death* 

By Andrew Pierce 

A TEACHER found hanged at 
his home was driven to a 
premature death by the pres¬ 
sure of the Government's 
school reforms, his widow 
said last night 

Joseph Simmonds, 50, a 
craft teacher at Highfields 
School. Perm. West Midlands, 
had compfeined of bring del¬ 
uged by paperwork, spending 
hours on pupil assessments 
and bong forced to cope with 
more ana more pupfls. A final 
straw was having to scavenge 
In skips tend timber yards for 
classroom material. 

Joan Simmonds, 49, said: 
“The Marne for my husband's 
death hes squarely cm the 
shoulders of foe school” His 

.son Ian, 26, said: “What has 
happened to my father couM 
happen to many teaches who 

suffer the same 
kind of pressure. We are 
speaking out in the hope we 
can make teachers realise 
what the important thin^ are 
in fife 

“My mother warns to make 
teachers realise what's really 
important — foe family and 
the school children, irs not foe 
system, the reports and foe 
paperwork." 

Mrs Simmonds found her 
husband dead at their home 
on Monday. He had recently 
taken two weeks off work 
suffering from anxiety. When 
he returned he said the pres¬ 
sure was greater than ever. 

Mr Simmonds became a 
craft, design and technology 
teacher at foe school nine 
years ago after he was made 
redundant as a tobhnaster. 

Sex bias case 

‘Dainty’ garage 
girl wins £24,000 

By A Staff Reporter 

SATURDAY IN THE TIMES 
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WHY REAL DOGS DON'T DO CRUFTS 
IN 

WEEKEND 

A TEENAGE girl who was 
turned down for a job as a 
mechanic because foe was 
considered too dainty was 
awarded more than £24,000 
yesterday when rite wot her 
rlflim of Sex 

Karen Bishop, now 17. was 
refused two jobs by Cooper 
Thames Ditton, a BMW deal¬ 
er of Surrey. At ok point she 
was offered one of the jobs bat 
was told two days later that 
foe had been rejected. Both 
jobs were given to boys. 

An mdustrial tribunal in 
Croydon said yesterday: “We 
are satisfied the applicant was 
at feast second for the jobs 
and that she was better than 
one at the two people taken 
oil” Miss Bishop, then IS, was 
tito only candidate to have the 
GCSE stipulated in the job 
advcitiseu icnL 

The tribunal derided she 
was unfairly denied an ap¬ 
prenticeship in favour of two 
Ifryearvold boys simply 
because she was female. Miss 
Bishop, who said afterwards 
she was wriafir, was given 
£3300 for injury to fadings 
and £20389 loss of earnings. 
Interest is expected to bring 
the total rite receives to dose 
to £30.000. 

Miss Bishop, of Cobham. 
Surrey, said: “I was pretty 
depressed at the prospect of 
being turned down because 1 
was a girl Now 1 look at if as 
their loss." 

Flam* Donndly, the tribu¬ 
nal dayman, said she and 
her colleagues were con¬ 
cerned that Cooper Thames 
Ditton first told the giri site 
had been successful in apply¬ 
ing fora four-year apprentice- 
ship and then informed her 
two days later that she had 
not got foe job. 

“She had gone out of her 
way to go into an area 
unusual for girls. She had 
tried to make her way on her 
own initiative. To be told she 
had first got a job and then 
that she hadn't is behaviour 
we do not approve of,” she 
said. 

Mis Dosnefly said com¬ 
ments at the girl’s job inter¬ 
view in 1992 flat new shower 
facilities would have to be 

installed for her pointed to 
diifrimwwtinii She also criti¬ 
cised evidence from manag¬ 
ers who said they wanted 
candidates to “fit in”. 

Such comments were fifee a 
“wanting fight” to ferihaoals 
hearing cases of tins sort she 
said. “There was a male 
environment. The choice of 
the beys rather than the 
applicant was because they 
were more fikety to fit in 
because they were aaea.” 

The three-day hearing 
heard that Miss Bishop bad 
given up a place on a college 
course after being told she 
had the job. Mis DoaneBy 
said Cooper's service manag¬ 
er used his influence to get her 

Karen Bishop: “I look 
at it as their loss” 

reinstated ob the course when 
his firm wfthdrew fts offer. 

Miss Bishop had told foe 
hearing how those iznerviewL 
ing her for foe apprenticeship 
had asked whether she mind¬ 
ed getting her hands dirty or 
scratched. She was also ques¬ 
tioned about whether she 
thought rite was strong 
enough for foe jok 

Miss Bishop, who is taking 
motor vrinde studies at 
Guildford College, said after 
foe hearing “This experience 
has made me more deter¬ 
mined than ever to cnaatiime 
in the motor trade. I passed 
my test two weeks ago and 
drive a Mini. I might use 
some of foe money cm a new 
car, but it won't be a BMW.” 

Monday-Thursday 8.30am-8pm • Friday 830am- 9pm’- Saturday 8.30am-8pm*- Sunday 9am-6pm+ 
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Solicitors join 
attack on new 
payments for 
crime victims 

By Frances Gibb, legal correspondent 

PRESSURE on the Govern¬ 
ment to abandon its controver¬ 
sial compensation scheme for 
victims of crime intensified 
yesterday when the Law Soci¬ 
ety pledged financial backing 
for a challenge in the courts. 

Just 24 hours after John 
Smith, the Labour leader, 
rounded on die Prime Minis¬ 
ter over die proposals, which 
are due to come in on April 1, 
die solid tors’ professional 
body said it would pay the 
costs of legal action. 

Anne Coles, the society's 
legal adviser, said: “Solicitors 
(eel very concerned about the 
unfairness of the proposed 
scheme which takes no ac¬ 
count of individual victims' 
circumstances or loss of 
income." 

She said die strength of 
feeling was such that lawyers 
would also be likely to offer 
their services free if legal 
action went ahead. Counsel's 
advice is now being taken on 
the chances of a successful 
legal challenge. 

The Government is propos¬ 
ing to introduce a tariff system 
for compensating victims of 
crime, linked to the type of 
injury, in place of the present 
system in which individual 
awards are linked with the 
circumstances of each case. 
Critics say the planned system 
is too crude. 

On Wednesday the Home 
Secretary admitted that the 
changes could save the Gov¬ 
ernment £250 million a year 
up to the end of the decade. A 
dear aim of the scheme is to 
tackle the cost of compensat¬ 
ing victims at a time when 
crime is rising. 

Yesterday new figures from 
the Criminal Injuries Com¬ 
pensation Board showed that 
a record £152 million was paid 
out to -victims of violence in 
1902-3. 6 per cent more than 
the previous year’s record 
figure. Since the scheme was 
introduced in 1964, more than 

£909 million has been paid 
out. of which £405 million was 
in the past three years. Appli¬ 
cations rose by 75 per cent and 
58,688 cases were settled. 

The new scheme has been 
castigated by a distinguished 
line-up of legal figures led by 
the former law lord Lord 
Adorer, and including two 
other former law lords. Lord 
Bridge of Harwich and Lord 
Brightman. as well as Lord 
Alexander of Weedon QC, the 
Conservative peer, and Lord 
Carlisle of Bucklow QC, the 
chairman of the Criminal 
Injuries Compensation Board. 

They maintain that the pro¬ 
posals will be grossly unfair to 
victims and mean far lower 
awards than at present as they 
exclude both loss of earnings 
and the cost of medical care. 

Lord Ackner and other lead¬ 
ing lawyers also argue that the 
scheme is illegal as it breaches 
tiie 1988 Criminal Justice Act 
which made provision for the 
present scheme to be placed on 
a statutory footing. Parliamen¬ 
tary approval would be need¬ 
ed before any change. 

Under the new tariff 
scheme, the top award — 
perhaps to a victim with 
permanent brain damage and 
no control of their functions— 
would be £250.000. 

The British Security Indus¬ 
try Association also oiled on 
the Government to rethink the 
proposals yesterday, describ¬ 
ing them as totally inade¬ 
quate- It said many employees 
involved in transporting cash 
and valuables “have faced a 
gunman more often than do 
most police officers in the 
course of a lifetime of service". 

One Securicor employee 
paralysed ten years ago by 
gunshot wounds was awarded 
£500.000. of which £425.00 
was for loss of future earnings 
and the cost of adapting a 
house. Under the new propos¬ 
als, the award would be just 
half that sum. 

Son burnt 
mother’s 

historic mill 

Pit bull to 
stay on 

death row 
By John Young 

A MAN was jailed for four 
years yesterday for burning 
down an historic water miD 
his mother wanted to restore 
and leave to the nation. 

Chelmsford Crown Court 
was told that John Turner. 45, 
a transport manager, had 
deliberately set fire to the I8th 
century mill on the River Pant 
at Great Bardfidd, Essex, 
because be feared hordes of 
tourists would devalue his 
house next door. 

His mother Florence; 69, 
had owned the mill for 37 
years, but in April last year, a 
week before she was due to 
sign a contract with Essex 
County Council to lease the 
mill for 99 years. Turner 
burnt the founstorey building 
to the ground. Andrew Wil¬ 
liams, for the prosecution, 
said Turner was seen driving 
away from the area. 

Turner told the court he had 
not been near the mill. 

Judge Wading told him: 
"You deliberately set light to 
that milL You had no regard 
for the safety of your mother, 
who you knew would be in 
part of the bouse because she 
was expecting her grandchil¬ 
dren to visit To sort out your 
affairs, you deliberately de¬ 
stroyed a priceless piece of 
English heritage.” 

AN AMERICAN pit bull terri¬ 
er, ordered to be destroyed 20 
months ago after its muzzle 
was removed in public when it 
was ill, remained on death 
row yesterday when two High 
Court judges said they could 
show the animal no mercy. 

Dempsey, owned by Dianne 
Fanneran. 46. of Han well, 
west London, was taken for a 
walk in Ealing in April 1992 by 
Mark Cichon, 25, her nephew. 
The dog was suffering from 
kennel cough and when he 
removed the muzzle Dempsey 
was sick. 

But the scene was witnessed 
by police, and Ealing magis¬ 
trates fined Mr Cichon £50 for 
having the dog unmuzzled in a 
public place, told him to pay 
E50 costs and ordered Demp¬ 
seys destruction. 

Dismissing the appeal. Lord 
Justice Baicombe and Mr 
Justice Schiemann said the 
1991 Dangerous Dogs Act did 
not allow a defence that it was 
necessary to take off Demp¬ 
sey's muzzle to save her from 
unnecessary suffering. Nei¬ 
ther statute nor common law- 
allowed a person "to make a 
value judgment between what 
is good for the dog, as opposed 
to the safety of the public". 

Both judges agreed die case 
raised a matter of public imp¬ 
ortance that should be consid¬ 
ered by the House of Lords. 

Car exhaust dust 
'killing thousands’ 

By Nigel Hawkes, science editor 

FINE particles from car 
exhausts could be killing 
10,000 people a year in 
England and Wales, ac¬ 
cording to calculations by 
an American specialist. 
Most at risk are the old and 
those suffering from pneu¬ 
monia, chrome lung dis¬ 
eases or heart disease. 

Research has shown that 
the particles are drawn into 
the lungs, carrying chemi¬ 
cals. including acids, with 
them. Professor Stephen 
Holgate, a leading adviser 
to the Department of 
Health, has now changed 
his mind about the risk 
posed by the particles. 

Two years ago. he chaired 
an advisory group which 
claimed that the particles, 
known as PM10. posed no 
significant threat to health. 

The new research “provides 
convincing evidence for a 
link between mortality and 
PM10", he says in this 
week’s New Scientist. 

Just how many deaths the 
partides cause is difficult to 
estimate, but Joel Schwartz, 
an epidemiologist from the 
US Environmental Protec¬ 
tion Agency, says in the 
same issue that for every 10 
microgram per cubic metre 
increase in PM10. deaths 
increase by 1 per cent 

Average levels of PM10 in 
British cities are about 28 
micrograms, which means 
that about 2J} per cent of 
deaths in urban areas 
might be attributable to 
PM 10. This translates to a 
death rate among cny- 
dweiiers attributable to 
PM 10 of about 10,000. 

£25m savings help 
BBC curb repeats 

Bowbelle 
skipper 

suspended 
By Alexandra Frean, media correspondent 

By Paul Wilkinson 

Catherine RusseU, left, and Barbara Flynn in the new drama Chandler & Co 

BBC television will show an 
extra 110 hours of original 
programmes between June 
and August to avoid a 
recurrence of its dismal per¬ 
formance fast summer when 
25 percent of its schedule was 
repeats. 

The drama EastEnders 
will be given on extra third 
episode a week from the 
middle of next month, bring¬ 
ing it into tine with its ITV 
rival Coronation Street. 

Alan Yentob. BBC's con¬ 
troller, said that the corpora¬ 
tion had made efficiency 
savings of £25 million which 
had been spent on new 
productions. The savings will 
be seen as a vindication of 
Producer Choice, the contro¬ 
versial market-oriented drive 
introduced last ApriL 

Mr Yentob said: “The 
money has been found from 
shifting budgets around, 
economies, and from striking 
harder deals with our re¬ 
source departments." 

The changes are part of 
BBC television’s £220 million 
spring and summer sched¬ 
ules, which bear the first fiuits 
of the corporation's pro¬ 
gramme strategy review. 

ordered last year by John 
Bin. the director general ana 
carried out by Mr Yentob and 
Liz Forgan. managing direc¬ 
tor of BBC radio. 

There will be a new senes 
of QED on BBC1. Leisure 
output has also been in¬ 
creased with several new 
series such as Rhodes 
Around Britain, when chef 
Gary Rhodes samples region¬ 
al cuisine, and The Great 
Antiques Hunt in which con¬ 
testants will test their know¬ 
ledge of antiques. 

A documentary mark 
the 25th anniversary of Brit¬ 
ish troops in Ulster and 
BBC2 will mark its 30th 
birthday next month with an 
evening of programmes pre¬ 
sented by Sir David Atten¬ 
borough. the station's second 
controller. 

A six-part BBC2 documen¬ 
tary on the Diplomatic Ser¬ 
vice. True Brits, indudes 
footage of the Prime Minister 
and the Foreign Secretary 
being briefed by officials. 
New drama also indudes 
Chandler & Co. a series 
about two women private 
detectives starring Catherine 
Russell and Barbara Flynn. 

THE skipper of the dredger 
involved in the Marchioness 
disaster on the Thames in 19S9 
has been suspended from duty 
shortly after returning to sea. 

Douglas Henderson. 38. 
captain of the Bowbelle when 
it ran down the Marchioness 
pleasure cruiser, with the loss 
of 51 lives, is alleged to have 
been drunk on duty on his 
latest vessel. 

Mr Henderson, who ob¬ 
tained his master's certificate 
a year before the Marchioness 
accident, had been working 
until recently as a urn driver 
on Tyneside. In the latest 
incident he was one of the 
crew of Sand Kestrel, a dredg¬ 
er sailing to Holland from 
Newcastle upon Tyne. It is 
owned by South Coast Ship¬ 
ping. which owned the 
Bowbelle. 

During the crossing, a crew 
member reported Mr Hender¬ 
son drunk. When the dredger 
arrived in Amsterdam he was 
told to fly home. 

Mr Henderson said: “I am 
in a very difficult position. 1 
have nothing to say." 

He was cleared of negli¬ 
gence in the Marchioness ease 
after two juries failed to agree 
a verdict 
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Unflappable pair answer 
to the world in Gloucester 

Press handlers: Cohn Handy and Hilary Allison 

By Bell Frost 

NOTHING in the history of 
Gloucestershire police can 
lave prepared the force for 
the multiple murder enquiry 
at 25 Cromwell Street and the 
media invasion which has 
followed. 

The press corps’appetite for 
each new discovery az first 
horrified detectives who were 
unused to Fleet Street ways. 
But Gloucestershire police 
caught on quickly and pro¬ 
duced a pair of accomplished 
and unflappable media 
handlers. 

Standing on the rain- 
soaked steps of Gloucester 
police station yesterday, 
Hila ry Allison, the force’s first 
civilian—and female—press 
officer, smiled at a sea of 
television cameras and fights. 

The 29-year-old former 
local newspaper reporter, 
who seems to wear a new 
outfit each time she appears, 
is helpful, efficient and 
patient — characteristics en¬ 
tirely absent in many of her 
counterparts on other faroes. 

Miss Alfison is also a 
“natural” in front of any 

■ As the search for bodies continues at 
Cromwell Street, two expert handlers are 
keeping the attendant press pack in line 

camera. She said: "During 
the last two weeks I have 
given interviews far television 
companies from as far afield 
as Japan, America and New 
Zealand. 

"When this case started I 
expected a lot of national 
interest, but the international 
Spotlight has staggered me. 
You are never really prepared 
for attention of this 
magnitude.'* 

Miss Allison shares centre- 
stage with Chief lnsp Colin 
Handy, an officer with the 
suntan and wardrobe of a 
film star. He has rubbed 
shoulders with royalty at 
Gatcombe Park, the Princess 
Royal'S home, and at the 
Prince of Wales’s Highgrove 
retreat 

Mr Handy. 47. who is 
married with two children, 
has also mastered the art of 
briefing reporters. 

Next month, his first book 

wQl be published, a selection 
of Gloucestershire country 
walks. Reporters find it diffi¬ 
cult to imigme him swapping 
his elegant blue blazer for a 
Barbour and boots. Par the 
moment, though, his atten¬ 
tion is focused cm what others 
are smiting. 

The pair are caught in a 
sometimes vitriolic crossfire 
between the murder enquiry 
team and reporters demand¬ 
ing more information than 
the force is willing to release. 
Should too much appear in 
the press, the pair are dressed 
down by detectives. Similarly, 
journalists will criticise them 
if they fed they are being kept 
in the dark unnecessarily. 

Hie wags have christened 
Thera Richard and Judy, a 
reference to the morning tele¬ 
vision presenters Richard 
Madeiey and Judy Rrmigan. 

Det Supt John Bennett, the 
officer leading the enquiry. 

withdrew temporarily horn 
the limelight far most of this 
week. He is described as Ma 
coppers copper" in the mould 
of television's Inspector 
Wexford. 

Det Supt Bennett, 48, gives 
the impression on occasion 
that he finds the attention of 
the world's press irksome. 
His manner can sometimes 
seem abrupt Colleagues say 
he is a meticulous investiga¬ 
tor who approaches every 
enquiry with an open mind 
and sifts through evidence 
painstakingly. 

His big investigations in 
the last two years have includ¬ 
ed the unsolved killings of 
Richard Miles, a bachelor 
found stabbed in his garden 
at Sttmebouse, and Carol 
Clark, a prostitute from Bris¬ 
tol whose body was discov¬ 
ered in Sharpness docks, 
Gloucestershire. 

A fellow officer paid tribute 
to Det Supt Bennett’S abilities, 
saying: “Don't let the broad 
Gloucester accent fool you. 
He is completely thorough, he 
fallows up everything and 
when he takes charge people 
know exactly where they are.” 
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Det Supt John Bennett “He is a copper’s copper” 

Baseball 
bat thug 
faces life 
By A Staff Reporter 

A MAN who repeatedly beat a 
woman shopper over the head 
with a baseball bat was 
warned yesterday that he 
could be locked up for life. 

The Old Bailey had been 
told that Marie Henry, 25, 
almost killed the woman when 
he attacked her in July last 
year as she loaded shopping 
into her BMW outside a 
supermarket in East Sheen, 
southwest London. 

Doris Thompson, 46. had 
two operations fa remove 
blood dots from the brain and 
wears a wig to cover the 
damage to her head. 

Henxy. described as a 
schizophrenic, was convicted 
of causing grievous bodily 
harm with intent but was 
cleared of attempted murder. 
He was remanded to a secure 
psychiatric hospital for re¬ 
ports on his mental condition. 

- Judge Denison said: “In 
view of his histoiy of violence 
and the nature of these of- 
fences I have in mind, at the 
moment, an indeterminate 
sentence." 

The court was told that 
Henry, from Kilbum. north¬ 
west London, had a string of 
previous convictions for 
threatening and attacking 

Orlando Pownall. for the 
prosecution, said Henxy 
picked out women driving 
BMW cars. The day before he 
attacked Mrs Thompson, he 
had threatened a woman in a 
BMW at a supermarket in 
Wandsworth, southwest 
London. with the baseball bat 

Britons left 
stranded by 
air collapse 

By Christopher Elliott 
and Harvey Elliott 

HUNDREDS of Britons have 
been stranded in India after 
the suspension of flights by 
Tajik Air. set up with die 
badring of the British Govern¬ 
ment to fly from the former 
Soviet republic of Tajikistan. 
The amine owes nearly 
$4 million and its one leased 
aircraft has been taken bade 
by United Airlines. 

The airline began flying in 
December, operating four 
flights a week between Heath¬ 
row and Dushanbe, the Tajik 
capital. It had landing rights 
in Delhi and Karachi, the final 
destinations of most of its 
passengers. Tickets were as 
cheap as £325. 

Creditors, including travel 
agents and an-lmp insurance, 
brokers, became concerned at 
Christmas when lew of the 
steadily growing bills were 
paid. Flights were ended on 
February 14. since when five 
Tajik crew have been stranded 
in London. 

The Government has 
washed its hands of the affair 
and daims it can do nothing to 
help. The Fbreign Office main¬ 
tains that it knows of no one 
being stranded. 

The Transport Department 
issued a permit to the airline 
in October to fly under an 
agreement between Britain 
and Tajikistan. Under inter¬ 
national law the country in 
which the airline is registered 
is responsible for ensuring its 
financial standing. -Britain 
therefore had no say in vetting 
Tajik Air. 

By Raymond Keene 
CHESS CORRESPONDENT 

Sicilian Defence 
IN recent tournaments, it has 
been noticeable that the Sicil¬ 
ian Defence has been scoring 
excellently for Black. In the 
following game from the 
super-tournament in Linares. 
Spain, the young Russian 
hope Vladimir Kramnik out¬ 
manoeuvres Judith Polgar 
with a variation ot the Sralian 
that has been proving particu¬ 
larly successful 

White; Judith Polgar 
Blade Vladimir Kramnik 
Linares. March 1994 
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1 64 
2 NH 
3 CJ4 
4 NhJ4 
5 Nc3 
6 BQ5 
7 Qd2 
8 0-0-0 
9 (4 

10 Qxd4 
11 Bc4 
12 B5 
13 te5 
14 Bxf6 
15 Bd5 
IB BxC6 
17 Q4 
18 Kbl 

1 Kaipov 
2 Kwparw 
3 fans* 
4 Shhov 
6 Topatov 
e fanafcy 
7 Aram 
0 Getfend 
0 butler 

10 Baraev 
it Btescas 
T2 Ivanchuk 
13 Pgtgar 
14 Bfl*v*y 

19 Qc4 RW»+ 
20 Rxdl Qxb5 
21 gx£ exf5 
22 Qxcfi Rb8 
23 002 h6 
24 Kal Kh8 
25 83 f4 
2B QH3 CH6 
27 Rd3 Qb6 
28 b3 Re8 
29 Nd5 Og1 + 
30 Ka2 Kg7 
31 b4 Qcl 
32 Rc3 Rel 
33 Kb3 Re5 
34 Qd3 Qb1 + 
35 Ka4 Qhl 
36 Rc5 Qe4 
37 QC3 13 
38 Nb6 BfB 
39 Nd7 RE 
40 Qd2 f2 
41 Qd6 flO 
42 08+ Kg6 
43 Og8+ Bg7 
44 Nf8+ Kh5 
45 Qxf7+ Kh4 
White resits 

Results so far 

The fallowing crosstable gives 
the totals so far and results of 
eve^ game played in the 
Linares super-tournament, 
the strongest annual event in 
die chess calendar. Until the 
tournament ends on March 
14, these results wfll be regu¬ 
larly updated in The Times. 

Winning Move; page 48 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 0 9 10 IT 12 13 14 

Sicilian Defence 
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0 0 ft 1 

ft 1 
ft ft 1 

0 
* 1 
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0 0 1 1 1 ft 5ft 

1 1 0 1 S 
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ft * ft 
0 1ft* 
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ft 0 ft 1 
- ft 1 

T2 Ivanchuk 0 0 ft 0 0 ft i ft 
13 Pofar 0 0 0 0 1ft ft 
14 Bjgwfcy_QftOQOftftO 

m fta above taua. 1 rapmams * min, ft a draw and 0 a loos. 

ft ft ft 4» 
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Governors warn of 
renewed riot risk in 
overcrowded jails 

Cardboard counsel learns to live with silence in court 
ROUND 

THE leader of Britain's prison 
governors issued a blunt 
warning to the Government 
yesterday that overcrowding 
in jails was getting worse and 
that further rioting was likely. 

Brendan O’FrieL head of 
Strangeways in Manchester 
during die 1990 riot and 
chairman of the Prison Gover¬ 
nors’ Association, told its an¬ 
nual conference that over¬ 
crowding was continuing to 
turn out prisoners who had 
become, “embittered, hard¬ 
ened, and contaminated 
individuals”. 

Mr O’Frid described the 
practice of moving inmates 
from the North West to spare 
prison accommodation in the 
Midlands as imposing a form 
of “internal exile" on people. 

“We are building up a 
significant number of prison¬ 
ers with a justifiable grudge 
against the prison service for 
moving them so far away from 

ft home.” he told delegates meet¬ 
ing in Rugby. “Steps must be 
taken to bring this to an end or 

B 
a 
vi it will bring trouble within our 
ir prisons.” 
ai Mr O'Friel governor of 
P£ Risley, said he believed fur¬ 
a ther violence may be unavoid¬ 

able. “If the population rise 
ur 
pr 

continues, foe risks we will 

By Edward GorMan 

have to faoe of further distur¬ 
bances are fast becoming un¬ 
acceptable.” Hie address has 
been seen as the latest in a 
series of warnings to foe 
Home Secretary that the Gov¬ 
ernment's reliance on impris¬ 
onment as the central plank of 
its penal policy is producing 
floods of inmates with which 
the system cannot cope. 

Conference delegates voted 
unanimously for an emergen¬ 
cy motion calling for urgent 
talks with the prison service to 
prevent a return to the “gross 
overcrowding of the past” and 
for members to lobby MPs 
challenging the “til-considered 
penal policy of foe present 
Government". 

The latest prison population 
figures in England arid Wales 
are put at 48,024, more than 
500 above the certified leveL 
They show a sharp rise of 
nearly 3.000 in foe last two 
months and follow an overall 
increase of 7.000 last year. If 
the trend continues, prison 
governors predict there will be 
52,000 people in custody by 
November this year. 

Mr O’Friel’S comments 
were echoed by Judge 
Tumim, foe Chief Inspector of 
Prisons, who argued that the 
progress of recent years had 

gone into reverse. He said: 
"There is a. very serious risk of 
gross overcrowding upsetting 
the regime and turning pris¬ 
ons from places that are useful 
into overcrowded warehouses, 
irs a depressing, backward 
experience.’" 

Derek Lewis, director-gen¬ 
eral of the prison service, tried 
to put an optimistic gloss on 
the situation, but also warned 
against foe rapid increase in 
the prison population. 

Mr Lewis told the BBC: “If 
tiie growth were to accelerate 
significantly from the sort that 
weVe experienced in recent 
months, then yes it would put 
at risk a number of the 
improvements that we have 
planned.” 

But Mr Lewis also said the 
gradual reopening of new 
wings at Strangeways, the 
opening of a prison at Doncas¬ 
ter, the refobishraent of a 
detention centre at Buckley 
Hall Rochdale, and new 
building at existing prisons 
would be enough to contain 
projected levels of inmates. 

A Hone Office spokesman 
said the opening of the rebuilt 
wings at Strangeways should 
put an end to the movement of 
prisoners from northwest 
England to die Midlands. 

Julia Rawson, a Stafford College art student, prepares to give counsel a final trim in the last unconverted courtroom of Stafford's Shire 
Hall which was turned into an art gallery last year. College art students used card and tape to repopulate the courtroom with judge, 
jury, defendant witnesses and counsel for a design project evoking a murder trial from 1952, when the death penalty was still in force 

Tories ‘knew of prison fraud’ 

MINISTERS failed to act on 
warnings six years ago that 
prisoners were defrauding the 
State of £9 million a year in 
illegal benefit claims. 

The Department of Social 
Security has admitted that 
prison officers and probation 
officers told them about the 
claims by up to 4.000 prison¬ 
ers. But they say that as it was 
only anecdotal evidence they 
were powerless to act 

The revelation has aston¬ 
ished Tory MPs who joined a 
standing ovation for Peter 
LiUey. the Social Security 
Secretary, after his party con¬ 
ference speedh last year which 
pledged a crackdown on “dole 
scroungers”, particularly “for¬ 
eigners” and single mothers. ■ 

Terry McLaren, of the Pris¬ 
on Officers’Association, said; 

By Andrew Pierce 

“Prison offices have known 
for years that prisoners were 
working scams like this.” 

A DSS official said: “We 
were provided with only anec¬ 
dotal evidence. It took time to 
ascertain that it was true.” 

Mr McLaren said that the 
governor was under an obli¬ 
gation to put giros addressed 
to prisoners through the pris¬ 
on account so they could be 
cashed. He said: “It is an 
absurd situation. Ifs hardly 
anecdotal evidence.” 

John Marshall an officer at 
Durham prison, claimed as 
many as eight cheques a day 
came inside for up to £400. 
“It’s not only dole cheques but 
also sickness and mobility 
benefit” be said. 

Harry Fletcher, of the pro¬ 
bation officers’ association. 

said: “Individual probation 
officers have reported cases of 
fraud way back as far as 1988. 
It does seem extraordinary 
that no action was taken.” 

The DSS insisted last night 
that the loophole exploited by 
prisoners had now been 
dosed. The spokesman said: 
“We are in a position to ship 
this fraud. We have already 
begum the first sweep of 
prisoners to ensure that they 
are not receiving benefits.” 

Donald Dewar, shadow So¬ 
cial Security Secretary, said: 
Taxpayers’ money has been 
wasted because of ministerial 
incompetence and the failure 
of the DSS~to talk to foe 
Home Office. Peter Lflley 
never loses the opportunity to 
preach about fraud. The pub- 
lic would prefer action.”. 

Privatised traffic patrols 
‘would be driven by profit’ 

Warmer seas block 
nature’s plughole 

By Tim Jones and Stewart Tendler 

ALLOWING private security 
guards to operate radar and 
camera traps to catch speed¬ 
ing motorists would lead to the 
law being influenced by profit 
and cause friction on the 
roads, the Government was 
told yesterday. 

The Home Office has con¬ 
firmed that a team is seeking 
to idmtify what the police 
regard as core functions and 
what jobs might be regarded 
as peripheral and done by 
civilians, contractors or auxil¬ 
iary agencies such as traffic 
wardens. 

Kevin Delaney, recently 
head of the Metropolitan 
police traffic branch and now 
foe RAC’s road safety manag¬ 

er. said: “The introduction of 
the profit motive into law en¬ 
forcement is not foe route we 
should be following. It would 
lead to friction and tension 
which would probably have to 
be sorted om by police.” 

The Government hopes that 
the changes could release uni- 
fanned police for more essen¬ 
tial work. Mr Delaney said, 
however. “Enforcement is to 
make roads safer, it is not an 
end to itsell The police, who 
are overstretched, have al¬ 
ways exercised discretion 
when it cranes to traffic rules. 

"At seven in the evening, at 
90mph. the M25 becomes a 
killing field but at two in the 
morning it is empty. If en¬ 
forcement is passed to the: 
private sector, profit will be¬ 
come foe dominant factor and 
discretion will go out of the 
window.” 

Mr Delaney said that 
motorists in some London 
boroughs had been alienated 
by privatised traffic wardens 
who were on profit-related 
systems. There were, however, 
some police functions which 
could be done by foe private 
sector. “A very heavy or wide 
load could be escorted fry 
private contractors instead of 

two very expensive police cars, 
and foe private sector could 
also become involved in the 
motorway breakdown service. 
At present, stranded motorists 
get through to tiie police and it 
is very time consuming.” 

The AA said it had written 
to tiie Home Office for clarifi¬ 
cation- 'A spokeswoman said: 
"Law enforcement must never 
be driven by profit The police 
should always be responsible 
for moving traffic offences and 
be given sufficient resources to 
maintain the service." 

The Police Federation, rep¬ 
resenting junior ranks, said, 
there was concern about the 
possible hiving off of some, 
police functions because it was' 
feared that the Home Secre¬ 
tary would try to rush deri¬ 
sions without proper consul¬ 
tation. A federation spokes¬ 
man said: “We would be 
concerned if it there was any 
attempt to transfer potice 
powers to foe private sector 
because they are un¬ 
accountable.” - 

The Home Office said the 
review has started by asking 
police forces, staff associations 
and local authorities to com¬ 
ment an a list of 85 jobs at 
present done by police. 

ByNkxNuttau. 
ENVIRONMENT 

CORRESPONDENT 

A GIANT “natural plughole” 
that swallows much of the 
Earth's carbon dioxide is in 
danger of being blocked as 
the dimate becomes warmer. 

Scientists fear that the re¬ 
treat of tiie Odden Feature a 
huge tongue-shaped sheet of 
ice at tiie edge of foe Arctic, 
win increase the amount of 
carbon dioxide in the atmo- 
sphoe at a time when govern¬ 
ments are trying to stabilise 
levels of air pofiution. 

The Odden Feature and 
two other sites.in .Labrador 
and Antarctica are bdreved to' 
re^toa 

wateri 
ton requires extremely cold, 
salty water. As the ice forms 
around the Odden Feature in 
winter, huge amounts <4 salt 
are discharged into tiie sea. 
This makes the surface waters 
denser, causing them to sink 
in plumes to the seabed, 
carrying with them the dis¬ 
solved carbon dioxide. The 
pollutants are locked away 
among the ocean sediments 
for mfilions of years. 

Dr Peter Wadhams. of tiie 
Scott Polar Institute in Cam- 

d Area which 
3 M contains the 
2 H Oddan fnature 

*3^ 

bridge believes that the 

becomes warmer. Tests have 
shown that tiie levels of car¬ 
bon dioxide and the depths to 
which it rinks have slowed 
alarmingly in the past decade. 

It was sinking 4,000 metres 
to the seabed in 1984 but was 
going only half as Ear in 1989. 
Dr Wadhams told the Ocean¬ 
ology International *94 in 
Brighton yesterday that tests 
last year showed it was now 
reaching only 1.000 metres, 
far short of the depth needed 
to lock it away. 

For many companies, it’s the million dollar 

question. You need the benefits that a powerful PC 

and software package can offer, but you don’t need 

a massive hole in your bank balance. 

Breathe easy. Dell have put together the ‘High 

Performance Business Solution Pack! 

A Dell Dimension 450i plus two industry¬ 

leading Microsoft software applications, for the 

distinctly non-mega sum of £1,299 (+VAT & 

delivery). 

Microsoft Word allows you to produce hassle- 

free professional documentation, while Microsoft 

Excel provides indispensable spread-sheet facilities. 

Both are pre-loaded, and ready to get down to work 

as soon as you are. 

- 'High Pofformmw 
SoluHom Pack' 

DELL DIMENSION 450i 

£l,299+VATi, 
• Microsoft® Word 

• Microsoft Excel 

.'7~ ■*" 1 • Intel® 486“ DX2 50MHz processor 

^ ' ■ • 260Mb Hard Drive 

jgg§f : • 4Mb RAM 

*'[ • 1Mb Video Memory 

if 'JilT'i # ^uPer VGA Colour Monitor 

• Keyboard • Dell Mouse 

• MS-DOS and Windows 

• One year’s warranty “Collect and 
Return" Service 

Our award-winning Technical Support hotline 

is open from 8am to 8pm weekdays if 

there’s anything you need to ask. 

It could be the best business decision 

you make this year. After all, we’ve builr our business 

on understanding what yours might need. 

Call us on 0344 720000 now, and find out 

what Dell can do for you. 

A £725,000 
pick-me-up 

A car crash victim yesterday 
received a £725^41 football 
pools cheque in hospital Paul 
Thompson 29, a salesman, of 
Homcastle, Lincolnshire, who 
is recovering from serious 
injuries at the Queens Medi¬ 
ci Nottingham, bad ELEGANT AND SLIM. 

his wife Polty-JaJS^ arS*! Lightweight and Robust 

MS2?S«,552!IIIrfVe Craftcd “ b> Grants ^ ™vey from 
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“Ilus IS just what the doctor workmanship, and incorporating a quartz alarm 
oraerM — the best pick-me-up movement. The Dalvey Voyager Clock is 
I COuid have wished for,” he superbly polished to give a magnificent finish 
Said. which will not tarnish. 

Twitchers flock stylish and Functional 

The Dalvey Voyager Clock is decorated in die 
style of the golden age when travel was an 
adventure ... the age of flying boats and* Grand 
Tours, colonial postings and luxury liners to 
oeale an elegant, yet functional, timepiece. 

Personalised for Added 

Exclusivity 

In keeping with all Dalvey products, the case is 
emblazoned with a solid brass badge which may 
be personalised with your initials or company 
logo. An added touch of refined exclusivity. 

The Perfect Travelling Companion ... 

The Dalvey 
3YAGER Clock 

Time for one last cocktail as the Imperial Airways flying boat waits 
at the Jetty for the night flight to Mombasa ... 

Whatever your destination, you can recapture 

the romance of travelling in style with this 

elegant and reliable travel alarm clock. 

Elegant and Slim, 

Lightweight and Robust 

Crafted in Scotland by Grants of Dalvey from 
stainless steel to the highest standards of 
workmanship, and incorporating a quartz alarm 
movement. The Dalvey Voyager Clock is 
superbly polished to give a magnificent finish 
which will not tarnish. 

TOORD£R,CALL 

0344 720000 
Between 8am and 8pavcdbJar\ 

10m do Saunters. 

FI 
MeoeAGvMM-. M<*y VM pw ^ tta. omd.4211W M Mil abed 
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Hundreds of “twitchers" were 
converging on Pennington 
Flash Country Park near 
Leigh, Greater Manchester, to 
see a black-faced bunting from 
Siberia and northeastern Chi¬ 
na, a bird not previously re¬ 
corded as a visitary. 

Attacker shot 
Police were questioning a man 
who shot one man and injured 
another when he apparently 
caught them assaulting his 
wife at an address at Bid- 
denden. Kent The man who 
was shot is not badly injured. 

Gas for poultry 
Legislation allowing poultry 
to be slaughtered by gassing 
— considered more humane 
than electrocution — is to be 
introduced as soon as pos¬ 
sible,-Gillian Shephard, foe 
Minister of Agriculture, said. 

Super starfish 
A starfish with six legs, in¬ 
stead of foe normal five, has 
been captured and put on dis¬ 
play at the Sealife Centre in 
Southsea, Hampshire. 

w 

Shown smaller than actual size: 7cm diameter 
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Protester barred by 
bishop from first 

women’s ordination 
By Ruth Gledhill. religion correspondent 

A PROTESTER hoping to 
disrupt the first ordination of 
women priests on Saturday 
has been barred from the 
service. 

The Bishop of Bristol, the 
Right Rev Bany Rogerson, 
has refused a ticket for Hugh 
Pratt, a prominent layman in 
the diocese who was chosen to 
demonstrate by traditionalists 
in the Church of England. The - 
bishop will ordain 33 women 
at his cathedral. 

Protesters are claiming as 
precedent the silent vigils and 
action by women at services at 
which only men have been 
ordained. When the bishop 
asks the people of the diocese: 
“Is it therefore your will that 
they should be ordained?", 
opponents intend to say: “It is 
not This is notan action of the 
whole Church, nor is the 
General Synod of the Church 
of England empowered to 
authorise it” 

Mr Pratt represents For¬ 
ward in Faith, an umbrella 
group for opponents of wom¬ 

en’s ordination. His church, St 
Mazy Reddifie. will have two 
women priests from Saturday. 

He said it was unscripcural 
to ordain women priests. “If 
synod took the vote that dogs 
could become priests, it might 
get a majority in all three 
houses [of bishops, priests and 
laftyj but it is meaningless.” 

Bishop Rogerson, writing to 
Mr Pratt to refuse him entry, 
said it was a ticket-only service 
“on grounds of fairness, order¬ 
liness and public safety. The 
question to the people in the 
ordination service is not in¬ 
tended to provide an opportu¬ 
nity for public objections or 
demonstrations.” 

The correct response was 
clearly set out. Bishop 
Rogerson wrote. “Departure 
from the printed service 
and/or interruptions at this or 
any other point would be most 
inappropriate.” 

After Bristol, women will be 
ordained in Sheffield, Oxford, 
London. Winchester and else¬ 
where throughout March, 

April and May. More than 
1.000 women are expected to 
be ordained priest this year. 
Other bishops are expected to 
thwart protesters by refusing 
to give than tickets. 
□ A vicar who said women 
priests should be burnt or shot 
was told yesterday to live with 
change or leave the Church of 
England. 

The Rev Anthony Kennedy. 
62, vicar of Lution with 
Gedney Drove End and 
Dawsmere, Lincolnshire, said 
“priestesses" who assumed 
powers to which they had no 
right should be burnt at the 
stake, as they were in medi¬ 
eval times. 

The Rev Eric Shegog, die 
Church's director of commun¬ 
ications, said: “The majority of 
people in the Church voted in 
favour of women priests and 
that's a fact of life. Mr Kenne¬ 
dy's got to live with this. If he 
doesn’t like it then the Church 
has been generous in making 
financial provisions for those 
who want to leave.” 

Gielgud a 
name too 
far for the 
West End 

By Alison Roberts 
ARTS REPORTER 

HUNDREDS of theatre 
stars have been thwarted in 
their attempt to rename a 
West End theatre after Sir 
John Gielgud in time for his 
90th birthday. Stoll Moss, 
which owns 11 West End 
theatres, has stalled the 
project, saying the Gieigud 
name may be too high-brow 
for theatreland, which is in¬ 
creasingly dominated by mu¬ 
sicals. 

More than 400 people, 
forming a roll-call of British 
theatre, have backed the cam¬ 
paign to rename die Apollo 
Theatre on Shaftesbury Ave¬ 
nue. where Gielgud made his 
last West End appearance six 
years ago in the acclaimed 
The Best of Friends. 

An earlier plan to rename 
the Queens Theatre, also 
owned by Stoll Moss, has 
been cancelled. Nica Burns, 
production director at Stofl 
Moss, said: “Doesn’t the 
name John Gielgud itself sort 
of say “drama"? And the 
Queens is putting on more 

Sir John Gielgud in his last West End appearance six years ago in The Best of Friends at the Apollo 

musical work. If you want to 
change the name of a theatre 
to something as specific as 
the Gieigud. you need to 
open it with an appropriate 
production." She raid Giei¬ 

gud would be 90 on April 14, 
and there was no time to plan 
for an “appropriate” first 
night 

Toby Roland, former the¬ 
atre producer and a friend of 

die actor, said support for the 
move could not be ignored. 
He has received hundreds of 
letters from theatrical names 
including Albert Finney. 
Harold Pinter, Derek Jacobi 

Sir Peter Hall and Dame 
Judi Dench. 

The actor himself wants a 
quiet birthday with “little 
fuss", but would be "thrilled" 
if the plan went ahead. 

There's 
^Vo 

better offer. 

You won't find a better offer on such a lavishly equipped car as 

the Honda Concerto. 

Put down a 30% deposit and with 0% finance, you've 2 whole 

years to pay off the balance. 

TYPICAL EXAMPLE: CONCERTO L5i MANUAL 

BALANCE RAT RATE APR MONTHLY 

PAYMENTS 
TOTAL AMOUNT 

PAYABLE 

£8,453 0.0% 04% 1X £352.40 
23 x £352.20 

£12.075 

£9.660 1 3.9* p*. 8.1% 1 x £349.73 
34 x £299.73 
1x024.73 

£13.280.28 

Or, if you'd rather, put down a 20% deposit and repay the 

difference over 3 years at our 3.9%, (8.1% APR), fixed rate. 

What's more, if you're not already driving a Honda, you'll find 

our dealers have some very enticing part exchange deals* which 

could cover your deposit. 

There are four Concerto models to choose from, all with a 16v 

fuel injected engine, power steering, central locking, stereo/radio 

cassette, alarm and electric sunroof. They also come with 2 years' 

unlimited mileage warranty with A A cover. 

On the road prices range from £12,075 for the 1.5i to £16,745 

for the 1.6i 16SE, complete with air conditioning, leather seats and 

electric windows. ‘ 

What more could we possibly offer, I l J 1 

apart from a test-drive perhaps? Call us V II J 
today on 0800159 159. HONDA 

The 0°/o Concerto finance offer. 0800 1 59 1 59. 

Tour sites urged 
to attract disabled 

By Marianne Curphey 

MILLIONS of people are de¬ 
nied visits to popular tourist 
attractions, amusement parks 
and heritage sites because 
they are elderly, disabled, 
pregnant or injured, a report 
by the English Tourist Board 
says today. 

Many think of themselves 
as "inconvenienced* rather 
than disabled, but are discour¬ 
aged from visiting museums, 
castles and gardens because of 
poor access and inadequate 
facilities, the report says. 
Tourism for All — Providing 
Accessible Visitor Attractions. 
is published the day before 
MPs vote on a Bill to outlaw 
discrimination against the 
disabled. 

The board is calling for 
better provision for the six 
million disabled adults and 
for the increasing number of 
retired people. 

Bob Donaldson, an adviser 
to the Wales Tourist Board 
and a wheelchair user for 20 
years, was commissioned to 
write the report He said: 
“While castle battlements may 
have to be surrendered to the 
fit and energetic, the castle 
green and great hall can be 
conquered by the disabled. An 
exhibit’s fine detail may not be 
visible but its concept and 
form can be communicated 
and admired through sound 
and touch.” 

The report gives details of 
how much passing space is 

needed for wheelchairs and 
prams: the recommended 
height of ticket booths: and 
exercise areas for guide dogs. 

It says planners should 
avoid revolving doors, stiles 
and kissing gates, which are 
difficult for the disabled to 
negotiate; narrow, heavy 
doors and flights of steps, 
which are daunting for fam¬ 
ilies with pushchairs; and 
highly polished surfaces, 
which are dangerous for child¬ 
ren. the elderly, and those 
with sticks or crutches. 

The MP Alf Morris, who 
was minister for the disabled 
in the last Labour Govern¬ 
ment. said that the report was 
positive and hopeful. He said 
that there were significant 
financial benefits for organ¬ 
isations which catered for the 
disabled. "It makes good busi¬ 
ness sense because a whole 
family will make a derision on 
where to go based on the needs 
of its one disabled member." 

Dr Roger Berry. Labour MP 
for Kingswood. who is putting 
forward foe Gvil Rights (Dis¬ 
abled Persons) Bill for a 
second reading in the House 
of Commons tomorrow, saud 
that access at many tourist 
attractions was inadequate. 

John East, chief executive of 
the English Tourist Board, 
said the largely untapped 
market was worth millions. 

Travel, pages 22,23 
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Waldegrave 
slip opens 
door to the 
real world 

THE row over William 
Wakfegrave’s remarks about 
truth and the Commons is 
mostly ephemera] nonsense. 
As he said yesterday, it was “a 
completely mad situation" in¬ 
flated out of all proportion. 
The problem is not the very 
rare instances when ministers 
deliberately Be to the Com¬ 
mons but the Whitehall cul¬ 
ture which much more often 
produces incomplete 
statements. 

MrWaMegrave’s words are 
politically cfumsy, given all 
the concentration at present 
on ministerial honesty over 
the Pergau dam and Iraqi 
exports affairs. They are an 
unwelcome dis¬ 
traction for the 
Government. 
But Mr Walde¬ 
grave has always 
been an unusual politician, 
more interested in ideas than 
sound-bites. He is no Norman 
Tebbit or Michael Hesdtme. 
His natural candour can. as in 
this case, border on naivety. 

Characteristically, he spent 
an hour yesterday rooming 
addressing two dozen people 
at a Social Market Foundation 
seminar on die theme of 
"Recruiting to the Little Pla¬ 
toons", a reference to Edmund 
Burke. Mentions of Oake- 
shott, Friedman and Hayek 
cropped up in his elegant 
attempt to provide a philo¬ 
sophical underpinning for the 
changes in public services. 
More topically, he noted 
Enoch Powell’s aphorism that 
politicians complaining about 
the press are like sailors 
complaining about the sea. 

AU Mr Waldegrave said to 
the Treasury committee chi 
Tuesday was that in exception¬ 
al circumstances ministers 
might “say something that is 
untrue to the House of Com¬ 
mons". His examples erf Chan¬ 
cellors lying when trying to 
defend the pound before a 
devaluation turn ait not to be 
so clearcut, as Lord Callaghan 
protested yesterday over his 
comments in November 1967. 
The fuss over lying is an 
irrelevant cul de sac of self- 
righteousness and rare past 
cases;?-:- 

The real issue is Mr 
WaWegrave’s other comment 
that "much of government 
activity is much more Bke 

playing poker than playing 
chess. You (toot put all your 
cards up at one time." That 
touches on the remark by Sir 
Robin Butler, the Cabinet 
Secretary, to the Scott enquiry 
that it was possible for minis¬ 
ters to give Parliament “an 
accurate but incomplete an¬ 
swer". He later added that "In 
tile real weald, it is frequently 
the case that one cannot say all 
one knows. In that situation 
one should avoid misleading, 
if one possibly can." That is a 
more frequent dilemma and 
raises a potential conflict with 
paragraph 27 of Questions cf 
Procedure for Ministers, 
which lays a duty on ministers 

"not to deceive or 
mislead Parlia¬ 
ment and the 
public". 

Ministers and 
civil servants treat questions 
and appearances before select 
committees as part of a run¬ 
ning battle of manoeuvre with 
foe Opposition. That is inev¬ 
itable under foe adversarial 
system at Westminster and foe 
ohfy unusual point about Scott 
is that the enquiry has found 
ministers out in their efforts to 
hide what was happening. 

The difficulty is where to 
draw the line. When does an 
incomplete statement become 
misleading? Even though 
more policy options should be 
revealed, as foe? increasingly 
are; civil service advice to 
ministers has to remain confi¬ 
dential, otherwise collective 
decisioiwnaking would break 
down. The culture of White¬ 
hall can take this to absurd 
extremes of secrecy: refusing 
to concede that a policy is 
bring considered until a deri¬ 
sion is announced. 

Tb his credit, Mr Walde¬ 
grave has beat trying to opm 
up the workings of govern¬ 
ment Instead of behaving like 
tile horrified characters in a 
Bateman cartoon, Mft and 
the press should recognise his 
remarks as an admission, 
however uncomfortably frank, 
of what happens in foe real 
world. He should-be com¬ 
mended for his hooesty. rather 
than condemned. 

Peter Riddell 

Robot Rhodes James. 16 
Letters. 17 

Politician with too 
much imagination 

By Alice Thomson, political reporter 

couple of gaffes such as 
reminding Israel’s leaders 
of their terrorist predeces¬ 
sors and being a fervent 
champion of the poll tax. he 
still appeared to lead a 
(harmed fife. 

But the 1990s have 
proved his undoing. Pro¬ 
moted to Health Secretary 
to smooth ruffled feathers 
after Kenneth Clarke’s de¬ 
parture, Mr Waldegrave 
withered under a barrage 
of critical questioning from 
Labour's Robin Cook and 
the media. He once admit¬ 
ted that fourfifths of hospi¬ 
tals had financial problems 
when they weir given trust 
status in April 1991 and be 
completely fluffed a press 
conference during fix: 1992 
election. 

Demotion to “minister of 
as 
of 

He has been called 
the ideal male es¬ 
cort for the more 

sophisticated woman and 
the “nicest" MP in the 
Commons, but Wiliam 
Waldegrave appears more 
at home in foe cloistered 
halls of Oxford than foe 
green benches of 
Westminster. 

A former Fellow of AD 
Souls College; Oxford, Mr 
Waldegrave, 47, is possibly 
the most cerebral man in 
the Cabinet An old Etonian 
and the son of a peer, be 
was president of tiie Oxford 
Union and Oxford Univer¬ 
sity Conservative Associ¬ 
ation and graduated with a 
first class degree. 

As a young man, stories 
about his brilliance 
abounded. At university he 
was reputed to 
have walked 
out of his 
finals after 
half an hour, 
flinging down his exam 
papers an the way. saying: 
"There’s a first in foe hag." 

In the mid-1970s be 
served in the Cabinet Office 
“think tank", was a mem¬ 
ber of the Downing Street 
Policy Unit and head of 
Opposition Leader Edward 
Heath's office. He had a 
smooth path to enter Parlia¬ 
ment as MP for Bristol 
West in 1979 and within two 
years was devated to junior 
Education Minister under 
Sir Keith Joseph- But be 
still managed to balance a 
family life, marrying Caro¬ 
line: much admired by his 
colleagues for her admary 
mwr and elegance, and 
threw hfrixgif ado family 
life, attending the births of 
aB four of his children and 
antenatal daises. 

. Even in the 1980s. when 
sharp suits and natty 
newrirites were more ad¬ 
mired than scholarly learn¬ 
ing. Mr Waldegrave 
managed to bob above foe 
rest first as an environment 
minister and then at foe 

Office. Here; al- 
he committed a 

the Duchy of 
Lancaster was 
inevitable. 

Most men would have 
balked when asked to take 
on theCStuetfs Charter and 
develop “Majorism" as a 
political philosophy of the 
1990s, but Mr Waldegrave 
ha$ badgered away good- 
naiuredly and has also 
taken on foe thankless task 
of explaining why science is 
underfunded. 

It is his role as minister 
for open government that 
has made him cringe. He 
stands accused of not tdl- 
mg Parliament that the 
ground rules had changed 
over arm sales to Iraq white 
he was at the Foreign 
Office The accnsatura sur¬ 
faced at the Scott enquiry 
foe day he launched his 
white paper. Although he is 
now trying his best to 
sweep away obsessive se¬ 
crecy from Whitehall, he 
has always preferred foe 
word “confidential". 

As be once said: "The 
trouble is I have a capacity 
to analyse problems and 
see afl the things that conid 
go wrong. In a way it is 
having^ too much 
imagination." 

£1 have nothing to add to or subtract 
from anything I have said on the subject 

of devaluation 5 — James Callaghan, 1967 

C In exceptional cases it is necessary to 
say something that is untrue to the 
Commons 9 — William Waldegrave 

C His Majesty’s Government have not 
the slightest intention of devaluing the 
pound ? —Sir Stafford Cripps, July 6,1949 

Stonewalling Callaghan steered round parliamentary trap 
By Philip Webster 

POLITICAL EDITOR 

LORD Callaghan, the former Prime 
Minister, robustly defended himself 
yesterday against charges that he 
had miglwri Parliament during the 
1967 devaluation crisis, when he was 
Chancellor. He said he had stone¬ 
walled but never lied as he tried to 
hold off (he speculators. 

The record suggests that neither 

Lord Callaghan, nor Sir Stafford 
Cripps, the other former Labour 
Chancellor called in aid by William 
Waldegrave an Tuesday, can be 
accused of having told untruths. 

James Callaghan, as he was then, 
just steered dear of this political 
mantrap. Two days before the 1967 
devaluation he had to face a private 
notice question in the Commons on 
the Government’s reported decision 
to negotiate a $1,000 million loan 

with foreign banks. But only that 
morning the Cabinet had decided to 
devalue. The announcement was to 
come two days later. 

Stanley Orroe, still a Labour MP 
today. 
“Woulc 
that 
reduction in public expenditure at 
home, a wage freeze and the intro¬ 
duction of a regulator and devalua¬ 
tion, devaluation is preferable to 

those three things?” Mr Callaghan 
replied: "I have nothing to add to or 
subtract from anything I have said 
on previous occasions on the subject 
of devaluation.” 

Sir Stafford Cripps sailed closer to 
the wind, but could hardly be 
accused of lying. In the Commons on 
July 6, 1949, he was asked: "Could 
the right bon and learned gentleman 
add anything to what he said this 
afternoon an the question of foe 

devaluation of the pound." The 
Chancellor replied: "His Majesty's 
Government have not the slightest 
intention of devaluing the pound.” 
That was more than two months 
before he announced on September 
18 that the pound would be devalued. 
It could be argued that on July 6 he 
had no present intention of devalu¬ 
ing, although his use of the word 
“slightest" seems to have been over¬ 
egging foe pudding. 
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British appeal raises 
less than half of troops 
required for Bosnia 

By James Bone 
IN NEW YORK 

and Ovk Foreign Staff 

BRITAIN’S initiative to muster 
new peacekeepers for Bosnia-Her- 
zegovina yesterday tailed to raise 
even half the number required, 
adding to pressure for the Govern¬ 
ment to make a big troop contribu¬ 
tion of its own. 

A 19-nation meeting hosted fay 
Britain in New York drew limited 
offers of new troops from Turkey, 
France. Ukraine, the Czech Repub¬ 
lic and Argentina. Some other 
countries, such as Canada, said 
they were still considering making 
new troop contributions. 

The meeting came as Malcolm 
Rifkind, the Defence Secretary, 
visited the Duke of Wellington's 
Regiment in Wiltshire on the eve of 
a Cabinet decision expected to 
send a battalion group of 900 to 
Bosnia ai the weekend. 

A source at the closed session in 
New York said the total under 
consideration was less than half 
the 10.650 that the United Nations 
has requested to consolidate truces 
in Sarajevo and central Bosnia. 
Another source said the total was 
only 4,000 new men. 

The senior UN official at the 
meeting told delegates that he was 
not encouraged by the outcome. 
He even suggested that the 1,200 
Bangladeshis offered for UN duty 
last autumn but unable to take up 
position because of a lack of 
equipment should be reconsid¬ 
ered. Countries unable or unwill- 

■ Britain has encountered serious reluctance by 
other countries to commit more peacekeepers to 
the Balkans. Now the pressure is on for the 
Government to make a big contribution of its own 

mg to provide troops of their own 
should offer to equip the Bangla¬ 
deshis instead, he said. 

France, which has the largest 
contingent of UN troops in the 
Balkans, offered to provide 800 
new troops for Sarajevo, but on 
condition that it be allowed to 
withdraw a similar number from 
Croatia in three months1 time. 
Turkey made good on its long¬ 
standing offer to provide men but 
started with a low bid in order not 
to alarm countries such as Russia. 

America, which has steadfastly 
refused to send ground troops, is 
still considering if it can increase 
its present 300-strong force in 
Macedonia to free some 400 
Nordic troops to move to Bosnia. 

A British charily will send 
contraceptives worth £1 mil¬ 
lion to Bosnia next week to 
curb die rising abortion rate 
(Tom Rhodes writes). Mary 
Slopes International has re¬ 
ceived Overseas Development 
Administration funding to 
supply 500.000 contraceptive 
piffs, 300.000 condoms and 
6.000 intra-uterine devices to 
centres of conflict 

Washington is also considering an 
airlift to get new peacekeepers 
from other countries into Bosnia. 

In Zagreb yesterday. Charles 
Redman and Peter Galbraith, the 
American, peace envoys, said that 
“enormous progress” had been 
made in negotiations to set up a 
Croat-Muslim federation in Bos¬ 
nia. but real peace would be 
elusive unless rebel Serbs were 
prepared to enter talks. 

Mate Granic, the Croatian For¬ 
eign Minister, and Haris Silajdzic, 
the Bosnian Prime Minister, were 
in Moscow yesterday to discuss 
the federation plan with Russian 
leaders who still have reservations 
about it Vhali Churkin, President 
Yeltsin’s personal envoy to the 
region, indicated after talks with 
Mr Silajdzic and Andrei Kozyrev, 
the Russian Foreign Minister, that 
Moscow was withholding full 
endorsement of the American- 
sponsored plan. 
□ Bonn: Germany yesterday 
called off the deportation of illegal 
refugees from the rump Yugosla¬ 
via because of objections by Roma¬ 
nia, which was to have been used 
as a transit route. 

Letters, page 17 
French UN peacekeepers tighten security by clearing mines round 

Tuzla airport before the resumption of humanitarian aid flights 
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Croat ceasefire 
turns heroes 
into villains 

War gave him prestige 
and power, now he is on 
the run. Anthony Loyd 
bids an uneasy farewell 
to a notorious killer at 

Zagreb airport 

The kELlert face detached 
itself from the crowd of 
passengers and he 

walked purposefully towards 
the table at which I sat 
drinking coffee. He pulled out 
a cane chair and sat down, 
draping an arm nonchalantly 
over the armrest, moving easi¬ 
ly for a man recently shot three 
times. 

“You’re a long way from 
Vitez.” he commented, smil¬ 
ing. The departure lounge at 
Zagreb airport was indeed a 
world away from the urban 
destruction of the central Bos¬ 
nian town. But the Muslim- 
Croat federation and the 
prospect of peace has made 
strange bedfellows, and has strange 
turnedn men once feted for their 
ruthlessness into embarrass¬ 
ments to their own side, per¬ 
haps even pariahs. Such men 
are nowon the run. looking for 
other wars, other conflicts. 

He ordered coffee and lit a 
cigarette, pausing to flick a 
piece of imagined ash from the 
sleeve of his expensive leather 
jacket The last time I had seen 
him. three months earlier, he 
had been decked out in bando¬ 
liers and chest webbing, gre¬ 
nade-laden. pistol on his hip, 
Hechler-Koch machinegun in 
his hand; a large, powerful 
man whose German army 
combat dress and expensive 
boots lifted him far above the 
rag-taggle uniform worn by so 
many of his Croatian 
comrades. 

His courage and initiative 
had been legaidary among his 
men. Soon after the beginning 
of the Croat-Muslim war he 
rase to become commander of 
a quasi special forces group 
operating in the Lasva valley. 
His forays against Muslim 
positions were often conducted 
with complete disregard for 
his own safety: he would call 
out to his adversaries, many of 
whom he knew personally, 
seemingly unmoved by the 
angry crackling of return fire. 

Describing his prewar pro¬ 
fession as “businessman", he 
had acquired a'."white 
Mercedes which he ostenta¬ 
tiously drove between mis¬ 
sions. accompanied by an 
"inner circle” of gun-toting 
henchmen. He once presented 
a silver Colt .45 to a senior 
United Nations officer as a 
‘present 

"There are better shots, but 
there are no better killers," one 
of his men said of him. The 
Muslims accused him of not 

only being involved in the 
massacre of civilians ut 
Ahinid last year, but of con¬ 
trolling the attack. Certainly 
the precision of the massacre 
indicated a degree of co¬ 
ordination unusual in an)' but 
a few of the Croat HVO 
commanders. 

But dissatisfaction began to 
grow among senior Croat 
officers in the valley, unnerved 
by his growing power and 
angered by his arrogance. 
Rumours of the killer’s exten¬ 
sive black martewering activi¬ 
ties began to flourish. One 
December day a burst of 
gunfire from his own lines 
greeted his car's arrival. 

Characteristically he sur¬ 
vived, though badly wounded. 
He was evacuated shortly 
afterwards on a Croatian 
army helicopter to a hospital 
in Split. When half-recovered 
he discharged himself and 
disappeared. 

The issue of war crimes is 
one of great sensitivity in the 
Croat-Muslim ceasefire. "We 
must have them. Everybody 
responsible for a war crime 
must come to trial.” said 
Sefkija Dzktic. the Muslim 
commander in Stari Vitez. a 
few days after the current 
ceasefire began. 

Others express a more open- 
minded approach. “I don't 
care if they never come to trial, 
it would be too complicated." 
said another Muslim officer. 
“But they must go; Australia. 
South America, anywhere, but 
they must go." Various cosmetic 

changes have already 
taken place within the 

command structures of both 
sides in central Bosnia in the 
interests of preserving the 
ceasefire and moving closer 
towards the vision of federa¬ 
tion. More notorious officers 
are being discreetly moved 
aside, with less well-known 
but more respectable individ¬ 
uals taking their place to talk 
of peace. 

“WaT is strange", said the 
killer suddenly. “This talk of 
peace, and I become the polit¬ 
ical enemy of even my own 
side:" 

War had given him power 
and prestige. But the subsid¬ 
ing tide of violence in the 
Lasva valley means he is now 
a hunted man. He stood up. 
extended his hand, grinned 
and shrugged: "Well, see you 
in South America." he said. 

Pakistan stops UN 
vote on Kashmir 

By Michael Binyon, diplomatic editor 

He urged Mr Major to per¬ 
suade India to stop repression 
in Kashmir, a pre-condition 
that Pakistan has set for direct 
talks on the dispute. 

Mr Naim said Pakistan was 
eager to encourage the best 
possible relations between 
Britain and India, and wel¬ 
comed Mr Narasimha Rap’s 
visit, which begins on Sunday. 
He did not see this as against 
Pakistan’s interests. But he 
said India must be made 
aware of the weight of public 
opinion. “The time has come 
to think about the future of the 
subcontinent as a whole. Both 

ONLY minutes before a vote, 
Pakistan yesterday withdrew 
a motion at a United Nations 
human rights meeting that 
would have condemned India 
for alleged violations in Kash¬ 
mir. The decision not to press 
for a vote in the UN Human 
Rights Commission in Geneva 
was taken after strong re¬ 
quests from Iran and China, 
which Asseff Ahmad Ali, the 
Foreign Minister, said Paki¬ 
stan could not ignore. 

The issue was brought by 
Pakistan to the commission 
last month, bat India 
launched a strong counter- 
campaign. and Pakistan's mo¬ 
tion was unlikely to have been 
passed, with most of the 53 
members planning to abstain. 
It would have called for a fact¬ 
finding mission to investigate 
abuses by the Indian army, a 
move that would have height¬ 
ened tensions between the two 
countries. Iran said that India 
was instead ready to facilitate 
a visit to Kashmir by envoys 
from Muslim nations. 

Western countries wel¬ 
comed Pakistan’s withdrawal, 
which follows a decision to 
drop a similar motion in the 
UN General Assembly. They 
said the important thing was 
to improve relations between 
the two countries, which have 
fought three ware over Kash¬ 
mir since their independence. 
This would not be helped by 
public condemnations. 

Kashmir mil be a main 
issue in talks in London this 
coming week between P. V. 
Narasimha Rao, the Indian 
Prime Minister, and John 
Major. Britain has offered to 
play a mediating role, and 
yesterday the Pakistan High 
Commission in London urged 
Britain to seize the initiative. 
“There are thousands of 
people in this country of 
fCasnmiri origin who have 
great attachment to Kashmir," 
said Moeen Jan Naim, the 
Deputy High Commissioner. 

Narasimha Rao: talks 
with John Major 

countries have spent enough 
money on weapons. How long 
ran this situation go on, 
depriving the teeming mil¬ 
lions from the opportunity to 
improve their lot?" 

Douglas Hurd, the Foreign 
Jjfcrctary. said last year that 
the Kashmir dispute had gone 
on too long with too big a ralL 
Nearly 10,000 people are esti- 
mated to have died since 1989 
when the Muslim militant 
campaign for an independent 
homeland became violent. 
J^kistan had hoped for 

strong support. but only Bos¬ 
nia and Saudi Arabia support¬ 
ed its resolution. 

A 
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Right-wing leader turns an the charm ta be housewives’ choice 

Italian media tycoon 
woos women voters 

SILVIO Berlusconi, die mpHta 
tycoon, launched his election 
campaign in the Italian capital 
yesterday by wooing leaders of 
the powerful 800,000-strong 
housewives' federation. 

Signor Berlusconi, 57. 
played to his reputation as a 
ladies’ man during a meeting 
with 50 matriarchs in advance 
of the March 27-28 parliamen¬ 
tary polL “I am sony to be 
late, I don’t normally keep 
women waiting." he said be¬ 
fore launching into a glowing 
eulogy of housewifely values. 

Ffcderica Gasparrini, the 
federation’s president, said the 
encounter had followed three 
months of negotiations. These 
had led her group to throw its 
weight behind the right-wing 
Fbrza Italia group led by 
Signor Berlusconi. 

Form Italia has incorporat¬ 
ed into its programme de¬ 
mands by the federation for 
state aid for mothers, laws 
that give housewives’ pensions 
and other employee rights. 

From John Phillips in rome 

and tax relief for families. 
“His presence here set the seal 
on our accord,” Signora Gas¬ 
parrini said. “My feeling is 
that professional politicians 
easily make promises and 
easily forget them. But a 

Cahanissctta: A judge in 
Skify, Gilda Lo Fcrti. 
yesterday ordered that 
four men would stand 
trial in October for the 
bombing murder of Paolo 
BorsdUno, the anti-Mafia 
judge, and his five body¬ 
guards in July 1992, juB- 
dal officials said. (Reatfa 

businessman is more used to 
keeping his word. I am satis¬ 
fied,” she added. 

The women's vote is crudal 
for Signor Berlusconi in his 
battle to become Italy's next 
Prime Minister in alliance 
with neo-Fasdsts and the de- 
volutionist Northern League. 

Britain’s opt-out 
on hours for child 

workers at risk 
By George Brock and Loot Herrington 

The European Partia- known to enqiloy cheap child 
ment moved yesterday labour. Both the Soda! Demo¬ 
te bring Britain into crats, and their probable coafi- 

Kne with the rest of Europe tkm partner, the Greens, were 
over conditions for young impressed by the efforts of US 
workers between the ages erf Senator Tom Haritin to ban 
13 and IS. The Parliament last the American import of goods 
night began moves to reverse produced by children under 15 
two British opt-outs from a years okL 
planned European Union tew Many countries accept EU 
limiting working hours fra- regulations on child workers, 
teenagers. but are unable to enforce 

Last year David Hunt, the them. In Mediterranean 
Employment Secretary, nego- countries child labour is a fact 
dated British exemptions of everyday life. Visitors to 
from an EU directive on Athens can see that many 
young workers until at least vendors at theub£quitousfruxt 
tire end of the century. Tbe and vegetable markets are 
directive would prevent 13-15 children under 12. Motorists 
yearalds working mare than stopping at traffic lights are 
12 hours a week and Mr Hunt accosted by gypsy and Albttni1 
claimed that this would stop an children, often barefoot i 
children doing a paper round even in whiter, wiping wind- ! 
and a Saturday job. He want- screens or just begging for | 
ed the limit set at snare drachmas. I 
17 bouraa week. 
The other opt- 
out struck down 
yesterday would 
have limited 
weekly working 
hours for 16 and 
17-year-olds to 35 
hours. That ex¬ 
emption can 
probably be re¬ 
stored when the 
directive goes 
back toEU min¬ 
isters. But Brit 
ain will have 
great difficulty 
restoring the 13 r A — 
and 15-year-old Haridn: scheme polked. The Ger- 
opt-out because praised by Italy man authorities 
it requires the make regular 
unanimous support of all 12 checks on young workers in 
EU governments. British bars and restaurants in the 
newsagents vowed last night big dties, such as Frankfurt 
to fight the new threat to ana Balia but rarely catch 
400.000 paperboys and girts, any illegally employed dbuJd- 
Davfo DankL smetaiy <rf the rea Children undo: 14 are 
28.000-stroag National Feder- forbidden to work, 
a tkm of Newsagents, said: Employers, wary of thebig 
This is a tradition unique to fines and possible prison 
this country, and Brussels terms, tend to police them- 
should mind its own selves. In practice. Germany's 
business," comprehensive system1 of vo- 

Europe is not receptive to rational training keeps almost 
regulations on child and teen- all children in the educational 
age labour, although the need system at least until the age of 
for legislation is acknowk 18. 
edged. Southern Italy, and This apprenticeship system 
Naples in particular, is nolori- is seen as fee key to a proper 
Dus for ite exploitation of child adult job by many under¬ 
labour, but if the Italian skilled 16-year-olds, though 
Social Democrats come to some of these apprenticeships 
power in the October election, are nevertheless viewed as 
there will be renewed pres- exploitative. 
sore to boycott imports from ---;- 
countries or companies Leading article, page 17 

known to employ cheap child 
labour. Both foe Social Demo¬ 
crats, and their probable coali¬ 
tion partner, the Greens, were 
impressed by the efforts of US 
Senator Tom Harkin to ban 
the American import of goods 
produced by children under 15 
years okL 

Many countries accept EU 
regulations on child winkers, 
but are unable to enforce 
them. In Mediterranean 
countries child labour is a fact 
of everyday life. Visitors to 
Athens ran see that many 
vendors at the ubiquitous fruit 
and vegetable markets are 
children under XL Motorists 
stopping at traffic lights are 
aoookea by gypsy and AJbani1 
an children, often barefoot 
even in winter, wiping wind¬ 
screens or just begging for 

spare drachmas. 
A spokesman for 
the Spanish 
Ministry of Lab¬ 
our arm Social 
Security admit¬ 
ted yesterday 
that it was im¬ 
possible to esti¬ 
mate how many 
minors, under 
the legal mini¬ 
mum age of 16, 
work in the 
country's large 
black economy. 
Northern 
Europe is com¬ 
paratively well 

scheme polked. The Ger- 
ly Italy man authorities 

make regular 
checks on young workos In 
bars and restaurants in the 
big dties, such as Frankfurt 
and Berlin, but rarely catch 
apy illegally employed child¬ 
ren. Children under 14 are 
forbidden to work. 

Employers, wary of the big 
fines and possible prison 
terms, tend to police them¬ 
selves. In practice, Germany's 
comprehensive system- of vo¬ 
cational training keeps almost 
all children in the educational 
System at least until the age of 
18. 

This apprenticeship system 
is seen as foe key to a proper 
adult job by many under- 
skBIed 16-year-olds, though 
some of these apprenticeships 
are nevertheless viewed as 
exploitative. 

Leading artide, page 17 

European entry talks 
fail to end deadlock 

FROM James Landaus in Brussels 

EUROPEAN Union enlarge¬ 
ment talks in Brussels broke 
up earty yesterday after failure 
to agree on either the Spanish 
demand for access » Norwe¬ 
gian fishing waters or chang¬ 
ing the voting system in the- 
Council of Ministers. 

Germany urged Spain to 
compromise on the fishing 
dispute, the last obstacle pre¬ 
venting Norway from agree¬ 
ing to entry terms. “In my 
opinion a compromise must 
have been possible.” said 
Klaus Kinkel, the German 
Foreign Minister. “Now Spain 
has to move." 

Theodoras Panadas, the 
Greek European Affairs Min¬ 
ister, who chaired the meet¬ 
ing, said the talks had failed 
because there was a lack of 

political will among the 
Twelve. Mr Pangalos is said to 
have shouted at the Spanish 
delegation that “one fish can¬ 
not stop ihe enlargement of 
the Community". Norway has 
said throughout the talks that 
it would not give up one extra 
fish to satisfy Spain. 

Spain is supporting Britain 
in opposing any change to die 
voting system which would 
diminish the ability to veto 
legislation. If Britain refuses 
to back down, it wOl be 
attacked for scuppering en¬ 
largement, a process it has 
always supported. But any 
softening ® position would 
enrage the Euro-sceptics, who 
would accuse the Government 
of giving up vital controls an 
the power of Brussels. 

Independent opinion polls put 
Form Italia neck-and-neck 
with the Democratic Party of 
The Left, formerly the Commu¬ 
nists, whose thrice-married 
leader. Adtille Occhetto, also 
sets middle-aged women's 
hearts racing. 

Standing as a in 
Rome’s high-profile No.I Con¬ 
stituency, where the lefts can¬ 
didate is Luigi Spaventa, the 
dynamic British-educated 
Budget Minister who is nick¬ 
named The Doberman” for 
his pugnacious style; Signor 
Berlusconi faces an uphill 
battle. 

Later yesterday, together 
with Giancarlo Fim. the neo- 
Fasrist leader, Sigma- Berius- 
coni was to be guest of honour 
at an exclusive reception given 
by the Princess Paliavicmi, a 
leading figure of the Roman 
"black aristocracy”, at her 
Renaissance palace on the 
Quirina] H3L 

Letters, page 17 

« EUROPEAN NEWS II 

German troops 
play war games 
without blanks 

From Roger Boyes in bonn 

Silvio Berlusconi arriving at a hotel in Rome yesterday for a meeting with a 
delegation fr om the politically powerful Italian housewives* federation 

GERMAN soldiers are being 
forced to shout “bang, bang” 
when they confront the enemy 
during manoeuvres because of 
a lack of blank ammunition. 
German tank crews have to 
spring out their turrets and 
yeQ “boom, boom”. 

These and other reports of 
financial stringency were pub¬ 
lished yesterday by the Bund- 
eswehr Ombudsman, who 
gave a wanting of falling 
morale in one of Europe’s 
biggest armies. Alfred Biehle. 
a parliamentary deputy who 
has spent the past year listen¬ 
ing to soldiers’ complaints, 
said budget problems, coupled 
with political indecision over 
peacekeeping missions, had 
propeDm the Bundeswehr 
into an identity crisis. 

“The motivation of many 
soldiers has been damaged," 
Herr Biehle said in his annual 
report “Many officers are 
depressed by ihe stark dispari¬ 
ty between their mission and 
tire means available to cany ft 
out Instructors are justifiably 
afraid of losing their author¬ 
ity." The report presented a 
catalogue of cost-cutting mea¬ 

sures. A company training 
with mortars, grenades or 
hand-held rocket launchers 
was usually required to hit 
five targets during a military 
exercise. However, if the first 
three shots were successful, 
the troops could go home and 
the munitions were saved. 

Training flights have been 
cut down to a minimum and 
annual flight hours for the 
German air force now total 
150 a year, compared with the 
Nato standard of 180. Units 
are complaining that they 
have to wait three months for 
brake parts for their tanks. 

One symptom of the declin¬ 
ing morale is the large num¬ 
ber of conscientious objectors. 
The number of conscripts 
(155,000) is now almost 
matched by the number of 
Germans (131.000) performing 
civilian service in hospitals 
and elsewhere The German 
army has commissioned a 
new series of television adver¬ 
tisements to boost the image of 
the soldier. One shows an air 
force dispatcher on a German 
transport plan dropping 
crates of food into Bosnia. 
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China erects ring of steel to keep dissidents at bay 
From James Pringle 

IN PEKING 

Li widely blamed for 
Tiananmen massacre 

THE traffic swirling around Tian¬ 
anmen Square in the heart of 
Peking, and well-dressed shoppers 
with plump. healthy-Iooking child¬ 
ren thronging new department 
stores, give the Chinese capital at 
leas: an air of well-being- Bui in the 
midst of apparent prosperity. Chi¬ 
na's security agencies were nervous 

last night on the eve of the opening 
of die annual session of China's 
rubber-stamp parliament the Nat¬ 
ional People’s Congress. 

They have mounted a huge 
security screen to protect the 2,978 
delegates from all over China 
against intrusion from untoward 
influences, either from a thousand 
journalists, the majority native 
Chinese or “compatriots'' from 
Hong Kong and Taiwan, and from 

the influence of a handful of 
dissidents bold enough, despite foe 
Tiananmen massacre of June 1989, 
to be still intent on reform. 

“Politically the situation is quite 
cairn." said a senior foreign diplo¬ 
mat in Peking yesterday. "But the 
authorities are worried about foe 
possibility of urban unrest, howev¬ 
er remote, over inflation, official 
corruption, unemployment reform 
of state-run industries, a changing 
moral dimate and disparities in 
wealth. They don't believe in taking 
chances." 

In what seems like trying to hit a 
gnat with a giant fly swat. Chinas 
Ministry of Public Security has 
risked the ire of Warren Christo¬ 
pher, the US Secretary of State, 

-who arrives here tomorrow to 
review China's human rights 
record with an eye an renewing its 
vital "most favoured nation" trad¬ 

ing status, by harassing the dissi¬ 
dents. They have either been in¬ 
structed to leave town or their 
homes are being watched; some 
have even been locked up. 

The convening of foe nominal 
parliament today in the flag-be¬ 
decked Great HaD of foe People, a 
monolithic building that represents 
one of the few tangible successes of 
the otherwise disastrous 1958-59 
Great Leap Forward, at which Li 

Peng, the Prime Minister, will 
presort a blueprint for the year 
ahead and ask delegates to approve 
new economic legislation, marks 
the start in China of a potentially 
volatile few days. This period 
includes the four-day visit of Mr 
Christopher, who has already ex¬ 
pressed his “strong distaste” over 
foe heavy-handed methods of the 
security men, most notably the 
presumed involuntary departure 

Hong Kong: The Dalai lama has issued a despairing statement 
conceding that in 14 years of attempting to communicate with Peking 
“my approach has failed to produce any progress, either for 
substantive negotiations or in contributing to foe overall improvement 
of tire situation in Tiber. (Jonathan Mirksy writes). 

He said be remains committed to peaceful means, but unless die 
international community helped to bring about negotiations he would 
have to “consult my people on die future course of the freedom 
struggle". This was a reminder to China that there are marry within 
Tibet who for years have been calling for an armed resistance. 

for foe countryside of Wei 
Jingsheng, foe 1979 Democracy 
Wap activist who spent almost 15 
years in the Lao Gai. the Chinese 
labour camp gulag, until his re¬ 
lease last year. 

“Mr Wd apparently agreed to 
leave town." said one well-in¬ 
formed diplomat here. “No doubt 
the suggestion was made to him in 
a particularly persuasive way." 
Wang Dan. the 1989 student leader 
who has spent four years in jail, 
was sufficiently shaken up after his 
second detention in a week on 
Tuesday to tdl foreign reporters 
that he had “no real desire" to meet 
Mr Christopher. Mr Wang. 25. was 
warned that his recent activities 
had “exceeded the rights of normal 
Chinese citizens" and was told not 
to engage in “illegal activities". Mr 
Li, widely held responsible for the 
1989 Tiananmen massacre, when 

troops brutally suppnssdl pro- 
democracy demonstrations, has 
presided twr a period of economic 
reform, initiated by Deng Niao- 
pinc. the paramount leader. Tht 
reforms seem to have benefited 
some urban dwellers, who throng 
stores, nightclubs and karaoke 
bars. “Before, people in stores wen: 
just looking.” said one uipkumt 
yesterday. “But now its spend, 

million landless 
Chinese in rural areas have little or 
no viable source of income, and 
with the smashing of foe "iron nee 
bowl- of a lifetime's slate employ¬ 
ment. they are pouring into the 
cities in search of a share ol the 
wealth, contributing to an under¬ 
side of urban life, including a 
steeplv rising crime rate, away 
from foe gleaming new shopping 
centres. 

South African police 
fire on students and 
township strikers 

SIMON WALKER 

From Michael Hamlyn in mafeking 
and Inigo Gilmore in messina. northern transvaal 

ARMED police Bred round 
after round of tear gas. rubber 
bullets and birdshot in an 
effort to control crowds of 
striking workers and students 
rioting in Mmabatho. the Bo¬ 
phuthatswana capital, which 
swiftly spread to outlying 
townships. 

The rioters replied with 
stones and petrol bombs, and 
blockaded streets with burn¬ 
ing tyres, stones and traffic 
signs. Eventually the police 
resorted to firing live rounds, 
and a number of people were 
taken to hospital badly hurt 

In Messina, riot police fired 
rubber bullets at African Nat¬ 
ional Congress supporters 
gathered near this border 
town yesterday after President 
de Klerk addressed a rally in a 
local stadium during his elec¬ 
tion campaign. 

■ As Mr de Klerk left the 
stadium, police formed a bar¬ 
ricade to keep back, die surg¬ 
ing 500-strong crowd. Chant¬ 
ing “Kail the Boer, kill the 
fanner,” ANC supporters 
threw stones at the President's 
vehicle and National Party ' 
workers before turning on the 
police. Major Edward Celliers 
told his men to open fire after 
two officers were injured. 

At foe University of Bophu- 
thatswana on the outskirts of 
town, a running battle devel¬ 
oped with police as students 
occupied foe administration 
offices and harassed Dr Re- 
dus Mai ope, the Vice-Chan¬ 

cellor. His car was stopped 
briefly as he tried to leave the 
campus and fire extinguisher 
foam was sprayed over it As 
he drove away, students 
chanted: “One Mercedes, one 
petrol bomb", adapting the 
Pan Africanist Congress slo¬ 
gan: “One settler, one bullet" 

Gashes between opponents 
of President Mangqpe and 
police also broke out in other 

Durban: The death toll in 
Sooth Africa’s worst train 
disaster in nearly three 
decades rose to 64 after a 
victim (tied in hospital 
and police said yesterday 
that they were investigat¬ 
ing charges of man¬ 
slaughter against die 
driver. At least 370 were 
injured when the train 
jumped the tracks. Ike 
railway's board of enquiry 
has also launched an 
investigation. (Reuter) 

parts of Bophuthatswana. 
which is made up of eight 
pieces of territory separated by 
stretches of South Africa. 
Children in Bodibe stole a 
road-grading machine and 
used it to build an earth 
barricade across the main 
road into foe town after police 
opened fire with shotguns. 

Mathlbe Has. 17, who in 
clashes with police foe previ¬ 
ous day almost lost an eye 

when hit by a rubber cane, 
was hit in the back and arm 
with birdshot "1 will die for 
democracy." he yelled at de¬ 
parting police vans. 

In nearby Itsoseng. about 20 
miles from Mafeking, resi¬ 
dents tried to deliver a mess¬ 
age to the local governor but 
were prevented. Gangs of 
youths then attempted to bum 
the council offices, and set two 
council vehicles alight Shops 
were looted. Police in 
armoured vehicles toured the 
township firing rubber bullets 
and tear gas at small crowds 
of youths. 

President Mangope dis¬ 
missed the entire staff of800 at 
the Bophuthatswana Broad¬ 
casting Corporation as em¬ 
ployees erf the nominally 
independent black home¬ 
land’s government and state- 
owned industries voted to 
tighten die screw on the 70- 
year-old leader, who has re¬ 
fused to accept reincorpora¬ 
tion into South Africa. 

Heads of 14 staff associa¬ 
tions — trade unions are 
banned in the homeland — 
met at the university yesterday 
and voted to begin a week- 
long strike, joining colleagues 
in several ministries. 

Oume Menong from Agri- 
cor, foe state agricultural ser¬ 
vice. said they were demand¬ 
ing reincorporation of the 
homeland- “Without reincor- 
poratkm we are going to be 
without jobs.” she said. 

Enquiry 
team tours 
massacre 
mosque 
From Ben Lvnfield 

IN JERUSALEM 

A student taking cover from rubber bullets and live rounds during dashes with police yesterday at the university in 
Mmabatho. Bophuthatswana. There were running battles as students occupied the administration offices 

Inkatha and ANC both fad 
to meet candidate deadline 

From Ray Kennedy in Johannesburg 

SOUTH Africa'S latest elec¬ 
tion deadline — for parties to 
register lists of candidates — 
came and went amid chaos 
yesterday. 

The African National Con¬ 
gress. expected to win an 
overwhelming victory in foe 
April polls, trussed the cut-off. 
So did the Inkatha Freedom 
Party, which yesterday decid¬ 
ed to put off submitting a list 
of candidates. After a six-hour 
meeting of its central commit¬ 
tee. however, it left the door 
open, saying the form of 
international mediation to re¬ 
solve constitutional difficulties 
would first have to be settled. 
Why the ANC left it to foe last 
minute was not explained. 

All parties were given until 
4-30pm to submit their lists to 
the Independent Electoral 
Commission. Several were 
still queueing at the commis¬ 
sion’s offices in Johannesburg 
as foe deadline passed. This 

does not however, mean that 
their electoral lists will be 
invalidated. The Transitional 
Executive Council has already 
conceded that lists can be 
amended after foe deadline. 

But amid the confusion and 
muddle last night Mr Justice 
Johan Kriegler, chairman of 

Vlljoen: his appearance 
confirmed split of right 

foe commission, said. “Dead¬ 
lines have to become deadlines 
at some stage.” Shortly before 
yesterday’s, a representative of 
the Freedom Front the party 
formed by General Canstand 
Vfljoen, one of the convenors 
of the right-wing Afrikaner 
Volksfront arrived at the elec¬ 
toral commission. 

After same confusion, it 
turned out that the Freedom 
Front would not submit a 
candidates’ list unto it was 
dear what Inkatha would do. 
Inkatha’s decision had by then 
not been announced. But the 
appearance of foe Freedom 
From at the commission's 
offices indicated a serious 
right-wing split Moderate ele¬ 
ments wish to contest the 
election, but harliners do not 
At a meeting in Pretoria 
yesterday the Freedom Alli¬ 
ance indicated its support for 
General VDjoen’s wish to con¬ 
test foe election. 

Nixon is 
snubbed 

by Yeltsin 
From AnatolUeven 

tN MOSCOW 

PRESIDENT Yeltsin 
lashed out furiously yester¬ 
day at Richard Nixon after 
the former US President met 
leaders of the Russian oppo¬ 
sition during a visit to 
Moscow. Mr Yeltsin can¬ 
celled a planned meeting 
with Mr Nixon and also 
forbade Russian officials to 
meet him. 

President Yeltsin’s anger 
erupted because Mr Nixon 
on Monday went to see 
Aleksandr RutskoL former 
Vice-President who was 
amnestied by parliament 
last month after having 
been imprisoned by Mr 
Yeltsin for his part in lead¬ 
ing the October parliamen¬ 
tary revolt Mr Nixon also 
met the Communist leader. 
Gennadi Zyuganov. 

Mr Yehsrn told reporters 
“Former American Presi¬ 
dent Nixon met Rntskoi and 
Zyuganov here while the 
most interesting thing is that 
he had been coming here to 
meet me." He added: “Let 
them know that Russia is a 
great country and you just 
cannot play around with her 
like that." 

Loyal niece stands guard 
over Lenin’s memory 

From Anne McElvoy in Moscow 

prize possession. Her eyes 
sparkle as she opens an old 
photograph album at a picture 
of herself as a toddler, sitting 
on her mother’s knee. Her 
hands are stretched towards 
her smiling unde — Vladimir 
Ilyich Ulyanov, alias Lenin. 

Miss Ulyanova, daughter of 
Lenin’s younger brother, Di¬ 
mitri, is the last surviving 
relative to have met the revolu¬ 
tionary leader, who died in 
1924 when she was cmly a year 
and a half old. Seventy years 
on, she is a sprightly woman 
with brown slarttoi eyes remi¬ 
niscent of her uncle's, and she 
regards herself as keeper of 
his memory in a hostile post- 
Soviet world. 

Locked in Utter combat 
with the Mayor of Moscow. 
Yuri Luzhkov, Miss Ulyanova 
leads the campaign to allow 
Lenin’s embalmed body to be 
kept in the mausoleum on Red 
Square, despite the fact that 
foe city council and President 
Yeltsin have recommended its 
removal. Lenin's niece cannBy 
protested that Lenin as' a 
loving husband would have 
wanted to be buried close to 
his wife, Nadezhda Krupska¬ 

ya, whose remains lie in the 
Kremlin wall. “He should 
remain on Red Square.” she 
insisted. "It is his monument 
The tsars are buried in St 
Basil’s cathedral and my unde 
is in the mausoleum — as it 
should be." 

Although Miss Ulyanova 
must have known of Krupska¬ 
ya’s frightened final years 
under Stalin — she came to 
know die old lady well in her 
teenage years — she is deter¬ 
mined to keep the unblem¬ 
ished official version of Lenin 
and Krupskaya’s life sacred. 
Her luxury flat is full of Lenin 

portraits, carvings and his 
long-winded writings. He re¬ 
mains a saint in her eyes, an 
absolute standard of morality, 
despite revived rumours that 
he had an affair with his 
helper. Inessa Armand. 

“Today people attack my 
unde and throw mud at him 
because he was different, 
because he was pure," foe 
said. “There was no love- 
triangle. Inessa loved him and 
stayed dose to him because 
she loved the revolution." She 
is adamant that Lenin's rela¬ 
tionship with 
happy and sets 

Krupska; 
soffoua 

ya was 
another 

diatribe against “dirty, lying 
democrat historians” who 

Lenin: removal from 
Red Square disputed 

have been excavating foe Le¬ 
nin myth to reveal a man who 
exploited the devoted women 
around him. 

A former tutor in the chem¬ 
istry faculty of Moscow Univ¬ 
ersity. Miss Ulyanova dearly 
has difficulty coming to terms 
with a Russia is which she is 
treated as something of a retie. 
“Imagine this," she confides. 
“A young Russian journalist 
came to see me that other day 
and told me that he had never 
read a word of my unde’s 
writings. I was so shocked I 
could hardly speak.” 

AN ISRAELI commission of 
enquiry vesterday toured the 
sites of the Hebron mosque 
massacre, while a security 
council resolution condemn¬ 
ing the carnage moved to vote 
at the United Nations. 

Yossi Beilin, the Israeli Dep¬ 
uty Foreign Minister, said the 
resolution was likely to help 
spur a resumption of peace 
talks, which have been sus¬ 
pended since the February’ 25 
mosque slaying of 39 Palestin¬ 
ians by a Jewish settler. 
Barukh Goldstein. 

But Palestinian leaders said 
foe PLO would undermine its 
credibility in the occupied 
territories if it returned to foe 
peace table without the ouster 
of settlers from Hebron or the 
sending of an armed Interna¬ 
tional force to protect 
Palestinians. 

The resolution "irritates” 
Israel by referring to east 
Jerusalem, annexed by the 
Jewish state after foe 1967 war. 
as part of the occupied territo¬ 
ries. Mr Beilin said. But he 
added that it fell short of PLO 
demands for an armed inter¬ 
national-force. 

Ghassan Khatib, a former 
negotiator to Washington 
peace talks, predicted foe 
PLO^s inability to gain the 
international force would fur¬ 
ther erode its support in the 
territories. “The PLO has not 
shown a firm reaction to foe 
massacre." he said. 

In Hebron, foe ccanmission 
of enquiry toured the Cave of 
the Patriarchs, a site sacred to 
both Jews and Muslims, on its 
second day of deliberations in 
order to discern how 
Goldstein was able to enter 
unhindered and cany out foe 
massacre. 

Major-General Danny 
Yatom, West Bank Command¬ 
er and the only soldier who 
was at his post inside foe cave 
that fateful day, gave dosed 
briefings to commission mem¬ 
bers. Outside, foe city's 
120.000 residents remained 
confined to their homes under 
an army curfew widely resent- 

it of victims. ed as a punishment * 
Army officials say that the 
curfew is still in effect because 
attempts to lift it for brief 
periods have resulted in in¬ 
tense clashes. 

Police meanwhile defused a 
bomb at the door of the French 
Cultural Centre in foe Chris¬ 
tian port of Jounieh north of 
Beirut yesterday, 10 days after 
a bomb killed 10 worshippers 
in a nearby church. 

Police said the 131b bomb 
was wrapped in red paper to 
make it look like a present and 
placed at the door of the centre 
just two miles from the church 
of Our Lady of Salvation that 
was bombed on February 27. 
Three suspects were being 
held last night. 

We didn’t get to number one in copiers and faxes in the world’s most 
competitive business environment by letting people down. 

For more reliable information, contact Ricoh UK on FREEFONE @22257 
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White House 

Republicans push 
for showdown 

over Whitewater 
From Martin Fletcher 

IN WASHINGTON 

REPUBLICAN and Demo¬ 
crat chiefs moved towards a 
showdown yesterday over Re¬ 
publican demands for con¬ 
gressional hearings into the 
Whitewater affair. 

George MitcheD, the Sen¬ 
ate’s Democratic leader, said 
such .hoazings would be a 
“political circus” designed to 
embarrass the President Rob¬ 
ert Dole, the Republican leadr 
er, theatened to force a vote 
that would put every Demo¬ 
crat on the spot. If the Demo¬ 
crats ojiposed hearings, they 
would risk appearing accom¬ 
plices to a White House 
“cover-up” in an election year. 

Robert FSske, the White- 
water special prosecutor, was 
meanwhile meeting ALfonse 
D*Amato. the leading Repub¬ 
lican advocate of hearings, to 
argue that they would pose a 
“severe risk to the integrity" of 
his investigation. The senator 
was expected only to offer 
special precautions against 
that happening. 

The Republican demands 
also pose an uncomfortable 
dilemma for President Cfin- 
torvwho at a Tuesday night 
press conference had little 
choice but concede that be 
would let White House aides 
appear before any congressio¬ 
nal enquiry. He could hardly 
say otherwise as the confer- - 
ence was part of his new 
strategy of complete openness 
and full disclosure. It was one 
pf the longest of his presiden¬ 
cy and be answered more 
than 30 questions on White- 
water. He looked strained, but 
to contrast to his testy appear¬ 
ance on Monday he smiled 

: Ailrisers saidTftarthe aim 
was to dispel reports of a 
“bunker mentality" in the 
White House and to persuade 
the public that Mr Cfinton 
was hiding nothing. They are 
determined notto evoke men* 
ones of President Nixon 
avoiding reporters and hun~ 

■ Officials in the White House have been 
subpoenaed to testify before a grand jury. 
President Clinton now says he will allow 
his aides to appear before any enquiry . 

kering down in a-besieged 
White House during the Wa¬ 
tergate scandaL 

* Mr Clinton went straight 
from the conference to a rally 
to lift the spirits of about 400 
White House employees. He 
again protested his innocence, 
declaring; “I wouldn’t do any¬ 
thing to disgrace the office 
held by Abraham Lincoln. 
Thomas Jefferson and Frank¬ 
lin Roosevelt” Hillary din- 
ton said That Whitewater was 
“nothing more than static on 
the radar screen and it’ll dear . 
up.ltffl go away”. 

Today the first of six White 
House and four Treasury 
officials who have been sub- 

Mrs CKntam Whitewater 
“wffldearup.goa#ay" 

poenaed by- Mr Fiske.are to 
appear before a federal grand 
jury. The White House' will 
hand over Whitewater-related 
documents to the - special 
prosecutor. 

The drip-drip of damaging 
all egations ■caminu cd, howev¬ 
er. The New' York Times 
yesterday ran an interview 
with a courier from Mrs 
Clinton's Rose law firm in 
little Rock, Arkansas, who 
said he was told to shred 
documents following the an¬ 
nouncement in January of Mr 
Fiske’s. appointment 

The. courier. Jeremy 
Hedges, said that the docu¬ 
ments were in files labelled 
“VWF“ for Vincent Fbster, the 
former partner and deputy 
White House counsel who 
knew as much as anybody 
about Whitewater but lolled 
himself last July. Mr Hedges 
said that he was later called 
before two of the firm’s top 
partners and told he should * 
not assume the documents 
were Mr Foster's nor pass on 
“assumptions** to the 
investigators. 

Another courier. Clayton 
Lindsey, fold The New York 
Times that he had helped Mr 
Hedges shred files* labelled 
“VWF”, but the firm insists 
that the destroyed documents 
had nothing to do with 
Whitewater. 
□ Denver: The Pope will 
mark the Year of the Family 
with a speech before foe 
United Nations in October. 
The Denver Post reported 
yesterday. 

Leaned Vasic, an aide in the 
UN’s Social Development- 
Human Rights offices, told 
the newspaper that the trip to 
New York is being arranged 
through the UN. f4FJ 

Robert Fiske. the Whitewater special prosecutor, leaving Little Rock for Washington to meet Alfonse D’Amato. 
who wants Senate banking committee hearings. Mr rake believes this would compromise his investigation 

Feminists back an embattled sister 
- FRom Martin Fletcher in Washington 

In an unprecedented demonstration. 
two dozen feminists gathered outside 

the While House- on Tuesday to show 
solidarity with an embattled sister, the 
First Lady- Patricia Ireland, president of 
the National Organisation for Women, 
claimed HEQaiy . Clinton was being 
vilified over Whitewater "to get her to 
keep her head down" — a ri«m that is 
not unjustified. 

The First Lady would not have been at 
the centre of the storm had she chosen 
stay-ar-home motherhood rather than 
becoming a high-powered lawyer. She 
would have escaped even if she had 
chosen to be a conventional President’s 
wife rather hat a leading political 

player. More objective observers, howev¬ 
er, suggest the feminists are trying to 
have it Both ways by demanding that the 
First Lady be judged on her recotd, not 
her sex, then resorting to cries of sexism 
when that record is criticised. 

Evidence that Mrs Clinton has mis¬ 
handled Whitewater from the outset is 
strong. As a lawyer she represented the 
failed Arkansas bank at the heart of the 
Whitewater affair in spite of apparent 
conflicts of interest She also argued 
strongly against full disclosure of the 
Whitewater facts, which has dearly 
exacerbated the situation. 
' Although die feminists portray Mrs 
Clinton as a victim, she is anything but 

UN condemns anti-Semitism 
THE United Nations Human 
Rights Commission yesterday 
became the first UN body 
formally to condemn anti- 
Semitism. hi a vote hailed by 
Jewish campaigners as the 
"final blow" against Hitler. 

Hitherto, the commission 
has tended to focus on rights 
abuses by IsraeL It has passed 
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From Reuter in geneva 

resolutions against Israeli -ac¬ 
tions in the occupied territo¬ 
ries every year since Israel 
captured than in 1967. 

The 53-member commis¬ 
sion. of which Israel is not a 
member, included the con¬ 
demnation in a broad resolu¬ 
tion against all forms of 
racism, although not without 

weeks of behind-the-scenes 
wrangling that pitted America 
against Syria. The resolution, 
sponsored by Turkey, also 
condemned discrimination 
against blacks. Arabs and 
Muslims. A 1975 General As¬ 
sembly resolution, equating 
Zionism with racism, was 
dropped in 1991. 
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Son succeeds 
to power 

in Antigua 
St John's: Lester Bird, 56, has 
been elected Prime Minister of 
Antigua and Barbuda, suc¬ 
ceeding his father. Vere Bird, 
84. and extending the Antigua 
Labour Party’s power for a 
fifth term, officials said. 

The former Deputy Prime 
Minister took over because his 
father la'retiring after a 54- 
year political career in which 
his family dominated politics. 
The ALP won II of the 17 seats 
in parliament. (AFP) 

Hendrix suit 
Los Angeles: James Sund- 
quist, 25, who says he is Jimi 
Hendrix's son. is suing for 
part of the rock guitarist’s es¬ 
tate. The Swede filed the law¬ 
suit against James Hendrix, 
the musician's father. (AP) 

Tribal flare-up 
Bujumbura: Fighting be¬ 
tween Burundi's Tutsi and 
Hutu tribes flared up again 
after the weekend massacre of 
Hums in the capital. Radio 
Burundi said Hums in the 
Bubanza and Ngozi provinces 
killed scores of Tutsis. (AP) 

Barrack battle 
Moscow: Two Russian border 
guard recruits killed six cot- 
leagues at a Pacific Ocean bar¬ 
racks after humiliating 
initiation rites and then shot 
down a helicopter sent to 
arrest them- (Reuter) 

Cane defence 
Singapore: The government 
here rejected US appeals not 
to cane a US teenager far van¬ 
dalism. and said the punish¬ 
ment was neither extreme nor | 
unprecedented. (AP) 

Greek homage 
Athens: Thousands gathered 
to pay their last respects to 
Melina Mercouri, tiie Greek 
Culture Minister, m a chapel 
next to the cathedral. She died 
last Sunday of cancer. (AP) 

Time runs out 
Marseilles: Marie-Rose Bon- 
figlfo, 107, an-Italian resident 
in France since she was three, 
could be deported as her per¬ 
mit is out of date. She has lost 
social security and pension 
rights. 

THE PPP GROUP 
PRELIMINARY 
RESULTS 
FOR 1993 

\ " ■ 

• An increase in Group income of 7 per centto £500 millioii. 

• Group profit of £40 million pre-tax, £34 milKoai post-tax - ■ 
their highest ever levels. 

• A 24 per cent increase in reserves to £305 million - their 

highest ever level. 

• An increase in the solvency margin .from 57 per cent to 

■ 68 per cent - nearly four times the m inimum required by the 

regulatory authorities. 

• Stabilisation of the number of people covered by medical 

insurance (1.76 million) despite difficult economic ' 

conditions. 

6 PPP has forged ahead during a year of rapid and often fundamental 

change for many insurers, hospitals and doctors. We are committed 

to maintaining our position as a leading medical insurer and to 

diversifying into related areas of healthcare finance. For example, in 

1993 PPP acquired the leading dental healthcare finance company, 

- Denplan, with over 25% of the UK's dentists and over400,000 

registered patients. PPP also secured a £55 million syndicated 

revolving credit facility to fund development of its business 

activities. The PPP Group is well on course to becoming the UK 

. leader in independent healthcare finance. ^ 

Girl who 
divorced 
parents 

goes home 
FROM BEN MACINTYRE 

IN NEW YORK. 

THE teenage girl who success 
fully sued to “divorce" het 
biological parents last yeai 
has now changed her mine 
and moved in with them 
demonstrating that while thi 
legal definition of parental tfe 
may be changing, adolescent 
rebellion is not. 

Kimberly Mays, who wa* 
accidentally switched at birth 
with another baby girl 15 yean 
ago. made headlines last Au¬ 
gust when she tearfully plead¬ 
ed with a Florida judge to lei 
her stay with Robert Mays- 
the man who had brought her 
up. 

The judge severed all legal 
ties between Kimberly and her 
natural parents, Ernest and 
Regina Twigg. But last week 
she fled from Mr Mays’home 
checked into a shelter for 
young runaways, and has 
since moved into the Twiggs' 
home in Sebring, Florida. 

George Russ, the lawyer 
who represented the teenager 
in her court battle, said 
Kimberly was suffering what 
be called "typical adolescent 
problems'' compounded by 
the trauma of the bitter custo¬ 
dy battle between her biologi¬ 
cal and adoptive parents. 

The baqy swap passed 
unnoticed until 1988 when 
Ariena Twigg. the child raised 
by the Twiggs as their own 
daughter, died of a heart 
defect and blood tests proved 
she was not their child. The 
Twiggs then tracked down 
Kimberly and began a five- 
year court battle. Mrs Twigg 
claimed that Mr Mays had 
swapped the babies intention¬ 
ally. but an FBI investigation 
found no evidence to support 
the allegation. 

Democrats who know the Clintons well 
call her the more fonnidable politician of 
the two. And she is a shrewd manipula¬ 
tor of the media. Since the' latest 
Whitewater eruption, however, she has 
scarcely been sem 

She has not come forward to fight her 
corner or even to concede mistakes. 

She has left her defence to her husband, 
who in an emotional outburst on 
Monday declared that he had “never 
known a person with a stronger sense of 
right and wrong". This, as Anna 
Quindlen of The New York Times put it, 
came “perilously dose to a 'little woman* 
defence of Mrs Clinton" 

Knnbe 
away 

Mays: ran 
im rather 

RoyFannan 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE AND MANAGING DIRECTOR 
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Star with a fat chance 
Brought up in a 
council house by 

deaf parents, 
Richard Griffiths is 

an unlikely 
hit, says Julia 

Llewellyn Smith Richard Griffiths sighs 
when I ask about his next 
role. He is starring as a 
former policeman turned 

restaurateur in a new BBC drama 
series Pie in the Sly, which starts 
on Sunday. Ahem, How can f put 
this? Was there possibly some 
typecasting here? Fbr Griffiths is 
very fat He won’t say how much he 
weighs, but 20 stone is thought a 
fair estimate. He is 46, but could be 
10 years older. Sitting back in his 
chair in the bar at the National 
Theatre he looks like the ghost of 
Orson Welles. 

“Well. I suppose the popular 
imagination would have it that 
chefs must be fat" he says in his 
seductive. flat-voweDed tones. "In 
fact most of the chefs I have known 
are as thin as lathes." 

It seems inevitable that a man of 
Griffiths's size will spmd a fair part 
of his career playing jolly dolts and 
greedy buffoons — such as the 
lascivious Unde Monty in the cult 
film Withnail and I. Many actors 
might envy such a marketable 
feature. But Griffiths, who recalls 
teenage agonies when girls only 
wanted to be his friend, finds it 
depressing. He is so irritated by his 
weight that he now refuses parts 
that actively call for a fat person. 

"If the cast list says Joe Bloggs. I 
will say ‘Fine'. If it says Joe Bloggs 
(very fat), I will ray ‘Go get lost’." he 
says. One of his most dispiriting 
experiences was when he was 
offered the part of Friar Tuck, in 
Robin Hood: Prince of Thieves, 
which starred Kevin Costner. 
“Typical, I thought” He refused, 
hoping for a better offer from a 
rival production with Jack Nichol¬ 
son and was rewarded with the 
part of the Sheriff of Nottingham. 
Two days later the project folded 
and he was left with nothing. 

At the moment he is playing the 
tide role in David Hare’s produc¬ 
tion of Brecht's The Life of Galileo 
at the Almeida Theatre, London. 
Galileo is not necessarily a for 
man's role, but Griffiths’s corpu¬ 
lence adds to the sense of die 
scientist’s sensuality, a quality that 
lends him humanity but ultimately , 
leads to his undoing, before the 
torture instruments of the Inquisi¬ 
tion. His performance has attracted 
adjectives such as “outstanding”, 
“commanding” and “masterful". 

For Griffiths, the play, which 
ends on March 31, has been a 
revelation. “David Hare has res¬ 
cued Brecht for me," he says. 
“Usually, his theatre is all incom¬ 
prehensibly dull and patronising. 
He wants to spell everything out to 
the working man, repeating every¬ 
thing four tiroes. The fond of 
audience you get at the Almeida is 
too sophisticated for that Hare has 
ripped all that away. He has done 
the work of a forester." 

It is a metaphor that could also 
be applied to Griffiths, whose girth 
belies a sensitive, soft-spoken man. 
Unfairly, you expect him to bellow 
extravagantly; instead he charms 
quietly, reefing off a string of 
theatrical anecdotes in a laconic 
deadpan. His delicacy is foe result 
of a “perverse" childhood in a 
council house in Teesside. Both his 
parents were deaf mutes and 
Griffiths grew up without music or 

Richard Griffiths, brought up in Manchester, says of the North: “I never really liked it There's nothing there for the likes of me.” 

sound. Until he went to school at 
the age of five he had spoken to 
nobody except a French babysitter 
who lived across the corridor. 

His mother went through seven 
more pregnancies, but only John, 
bom when Griffiths was six. sur¬ 
vived more than a few days. 

“It was pretty different.” he says, 
dragging lightly on a cigarette, “but 
it was good. It helped my imagina¬ 
tion hugely. 1 was reading from the 
age of three. If you are used to 
silence, it*s not threatening. I still 
hate extraneous noise." 

His father was a steel worker, 
with an unfulfilled passion for 
painting; his mother was a seam¬ 
stress and a great dancer. "It was a 
mystery to me. She would watch 
die conductor’s baton at the dance 
haU and think‘Oh. yes a waltz’and 
off shed go. No one would have 
ever known that she was deaf.” 

Ail communication was in sign 
language, which made Griffiths 

very sensitive to gesture and move¬ 
ment He was bemused to see his 
first theatrical show. The Gondo¬ 
liers, performed by the touring 
DOyly Caste, because the singers 
“were just moving from A to B. 
They didn’t realise that their bodies 
could be used to express so much." After school, he studied art 

but was put off by his 
generation’s insistence on 
painting nothing but 

“rainbows on twigs". In any case, 
he was intimidated by the realisa¬ 
tion that Rembrandt or Vefozquez, 
his heroes, had produced same of 
their greatest works at his age. “I 
knew I would never be a front 
ranker and I couldn’t accept that" 

He had no inhibitions about 
acting , however, because he had 
barely seen any. His father regard¬ 
ed the theatre as the " ultimate 
poofery" and was appalled when 
his son switched to drama. He 

studied at the Northern College of 
Music in Manchester. 

He is unsentimental about the 
North and has not been back since 
his fattier died in 1976. “I never 
really Heed it; 1 found it unneces¬ 
sarily hard, tough and ignorant 
There’s nothing there for the likes 
of me." 

He loves the theatre precisely 
because of its “wonderful degree of 
tolerance", which his early sur¬ 
roundings lacked. His memories of 
poverty made him lose all faith in 
politics, or religion. The theatre, he 
feels, at least tries to do something 
fertile spirit 

Most of the time, however, the 
spirit must take second place to 
survival. Griffiths has a large 
house to keep in Stratford-upon- 
Avon where he lives with his wife 
Heather. Despite his roles in films 
such as The Naked Gun and A 
Private Function and ten years 
with the Royal Shakespeare Com¬ 

pany, bowing out in the roles of 
Volponeand, of course. Henry VIII, 
there have been times when he has 
under 12 weeks’ notice to quit his 
home. "I only worked four weeks in 
1991 to 1992; it was the worst 
feeling.” 

Time spent at the Almeida is a 
luxury that he cannot altogether 
afford “Jt’s quite a sacrifice for me 
financially, because they haven't 
got any money. But what they do 
have is the aspiration to do the best 
possible work. You earn your 
money in television and then 
you give it bade by doing the 
theatre.” 

At the moment he is folly booked 
until 1995, “a new experience", he 
says. He is making a film called 
Funny Bones with Jerry Lewis and 
Oliver Reed Then he will start a 
second series of Pie in the Sky. “So 
I've got the house for this year at 
least." His face cranks up into a 
heartbreaking, crinkly smile. 

Families taxed 
into retreat 

Children today have become an 
unaffordable luxury. More generous 

family allowances are essential At first sight the institute of 
Economic Affairs has 
made a rum sort of 

contribution to International 
Wallen's Day with its collection 
of essays entided Liberating 
Women.. -from Modem Femi¬ 
nism. It is more amusing than 
edifying to see Eysenck’s old 
rolleague Dr Glenn Wilson try¬ 
ing to demolish the notion erf the 
“glass ceiling" in the workplace 
through his theory that women’s 
assertiveness can be measured 
by the length of their fingers. 

Perhaps he is just trying to 
create a market for finger- 
measuring kits among male 
personnel directors who are. he 
concedes, innately less likely to 
be good at {ticking people than 
their female counterparts. In Dr 
Wilson’s view the men owe their 
promotion, and indeed virtually 
any kind of achievement, to their 
testosterone, ie, their 
maleness. So strongly 
does he believe in the 
magical powers of tes¬ 
tosterone that he 
would like to explain 
away the occasional 
high-achieving 
woman as a kind of 
honorary man whose 
moths' must have tak¬ 
en male hormones 
while . she was 
pregnant _ 

I think we can safely 
explain away this essay as a bid 
for funds to research the antena¬ 
tal diets of the mothers of 
Margaret Thatcher. Dorothy 
Hodgkin and Mother Teresa. It 
would be a mistake, though, to 
take anything but seriously the 
essay “Double Income, NoTCids: 
The Case for a Family Wage" by 
the sociologist Patricia Morgan. 
She focuses on the dilemma of 
Shirley from Luton who. at 35. is 
dying to have children but can’t 
afford to give up wok because of 
the mortgage repayments. She is 
afraid of missing the boat alto¬ 
gether she feds as if she has an 
illness for which there is no cure. 

Her sickness is. as Morgan 
rays, endemic on both sides of 
the Atlantic. For two decades 
births have been insufficient to 
replace the population, and the 
birth rate for dual-earner cou¬ 
ples is even lower than that of 

MARGOT 
NORMAN 

that was the attraction, nut 
pressure from equality activists. 

Whatever the explanation, the 
result is, as Morgan says, to get 
rid of the only remaining recog¬ 
nition of the extra costs of those 
with family responsibilities in 
our tax system (after the aboli¬ 
tion of child tax allowances), to 
drive another nail into the coffin 
of the family wage, and to put 
the one-income family in the 
same income tax position as a 
single, childless person, since the 
family will, at the same time, be 
paying more in local taxation. 

It is not the highly skilled, 
high-earning “Dinfoes" who are 
priced out of having children by 
the system, but the couples 
earning £20.000 to £30,000 be¬ 
tween them. Even if they decide 
to forego the wife’s earnings 
while site has a child —probably 
squaring the financial circle by 

using her savings — 
the husband will have 
to pay more tax as a 
single earner than he 
did as half of an 
employed couple. As 
Morgan says, all the 
paternal effort in the 
world won’t keep a 
family if it is taxed 
away. At the very 
least. Nigel Lawson’s 
defeated attempt to in- 

_ traduce tax allowances 
that were fully trans¬ 

ferable between family members 
should be revived. 

“At present" Morgan writes, 
"not oily is social security 
expenditure dominated by the 
growing bill for state pensions, 
but a vast and fast increasing 
amount of tax relief is available 
to provide for decades of affluent 
leisure when there are no depen¬ 
dent children, while families are 
suffering a worsening defeat tf 
time and resources for invesf 
raent in the future productivity 
of the nation. Societies can 
function without retirement -f 
indeed, mass provision of sub¬ 
stantial labour-free incomes for 
adults win break the back of ay 
economy — but not without 
families equipped to maintan 
tire next generation." i 

Focusing on child benefit 
not the answer. Morgan calls 
a more flexible and more: 

the general population. The ^ ous approach to family 
for this i main reason tor tins'is not an 

infertility epidemic but money. 
What concerns her is the way 
that tax and employment 
changes brought about since the 
1960s. largely because women 
wanted to make more productive 
and satisfying use erf their time, 
have wound up penalising fam¬ 
ilies by mating children an 
unaffordable luxury for the 
Shirleys of the western world. 

Blaming “modem feminism" 
— the group-rights sort as op¬ 
posed to the classical liberal 
individualist sort—is, of course, 
a bit like explaining the abolition 
of slavery ^purely in terms of 
William Wuberforce’s moral ar¬ 
guments and ignoring the part 
played by the price of sugar. The 
Treasury was happy to freeze the 
Married Couple's Allowance 
because it stood to make £1,750 
million, and happy to restrict 
relief to the lowest (20 per cent) 
tax rate, as that will save a 
further £900 million this yean 

ances, both state and private.! 
help men and women spread i 
extra costs of becoming 
over their working lives, 
puts this into an instructs 
context of 1920s feminism; 
Eleanor Rathbone was 
for equal pay and an rad to; 
discrimination in 
she was careful also to 
compensation through state tjr 
occupational family allow 
for the toss of the man's "f 
wage". Rathbone saw 
dearly then the consequences ’ 
are seeing now of making 
impossible for a family to 
vive on a single wage. 

It is worth putting Rathbone1! 
comments into their historic 
context too. Under 10 per cent i 
women were in any land of pai^ 
employment in her day 
according to a forthcoming bool 
by Joanna Bourke, ewer half i 
women were in paid work 
1850. It’s a long story, the 
about working women... 

SUNDAY saw the last ever 
House of Elion (BBC1). "No!" 1 
gasped when 1 heard the news 
of the Eliotts’ forthcoming 
demise, looking up from my 
fancy beadwork (jet and 
pearl), while my eyes went all 
funny. Wrongly, I had as¬ 
sumed that The House of 
Eliott would continue produc¬ 
tion for years and years {like 
Upstairs, Downstairs), with its 
comfortingly mindless ad¬ 
vances and set-backs, success¬ 
es and disasters, vertiginous 
ups and downs, lousy two- 
dimensional dialogue, inter¬ 
woven great events of social 
history, and non-stop parade 
of fantastic period clobber. 

Bur now it is no more. The 
gooseberry of fortune in the 
House of Eliott's metaphorical 
lift has finally come to rest, 
and many of its features will 
be mourned hereafter. Never 
again will Erie (Louise Lom¬ 
bard) bite an exquisite lip and 
lower a perfect creamy eyelid 
to convey uncontrollable emo¬ 
tion. And never again will the 
viewer reach the rad of a trag¬ 
ic episode — the death of Mrs 
Ranby under the wheels of a 

Television workhorses finally put out to grass 
House of Eliott bids a gracious farewell but Minder 

makes an exit with its rogues no longer so lovable 
bus — and then be obliged to 
wait precisely five... respect¬ 
ful... gloomy... peculiar... 
seconds -... before ... Phew! 
The jaunty violin Dee-de-dee- 
deedeodyipdee theme tune 
breaks in and relieves the 
tension. 

Judging when to exit. leav¬ 
ing the audience calling for 
more, is notoriously the most 
difficult thing in show busi¬ 
ness. Minder (ITV), which 
ends tonight after 107 virtually 
identical nice little earners 
over 14 years, left its exit 
truthfully a bit too late. Love 
Hurts (BBCi) ends for ever 
next Friday, for the respect¬ 
able reason that the story 
dictates it. tearing eight mil¬ 
lion fans distraught at the 
untimeliness of the sweet sor¬ 
row. With The House of Eliott. 

LYNNE TRUSS 

however, they probably 
judged the moment just about 
right Erie had lost her inno¬ 
cence; the business had no¬ 
where to go; the marriage of 
Bea and Jackwas now as solid 
as a rock; the frocks were not 
the whoops of delight they 
once were; and the scalp-short 
hairstyles acquired in Ameri¬ 
ca made the sisters look fright¬ 

eningly flinty and mean, like 
haute couture punks. 

It’s still a shame about 
Minder, though. Few popular 
TV series have been written 
and performed with such 
sheer brio. If you met the 
words "You’re not imputing 
impropriety, I do ’ope,” run¬ 
ning wild in the deserts of Ara¬ 
bia, you would certainly shout 
"Minder!" without a second 
thought At its heyday, in 1985. 
Minder readied an audience 
figure of 173 million; and its 
creator Leon Griffiths received 
a Bafta award. Even at the last 
count. Minder was watched 
by nearly 12 million. Bui 
personally, I just dipped into it 
from time to time fOh good, 
Dave’s all right"} and that 
dipped right back out again. 
Us nadir, for me. was at the 

end of the drawn-out Dennis 
Waterman-Terry McCann 
era, when the souring rela¬ 
tionship between the treacher¬ 
ous Arthur and die exploited 
Teny was like watching some¬ 
one whip a dog. I never trusted 
Arthur after that 

Despite the refreshing intro¬ 
duction of nephew Ray (Gary 
Webster) in 1991 as Arthurs 
replacement sidekick, the lim¬ 
its of Minder were soon 
reached. The sad tiring is, it 
has been living off its dialogue 
and performances, rather 
than its story lines, fbr ages. 
Even the trumpeted 100th 
episode. “All Things Brighton 
Beautiful", was disappointing¬ 
ly the Same old thing: Arthur 
getting out of his depth, on the 
run from a loony ex-con. and 
then everything turning out all 
right after all. I remember 
how William Shatner (of Star 
Trek) ooce told a story on a 
chat show about American 
boys surviving a Vietnamese 

Cole and Webster in Minder strong acting, weak plots 

detention camp by mentally 
cataloguing the voyages of the 
Starship Enterprise. Similar 
time spent recalling plots to 
107 Minders, I fear, would be 
so depressing a prospect that 
any sensible prisoner would 
opt for Russian roulette 

Ftirewell then. Minder. The 
ironic thing is that, decked 
with all the enthusiastic Dick¬ 

ens comparisons from lumi¬ 
naries such as Malcolm Brad¬ 
bury, nobody paused to reflect 
that haring once invented the 
Artful Dodger. Dickens did 
not write 106 more stories 
about him, demonstrating his 
harmless likeability. On an 
early Did You See..? (BBCZ), 
panel member Professor De¬ 
nis Donoghue of New York 

University pronounced in kll 
academic seriousness that jb- 
thur Daley was an insidiously 
immoral invention, tending (to 
corrupt public attitudes to¬ 
wards petty crime. Aithe trnle. 
I thought he was bonkers. Bpt 
perhaps he was right Certain¬ 
ly Minder's writers must have 
found it progressively difficult 
to find crime pray enough for 
Daley to dabble in, without 
upsetting the moral apple¬ 
cart Lovable rogue is boom¬ 
ing a contradiction in terms. 

The other point about die 
Artful Dodger, however, is 
that he has a life of his own. 
Will Beatrice and Evangeline, 
Madge and Tilly, or Tessa and 
Frank, live on for ever? In the 
long run, no. Had Minder 
ended five years ago. George 
Cole’s Arthur Daley would 
still have survived in die 
public imagination, for the 
simple reason that he’s now 
indelibly mixed up with every¬ 
thing else. Saying goodbye to 
Arthur on screen is therefore 
like having the consolation of 
religion in bereavement. He’s 
eone. certainly; but somehow 
he hasn’t left. 
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Will a coronary scupper your chances in the House?... reasons for premature birth... good news for heavy drinkers 

"WHERE there 
is death, there is 
hope" is a cyni¬ 
cal message 
which encour¬ 
ages ambitious 
politicians. 
They should, 
however, not 

waste their time tasting an envi¬ 
ous eye cm the elaborately carved 
ceremonial chair of Michael 
Heseltine, the President of the 
Board of Trade. 

Recovery from a coronary, and a 
full return to work, is now tiie rule 
rather than the exception. Doctor 
McLean Baird, of the British 
Heart Foundation, says: “The 
outlook for a patient is good, far 
better than it was and is still 
improving. The first year is a 
difficult one, but after that patients 
do very well. Four out of five 
patients who have had a heart 
attack are alive five years after¬ 
wards, a great majority who 
succumb wfll do so in tiie first 
year." 

There is also good news for 
those who want to continue work¬ 
ing. Work, laden as it is with 
irritations and frustrations, can 

The hearts 
of Parliament 

easily induce angina 
in patients with nar¬ 
rowed coronary ar¬ 
teries; but although it 
may cause coronary 
constriction from 
time to time, and 
therefore pain. Dr 
Baird says that statis¬ 
tics show that in most 
occupations working 
doesn't materially af¬ 
ter file long-term 
prognosis. 

A patient’s life-ex- 

attack is to some ex¬ 
tent dependent on 
which artery was 

MEDICAL 
BRIEFING 
----- 

Dr Thomas 
Stuttaford 

survival for the first 
year are adversely 
mfhipnred 

Mr Heseltine’S . re¬ 
cent performances 
have inevitably excit¬ 
ed talk about his 
political future, and 
the extent to which 
his health might in¬ 
fluence it There is 
also a direct compari¬ 
son across the gang¬ 
way with John 
Smith, who has made 
a good recovery from 
a by-pass operation. . 
- Mr Heseltine bad 
his heart attack on 

blocked by the thrombosis. If the June 20 last year, but no detailed 
left coronary artery is affected reports were issued about its 
there is greater damage to the nature. He was later admitted to a 
heart musde, and the chances for London dime for investigations 

and it is reasonable to suppose 
that be had an angiogram, and 
that when better his heart was 
subjected to a stress test.There has 
been no suggestion that as yet he 
needs a bypass and it is reason- 
able to assume flat there is no 
evidence of dangerous narrowing 
in his arteries, that his heart 
function is good and that there is 

- rib evidence of heart failure. 
Mr Smith, too. can be reas¬ 

sured. For, even though the state of 
his coronary arterial tree did 
demand by-pass surgery, be has 
evey chance of being around for 
several more parliaments. The ten- 
year figure for "event-free" surviv¬ 
al (a nire medical eupbemism) are 

. 90.1 per cent 
. Even patients whose heart suf¬ 
fered severe damage— so that they 
are left with poor ventricular 
function, oradual heart failure — 
are also doing better. The intro¬ 
duction of ACE inhibiters has 
improved-their outlook by. 21 per 
cent, thereby reinfbnarjg advan¬ 
tages which have already accrued 
from foe use of longterm aspirin 
therapy, and in suitable cases, 
beta-blockers. 

Neither Mi Smith nor Mr 

Heseltine may ever read! No 10, 
but neither should be deferred mi 
grounds of health from making 
the attempt should they wish to. 

Early babies 
MOST women 
are relieved 
when they 
reach the 
twelfth week of 
pregnancy and 
tire danger of 
miscarriage re¬ 
cedes. A few go 

on to lose their babies in the next 
three months, and others have an 
early delivery with its hazards to 
the premature child. 

A highly significant cause of late 
miscarriage and early labour has 
been explored at tiie Northwich 
Park Hospital. Middlesex, where 
doctors have studied the organ¬ 
isms found in vaginal discharges, 
and related their findings to the 
.outcome of the pregnancy. 

Previous research had suggest¬ 
ed that bacterial vaginosis — the 
presence of an abnormally large 
number of anaerobic organisms in 

general and of Gardnerefla 
vaginalis in particular — in the 
discharge was associated with 
early labour. 

The Norlhwich Park research, 
published in the Britisk Medical 
Journal, confirms this earlier 
work, and more importantly 
shows that the same organisms 
are related to miscarriage in the 
normally safe trimester between 
the twelfth and twenty-fourth 
weeks of pregnancy. 

Bacterial vaginosis, which can 
be treated with antibiotics, caused 
a frve-and-b alf-fold increase in the 
miscarriage rate and a three-fold 
increase in early labour. 

Bar matters 
THAT heavy 

HP and prolonged 
drinking has an 

yT~Sr~l adverse effect 
on intellectual 
prowess is as 
obvious in the 
bar as it is on 
any ward 

round. Impairment however, is 
patchy as some skills are retained 

almost in full while others, at 
present inexplicably, are lost 

Scans show that the brains of 
heavy drinkers are smaller than 
those who drink in moderation or 
not at all. and in time become 
shrivelled like walnuts. Micro¬ 
scopy demonstrates that life atro¬ 
phy is the result of loss of white, 
rather than grey, matter. 

Research by two Danish scien¬ 
tists. Doctors Grethe Bads berg 
Jensen and Bente Pakkenberg has 
provided good news for heavy 
drinkers who are able to give up. 
Their work has shown that the 
number of neurones (die brain's 
nerve cells) are not reduced in 
number by alcohol, but that the 
damage alcohol causes is to the 
nerve cell extensions (the 
dendrites). 

Hus is reassuring news as nerve 
cells once destroyed cannot be 
replaced But, if as the scientists 
suggest the damage is to the 
dendrites and the cell body is 
preserved, total abstinence might 
allow regrowth. The Danish study 
suggests a reason for the clinical 
observation that if heavy drinkers 
stop drinking, there is an improve¬ 
ment in their intellect. 

mr.: 

doctor in the house Do-it-yourself diag¬ 
nostics — over-foe- 
counter kits for 
diagnosing a range 

of diseases from high blood 
pressure to Aids—are set to be 
a big growth area in medicine. 

The kits give people more 
control over their own lives, 
can provide earlier diagnosis 
of dangerous conditions, and 
for those who are already ill 
can ensure they are getting the 
right level of meditation. But 
home diagnosis worries some 
doctors, who fear people will 
be needlessly concerned or 
falsely reassured by the results 
of tests carried out in their own 
bathrooms. 

The tests could also have 
significant effects on medical 
costs. People may. discover 
filings about themselves that 
will send them rushing round 
to fire doctor for treatment, 
addmg to the NHS drug bill. 
Thousands of worried men 

' tfeniaudlng drugs to lower 
their Wood cholesterol levels 
igay art^amount •to good 

only begin- 
ning to nibble at a market 
which is booming in America. 
There home diagnostic prod¬ 
ucts are among the fastest- 
growing lines in the phar¬ 
macies. During 1993, sales of 
blood pressure kits and Wood- 
glucose meters racked up 
growth rates of 30 per cent or 
mare. In Britain, the best- 
established kits are for preg¬ 
nancy testing, sales of which 
grew by more than 20 per cent 
last year, and for helping 
diabetics control their condi¬ 
tion. But cheap kits for a whole 
range of diseases are on the 
way. 

Within a few years, for 
example, it is possible that kits 
could be available for testing 
for prostate cancer, a disease 
that kills 9,000 men in Britain 
every year. Early diagnosis 
could save many of those lives, 
but it would have other effects. 
If we assume that a test 
produces a 10 per cent “false 
positive” rate, and a million 
middle-aged mot are using it 
twice a year, 200,000 will be A diabeticwith a Wood glucose test reseanfo shows that diabetes tests work better than most 

Cheap kits for diagnosing your own kidney stones or 
. cancer may soon be available. Nigel Hawkes 

surveys the potential market and weighs the advantages 
getting an alarming, and in¬ 
correct. message. Many lives 
may be saved, but the NHS 
may also struggle to deal with 
those wrongly diagnosed, to 
say nothing of the stress to the 
individuals themselves. 

Arguments like these have 
made fife US Food and Drug 
Administration tread carefully 
over home diagnosis. Thomas 
Tsakeris, director of the divi¬ 
sion responsible, .has asked:. 
"How good should a home use 
test be in terms of the public 
health? We simply don’t have 

C Patients 

maybe 
needlessly 
worried or 

falsely 

reassured by 

the tests 9 

in place ways to determine 
public health outcome. Fbr 
example, we don't know at 
FDA if home use of the 
cholesterol test will have any 
impact on heart disease.” 

No such concerns affect one 
of the most successful of home 
test kits, those used by diabet¬ 
ics to monitor blood glucose 
levels. Several major com¬ 
panies, including Bayer Diag¬ 
nostics and Boehiinger Mann¬ 
heim, compete for tins market, 
which is large. Britain alone 
has about 800,000 diagnosed 
diabetics. For insulin-depen¬ 
dent diabetics (of whom there 
are about 250.000) Bayer mar¬ 
kets a kit costing £29 which 
involves taking a drop of blood 
and exposing it to light in a 

meter which gives a digital 
read-oat of glucose levels. 

A study published recently 
in fire New England Journal 
of Medidne showed that pa¬ 
tients who. use meters tike 
these can control the condition 
agnificanfiy better. It is hoped 
that benefits wfll include a 
reduction in longterm effects, 
which can include kidney 
damage and blindness. Even 
small improvements in control 
could have ggnifirant effects: 
diabetes is reckoned to be the 
third most iwnnwi cause of 
death in developed countries, 
after heart disease and cancer. 

Kidney-stone sufferers can 
also monitor their condition 
using a simple test developed 
by a CajfiiffjfeMiqwtpy. Gyrus 
Medical. This kfr monitors the 
levels of saljs^ip jfiie urine. 
warning wnm - more fluid 

should be taken fe prevent the 
formation of stones. It is 
designed for people who have 
suffered the agony of kidney 
stones and want to try to 
ensure they won’t get another 
one. The test kit sells fbr £90 in 
the US and Germany, but not 
yet in Britain, where no dis¬ 
tributor has yet been signed 
up. Colin Goble of Gyrus says: 
“People in Britain haven’t yet 
got the message about tests 
like these.” 

Over-the-counter Aids tests 
that fit into the top pocket and 
take just eight minutes to 
determine whether you are 
HIV-positive do exist but are 
illegal in Britain. The rules 
insist that testing for HIV 
should not be detached from 
counselling. Aids charities are 
alarmed at fife prospect of this 
(hanging. Peter Glover, of 
ACET (Aids Care Education 
and Training), says: "We 
would have the strongest res¬ 
ervations about test kits for 
HTV. We are very concerned 
about possible suicides, 
because of the state of mind of 
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Tell the truth about Aids in Africa 
WE don’t see a lot of Aids in 
the small country town in 
which I work- In inner London 
where I worked as a GP before 
coming here we looked after a 
small but growing number of 
Aids patients mainly coming 
from fife. known high-risk 
groups. But out here in middle 
England Aids is not. at 
present, a visible problem. So 

After working in Zimbabwe, Dr Duncan Keeley 
says that we ignore this disease at our peril 
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has too much fuss been made 
of Aids? Absolutely not 

Before settling down to a 
quiet life as a small-town GP I 
worked for three years in the 
mid-1980s as a paediatrician 
in Zimbabwe, the first nine 
months working as a senior 
registrar in the Harare teach¬ 
ing hospital. We were seeing 
increasing numbers of child¬ 
ren with a puzzling combina¬ 
tion of problems- They 
suffered from repeated aone 
infections, they failed to rain 
weight normally, they had 
persistent lymph node en¬ 
largement, and not infre¬ 
quently they died. 

The local paediatricians 
were unable to explain why 
these children were not getting 
better — until antibody tests 
for HIV proved repeatedly 
positive both on the children 
and their mothers. The chil¬ 
dren’s fathers, when tested, 
were also almost invariably 
HIV positive. Usually the par¬ 
ents were stifl well, though 
sometimes they too were los¬ 
ing weight and showing signs 
of chronic ifl health. 

At this point I moved to 
work as the paediatrician az a 
hospital serving a town of 
30^000 people just south of 

flie capital- Aware by this 
stage of when to suspect HIV 
infection in childhood, I saw 
the number of affected child¬ 
ren grow rapidly during the 
two years I worked there. The 
harrowing task of explaining 
to parents why their child was 
not responding to treatment 
became a regular feature of 
the working week, 

I did not meet a single 
doctor working in Zimbabwe 
who had the slightest doubt 
that what we were seeing was 
Aids, caused by infection with 
HTV. Ir was particularly tragic 
to see Aids appearing in a 
country which had made enor¬ 
mous strides' m primary 
heaMware provision: the level 
of childhood immunisation 
against whooping cough and 
measles, for example was 
higher in that town than in 
Islington where I had worked 
before leaving England. 

AIDS in Zimbabwe at that 
time followed the pattern of an 
infection spread both by sexu¬ 
al intercourse and by mothers 
to newborn chfldrea— and an 
infection which had arrived 
relatively recently and was 
coming from the north. Out¬ 
side fife capital the problem 

was commonest in the towns 
on the truck routes down from 
Zambia, commonest in 
women working as prostitutes 
— and their dients. The dis¬ 
ease was very rare in the south 
of the country, in file elderly, 
and in children over five. 

The reasons for the predom¬ 
inantly heterosexual spread of 
Aids in Africa are not entirely 
understood. One posable ex¬ 
planation lies in the high 
prevalence of other venereal 
diseases which might make it 
more likely for the Aids virus 
m be transmitted by heterosex¬ 
ual intercourse. In a country 
like Zimbabwe fife migrant 
labour system means that 
marry men spend most of the 
year away from their families. 
This is not a way of Jife that is 
conducive to monogamy. 

In the mid-1980s the Minis¬ 
try of Health in Zimbabwe 
failed to recognise the grow¬ 
ing Aids problem and issued 
official figures which greatly 
underestimated the true extent 
of mv-rdated disease. This 
was understandable but trag¬ 
ic. Then as now. there as here; 
the only real weapon we have 
against Aids is the truth—that 
people &ould know the risks 
of promiscuity and of unpro¬ 

tected sex Zimbabwe now 
pursues an energetic cam¬ 
paign of public information 
and education about the risk 
of Aids. 

ONE does not have to spend 
long witnessing the suffering 
and misery of families with 
Aids to feel very angry about 
anything done to undermine 
the’ public education effort 
which offers the only means so 
far of preventing that suffer¬ 
ing. Prominence has recently 
been given to newspaper re¬ 
ports suggesting that Aids in 
Africa is a myth. Anyone 
living in sub-Saharan Africa 
who believes Aids to be a myth 
and fails to take precautions 
risks illness and death for 
themselves, their present and 
future sexual partners, and 
their children as yet unborn. 

But fife risks to white hetero¬ 
sexuals are surely small? Not 
entirely. Any evening in the 
expensive hotels of Harare one 
could see European business¬ 
men strolling off with the 
better class of prostitute. Sexu¬ 
al encounters in high prevo- 
knee areas are a significant 
source of heterosexual Aids in 
Europe. Here in small town 
England we are careful when 
giving health advice to travel¬ 
lers, to make sure they don’t 
believe everything they read in 
the Sunday papers. 
Dr Duncan Keeler is a GP. 

somebody who diagnosed 
himself HIV-positive.’' 

Of ihe tests that are avail¬ 
able. cholesterol kits are the 
most controversial, largely 
because a knowledge of blood 
cholesterol levels on their own 
is not necessarily very infor¬ 
mative. Roger Odd of the 
Royal Pharmaceutical Society 
says that there tests are best 
done only in consultation with 
a professional person.able to 
interpret them. "Our guidance 
is that people should seek 
advice from pharmacists or 
doctors, because the -readings 
are variable, and difficult to 
interpret” Tests by fife Con¬ 
sumers’ Association ■ also 
found that hoofeddtptesterol 
kits could be ina^nrate. 

The BMA agrees that cho¬ 
lesterol testing cBjt mfsiparf- 
“You can have a high-,choles¬ 

terol level but a low risk of 
succumbing to heart disease.” 
a spokeswoman said. “With 
home testing in general, we 
worry about patients who can 
be needlessly worried or false¬ 
ly reassured. Most tests are 
best discussed with -your 
doctor." 

Worries like these seem 
certain to proliferate if tests 
become available for early 
signs of colon, prostate or even 
breast cancer. For the mo¬ 
ment fife major companies 
are steering dear of such 
devices, ana the FDA recently 
refused to approve a home test 
for diagnosing throat infec¬ 
tions because of doubts about 
its accuracy. 

The immediate future lies ; 
with tests fbr chronic but r 
controllable diseases: urinary 
tract infections, heart disease 
involving patients on anti- 
dotting drugs, perhaps .-aller¬ 
gies and asthma as weflriess a 
case of “patient, heal thyself" 
than of making sure an'exist¬ 
ing condition is getting no 
worse. 
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Janet Daley 

■ Education without morals, the 
legacy of the Enlightenment, is like 
music without music The Education Secre¬ 

tary gave a speech at 
King'S College Lon¬ 

don this week, intnguingly 
called “Values in Higher 
Education". Given the Gov¬ 
ernment's usual inclina¬ 
tions, this might have 
amounted to a lecture on 
value for money in higher 
education. But John Patten 
is cut from different doth 
from most of his cabinet 
colleagues. As a former don. 
he has a genuine commit¬ 
ment to academic pursuits, 
and as a practising Catho¬ 
lic. a sincere belief in 
the usefulness of moral 
principles. 

Alas, due to the danger¬ 
ousness of the times and the 
depth of the political hot 
water into which Mr Fatten 
might have dived headlong 
had he said anything of 
interest on this subject, 
his speech was an anodyne 
missed opportunity. For he. 
of all people, must be aware 
that there is indeed an issue 
to be addressed here which 
is of far greater importance 
than a lot of twaddle about 
student union, subs or even 
the {grant system. 

Hutting as obliquely as 
possible at this great un¬ 
mentionable, Mr Patten did 
describe the an- _ 
dent founders of 
academic institu¬ 
tions as being al¬ 
ways certain of 
“their role in 
promoting moral 
values". Had he 
gone on to say 
that academic life 
is now impover¬ 
ished by its arid 
detachment, that 

Academia is 
literally 

de-valued 
by exclusive 
pursuit of 
objectivity 

derive an "ought" from an 
“is": that no number of facts 
can ever produce a value 
judgment What he meant 
of course, is something rath¬ 
er more technical than it 
appears: that no series of 
factual propositions can 
ever logically entail a moral 
one. His argument present¬ 
ed a challenge to the his¬ 
tory of moral philosophy, 
but he did not advocate it as 
a principle to govern ordi¬ 
nary life. 

Moral conclusions might 
not be logically verifiable, 
but that did not make them 
unimportant We were all to 
go on behaving as ethically 
as we were able, regardless 
of the fact that we could 
never deduce a moral judg¬ 
ment from any set of fads 
about the world. This de¬ 
bunking of absolutism fitted 
happily into the English tra¬ 
dition of rebellion against 
the Roman Church. But the 
de-valuing (in both senses) 
of all European scholarly 
life was proceeding apace, 
partly as a result of the 
stunning success of the 
physical sciences, which 
had proved the worth of ob¬ 
jectivity beyond any doubt 

Attempts by the Church 
to suppress this unbiased 

search for truth 
cast a pall over 
the idea of a mor¬ 
al context for 
learning, which 
remains to this 
day. Galileo lives 
on in the heart 
of every scholar 
who is reminded 
of his ethical 
responsibilities, 
whether he is 

scholarly discourse is frit¬ 
tering away its great gifts on 
trivia when it might be lead¬ 
ing moral debate, he would, 
no doubt, have produced 
hysteria in die universities. 
He would have been carica¬ 
tured as dictating some 
authoritarian code within 
which subjects must be 
taught However specula¬ 
tive his comments, they 
would have been taken as a 
bread! of sacred intellectual 
freedoms. 

For the academic ideal of 
liberty — and I speak as a 
former academic reared in 
that culture — has become 
confounded with the idea of 
objectivity, forbidding any 
lapse of antiseptic disinter¬ 
est The idea that intel¬ 
lectual pursuit might be 
carried on within a context 
of explicit moral judgments 
has been in disrepute 
throughout the modem per¬ 
iod. The roots of this atti¬ 
tude go bade at least to the 
18th century, when state¬ 
ments of fact and state¬ 
ments of value were 
definitively rent asunder. 

Some would trace the 
breach even further bade, 
to Cartesian scepticism. 
Doubting all that it is poss¬ 
ible to doubt did not involve, 
for Descartes himself, a 
rejection of religion and its 
moral commands. For him. 
the existence of God was 
axiomatic an indubitable 
truth from which other cer¬ 
tainties could follow. 

But the damage was 
done. The British empiri¬ 
cists completed the job with 
David Hume’s triumphant 
conclusion that you cannot 

conducting a literature sem¬ 
inar or experiments in ge¬ 
netic engineering. 

So where do we find our¬ 
selves. now we are at the 
tail-end of the Enlighten¬ 
ment? Disillusionment is 
rife with the crude divorce 
of human concerns (which 
are what moral debate is 
about) from higher learn¬ 
ing. Students themselves 
rebel against it, sometimes 
in unattractive ways. But 
more seriously, they vote 
with their feet Ironically, 
it is the sciences themselves 
which have suffered most 
from the dehumanising ef¬ 
fect of being purged of an 
ethical dimension. Prospec¬ 
tive undergraduates are 
now likely to see scientific 
detachment as repugnant 
rather than heroic. 

But the arts are not un¬ 
scathed. Philosophy has 
been trying, with only small 
success, to come in from its 
cold exile in the wastes of 
verbal analysis. When I was 
a student it consisted en¬ 
tirely — as my fiveyear-okl 
said when I tried to describe 
it to her — of "having ideas 
about ideas". Self-contained 
and self-justifying, it had 
become an irrelevant pas¬ 
time for specialists. Literary 
study has disappeared up 
its own blind alley of inces¬ 
tuous theory, losing touch 
with the most morally influ¬ 
ential of art forms, from 
which it sprang. 

In seeking the hardest 
possible truth, we may have 
turned the life of the mind— 
which ought to be die finest 
expression of humanity — 
into a fruitless thing. 

JPEMSONS /Q fit 94- 

Who should lead England? 
Most cricketers take a 

straightforward view of 
human society, but the 
game itself is almost 

die school of-life that Victorian 
schoolmasters thought it Certainly it 
is a most fruitful metaphor in peace 
and war, or in politics. When one 
thinks about qualities needed for 
leadership, one can no doubt turn to 
Nelson and his captains, or Napoleon 
and his marshals, but one might do 
as well by reflecting on the qualities 
of die cricket field. 

Who now remembers Bertie Buse? 
He played cricket as an all-rounder 
for Somerset before and after the 
war. In his earlier years 
he was quite a useful bowler — with 
Bill Andrews he once ran through a 
West Indies side before lunch at 
Taunton — who could make a few 
runs, hi his middle years he was 
quite a useful batsman who could 
hold up his end as a bowler. He went 
(Hi playing into his forties, at which 
stage he averaged, year after year, 
about 30 as a bowler and about 25 as 
a batsman. An all-rounder whose 
wickets cost more than he makes with 
the bat must always have arithmetic 
against him. 

I remember watching Somerset 
play Warwickshire at Wells in late 
July of 1951.1 had recently heard that 
1 had been awarded a second class 
degree in the History finals at 
Oxford; I was feeling an appropriate 
regret that I had not worked harder, 
had not known what a motte and 
bailey castle was (I thought the raotte 
was the moat, but in fact it is the 
hump), and had not been able to say 
at my vmz who had invented die 
microscope. 

My mood of gentle regret was 
suited to the proceedings, at least so 
far as Somerset was concerned. The 
Wells ground has long since disap¬ 
peared under a mushroom crop of 
houses; it was a tiny ground, on 
which the magnificent Arthur Well¬ 
ard had twice in the 1930s hit five 
sixes in an over; I saw the second 
occasion. Any fast scoring that was 
done in 1951 was fry Warwickshire, 
though there was not much of that. 
J.S. Ord, not an exciting batsman, 
scored 123 runs, his only century of 
the season. 

Through the Warwickshire in¬ 
nings, Bertie Buse toiled on. running 
up to the wicket in his own melan¬ 
choly way, with a certain precision 
but without the least elan- He could 
swing the ball; Wells, like Taunton, 
has the heavy Somerset air which 
encourages swing bowling. I think, he 

Leading from the middle wont do— 

in politics any more than cricket. And 

the national team needs inspiration 

swung the ball early; he certainly 
swung it more slowly after he 
reached the age of 40. If one can 
imagine a bau delivered at slow 
medium pace and following the 
trajectory of a banana, that was 
H.T.F. Buse. I do not think he ever 
greatly expected to take a wicket, but 
he was accurate and steady; if a bats¬ 
man was foolish enough to want to 
get out, Buse would not positively 
prevent him from doing so. 

While 1 was drinking a couple of 
glasses of George's Best Bitter— itself 
an un-nostalgic memory, a thin and 
sour post-war brew — Bertie Buse 
bowled 33 overs, 
bad 75 runs scored 
off him, and took 
two wickets. It 
was an entirely 
characteristic per¬ 
formance. Hie fol¬ 
lowing day he had 
to bat twice, as Som¬ 
erset were made to 

Rees-Mogg 

short or wide and he seldom bowled a 
full pitch. He was not a gift to any 
batsman, and year after year county 
batsman averaged only U runs an 
over off him, just less than a run off 
every other balL Unfortunately he 
bowled with so little venom that it 
took him some 14 overs, on average, 
to take a wicket. When be was 
bowling, one did not sit an (he edge of 
one's seat 

As the years went fry, foe Somerset 
crowds warmed gently to him. He 
was always there; he never seemed to 
be injured or £Q. He was a utility 
player rather weQ suited to the drab 

utility period of the 
post-war years- He 
seldom changed the 
course of a match, 
but if 20 runs had to 
be scored, he could 
usually score diem, 
and if 30 overs had 
to be bowled 
for not more titan 

follow on. In the first innings he was 
caught in the slips off Hollies, a really 
good slow bowler. That season. Hol¬ 
lies took 145 wickets for an average of 
less than 18, despite an injury to his 
leg. In the second innings, Buse 
scored 20 not out but Somerset were 
defeated fry an innings and 122 runs. 

One could look at Buse’s career in 
two ways. One could well think that 
he was lacking in natural cricketing 
talent He was a batsman who could 
just about score 50 on bis day, off a 
weak county attack; he was a bowler 
who on a difficult pitch ought get as 
many as three wickets in an innings. 
Against Derbyshire at Frome, in that 
same year, he even took six wickets in 
the match, but Somerset still lost fry 
more than 100 runs. He was, in 1951, 
the seventh best batsman and fifth 
best bowler in the Somerset averages. 

Yet one could look at his perfor¬ 
mance in another way. It could be 
regarded as a triumph erf profession¬ 
alism. Whenever he ought to have 
played forward, hedid play forward: 
when he ought to have played back, 
he did play bade. It was not his fault 
that he had not been given an 
immortal hand or eye. His bowling 
had the same professional character 
as his batting. He seldom bowled 

about 75 runs and a couple ofwickets, 
he could usually bowl them. He must 
have had a stem ambition to stay so 
long and do so little. 

B 
ertie Buse was never a star, 
though there were stars in 
the Somerset teams of his 
period. Before the glorious 

days of Ian Botham and Vrv Rich¬ 
ards. Somerset already had the 
aggressive batting tradition of Har- 
oMGimblett—a far greater batsman 
than his meagre Test record suggests 
— and Arthur Wellard- In 1951, 
Maurice Tremktt the father of 
another excellent cricketer, scored 
over 2,000 runs. Buse was the 
batsman who came in when the stars 
bad been dismissed, the bowler who 
came on when the stars needed a rest 

He was, of course, anything but 
charismatic He had indeed an 
almost touching anti-charisma. He 
wore an expression of contained 
anxiety, like an accountant wbo 
cannot find £17.28 in an audit of 
millions. He was in fact an all-round 
athlete, and played first class rugger 
as well as first class cricket, but he 
did not look like an athlete at all. 

One would have thought from the 
disposition of his limbs that his body 

had been shaped fry the Dickensian 
labour of scratching all day with a 
quill pen, seated at one of those 
old-fashioned tall stools in an office 
with half blacked-out windows. The 
Somerset crowd rather like this 
quality in him. 

Bertie Buse was very English. 
Certainly he had that extreme reli¬ 
ability of character which would in 
those days still have been regarded 
as a particularly English quality. 

One could call it steadiness undo- 
fire, except that it amounted to 
bong equally steady whether under 
fire or not He would have made an 
excellent signalman on the early 
railways. The board of directors 
would have known that the Penzance 
express was not gong to crash into 
tiie Exeter milk train when Buse was 
in the signal box. What could be done 
fry regularity and method would be 
done. What required exceptional 
talent, let atone the. .anarchy of 
genius, was unfortunately another 
matter. Apart from the West Indians 
at Taunton in 1939, when the ball was 
swinging like a knobkerrie, I doubt if 
any batsman was ever surprised fry 
Bode Buse—as a batsman he never 
took a bowler by storm. 

His mood was very English too. 
though again of a particular kind. He 
radiated a certain orderly sadness. 
He would. I suppose, have like to be 
touched with genius, and may have 
felt, as Salieri may have frit of 
Mozart, that God had given his gifts 
to people who made less good use of 
them than he would nave done. 
When Buse played the right shot he 
scored a single; he played it again 
and was caught at the wicket When 
Harold GimMett played the wrong 
shot it went for six. That must have 
been frustrating. 

The press may have irritated him 
too. Never a “brilliant” innings; only 
once a spell of “unplayable" bowling; 
at best the cold porridge of respect for 
his usefulness, for his regularity. Of 
course there was never the least 
suggestion that he was a natural 
leader, or that he might — even if he 
had been an amateur, as Captains 
were in those days — be trade 
Captain of Somerset 

Bertie Buse has been much in 
my thoughts in recent months. These 
cricketing metaphors can occupy the 
wicket of one's mind as all those years 
ago he used to occupy the wicket for 
Somerset I will not say what public 
figure has made me think of him. It 
was probably as well that Somerset 
never made him Captain. Leadership 
needs the capacity to astonish. 

Truth 
must be 
the norm 
Robert Rhodes 

James on lying to 

the Commons 

Neither experienced politicians 
nor historians wilt be greatly 
shocked by William Wakte- 

grave‘5 candour in informing a select 
committee that is not unknown for 
ministers to mislead the House of 
Commons and the press when it is 
deemed to be in the national interest. 
The most prominent cases since 1945 
are Stafford Cripps's denials of deval¬ 
uation up to the moment of announ¬ 
cing the decision (to the apopleptu 
fury of the French government) and 
the outright rejection by the Eden and 
Macmillan Governments of charges 
of collusion with Israel over Suez. 

In the Suez case. Eden had person¬ 
ally assured Ben-Gurion that the sec¬ 
ret would be kept, and he honoured 
his pledge, which Ben-Gurion never 
forgot The Labour Opposition did 
not press the point vigorously, and 
the matter lapsed until Eden and his 
Foreign Secretary. Sclwyn Lloyd — 
and Ben-Gurion — were dead, when 
the foil story could be tokL There 
were many who strongly suspected 
that ministers were, if not actually 
lying, not revealing the complete 
truth. Blit not only was there no 
conclusive proof, there was very little 
inclination to probe deep into a 
national humiliation. 

It is part of political folklore that 
John Profumo’s real offence was that 
he lied to tiie Commons about his 
relationship with Christine Keeler. In 
fact what so shocked his colleagues 
was that he had lied to them, and 
compounded his crime by carrying 
out his threat to sue newspapers for 
libel — and winning. As we now 
know, and several people knew at the 
time, there were mitigating circum¬ 
stances. but I do not forget tiie sense 
of personal betrayal that swept 
through ministerial ranks. 

The odd feature of William Walde- 
grave's argument is his citing of the 
1967 devaluation crisis. The fact is 
that Callaghan did not lie to the Com¬ 
mons but ought to have time. What 
happened was that he evaded a ques- 
ticn from a Labour MP on the matter 
when he should have made a robust 
and untrue deniaL It was the evasion 
foot caused tiie panic, a run on the 
pound, a political disaster,, and 
Callaghan's resignation as Chancel¬ 
lor. Iain Madeod was among those 
who were amazed fay Callaghan’s 
refusal “to do a Stafford Cripps”. 
What was to Jim Callaghan’s person¬ 
al credit asa man of hemoor was very 
definitely not inthe national interest - But although our political hist¬ 

ory has many examples of 
ministerial concealment of 

truth, this is a dangerous aredu It is 
remarkabfeltowTiu^Churchflltoki 
tiie Commons during tiie wai;, and 
Brendan Bracken’s handling erf the 
press was masterly. His approach as 
Minister of Information was blunt: “I 
cannot tdl you the whole truth, but 
what I trii you will be true." The press 
was, of course, fully supportive of tiie 
war effort but tiie bad news or 
mudt of it — was not concealed. If 
there coukl be this degree of candour 
in wartime, why not now? 

Realistically, as almost everyone 
recognises, government can never be 
fully open, particularly in dipkxfratic 
mid defence matters. But there are 
perils even in implying that conceal¬ 
ment of the truth from Parliament 
and the public is normal. It is not It 
should be regarded as exceptiabal, 
and countenanced only in the Rat¬ 
ional interest, not in a party political 
or personal interest 

Mr Waldegrave is half-right his¬ 
torically, but unwittingly he fras 
pointed us down a road which no Bri¬ 
tish government should lightly fol¬ 
low, for we know what the result win 
be. Restoring public confidence in 
our national aistitutions should be 
one of the Prime Minister's priorities. 

Mr Waldegrave is personally a 
man of honour — and candour. He 
must now emphasise that the excep¬ 
tion must never become the rule. 
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THE GOOD burghers of a 
little-known town in eastern 
Bohonia were celebrating 
heartily yesterday on the back 
erf Steven Spielberg's haunting 
blockbuster Schindlers List. 
The film has put Svitavy. a 
tiny market town with 17,000 
Inhabitants, unexpectedly cm 
the map — for it was Oskar 
Schindler's birthplace. 

Yesterday the town's first 
memorial to its new hero was 
unveiled fry Karol Sidon, chief 
rabbi to the Czech republic, in 
a modest ceremony followed 
by a special screening erf the 
film for some 300 local digni¬ 
taries. Later the evening de¬ 
scended into something of a 
knees-up, as the excellent 
Czech beer began to flow. 

Most of the jolly-makers 
confessed they'd never heard 
of Schindler before the film 
and its associated publicity. 
Nevertheless, they are obvi¬ 
ously imbued with the same 
entrepreneurial spirit as the 
region's now famous son. for 
bar-talk focussed on the pros¬ 
pect of holiday tours taking in 
Schindlers haunts in the town 
where he lived for 30 years 

before moving, to Poland. 
“There may be some commer¬ 
cial offshoots from this,” 
admitted the town's mayor. 
Jifi Br dl. “But this was not 
the main goal of the exercise." 

ons of beef. "One male and 
one female, body-painted as a 
zebra and a leopard,” ex¬ 
plained Walsb, curiously. 
Then as coffee was served a 
cabaret act produced a breezy 
rendition of “Stand by Your 
Ham". Just don't mention the 
Germans. 

DIARY 
Les Rosbifs 

Des. desk 

AN ORGY of meat-eating took 
place last night at the Butch¬ 
ers Hall in London, where the 
Carnivores Dub unashamed¬ 
ly celebrated the beauty of beef 
with a dinner for nearly 200. 
Offal and Aberdeen Angus 
were consumed with abandon 
at the gathering, attended fry 
such culinary masters as Rob- 
ert Camer. 

But claret quickly turned the 
talk to the growing threat of 
tiie vegetarian movement and 
German disdain for British 
beef. “It is spectacularly politi¬ 
cally incorrect,” says Conal 
Walsh, who helped organise 
the bash. "But the way the me¬ 
dia treat food you would think 
that no one liked red meat any 
more — which dearly isn't 
true." Diners were entertained 
fry two naked dancers as they 
ploughed through their bar- 

AN unseemly bout of office 
politics is afflicting Whitehall, 
as a handful of Sir Humph¬ 
reys scrap over the best desk 
in the Home Office, soon to be 
vacated by Sir Clive Whit¬ 
more. Favourite for the post of 
permanent secretary, follow¬ 
ing Whitmore's premature de- 

Jeopard 

paxture for the private sector, 
is John Chikott, who occupies 
the same post in tiie Northern 
Ireland department But sane 
officials whisper that Chil- 
cotfs job brought him into 
contact with the IRA. render¬ 
ing him unsuitable for tiie 
Home Office- 

Others being mooted in¬ 
clude Ian Burns, head of the 
police department, who has 
also done a stint in the NI de¬ 
partment and Hayden Phil¬ 
lips. the Heritage depart¬ 
ment's permanent secretary, 
and a former Home Office 
man. The key criterion for the 
delicate post is, apparently, an 
ability to cope with Michael 
Howard. 

given Lord Cowrie for snub¬ 
bing his novel He could not 
resists few digs. Warm letters 
of support for A Suitable Bay 
“comforted me when I was 
quite dispirited last Septem¬ 
ber”, he remarked. “With the 
exception of someone who is 
not here, the book was re¬ 
ceived with enormous gener¬ 
osity.” 

The “someone" was Gowrie, 
who magnanimously insists 
he admires the Calcutta-born 
writer — and bought his first 
book of poems when few had 
heard of him. “I’ve read the 
novd twice and I’m glad he 
won this prize,” he says. "But 
I stick to vhat I felt — that it 
needs editing.” 

tercepted. EHetsorTs ode was 
addressed to his whip, Timo¬ 
thy Kirkhope, rather than to a 
young lady. No sleazy conclu¬ 
sions, please, for it merely re¬ 
flects the frustration of Con¬ 
servative MPs trapped with no 
relief in the Scottish Local 
Government BiU committee 
(SO hours so far). Irked at 
Kirkhope, Elletson wrote: 
Dear Mr Whip, you are losing 

yourgrip 
Six MPs were missing while 

you were out... 
So maintain some decorum 
Or you will lose a quorum. 

In to bat 

Epic dispute 

sec» 

AT the W.H.Smith. literary 
award lunch yesterday, 
Vflcram Seth had still not for- 

m HARTLEY BOOTH is not 
the only Tory MP given to ex¬ 
pressing himself in verse. A 
poem penned by Blackpool’s 
Harold EUetson has been in- 

IT MAY not be quite enough 
to bring round English crick¬ 
et, but Major Ronald Fergu¬ 
son is at least trying to do his 
bit The galloping major has 
just applied to Basingstoke 
council to convert a sizable 
bam and surrounding build¬ 
ings at his home, Dixmmer 
Down Farm, into an indoor 
cricket school. 

The gesture is Dot altogether 
philanthropic, however: “I 
hope to make money," he ad¬ 
mits. “I am very hopeful it will 
be given planning permission. 
There is a desperate need in 
this area for indoor cricket 
facilities” 

A case of the true blues 
Kenneth Baker's political star may be waning, but his career 
as a journalist is dearly on the up-and-up. On Tuesday 
night the former Home Secretary was getting on down to 
such raunchy blues numbers as Going to Chicago in his new¬ 
found capacity as entertainment critic for a mass-market tabloid 
newspaper. 

Hie went was an evening of jazz fry the legendary singer 
Araue a* London's Cafe Royal. “I was meanrto 
awer Frank* Vaughan fast month, but 1 couldn't make 
it he explained cheerily. “So I’ve come to this one 
instead." 

Oearlymaved by tiie smoky atmosphere Baker {right) 
pronounced the startlingly red-headed Ross (left) who 

Alt™m's late* film Short Cuts, a 
star. Which probably cut little ice with Ws wife Mary, who 
seoned to be in distinct danger of nodding off during the 
quieter numbers. 6 
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SENSE NOT SOUL 
Why make it easier for Brussels to make law? 

•5 

Jacques Delors, President of the European 
Commission, called yesterday for European 
integration to have more “soul". More sense 
would be more useful- The latest row over 
how power should be distributed within an 
enlarged European Community has as its 
subtext the argument over how far Europe 
should advance towards union and away 
from national sovereignty. On this jggw, 
Douglas Hurd, the Fbreign Secretary, is 
sensibly digging in his heels. 

The two disagreements that are holding 
up the entry terms for Sweden, Finland, 
Austria and Norway into the EC relate to 
Spanish fishing rights in Norwegian, waters 
and voting rights in the Council of Min¬ 
isters. Setting aside all the cod, Britain’s 
interests lie in retaining the current rules for 
qualified majority voting on issues such as 
the environment and health and safety. 
These give the big countries — Germany, 
Britain, France and Italy — ten votes each, 
and the smaller ones fewer, down to 
Luxembourg’s two. A minimum of 23 votes 
has to be amassed for a proposal to be 
blocked; which means that an alliance of two 
big countries and one smaller one is usually 
enough. The idea is that on enlargement 
that figure should rise to 27. 

Britain argues that the current system 
already discriminates against bigger coun¬ 
tries and gives smaller countries a say quite 
disproportionate to their population. So, for 
instance. Luxembourg has 20 per cent of foe 
votes of Germany, but a population just 
0.006 per cent of Germany's. The four 
countries hoping to join the EC all have 
small populations too. So the distortion will 
become even worse. If all the small countries 
ganged up together, they could pass a 
measure that was opposed by over 40 per 
cent of the EC’s population. That is why Mr 
Hurd wants the minimum figure of 23 to 
remain in a larger Community, thus 
redressing the balance a little. 

OUI, MINISTER 
Whitehall calls in French expertise 

Only a few years ago, the idea of a French 
bureaucrat being called upon to assess the 
performance of the British Civil Service 
would have appalled Whitehall’s discreet 
mandarinate. Since foe Northcote-Trevel- 
yan report of 1853, British officials have 
prided themselves on the distinction be¬ 
tween their own measured style of bureau¬ 
cracy and the more grandiose continental 
approach. Yet this traditional gulf lias now 
been' crossed with dramatic success by a 
young French civil servant Sylvie Trosa, 
whose pew report on public sector reform Is 
to form the basis of a plan for Whitehall 
action. 

Her study is important for reasons 
particular and general. Seconded to the 
Cabinet Office from the Conseil Sdentifique 
de TEvaluation, Ms Trosa was asked to 
judge the progress of the Next Steps 
programme which has already resulted in 
the creation of more than a hundred semi¬ 
independent agencies. In the last six years, 
government functions ranging from vehicle 
licensing to the payment of benefits have 
been given chief executives, performance 
targets and greater control over staffing. By 
the middle of next year, 75 per cent of the 
Civil Service will be run on these lines. Ms 
TVosa’S study could scarcely be more timely. 

The Next Steps reform, she concludes, has 
given government divisions valuable in¬ 
dependence, made them more responsive to 
their consumers, improved their efficiency 
and made them directly accountable to min¬ 
isters. But the gains have not been unal¬ 
loyed. Relations between central depart¬ 
ments and agencies have often been marred 
by frictions and misunderstanding. The 
precise division of labour between centre 
and agencies remains confused. 

As Ms Trosa points out. Next Steps 
agencies occupy a new and anomalous 
constitutional position as “semi-autonomous 

bodies within a department". The correct 
balance still needs to be struck between 
creative diversity and centrally-dictated 
standard practice. The detail of her pro¬ 
posals is perhaps a little too dirigiste for 
British tastes. But she is right to call for 
better liaison between departments and 

. agencies, to be managed by the so-called 
“Fraser figures’* established after the 1991 

; Fraser report Agencies also need more 
sophisticated targets which can be used to 
diagnose problems as well as to criticise 
failure. The unhappy history of the Child 
Support Agency has shown foe inadequacy 
of narrowly financial performance goals. 

In a broader sense, the Trosa report 
'typifies tire new dialogue between nations 
about best practice in the public sector. In 
the past, the Parisian grand corps and 
Whitehall have had little in common. The 
founding father of the postwar French civil 
service, Michel Debrt, urged officials to 
“taste the grandeurs of the profession” in a 
way that would still be unthinkable in this 
country. Yet if foe respective cultures of 
Whitehall and the French administration 
remain radically different the methods 
which they use to govern are converging to 
an unexpected extent 

Around foe world, there is a growing 
consensus — described by some as a “new 
paradigm” — in favour of decentralisation, 
pluralistic provision of services and the use 
of business methods in the public sector. Just 
as Britain has Next Steps, market testing 
and foe citizen's charter, so France has the 
projet de service and America foe national 
performance review. The exchange of ideas 
between governments cm this subject is now 
continuous — a process in which Britain is 
an undoubted market leader, advising more 
often than it is advised. As a symbol of this 
new openness, the Trosa report should be 
welcomed wholeheartedly. 

RIPE FOR ABOLITION 
Britain must discard its blasphemy laws 

Saint Teresa of Avila, a 16th century mystic, 
is at the centre of Britain’s latest blasphemy 
case. The British Board of Film Censors in 
1989 denied a certificate to a short video film 
based on her life on foe grounds that it was 
blasphemous. The makers of the film 
argued this decision violated the European 
Convention on Human Rights, and. the 
European Commission on Human Rights 
has just ruled that the Government has a 
case to answer. This is all unnecessary. Swift 
action should be. taken to abolish the 
country’s anachronistic blasphemy laws 
before foe case reaches court. 

The law on blasphemy is made by judges. 
Long thought to have fallen into desuetude, 
it was resurrected in the notorious Gay News 
case in 1978. It is an offence at common law 
to outrage the feelings of a Christian — and 
noone else — by abusing Christ or denying 
or attacking foe Christian religion. Histori¬ 
cally, it has been justified on foe grounds 
that it protected the Church and State, 
maintained the fabric of society and pre¬ 
served the consensus of foe community. But 

natory. and needlessly provided ammu¬ 
nition to those enemies of free speech who 
wished to have that book banned. The 
protection of the law must either be extended 
to all faiths, or abolished altogether. The 
first option is unworkable and undesirable: 
it would be a monumental task to define 
“religion" and the extension would be a 
serious encroachment on free speech. The 
answer, as the Law Commission recom¬ 
mended in 1981. is to abolish altogether the 
common law offence of blasphemy. 

The offence is, in any case, redundant the 
Obscene Publications Act 1959 and foe 
Public Order Act 1986 would appear to deal 
adequately with die ground that foe blas¬ 
phemy law purports to cover. And those 
statutes would work in a way that is 
altogether more, satisfactory. The offence of 
blasphemy, as defined by the law lords in 
foe Gay New case, comes uncontiortably 
dose to being one of “strict liability*”: the 
accused need neither be found to have the 
intention to attack Christianity, nor to have 
intended to provoke a breach of the peace. It scrvcu win wuitsciiaua u* --- , , * ... , 

rhw justifications are now open to chaff- is sufficient only that he intended to publish 
enge. both because of the religiously diverse Effectively, it is blasphemous hhd to publish 

i*f*.*A- 

a**-' - 

a*?*?- 

nature of Britain’s population and its 
increasingly secular sodety. - 

As the furore over The Satanic Verses 
demonstrated, the blasphemy law protects 
only foe Christian faith. This is discrimi- 

words or images attacking or ridiculing the 
Christian religion which might possibly 
make believers angry: the calculation or 
mens rea of the publisher is of no import. 
This law has ho place in modem Britain. 
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LETTERS TO THE EDITOR 
1 Pennington Street, London El 9XN Telephone 071-782 5000 

Is it ever acceptable for ministers to lie to Parliament? 
Germany and France are furious about 

what they see as Britain’s recalcitrance; 
though here, for once, Britain is joined by 
Spain and Italy. The French European 
Affairs Minister, Alain Lamassoure. said 
yesterday that Britain saw enlargement as 
“a tool to complicate or even paralyse the 
European Union". There is a measure of 
truth in that Now that the single market has 
been completed, there is less need to push 
measures through in haste, or indeed to 
push measures through at all As Mr Hurd 
wisely pointed out on Monday, the EC's task 
now is to make Maastricht woric Only those 
who want foe EC to scurry pell-mell towards 
unity need worry about members using a 
blocking veto when their national sov¬ 
ereignty is imperilled. 

Already Britain is being threatened with 
directives that it has not been able to block. 
The 48-hour working week was pushed 
through as a health-and-safety measure 
under majority voting, and Britain is now 
having to challenge it in the European 
Court. Yesterday, the European Parliament 
tried to withdraw Britain's opt-outs from a 
directive on young workers that would 
prevent teenagers combining a paper round 
with a Saturday job. Unless this country can 
persuade all other member states to back it 
in the Council of Ministers, at least one of 
Britain’s opt-outs will be lost The Govern¬ 
ment’s boasts about foe victories it secured 
at Maastricht are looking thinner than ever. 

So this is a question of substance, not 
merely an electioneering stand. Britain is 
unlikely to give ground; and the cost to 
France and Germany of conceding would 
not be exorbitant Everyone agrees that the 
system of voting win have to be reconsidered 
in foe intergovernmental conference of1996, 
not least because Germany's population has 
increased so much. It is not too much to ask 
that Britain’s neighbours allow the present 
size of foe veto to stand until then. 

from Mr Mike Thomas 

Sir, It is seffevktent that to lie in foe 
national interest may sometimes be 
justified (reports and leading article, 
March 9). To have developed a polit¬ 
ical culture in which “economy with 
the truth” has become the norm is not 

What have we come to when poKt- 
itians (and civil servants) take as their 
touchstone foe capacity to construct 
verbal formulations whose cnidal 
characteristic is that they can be plau¬ 
sibly claimed to have been neither 
misleading nor untruthful, if chal¬ 
lenged in the future? 

What happened to virtue of policy 
and competence in administration as 
desirable qualities. Id alone regard 
for the whole truth and whether inno¬ 
cent persons go to prison? 

Yours faithfully, 
MIKE THOMAS (MP. Newcastle 
upon Tyne East, 1974-83, 
Labour, then SDP), 
Forty Eight, Roundway, 
Nr Devizes, Wiltshire. 
March 9. 

From the Coordinator of Charter 88 

Sir, That ministers are “economical 
with the actualitfr in their dealings 
with the House of Commons should 
come as no surprise. Mr Waldegrave 
has simply confirmed what MPs al¬ 
ready know and many of the rest of us 
have suspected for some time. 

That the “open govemmmrt min¬ 
ister's remarks are viewed and report¬ 
ed as a gaffe which is likely to seal his 
fate is no more than the latest 
symptom of foe sickness at foe heart 
of our system of government 

On February 28, Charter 88 wrote to 
foe Treasury and Civil Service Select 
Committee, which is examining the 
role of the Civil Service. In the 
introduction, we said: 
Behind veils of seoecy the oM tmfitkns 
help to perpetuate an antiquated and un¬ 
democratic system based on Crown prerog¬ 
ative, Orders in Council and discretionary 
power, which has no parallel in the West¬ 
ern world. 

We concluded that there should be a 
redefinition, by statute and ultimately 
within a written constitution, of the 
rote of the State, the relationships of 
civil servants with ministers. Parlia¬ 
ment and public, and foe core values 
underpinning foe public service — 
and that ministers and public ser¬ 
vants should ultimately be respon¬ 

sible to the public, and not to each 
other. 

Yours faithfully. 
ANTHONY BARNUIT, 
Coordinator, Charter 88, 
Exmouth House. 3-11 Pine Street, EC1. 
March 9. 

From Sir Samuel Goldman 

Sir, Ministers should never lie to 
Parliament Nor should they play 
poker with it, because sooner or later 
their bluff will be called. Nor should 
they tell half-truths, intended not to 
mislead, because one day the whole 
truth wffl embarrassingly emerge. 

AD foe same, there is a very limited 
dass of question, mostly to do with 
market-sensitive issues such as deval¬ 
uations or changes in interest rates, 
which should not be asked at all. or. if 
asked, should be met by foe formula: 
“As is well known, we do not answer 
questions on these matters.” 

This is an entirely reasonable re¬ 
sponse which, once generally accept¬ 
ed. should not be misinterpreted, and 
in particular should not be taken to be 
an admission of the charge or implica¬ 
tion which often ties behind foe 
question. 

Yours faithfully, 
S. GOLDMAN, 
3 Little Tangley, 
Wonersh, Guildford. Surrey. 
March 9. 

From Ms Caroline Clayden 

Sir. No doubt William Waldegrave’s 
head will roll as a result of ms can¬ 
dour. But how refreshing it is to know 
that he is just too nice to be a minister. 

As a member of the public it is good 
to know that, however rarely, an hon¬ 
est man can get that far in politics. 

Yours faithfully, 
CAROLINE CLAYDEN, 
The Old School. Holcombe, Somerset 
March 9. 

From MrR. S. Lane Fax 

Sir. We live in aperverse age. The first 
time in living memory that a politi¬ 
cian gives a straight answer to a 
straight question, other politicians 
and the press clamour for him to 
resign. 

Yours faithfully, 
RICHARD LANE POX. 
17 Princedaie Road, Wll. 
March 9. 

From Mr P. E. Roe 

Sir. Epimenides. foe Cretan, in the. 
sixth century BC seems to have made 
his own position and that of everyone 
else impossible by suggesting foal all 
Cretans are liars. 

If there is a time for lying then one 
such time is when asked whether 
there is a time for lying 

Yours etc, 
PHILIP ROE, 
157 Verulam Road, 
St Albans, Hertfordshire. 
March 9. 

From MrP. John Pope 

Sir, William Waldegrave is quite cor¬ 
rect in his opinion tnat there are topics 
on which a minister is best advised 
not to tell the whole troth. His error 
was in not realising that he was com¬ 
menting on one of them. 

Sincerely, 
P. JOHN POPE, 
Eggardon. Oval Way. 
Gerrards Cross. Buddngharashire. 
March 9. 

From Professor P. D.J. Watzman 

Sir. Following your editorial today on 
the importance of honesty in min¬ 
isterial pronouncements in Par¬ 
liament, younger readers (and those 
with fading memories) may like to be 
reminded of the 1963 limerick occa¬ 
sioned by foe Christine Keeler-John 
PTOfumo scandal: 
“What on earth have you done?" said 
Christine. 
“You have ruined the party machine. 
To lie in foe nude is not at all rude. 
But to lie in foe House is obscene." 

Ministers, too. may care to take 
note. 

Yours sincerely, 
DAVID WE1TZMAN. 
41 Hollybush Road. 
Cardiff, South Glamorgan. 
March 9. 

From Mr M. Davidson-Houston 

Sir. How do we know a minister is 
telling the truth about lying to 
Parliament? 

Yours faithfully. 
MICHAEL DAVIDSON- 

HOUSTON. 
Manor Farm Bam, Tatterford. 
Nr Fakenham, North Norfolk. 
March 9. 

Troops for Bosnia 
From Rear Admiral J. P- W. 
Middleton 

Sir, Her Majesty's Government has 
the opportunity to make a rare display 
of chutzpah and send, not the bruited 
battalion (report, March 9). but a full 
brigade to Bosnia. 

Such an exercise in leadership by 
example, rather than by exhortation, 
will accord well with foe concept of 
“punching above one’s weight" and 
will give General Rose the support he 
deserves from his own country. It can 
only have the most beneficial effect on 
the situation in Bosnia. It might even 
shame others into similar contribu¬ 
tions. 

Our armed forces are there to be 
used; if they axe not, why have them? 
The Treasury might very well think 
that too, to our lasting detriment 

Troops, unlike nuclear weapons, 
should not remain in silos awaiting 
the ultimate challenge, but should be 
in the field, acquiring and demon¬ 
strating expertise. The Government 
has foe chance to reinforce its stamp 
on international peace-keeping whilst 
improving foe capability and morale 
of its own forces — a fortuitous 
combination which should not be 
discarded lightly. 

Yours faithfully, 
PATRICK MIDDLETON, 
Manors. Chflmark. Wiltshire. 
March 9. 

Tibet anniversary 
From Mr William Healing 

Sir, Thirty-five years ago, cm March 
10. Tibet rose up against Chinese 
troops in protest against the People’s 
Liberation Army invasion of 1950: the 
invasion and annexation of one sov¬ 
ereign state by another. Eighty-seven 
thousand died in the crushing of this 
rebellion. 

But Tibet has been ignored persis¬ 
tently by foreign governments, despite 
flagrant human rights abuses. These 
include an apartheid policy winch fav¬ 
ours Chinese settlers over the indigp> 
ous population in matters of housing 
and health. 

This spring foe Clinton Administra¬ 
tion will review China'S “most fa¬ 
voured ration- trading status. This 
must be made dependent upon im¬ 
provements in China’s lamentable 
human rights record — and that in- 
cludes Tibet 

President Clinton should not be 
duped inro a favourable review by any 
token gesture from China. Peking 
must earn its trade status, and foe 
respect of its Mow states. 

Yours faithfully. 
WILLIAM HEALING, 
Trinity College, Oxford. 
March 8. 

Caring, not abusing 
From the Director of the NSPCC 

Sir, Libby Purves (“The wrong sort of 
hugging", March 7} rightly pants to 
an over-reaction by parents and 
others who care for children, gen¬ 
erated by the publicity given to child 
abuse cases. 

I am concerned that there is a threat 
to foe progress we made in foe 1960s 
and 1970s in recognising that children 
need closeness, comfort and often 
touching if they are to grow into rea¬ 
sonably well adjusted adults, who in 
turn are able to provide good parent¬ 
ing for their own children. 

Many therapists will have experi¬ 
ence of adults who. whilst being 
materially wd] cared for, were 
brought up in a cold, Anglo-Saxon 
ethos that caused them serious diffi¬ 
culties in their adult relationships. 

I support Ms Purves's plea that 
adults and those who care for children 
should feel free to respond to a child's 
need for warmth and love. Those few 
who abuse this trust know they are 
doing so, and of course we as a sodety 
must protect children from their atten¬ 
tions. But please, for die great 
majority of parents and carers, let us 
not lore foe advances we have made in 
providing good care for our children. 

Yours faithfully, 
CHRISTOPHER BROWN, 
Director. The National Society for the 
Prevention of Cruelty to Children, 
National Centre, 
42 Curtain Road, EC2. 
March 7. 

From Mr Richard Wilkins 

Sir, I agree entirely with Libby Pur¬ 
ves’s outrage at the paranoid fanat¬ 
icism of “correctness", which forbids 
teachers to offer gentle physical 
consolation to pupils. A culture that 
believes that every male move is foe 
beginning of rape needs a very large 
psychiatrist's couch or, more prob¬ 
ably, the Holy Spirit 

However, sensitivity on this topic is 
not entirely new. My training college 
course 29 years ago included a lecture 
by a visiting headmaster an how we 
should minimise reasons for parental 
complaint One point was: "Never put 
your arm along foe back of a school¬ 
girl's chair." 

Yours fafthfiilly, 
RICHARD WILKINS 
(General Secretary). 
Association of Christian Teachers, 
94a London Road. 
St Albans. Hertfordshire. 
March 7. 

From Mr Iain Stratton 

Sir, How perceptive of Libby Purves’s 
nine-year-okl daughter to predict the 
possible future banning erf exchang¬ 
ing a smile with a chikL 

A graffito on an empty fish shop 
window here in Lewes reads: “Save 
the children — shoot the social 
workers?" 

Yours sincerely. 
IAIN STRATTON, 
19 Grantham Bank, 
Baroombe Cross, Lowes, feist Sussex. 
March 8. 
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Gummer conversion 
From Mrs Erik de Mauny 

Sir. I write to express my sorrow at foe 
intemperate language used by foe 
Right Reverend David Luna Bishop 
of Sheffield, about Mr John Gummer 
on his conversion to the universal 
Catholic Church. The Bishop is re¬ 
ported to have accused Mr Gummer 
of joining “a faith that is certainly in 
error", and to have added: “I find it 
hard to forgive the ignorant silliness 
of a clever, well-educated man.” 

I owe my faith to the steadfastness 
of nine generations of my mother's 
recusant Catholic ancestors and am 
profoundly proud and aware of this 
inheritance. This does not lead me, in 
foe 1990s, to rejoice in the present 
disarray of foe Anglican Church: on 
the contrary, I rejoice in foe growth of 
the ecumenical spirit which allows us 
to work and pray together, despite 
wide doctrinal and theological dif¬ 
ferences, in a manner impossible to us 
“left-footers" 'Mien I was young. . 

Rather than trading insults, which, 
by implication, reveal what seems to 
me a singular anti-CafooEc bias, I feel 
that Bishop Lunn would do better to 
attempt to lessen the visible intellec¬ 
tual and spiritual agony of so many 
Anglican clergy and lay people grap¬ 
pling with a fundamental crisis of 
authority, they need compassion, not 
contumely. 

Yours sincerely, 
ELIZABETH de MAUNY. 
19 Regent Street Lancaster. 

Election in Italy 
From Signor Franco Carboni 

Sir. I am aware that trying to under¬ 
stand the tangled web of Italian pol¬ 
itics is a very difficult task for a for¬ 
eigner, even as it can be for an Italian 
(leading article, “The road to Rome”, 
February 28). But to portray Achllle 
Occhetto as a social democrat, who 
will continue the policies of Carlo 
Azeglio Clampi, foe caretaker Prime 
Minister, in “cutting the budget deficit 
and reforming public administration" 
and to propose as the best solution for 
a stable government one “with the 
body of Occhetto and the head of 
Ciarapi” is perhaps a little extreme. 

For a large number of Italians and 
for many foreigners Signor Occhetto 
was and remains a Communist who 
still believes in foe basic principles of 
Marxism. His recent “conversion" to 
foe principles of a fra market privati¬ 
sation, the curbing of public expen¬ 
diture. as well as his acceptance of 
Nato after years of opposition, are all 
too suspect 

I hope that foe liberal democrats 
scattered amonrat the three main elec¬ 
toral groups wifl overcome minor dif¬ 
ferences and agree cm a concrete pro¬ 
gramme for restructuring the state 
finances, reshaping foe public ser¬ 
vices and implementing true social 
justice. 

Yours faifoiully, 
F.CARBONL 
18 Fawcett Street SW10. 
March 1. 

Scott witnesses 
forget the victims 
From Mr 3, Donald Forbes 

Sir, Lord Howe complains ("Scott'S 
salami tactics". March 1) that Lord 
Justice Scott is combining the roles of 
"detective, inquisitor, advocate and 
judge", thereby compromising the im¬ 
partiality of the enquiry and the jus¬ 
tice for those “individuals concerned". 
He gives no indication that he regards 
the three innocent directors of Matrix 
Churchill who were arrested and 
charged as bring among those "in¬ 
dividuals concerned". 

The only fears he expresses are for 
the “reputations" of civil servants who 
claim they have been humiliated by 
having their practices exposed for 
public scrutiny. Yet, so far as I am 
aware, not one of these men in their 
evidence expressed any anxiety that 
they were part of a system which 
would have sent innocent and patri¬ 
otic men to prison. Not one of them 
has given any indication of regret that 
there has been gross injustice and 
ruination without any prospect of 
compensation. There have been no 
signs of struggles with consciences, no 
resignations, no shame, no recogni¬ 
tion that changes must be made to 
prevent a reoccurrence. 

lord Howe's pleas and the civil ser¬ 
vants' submissions are confined to 
preserving the self-interests of the lat¬ 
ter and the continuity of a furtive sys¬ 
tem on which their self-esteem relies. 

Yours sincerely. 
J. DONALD FORBES. 
Burnside of Rothfebrisbane. 
Ityvie. Turriff, Aberdeenshire. 
March 4. 

From Mr Ganesh Loll 

Sir, Whilst courts have an inherent 
power to question the finality of a min¬ 
ister’s public interest immunity certifi¬ 
cate (tetters. February 24,28. March 3. 
5), foe occasions on which they will 
exercise that power will vary accord¬ 
ing to the nature of the feared injury to 
die public interest 

In the leading case of Conway v 
Rimmer (1968) lord Reid said: “... 
cases would be very rare in which it 
could be proper to question the view of 
foe responsible minister that it would 
be contrary to the public interest to 
make public the contents of a particu¬ 
lar document" 

In the recent case of Balfour v For¬ 
eign and Commonwealth Office (re¬ 
port December 10.1993; letter, March 
5), where the Foreign Office claimed 
public interest immunity about the 
operation of the security and intelli¬ 
gence services, the Court of Appeal 
held that where an appropriate certifi¬ 
cate. signed by foe Secretary of State, 
claimed immunity from disclosure, 
foe court should not exercise its right 
even to inspect that material to assist 
its derision. 

I have the honour to be. Sir. 
Your obedient servant, 
GANESH LALL 
The Common Room, 
Middle Temple, EC4. 

Invasion of Kuwait 
From Mr Bryan Easey 

Sir, Mr Jon Kimche (letter. February 
28) is mistaken in his belief that min¬ 
isters might have known of Iraqi 
troop movements against Kuwait on 
July 19,1990. The first tentative sight¬ 
ings were obtained by the staff of our 
defence attache in Baghdad ot July 20 
and confirmed by them on July 22. 
Initial briefings in London were 
therefore made by the Defence Intelli¬ 
gence Staff, with whom I was then 
working, only on the morning of 
Monday, July 23. 

This information was shared with 
our American colleagues and while I 
understood that they were able to fol¬ 
low the subsequent build-up by satel¬ 
lite reconnaissance, at no time was I 
ever made aware that they had any 
earlier evidence from that source. 

The numbers of troops involved 
quoted by Mr Kimche certainly relate 
to intelligence received from all 
sources in the week beginning July 23, 
not the previous week. 

Yours faithfully, 
B. A. EASEY, 
39 Kidbrooke Park Road, SE3. 

Fish famine 
From Mrs Anne Hichens 

Sir, Your report (March 1) tells us the 
stocks of fish in foe North Sea are al¬ 
most depleted and are likely never to 
recover. Fishermen throw away huge, 
dead, catches. The Danes take thou¬ 
sands of tons of sand eels for animal 
feed and margarine. Thousands of sea 
birds die. Please, what have we got a 
Department of the Environment for? 

Yours. 
ANNE HICHENS. 
Radcor Bridge Farm. 
Barapton, Oxfordshire. 

Beware of the mite 
From Mrs Christine White 

Sir. Having read about the interest¬ 
ing. if alarming, link between asthma 
and house dust mites in the home (re¬ 
port. March 4). I cut out the photo of 
the dust mite and. with a guard dog- 
style motto “I live here" underneath. 
Stuck it on my teenage daughter’s bed¬ 
room door. 1 hopefully await results. 

Yours faithfully, 
CHRISTINE WHITE, 
139a High Street North, Stewkley, 
Leighton Buzzard, Bedfordshire. 
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COURT CIRCULAR 
ST JAMES’S PALACE 
March 9: The Prince of Waks this 
afternoon opened the new Mag¬ 
netic Resonance Imaging Unit at 
the Royal Naval Hospital. Haslar. 
Hampshire- 

Major Patrick Tabor was in 
attendance. 

His Royal Highness later visired 
the Royal Hospital and Home, 
Putafiy. London SWIS.. 

Miss Belinda Harley was in 
attendance. 

The Prince of Wales, Cotond-in- 
Chief. The Royal Canadian Dra¬ 
goons. subsequently received 

Major General dive Milner upon 
»«tTTning the appointment of 
Cotond of the Regiment at St 
James's Palace. 

His Royal Highness this eve¬ 
ning attended a Reception to mark 
the Eight Hundredth Anniversary 
of die Service of Coroners to the 
Crown at St James’S Palace. 
YORK HOUSE 
ST JAMES’S PALACE 
March 9: The Duke of Kent. Field 
Marshal- this afternoon arrived at 
RAFNortholt from Germany. 

Chptain Alexander Tetley was in 

Birthdays today 
Prince Edward celebrates Ms 
birthday today. 
Sir Lawrence Airey, former chair¬ 
man. Board of Inland Revenue. 68; 
Sir Robert Bellinger, farmer presi¬ 
dent, National Savings Com¬ 
mittee, 84; Air Chief Marshal Sir 
Brian Burnett. 81; Mr Paul Con¬ 
don. Commissioner of the Metro¬ 
politan Police, 47; Mr Foil TsTmg. 
concert pianist. 60; Sir Angus 
Fraser, former chairman. Board of 
Customs and Excise, 66; Dame 
Margaret Fry. former chairman. 
National Union of Conservative 
and Unionist Associations. 63; 
Rear-Admiral Sir John Gamier. 
60: Sir Samuel Goldman, dvil 
servant. 81 
Sir Charles Hardie, chartered 
accountant, 84; Mr Warren 
Hawksley, MP. 51: Mr Hugh 
Johnson, wine expert 55; General 
Sir John Leannont, 6ft Mr Tony 
Leonard, chief constable, Humber¬ 
side. 5X Mr Michael Montague, 
farmer chairman. English Tourist 
Board. 62; Mr Graeme Odgers, 
chairman. Monopolies and Merg¬ 
ers Commission. 6ft Sir Michael 
Straker, chairman. Northumbrian 
Water, 66; Mr Peter Wormald, 
Registrar General far England 
and Wales, 58. 

Today’s royal 
engagements 
The Prince of Wales will visit die 
National Criminal Intelligence 
Service at Spring Gardens, 
Ttnworth Street, SEIL, at 3j00; and 
wiD attend a 50th birthday concert 
for Dame Kiri Te Kanawa at the 
Albert Hall at 7 JO. 
The Duke of Kent patron, will visit 
the Wimbledon Lawn Tennis Mu¬ 
seum. Church Road, Wimbledon, 
at 3iX). 
Princess Alexandra, as patron, will 
open the new extensions to the 
Central School of Speech ami 
Drama at the Embassy Theatre, 
NW3.&I230. 

Royal Caledonian 
Ball 
The Royal Caledtanan Bah win be 
twltl on Thursday, May 5, at 
Grosvenor House. Park Lane. 
Londtn. WL Ball tickets are avail¬ 
able at E53JJO each to include wine, 
whisky, fruit juice and cooked 
breakfast Dinner tickets are avail¬ 
able at £25.00 each for Scourse 
dinner with a fa battle af wine. 
Please apply to The Secretary. Mrs 
RJi. Tym. The Old Manse, High 
Street. Stockbridge. Hampshire. 
SQ20 6LE- Tel/Fax 0264 81Q363. 

School news 
Crankigta School 
Scholarships for 1994 have been 
awarded to the fallowing: 
Stub Farm Academic Chla Ytm 
Boon. St Nicholas Girls’ School, 
~-re; Francesca A. Stevens, 
.Jiam School; Chloe V.C. 

Thompson, Talbot Heath School, 
Bournemouth; Samantha E. The, 

Memorial service 
Mr O^. Tubbs 
Amemmial service for Mr Oswald 
Sydney Tobbs was held yesterday 
at the Church of St Bartholomew- 
tbe-Less, St Bartholomew* Hos¬ 
pital. The Rev Michael Whawefl. 
Vicar and Hospitaller, officiated. 

Mr Nigel Tubbs, son, read the 
lesson and Mrs Imogen Mitchefl, 
daughter, read Thomas Handy'S 
Afterwards. Mr Matthias Paneth 
gave an address. 

Reception 

Fourth Form Music: P.S. Williams. 
Lanes borough. 
Fourth Form Arc C-K. Cheng. St 
Aubyns. 

Prime Minister 
The Prime Minister was host last 
night at, a reception held at 10 

' Downing Street m honour of the 
Community Development foun¬ 
dation to mark “Streets Ahead”. 

Anniversaries 
BIRTHS: Marcello Malpighi, 
physiologist, Crevakore. Italy, 
1628; John Benfaow, admiraL 
Shrewsbury, 1653; John Playfair, 
geologist and philosopher, Benvie. 
Tayside. 1748; Friedrich von 
Schlegd. philosopher and his¬ 
torian. Hanover, 1772; William 
Etty, painter. York, 1787; Leonard 
Raven-Hill. artist and cartoonist, 
Bath. 1867; Tamara Karsavina, 
prima ballerina. Leningrad. 1815; 
Arthur Honegger, composer, Le 
Havre, 1892. 
DEATHS: John Stuart Bute, 3rd 
Earl of Bute. Prime Minister I762r 
63. London. 1792; Mutio dementi, 
pianist and composer, Evesham. 
1832; Taras Shevchenko, poet. 
Ukraine. 1861; Giuseppe Martini, 
Italian patriot. Pisa. 1872; Sir 
Charles Thomson, naturalist. 
Bonsyde, Lothian. 1882; Charles 
Frederick Wrath, fashion designer, 
Paris. 1895; David Beatty, 1st Earl 

Beatty, admiral of the fleet, 
London, 1936; Mikhail Bulgakov, 
dramatist and novelist. Moscow, 
194ft Laurence Binyon. poet. Read¬ 
ing, 1943; Jan Mmaryk, statesman. 
Prague, 1948; Prank O’Connor, 
short story writer, Dublin. 1966; 
Konstantin Chernenko, General 
Secretary of the Soviet Communist 
Party 198485, Moscow. 1985. 
The Prince of Waks (King Edward 
VB) married Princess Alexandra of 
Denmark. 1863. 
The Bakerioo line opened cm the 
London Underground, 1906. 
Velasquez's Rokeby Verm in the 
National Gallery was damaged 
during suffragette demonstrations 
in London. 1914. 
A Japanese soldier who believed 
the Wold War n was still being 
fought, was found in hitting on 
Lubang Island in the Philippines, 
and was waiting to be relieved by 
his own farces, 1974. 
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There Is no salvation UanousU 
anyone ebe save Jem In aB I 
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Own granted lo manlrtnd by 
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Forthcoming 
marriages 

Mr D.C. Bygrevr 
and Miss V.CE. Cooney 
The engagement is announced 
between David, younger son of Mr 
WJLR. Bygrave and Mrs PJ. 
Bygrave, MBE. of Lima, Peru, and 
Vfoftiria, reily daughter nf Mr and 

Mrs M.CLS. Cooney, of Chobham. 
Surrey. 
DrD.CHowktt 
and Miss KX. Greenwood 
The engagement is announced 
between David, eldest son of Dr 
and Mrs Kenneth Hewlett of 
Epsom. Surrey, and Kimberley, 
only daughter of Mr Brian Green¬ 
wood, of Rayleigh. Essex, and Mrs 
Joyce Greenwood, of Leigh-rat-Sea. 
Essex. 
MrP. Jenkins 
and The Hoa Maria Warnock 
The marriage wfll take place on 
March 25 between Mr Paul Jen¬ 
kins and the Hon Maria Warnodt. 
youngest daughter of Sir Geoffrey 
and Baroness Warnock. of Axfbrd, 
Wiltshire. 
Mr CM. Nefl 
and Miss JJ. Flcteher-Watara 
The engagement is announced 
betweenCharies, sen of Squadron 
T wrfg and Mrs Michael Nefl, of 
Drayton, Oxfordshire, and 
Josephine, daughter of Mr and 
Mrs James Fleteher-Watson, of 
Windrush, Gloucestershire. 
Mr D.WJ. Sdncbbkke 
and Miss AJ. Gow 
The engagement is announced 
between Peter, rally son of Mr and 
Mrs Roger Schaebbkke. of 
London, and Amelia, younger 
daughter of Mr and Mrs Michael 
Gow. of Dmmmottte, Perthshire. 

Marriage 
Mr WJ.G. Daniel 
and Miss N A. Djafil 
The marriage took place in Tokyo 
on January 31 of William Daniel, 
son of Mr Peter Daniel, Fbuktai. 
Berwhdc-flo-Tweed, and Mrs 
Michael Oliver, Barley Mill 
House. Pencaidand. East Lothian, 
and AdfflaDjaifl. youngest daugh¬ 
ter of the late Juliar Djalil and of 
Mrs Roos Suyono, Jakarta. 
Indonesia. 

A reception was held at the home 
of Mr Sjahrial Djalil in Jakarta rat 
February 10. 

Luncheons 

Service dinner 

Middle Temple 
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Commonwealth Parliamentary 
Association 
Mr Cohn Shepherd, MP. Chair¬ 
man of the Executive Committee of 
the UK branch of the ConmKm- 
weaith Parliamentary Association, 
and Mr George Rxrlkes, MP, Joinr 
honorary treasurer, were the hosts 
at a hmdteon held yesterday in the 
House of Commons in honour of 
«hiimmi»iwi«»Mi parliamentarians 
a trending the 1994 parliamentary 
sentinar at Westminster. 

Funtimre Malms' Company 
Mrs Elizabeth Peacock, MP. was 
the guest of honour at a luncheon 
of the Furniture Makers’ Com¬ 
pany held yesterday at Painters' 
Hall and presented the Furniture 
Makers* Guild Mark to nine 
companies for hems of production 
fumhure of outstanding merit Mr 
Brian Paring, Master, presided. 

Church news 
Appointments 
The Rev Dr Peter Stefl, Chaplain, 
HM Priam. Liverpool (Liverpool): 
to be Chaplain. Way land Prison 
(Norwich). 
The Rev Oswald Trellis, Vicar, 
Hey bridge w Langford. (Chelms¬ 
ford): to be Dean of Georgetown. 
Guyana. South America. 
The Rev Nick. Wflliaxns, Rector, All 
Saints, Lendl w St fletert. Rous 
Lendi and St Peters Abbots, 
Marion (Worcester): to be Vicar, St 
Peter and St Jude. Milton (Bath 
and Wells). 
Resignations and retirements 
The Rev Richard Arrandale. Cu¬ 
rate, East Grinstead. St Swilhun 
(Chichester): now resigned. 
The Rev Fred Butter, Rector, 
Etdtingham and Vicar, Hurst 
Green (CMchesinr): to retire as 
from June 30. 
The Rev Paddy Buxton. Team 
Rector, Rye and Chaplain, Rye 
Hill House and Rye Manorial 
Hospital (Chichester): to retire as 
from June 30. 
The Rev Edward Ctechanowicz, 
Vicar. Wisborough Green (Chkh- 
esteri: now resigned. 
The Rev Dr Michael Dehuiy. 
Rector, Copythame and Minstead 
(Winchester): to resign as from 
April 8. 
The Rev Martyn Douglas, Team 
Vicar, Basingstoke, Christ the 
King (Winchester): to resign at the 
end of May (to take up an 

Cambridge University Air 
Squadron 
Squadron Leader G. Doyle. Com¬ 
mander of Cambridge University 
Air Squadron, presided at the 
annual dinner held last night at 
Sdwyn College. Cambridge. The 
principal guests were Air Chief 
Marshal Sir Sandy Wilson, Air 
Member for Personnel Air Vioe- 
Marsbal David Cousins. Air Of¬ 
ficer foramnnrfinp and Comman¬ 
dant RAF College Cranwefl, 
Professor Derek C Burke, Vice- 
Chancellor of the UniverBQr of 
East Anglia, and Sir Roger 
Tbmkys, Master of Ranbroke Coll¬ 
ege. Cambridge, and Chairman of 
the Military Education Com¬ 
mittee. 

Shri Narashnha Ran, Prime Min¬ 
ister of India, has been elected an 
Honorary Master of the Bench of 
the Middle Tfempte. 

appoimnient In the USA). 
The Rev Derek Evans, Rector, 
Street w Walton (Bath and Wells): 
to retire as from July 31. 
The Rev Ian Froom. Team Vicar. 
St Saviour and All Saints. Weston- 
super-Mare Central Parishes 
■ftam Ministry (Bath and Wells): 
to resign as from July 31. 
The Rev Canon Stanley Jfind. 
Vicar, Wamersley and Kirk 
Smeafon (Wakefield): to retire as 
bran May 3L 
The Rev James Hddroyd. Vicar. 
Brighton St Bartholomew (Chich¬ 
ester): resigned as from fteb 28- 
Tbe Rev Christopher Hudson. 
Recmr. Huntspffl and East 
HuntspiH (Bath and Wefls): to 
resign as bran May 14 
The Rev Roger Jupp. Vicar. St 
John. Burgess HID (Chichester): 
now resigned. 
The Rev Michael Lewis, Vicar, 
Holy Trinity, Taunton (Bath and 
Wells): to resign as bran April 30. 
The Rev David Mumford, Vicar, 
Bodiam and Rector, Ewhurst 
(Chichester); to retire as from 
August 20. 
The Rev Canon Stuart Pearson: to 
retire as Rural Dean of Chevel as 
bran March 31. and to retire as 
Vicar. WooUey w West Bretton 
(Wakefield) bran May 14 
The Rev Charles Rolfc, Vicar. 
Christ Church. Frame (Bath and 
Weds): retired as from Feb 28. 
The Rev Norman Smith. Vicar, 

Dinner 
HoflMarn Law Society 
The Lord Chancellor and Lady 
Mackay of Oashfezn and the 
Master of the Rolls and Lady 
Bingham woe among the prin¬ 
cipal guests at the annual dinner of 
the Holbom Law Society held last 
night at the New Connaught 
Rooms. Mr John Lewis, president, 
accompanied by Mrs Lewis, pre¬ 
sided. 

Latest wills 
Recent estates include (net, before 
tax paid): 
Mr Cohn Somerville Barren, of 
Shamtey Green. Surrey. E698J347. 
Ella CarroD Beadon. of Barton on 
Sea. Hants_E688.13& 
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Historic towns get 
aid worth £2m 

A £2 MILLION pitot scheme 
to revitalise areas of neglect 
and decay in historic towns 
and cities was launched yes¬ 
terday in Hove, East Sussex, 
by Jocelyn Stevens, chairman 
of English Heritage. 

Fourteen local authorities 
have agreed to match govern¬ 
ment funding from their own 
resources under new partner¬ 
ship arrangements. They in¬ 
clude Liverpool. Newcastle 
upon Tyne, Lincoln, Bradford. 
Hastings and the London 
borough of Greenwich. 

“The new partnerships will 
enable us to channel our 
funding more effectively into 
programmes of work which 
reflect the needs and priorities 
of each conservation area, and 
which provide measurable 
targets and timescale for 
achievement," Mr Stevens 
said. They would be run by 
those local authorities which 
had demonstrated a strong 
commitment to conservation, 
and would progressively re¬ 
place present grant schemes 
over the next three years. 

Hove, an adjunct of Brigh- 

BV JOHN YOUNG 

scheme ton with a wealth of spectacu- 
neglect lar Regency and Victorian 

■ towns squares, crescents ami ter- 
«i yes- races, is to receive the first 
Sussex, grant of £200.000. with a 
airman matching sum from the bor¬ 

ough council. Many of ns 
horities buildings arc showing obyi- 
eovem- ous signs of neglect, with 
eir own crumbling, peeling facades, 
jartner- and arc suffering from years 
hey in- of poor maintenance under 
wcastie multi-occupation, 
tidford. Peter Martin. Mayor of 
London Hove, said the scheirc recog¬ 

nised the council's efforts to 
ips will promote economic develop- 
iei our inent through conservation 
ely into and environmental projects. 

which “If we want to be successful 
riorities and attract or retain invest¬ 
ee. and mcnl. we have to maintain the 
suraWe quality of our surroundings." 
tie for Under the scheme grants 
Stevens will be made to owners of 
run by historic properties to carryout 

; which repairs and improvements ap- 
strong proved by the council which 

rvation, will be allowed to make its 
rely re- own judgment on how the 
chemes money should be spent. 
xs. The 199+95 grants have 
F Brieh- been allocated to: 

Liverpool Chy Conncfl 
Newcastle City Council 
How Borough Cbnncil 
Hastings Borough Council 
London Borough of Greenwich 
Lincoln CSty Council 
Bradford City Council 
Hattwhistle.Tynedale District Conned 
Wain&cet. East Lindsey District Conncfl 
Barap & RawtenstalL RossmdaJe Borough Council 
Wootton Bassett. North Wilts District Conncfl 
KnaresbaroBgh. Harrogate Distrist Council 
remington Spa. Warwick District Council 
Scarborough District Coond! 

£372.000 
£325,000 
□00.000 
£200.000 
£180.000 
£150.000 
£130,000 
£100,000 
£76.000 
£75400 
£60.000 
£57.600 
E4&000 
E35l500 

University news 
Reading 
Recent research grants and 
contracts include: 
From the research councils 

Chidham (Chichester): to resign as 
from June 30. 
The Rev Jim Stanfcy-Smith. Rec¬ 
tor. Hale w South Charfotd (Win¬ 
chester): to retire as from June 30. 
The Rev Peter Ward, Rector. 
Hersunonceux and Warding 
(Chichester): to retire as from April 
30. 
The Rev Canon Derek Whitehead. 
Director erf Education and Priest- 
bHdiarge. Fletriiing (Chichester); 
m resign as Director of Education 
as from August 31. and continue as 
PriesHTKharge, Fleichlng. 

convective equillDrjum in the 
tropical atmosphere; Prof A J 
Thorpe {Meteorology!. £80.433 
from the NERC - FRONTS 96: Dr H 
BAwbi (Construction Management 
& Engineering). E.11SJI11 from the 
Science and Enitineering Research 
Council - investigation into heat 
transfer mechanisms in 
enclosures; Dr S J , Ml then 
--—^ £i >6.776 from the 
_ . latinf; simulation 
modeUlng and Gis analysis In 
archaeology with an application to 
mesolithic Scotland: Prof K 
Warwick. Dr C Kambbampati and 
Dr R 1 Mitchell (Cybernetics), 
£117,776 from the SErc • teaming 
swims far newer transmission 

K Warwick and Dr C 
tl (Cybernetics). 

,443 from the SERC - flexible 
distributed control manufacturing 
systems usings local operating 
networks;. Prof G Atidns 

assessment 
adaption:! 
(Meteoroid 

{Engineering). £ 12 6-508 from the 
SEK - the tearing of shlps'piatlng 
upon grounding; Prof P i parsons 
[Chemistry), E84J28 from the 
SERC - a. total.synthesis of 
batrachotcndtu Prof JC. Warwick 
(Cybernetics). £53.141 from the 
SERC - multivariable cluster 
analysis for high speed machinery: 
Profit warwtekicybemetics). Mr J 
R Bayes and Dr J B Grimbleby 

Kambhampatl (Cybernetics), 
El 63,042 from the 
SERC/Predictive Control Ltd - 
Teaching Company Scheme; Prof D 
J Croome (Construction 

ent ft Engineering), 
_.,. om the SERC/Dytechna- 
Teachlng Company Scheme: Prof 
K Warwick (Cybernetics). Dr J B 
Grimbleby and Mr J R B 
/Rnstneeruig). £68,595 from 
_/ Oxlm- Teaching Com 
SCbeme; Dr J M Ames (food scL__ 
and Technology). £172^)84 from 
the art! cultural and Food Research 
Council - an innovative approach 
towards an improved 
undeistandir * 
underlying a 
heated foods: 
of Plant Sde 
the afrc - Camb 
and dlflerentlatiOEt. 
From other bodies 
Dr D S Leake (Biochemistry ft 
Physiology). £131969 from the 
British Heart Foundation - the 
oxidation of low density {Ipoprotein by macrophages ana 
ts inhibition by antioxidants, high 

density lipoproteins and metal 
loos; Prof D J Croome 
(Construction Management ft 
Engineering). £45A0o from the 
Budding Research Establishment 
reducing CO3 emissions Cram non 

domestic buildings: Dr R H Phipps 
and Professor D E Bwver 

iiture). £226,500 from 
_Animal Science Research - 
trials of a Iced additive; prof P D S 
caiigart lAgrtaumrai Botany). 
E20&5S5 from the EC - adaption ut 
luptnus mtaaMUs to European soil 
and climate conditions; Dr M J 
Hudson ichemistry). £.79.134 from 
the EC - research training 
fellowship; Mr C, Dogdale 
(Meteorology). £91.656 from ihe EC 
- desertinration processes in the 
Mediterranean area ““ * "" 
interlinks with the gLwi »•■»•»>. 
Dr JI LMorlson (Meteorology). Dr P 
Hadley (Horticulture and 

and Dr R H Ellis 
£123.862 from the EC 

td agriculture: 
m pacts and 
s Belcher 

.. £57.7 
___ons or_, 

fluxes at the air-ocean in 
Prof i w Almond (Microb 
£163^OQ from the EC • vacant 
development; Prof J Mann 
(Chemistry). £50377 from the 
Wellcome Trust - Wellcome Prize 
Studentship; Dr M L Deadman and 
Dr e Owen (Agriculture). £23.012 
from the world Bank - subsistence 
farmer agricultural research In 
Ethiopia; Prof M Upton 
(Agricultural Economics ■ and 
Management). £48,900 from ttie 
European community - planning 
and appraising agricultural 

^sgr,‘Pra‘rsrrsTrSi,i 
- -lc and 

Science 
and Technology). £307.230, from 
the EC - structural change in the 
European food Industries; Prof K 
Warwick (Cybernetics), E285.863 
from the EC -access of disabled and 
elderly people to home systems 
technology: Dr G R Whitfield 
“ * emetics). £124.800 from the 

EUCLID ES programme; Prof A 
G Atkins (Engineenne). £50.337 
from the EC - steel, ductile fracture, 
crack growth resistance, mechanics 
of crack growth - effect of size and 
geometry, effect of plastic 
constraint; Prof a O'Neill 
(Meteorology). £384185 from the EC 
- modelling and measurement 
studies of northern hemisphere 
ozone, loss within the Sesame 
—ipalen: Dr N H Bttoey 

raculture and Landscape). 
^ ,745 from the Leverhulme Trust 

the regulation of vesicle targeting 
and fusion during cell plate 
formation in plums; Prof JS' 

Centre for Agricultural SC_ 
-182,534 from the Ministry . 
Agriculture. Fisheries and Food 
organic herbage legume Inter¬ 
cropping; Mr g Dugdale 
(Meteorology). El5.000 from the 
Natural Resources institute - 
Identification and monitoring 
African weather regimes: Mr G 
Dugdale (Meteorology), fiv7.oon 

■ 
Dugdate (Meteorology), El77,000 
from the Natural Resources 
Institute - Africa regional project: 
environmental monitoring In 
Africa. 

FAX: 071 481 9313 
FAX: 071 782 7828 
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Obituaries 

MAJOR-GENERAL JIM HUTTON 
MajorGeneral Walter Morland. 
“Jim" Hutton, CB, CBE, DSO. 

MCand Bar, Ghtbb Pasha's chief 
of staff in the Arab Legion, died 

on March 5 aged 81. He was born 
on May 5.1912. 

JIM HUTTON won his first Military 
Cross in Palestine 58 years ago, when, 
together with five other British sol¬ 
diers, he fought off a force of 50 Arabs 
for 12 hours. 

From dusk to dawn on the night of 
October 14, 1936, the tiny British 
contingent were surrounded, after the 
tracks broke on one of their three 
armoured vehicles. With only one of 
their madimeguns in working order, 
they were in grave danger of being 
overrun during the night One Arab 
was shot by a corporal just as be was 
about to dtmb into Hutton’s vehicle. 

Support arrived from the RAF soon 
after daybreak, dispersing the enemy, 
and enabling the soldiers to carry out 
repairs and return to base. In addition 
to Hutton's award, the other five were 
all given the Military Medal. 

Hutton won the bar to his MC six 
years later, in the Second World War, 
when he commanded a squadron of 
die 3rd Royal Tank Regiment (RTR) at 
the Battle of Gazala m the Western 
Desert Promoted to lieutenant-colonel. 
he went on to command the 5th RTR 
with distinction in North Africa — for 
which he was awarded the DSO. 

He took over 40th RTR for the 
campaign in SicOy and Italy, and at the 
early a^e of 31 looked set for a brilliant 
career in war and peace. Brave and 
resourceful with a proven record in 
command, he might have expected to 
lead a brigade into battle on D-Day. 

But Hutton's career then took a 
sideways step. The accepted theory is 
that it followed a quarrel with his 
brigade commander over Hutton's 
insistence on resting his troops — 
exhausted after months in the front 
line. 

The upshot was that he was trans¬ 
ferred back to Britain. He took an 
emotional farewell of cheering, tearful 
soldiers, who knew him as “Fearless 
Jim", to become commandant of the 
Royal Armoured Corps wartime Of¬ 
ficer Cadet Training Unit (OCTU) at 
Sandhurst 

Thus the young officer who was said 
to be so cool headed under fire that his 

orders came over the radio “like the 
voice of a radio announcer reading the 
news", was to see out the rest of the war 
in rural Surrey. 

Hutton’s immediate lineage was 
unusual fra- a soldier. He was bam in 
Wiltshire, the son of Walter Stritch 
Hutton, a professional artist and 
member of the Royal Academy. His 
mother, Amy Newton before her 
marriage, was the daughter of the 
Newton of Winsor & Newton Paints. 
Their young son Walter was always to 
be known as “Jim”, in memory of 
James Hope-Wallace, die artist and 

friend of his father, who died in the 
First World War. 

He went to Farkstone Grammar 
School. Dorset, and the Royal Military 
College, Sandhurst, from where he 
was commissioned into the Royal Tank 
Corps (as it then was) in 1932. 

. On leaving Palestine in 1937, he 
qualified as an “interpreter first class" 
in Arabic, after spending 12 months 
with a family in Egypt His subsequent 
career was partly determined by this. 

After a succession of postwar staff 
appointments, including two years on 
foe directing staff of the Army Staff 

DONALD PHILLIPS DAVID LIVINGSTONE 
Donald Phillips, pianist, 
composer and musical 

director, dkd on 
February 24 aged 80. He 
was born on December 

18.1913. 

AS MUSICAL director and 
accompanist to a host of 
popular singers, Don Phillips 
was a familiar figure of the 
entertainment business 
throughout die 1950s and 
1960s. Versatile, reliable and 
unassuming, he provided mu¬ 
sical arrangements and back¬ 
ing for some of the most 
successful stage, television 
and recording entertainers of 
the day including Shirley 
Bassey. the Beverley Sisters, 
Joan Regan, Anne Shelton. 
Dickie Valentine, Donald 
Peers and Alan Jones. 

He had a flair for compos¬ 
ing unpretentious but engag¬ 
ing popular tunes. Recorded 
by such artists as Winifred 
Atwell, Russ Conway, 
Iiberace and the orchestras of 
Mantovani BiDy “Wakey 
Wakey” Cotton, Sidney Torch 
and Ids namesake, die clari¬ 
nettist and bandleader Sid 
Phillips. Don Phillips’s com¬ 
positions included “Old Piano 
Rag", "Concerto in Jazz", 
“Skyscraper Fantasy", “A Live 
Show is the Best Show” and. 

perhaps the most memorable, 
“Among My Souvenirs". 

He won an Ivor Novello 
award in 1958 for "Melody of 
the Sea” and on several occa¬ 
sions pieces of his music were 
chosen to be sung by contes¬ 
tants In the Eurovision Sang 
Contest including “Love is die 
Same Everywhere”, which 
was performed by Matt Mon¬ 
roe and “Girl With The Curl" 
by Ronnie CairolL 

Don Phillips came from a 
family with no musical back¬ 
ground. His father was a 
tailor living in Dalston, east 
London, arid be left school at 
14. But with his musical ability 
and the benefit of lessons from 
a local music teacher, he tried 
his hand at piano-playing in 
public houses. He was still 
only 15 when he was noticed at 
a pub in Maida Vale by the 
music publisher, Lawrence 
Wright, who ensured that he 
received further musical tu¬ 
ition and was soon displaying 
the sheet music of composi¬ 
tions by Don Phillips in the 
window of his promises in 
Denmark Street — London’s 
Tin Pin AJttey- During the 
Second World War Phillips 
was a member of an RAF 
entertainment unit 

He was divorced and leaves 
a son and daughter. 

David W3hnott 
Livingstone, CBE, former 

deputy chairman and 
managing director of 

Albright & Wilson, died 
on March 3 aged 68. He 
was born on ftbrnary 3, 

. 1926. 

DAVID LIVINGSTONE was 
the managing director of 
Albright & Wilson. Britain’s 
largest manufacturer of phos¬ 
phates, for nearly 15 years, 
from February 1972 until bis 
retirement in November 1986 
at the age of 60. When he 
joined the company in 1949, 
after a degree in modern 
languages at Christ Church, 
Oxford, it was 5t31 controlled 
by die Albright and Wilson 
families but had become a 
quoted public company 12 
months earlier. When he re¬ 
tired, Albright & Wilson was a 
wholly-owned subsidiary of 
Tenneco Inc. Yet despite that 
profound change, the com¬ 
pany had retained much of its 
character, as an international 
chemical company with main¬ 
ly British senior management 
The continuity owed a great 
deal to David Livingstone, 
who became managing direc¬ 
tor soon after Tenneco ac¬ 
quired the right to take control 
of the company, following the 

major difficulties encountered 
in a Newfoundland phospho¬ 
rus project. 

In the years after 1972 the 
operational problems in New- 
fbuikQand were overcome, the 
company broadened interna¬ 
tionally, in Europe. Asia and 
the United States, and there 
was a programme of major 
rationalisation. There were 
technological advances, notar 
bty in the development of 
purified phosphoric arid, 
which was to make further 
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rationalisation possible in lat¬ 
er years. The recession of1980- 
81 was weathered and was 
followed by profits higher 
than those recorded in any 
previous year. David Living¬ 
stone was appointed CBE in 
the 1981 New Year’s Honours. 

His personal qualities won 
him high regard from ids 
team: he was a man of the 
highest integrity, and of rigor¬ 
ous standards but a very 
kindly man, with an impish 
sense of humour. He was a 
master of the spoken and 
written word who looked for 
clarity of expression in others 
and could penetrate through 
unsound arguments. He was 
once asked, by a journalist, if 
he could have done his job 
better if he had been trained as 
a chemist. “Yes,” he replied, 
“and also as an engineer, 
psychologist, accountant and 
fortune-teller. Unfortunately 
you can’t know it all any 
longer and you have to make 
die most of what you have." 

His posts with Albright & 
WDson alternated between the 
company’s historic base in the 
Midlands and London, for 
many years its headquarters. 
In Birmingham, his interests 
included being a life governor 
of Biixomgham University, a 
member of the Council of the 
Edgbaston High School for 
Girls and a trustee of the CSty 
Of Birmingham Symphony 
Orchestra. He was a compan¬ 
ion of the British Institute 'of 
Management and held office 
in the Confederation of British 
Industry and the Chemical 
Industries Association. 

His interests included col¬ 
lecting 19tiM£ntury posters, 
magic lanterns and old slides, 
and constructing and pad¬ 
dling corad es, as well as the 
mare usual activities of golf 
and the arts. 

He married in 1950 Jane 
Margaret Barrow, who died 
in 1981. He is survived by his 
second wife; Jenny, whom he 
married in 1984, and by three 
daughters and a son. 

PROFESSOR GEORGE SAYLES 
College, he was posted in 1953 to 
Jordan to serve for three years as chief 
staff officer to General Sir John Glubb, 
the British commander of the Arab 
Legion. 

For an admirer of T. E. Lawrence 
(and of Glubb himself), the Job must 
have seemed tailor-made. But some 
think that Hutton never made the most 

of his opportunity, by faffing fuDy to 
exploit his knowledge of the Arabs and 
their language. As It was, he left in 1956 
after the young King Husain dis¬ 
missed Glubb Fasha. 

Following a year at* the Imperial 
Defence College (IDQ. he was back in 
toe Middle East as deputy commander 
(land), with British Forces in the 
Arabian Peninsula (BFAP), based in 
Aden, between 1957 and 1959. 

There followed more staff jobs m 
London, including three years as 
Director General Fighting Vehicles, 
from 1961 to 1964—during which time 
he was deeply involved in the develop¬ 
ment of the Chieftain Tank. He retired 
in 1966, after spending two more years 
at the IDC — this time as the chief 
army instructor. 

He then took over the job of home 
bursar at Jesus College. Oxford, which 
gave him an MA by decree and elected 
him a fellow. He also became one of 
two examiners in military history at 
the university and sat as a governor of 
the United Oxford Hospitals for three 
years from 1969. 

On retiring from Jesus in 1972 at the 
age of 60, Hutton moved to Spain for 11 
years, returning to settle in Cornwall in 
1983. 

Hutton was an accomplished tennis 
player until well into his 40s, and was 
even better at squash — representing 
his regiment and winning a number of 
championships. 

Opinion remains divided over why 
Hutton did not rise quite as high as 
many contemporaries had expected. 
Some think that, although he was 
companionable and well liked, he 
might have been too reserved to 
advance his own cause; others, that he 
spoke his mind too freely. Whatever 
the reason, his star never quite 
regained its early glitter. 

A devout and active churchman 
throughout his life. Jim Hutton is 
survived by his wife Stella, whom he 
married in 1945, and by their two sons 
and a daughter. 

George Osborne Say!es. 
Professor of Modern 

History. Queen’s 
University of Belfast, 
194553, and Barnett 
Fletcher Professor of 
History, University of 

Aberdeen, 195362, died 
on February 28 aged 92. 

He was bora on April 29, 
1901. 

GEORGE SAYLES was one 
of those fortunate academics 
whose commitment to his 
chosen field of study, medieval 
English legal history, was 
total and long lasting. As a 
result, he was able to produce 
an astonishing and invaluable 
corpus of highly specialised 
work well into his eighties, 
much of which is certain to 
stand the test of time. Nor is 
this surprising, given that his 
hero and model from the 
beginning was the great 
F. W. Maitland, recognised 
then as now as one of the most 
distinguished English legal 
historians of this century. 

A bom medievalist, George 
Sayles’X gifts emerged early. 
Graduating with first dass 
honours in History and taking 
the Ewing Gold Medal at the 
University of Glasgow in 1923, 
he quickly went on to become 
lecturer and senior lecturer at 
his alma mater until 1945. 
when he was appointed to the 
chair of Modem Histozy at 
Belfast. Cutting his teeth in his 
Glasgow years with his edi¬ 
tion of The Early Statutes 
(1934) and the Rotuli 
Parliamentorum Anglic 
(1935). he then began his great 
work on Select Cases in the 
Court of King’s Bench under 
Edward I, three volumes (1936- 
39), and Select Cases in Proce¬ 
dure without Writ under 
Henry in (1945). before depart¬ 
ing to Belfast 

Once in Ireland, Sayles 
threw himself bravely into 
medieval Irish legal history, 
where he amassed a sufficien¬ 
cy of source material to enable 
turn to publish Parliaments 
and Councils of Medieval 
Ireland (1947) and The Irish 

Parliament in The Middle 
Ages (1952); and in later years, 
a study on The Irish Parlia¬ 
ment (1954) and Documents in 
the Affairs of Ireland before 
the King's Council (1979). 

Away from all these 
specialised works, however, 
he had slowly been getting 
together, during his war years 
in Glasgow, a popular book 
for his undergraduates which 
eventually emerged in 1948 as 
The Medieval Foundations of 
England. In his own words, it 
was meant to be a history of 
ideas in action. Clearly writ¬ 
ten, avoiding factual narra¬ 
tive, and frequently chall¬ 
enging received opinion, it 
was an instant success among 
English speaking students ev¬ 
erywhere. and quickly went 
into three editions. 

Nor was this surprising, 
since it was one of the most 
refreshing characteristics of 
this learned scholar that, with 
his dry wit pungent humour 
and robust asides, he was able 
to impart to his readers the 
necessity of judging for them¬ 
selves die strength and order 
which the law brought to the 
machinery of government in 
medieval England, and of 
looking closely at the texts 
themselves before being too 
readily carried away by those 
books which concentrated 
mostly on the personalities of 
its medieval kings. This inde¬ 
pendent attitude of mind did 
not endear him to those of his 

colleagues for whom the age of 
Stubbs had passed, and the 
teaching of constitutional and 
administrative history was no 
longer required. 

Back in Scotland In 1953, 
Sayles returned once more to 
his Select Cases in the Court 
of King’s Bench and to his 
Selden Society edition of his 
beloved Fleta. The enthusi¬ 
asm with, which his publica¬ 
tions and lecture tours in the 
United States were received tty 
their leading legal historians, 
however, may have finally 
persuaded him to retire from 
his Chair of History at 
Aberdeen in 1962. and to 
devote himself to completing 
the editions of his sources. 

Before he died he published 
a further four volumes of 
King’s Bench records Edward 
n and ID, Richard II. Henrv 
IV and V (1956-72): three 
volumes of Fleta (1955-84); a 
splendid text book with 
H. G- Richardson on The 
Governance of Medieval Eng¬ 
land (1963); The English Par¬ 
liament in the Middle Ages 
(1981) and. at the age of 87, The 
Functions of the Medieval 
Parliament of England (19SS) 
— an extraordinary record of 
single minded devotion for 
which legal historians will 
long be grateful. 

Quite properly, honours 
were lavished on him 
throughout his life. He was 
made a member of the Royal 
Irish Academy during his 
Belfast days, a fellow of the 
British Academy 0962). Hon 
DLin. Trinity College Dublin 
(1965). Hon LLP, Glasgow 
University (1979) and honor¬ 
ary fellow of the Medieval 
Academy of America (1980). 

George Sayles was a man of 
considerable intellectual cour¬ 
age and honesty who had little 
time for academic cant and 
charlatanry, although most 
generous to young scholars 
and those less gifted than 
himself. A courteous, kind, 
and private man. he is 
survived by his wife Agnes 
and a daughter, his son 
having predeceased him. 

DONALD JUDD 
Donald Judd, artist, dkd 

in New York of 
lymphoma on February 
12 aged 65. He was born 

in Excelsior Springs, 
Missouri, on Jane3,1928. 

IF DONALD JUDD never 
acquired the sort of popular 
notoriety enjoyed by contem¬ 
poraries such as Carl Andre 
(of Tate brides fame), this was 
probably because his works, 
though scarcely less minimal, 
positively radiated the Protes¬ 
tant work ethic. Others might 
seem to be showmen and 
public relations experts as 
much as they were artists, but 
no me ever suspected Judd of 
being anything so lightweight 
as a confidence man. His work 
was severe and restrained, but 
at least one felt there was 
something there to require 
restraining; not for nothing 
had tins shy and rather prim 
man begun as a splashy and 
colourful Abstract Expression¬ 
ist painter, then given it all up 
for the good of his artistic souL 

Judd, like his art was, 
above all, serious. Not always 
solemn; his wit was too tren¬ 
chant for that But he was 
essentially a person who re¬ 
quired to work everything out 
in advance, to have everything 
under control His sculptures 
(wbidr characteristically he 
preferred to call “specific ob¬ 
jects”) were simple in form, 
geometrical, immaculately 
machine-finished, highly pol¬ 
ished and sometimes (though 
not often) brilliantly coloured. 
They always looked work- 
man-like, useful, even if their 
exact function had not as yet 
been defined 

Some of the free-standing 
pieces in wood and polished 
steel did indeed look faintly 
Eke recognisable furniture — 
chairs, tables, storage bins — 
and here, no doubt, his great 
admiration for the furniture of 
De Stijl and designers like 
Rietvdd showed itself; he was. 

significantly, an enthusiastic 
collector. But equally these 
seemingly prosaic construc¬ 
tions create an unexpectedly 
magical effect. The shape, for 
instance, which Judd repealed 
many times, of a chest of 
drawers with all the drawers 
pulled out an equal distance 
from the face of the walk lends 
itself to all sorts of mysterious 
variations, defusing light up¬ 
wards and downwards, redi¬ 
aled with colour, direct or 
reflected, until all prosaic as¬ 
sociations are banished. 

One might erf course, say 
the same of the best Shaker 
furniture, also apparently a 
potent influence. It is not so 
clear what Judd, an articulate 
critic when he wished to be, as 
well as a part-time architect, 
thought of the architecture of 
Mies van der Rohe, but a 
parallel also exists, both In the 
virtues of dear, minimal form 
based on a subtle balance of 
internal tensions and total 
absence of ornament, and in 
the occasional vices: of both 
Mies and Judd tthas to be said 
that when they were not on 

form their work tended to be 
just plain dull. 

Though often classed with 
Conceptual artists, Judd saw 
his work as essentially empiri¬ 
cal, starting like any more 
traditional art from instinct 
and inspiration, developed 
under the control of the artist's 
intelligence and professional 
discipline. To this extent Judd 
was a sculptor clearly in¬ 
scribed in a tradition, however 
firmly he denied it. 

He was born in the Mid¬ 
west but brought up all over 
file United States, as his 
fathers job with Western 
Union kept the family con¬ 
stantly on the move. He early 
determined that he wanted to 
be an artist but was not able 
to pursue bis studies until 
after service in the Korean 
war. Naturally, studying at 
the New York Art Students 
League in the early 1950s. he 
began in the fashionable mode 
of the time as an Abstract 
Expresaonist painter. But his 
degree in philosophy and art 
history from Columbia sug¬ 
gested another side to his 
interests, and it was not long 
before he forsook painting for, 
as he saw it the greater reality 
of making objects in three 
dimensions: first low relief 
and then the characteristic 
free-standing forms in metal, 
wood, or plastic of his 
maturity. 

Fbr a shy, retiring man he 
managed his career very well, 
asserting himself as a leading 
figure ofithe Minimalist move¬ 
ment early on and achieving a 
kind of acceptance much long¬ 
er withheld from most of his 
contemporaries, by virtue of 
his evident integrity and the 
extreme clarity with which he 
put over his ideas on art 

In 1964 he married a dancer, 
Margaret Finch, but the mar¬ 
riage ended in divorce, and 
latterly he shared his life with 
Maria Stockebrand. He leaves 
a son and a daughter. 

PimER WRITES HIS OWN 
FILM SCRIPT 

THE CARETAKER 

IWo weeks ago we had occation to praise 
Mr dive Dormer for the inventiveness and 
visual flafr with which he handled a deficient 
text in Nothing But The Best. This week it is 
his sobriety and sdteffacement in the screen 
presentation of a really distinguished text 
which demand oar gratitude. 

The tart, ol course, is Mr Harold Pinters a 

script he himself has drawn from his masterly 
stage play. The adaptation is a model of taste 
and wnrvvmy in thf meaningful rethinking of 
something originally conceived in terms of 
one Tnpmum for another, very different 
medium. Mr Pinter, remarkably for a 
relatively inexperienced screenwriter, has 
resisted the temptation to open out the action 
indiscriminately because fids is what the 
dnema can do and the Stage cannot: instead, 
he has left the action which took place 

filled attic room where it was, but has cut his 
text with an acute appreciation of what a 
screen dose-up makes it uncessaty to say in so 
many words, and has inserted a very few. 
very brief exterior scales (the garden, the 
Hwwy road outside) which serve principally 

On This Day 

March 101964 

Thiswas thefilmofHarold Pinters successful 
play which had been seen in London in I960. 
Donald Pleasence and Alan Bates repeated 
the performances they kad given on the stage. 

to accentuate the isolation, the safe, womb- 
Glce isolation of the room in which most of the 
action takes place. 

Urns the film becomes far its director vay 
much an essay in analysis: there are few 
chances for easy pkter£«[ufc effects; instead 
the director must choose with the utmost 
intelligence exactly what bis (and our) 
viewpoint will bear any given time, how the 
camera can explore more deeply into the 
characters without braking up die overall 
rhythm of a scene. Aldus. Mr Danner acquits 
himself admirably: if his direction lades die 
podtive distinction of Cocteau’S own screen 

rendering oiLesPamtsTerriblesce the stark 
inevitabffity of Bresson's Un Condamnt d 
MortsrestEchappe, it never gets in the way of 
the screenplay or damages its fine, dose-knit 
lecture. 

But then, too, Mr Donner has been very 
lucky with the human material he has work, 
from. It is difficult to imagine how the three 
roles could be better acted than by Mr Alan 
Bates as Mick, the savage, extrovert brother. 
Mr Robert Shaw as Aston, the withdrawn, 
mentally crippled brother, and Mr Donald 
Pleasence as Davies, the disreputable tramp 
who passes briefly through thar lives. If Mr 
Shaw emerges as marginally the most 
impressive; k is probably because he is the 
least familiar to British audiences. But all 
achieve a freshness and edge quite extraor- 
dinary considering the number of times they 
have played the roles already, and few are 
likely to dispute that The Caretaker is bound 
to remain one of the best-acted films of 1964. 

In the same programme are an inventive 
cartoon by Mr Boo Godfrey. The pise and 

War%amzdhi& suffers sligulyfram the 
pamess of its message but amply confirms die 
directional gifts erf Miss Mai Zetteriing, 
already hinted at in a group of distinguiriud 
television documentaries. 

■.Wvt 
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Shake off the last of the winter gloom and pamper yourself for Easter with Nicole Swengley’s list of little luxuries >«n -see 

A is for aromatherapy oils spe¬ 
cially formulated to soothe 

(£45), stimulate (£75), or tackle skin 
or respiratory problems or aches 
and pains (E25 per set). 
Daniele Ryman Boutique, Park 
Lane Hotel, 107b Piccadilly, 
London W1 (071-7536708). 

A to Z of sheer indulgence 
i £15.150 on bracelet), a descendant 
of the l‘>:i classic. 
Cartier. 175 Sew Bond Street, 
London H7. 

Bis for backpack, elegantly re¬ 
styled for summer 94 in Eoi 

Eis for Eastern & Oriental 
Express, the new Singapore- 

15 styled for summer ’‘H in" Epi 
leather. £275. 
Lotus Vuitton, 149 New Bond 
Street. London W1 (071-4090155). 

Bangkok version of die Orient 
Express- Fares one way range from 
£740 to £1,940 per person sharing a 
double compartment. 
Details: 071-6200003. 

Fis for First Bush Darjeeling tea. 
E22 a lb. the world’s most 

expensive. 
Whittard of Chelsea, 184 King’s 
Road. London SW3 (071-3513381). 

Gis for goblet in textured silver, 
0.241. hand-crafted by silver- VJT 0.241. hand-crafted by silver¬ 

smiths Gerald Benney, holders of 
four Royal Warrants. 
From the new Walton Street 
showroom, opening in May. or 
Beenham House, Beenham. 
Berkshire (0734744370). 

Ris for rest and relaxation at 
Champneys* refurbished 

health spa at Tring where body 
treatments, facials and fitness ac¬ 
tivities combine with delicious non- 
fattening food and beautiful 
surroundings to restore body, mind 
and spirit. Double rooms from 
£165-£230 per person per night: 
suites from £275-£3S0. 
Reservations: 0442S73I55. 

Xis (almw!) for exotic Italian 
printed cashmere and silk bed printed cashmere and silk bed 

blanket. £2300 for kingsize. 
Aiuiliii’fe in.April from Hotrods. 
Knighisbridgc. London SWl, 

Sis for shooting part>. privately 
organised by Holland & Hol¬ 

land in Norrhwood. Middlesex, 
from £65 a gun plus cartridges, 
days and catering. 
Details: 0923825349. 

Cartier Tank American gold watches, £5300 (£13,150 on bracelet) “Ju5e” towelling bathrobe, £119 
Tis for travel toothbrush, hand¬ 

crafted in ISct gold. £1.975. 
Exclusively from Asprev, 165-Iff) 
New Bond Street, London \V1. 

Louis Vuitton backpack, £275 
His for a Herald & Heart hat in 

natural straw with tulle and 
camellias, made to order at £120. 
Herald & Heart Hatters, 131 St 
Philip Street, London SW8. 

Cis for chocolates: 31b of 
hand-made indulgence in a 

keepsake treasure-chest box 
costs £75. 
Charbonnel et Walker, 1 The 
Royal Arcade, 28 Old Bond Street. 
London W1(071-4910939). 

£6300, to hold 13 pairs of shoes in 
separate shoe-bags with brushes 
and shoe-polishing stand. 
Hermits, 178 Sloane Street, 
London SWl. 

Mis for stylish music system in 
a sleds 10cm deep compact 

I is for icecream dome from 
Royal Copenhagen's Flora 

Kis for kilim, £1375, with a one- 
off art deco design, made in 

J.V1 a sleek 10cm deep com 
cabinet by Bang & Oluisen, £ 
£995. 
Hatreds, Knlghtsbridge. 
London SWl. 

Pis for Rc-Nic £2,950. a leather 
hamper containing six-piece 

Lalique crystal statuette, £120 

Dis for document case in finest 
pigskin leather with double 

gusset and brass lock, £171. 
Smvthson, 44 New Bond Street. 
London W1 (071-629 8558). 

L Royal Copenhagen's Flora 
Danica porcelain range with tiand- 
painied gold leaf, £11316. 
Harrods, Knightsbridge. 
London SWl. 

IV off art deco design, made in 
Turkey 50 years ago. 
From a selection at Liberty. 
Regent Street, London Wl. 

Nis for male statuette, a new 
yoga-inspired Lahque figu- 

JT hamper containing six-piece 
cutlery set, Wedgwood bane china 
plates and Waterford cut crystal 
champagne flutes. 
Available from May exclusively 
from Alfred Dunhill, 30 Duke 
Street, London SWl. 

Uis for undressing and snug¬ 
gling into “Julie", a soft, deep- 

Yis for >xHkw l&t gold and 
enamel personalised brooches, 

necklaces and bracelets hand- 
painted for clients with a favourite 
landscape, home, animal or loved 
one's portrait. From £770. 
Boodle Cf Dunthome. 12S-I30 
Regent Street. London Wl (071-437 
50501 and branches in Chester. 
Liverpool and Manchester. 

pile towelling bathrobe. £119. 
Boutique Descamps. 197 Sloane 
Street. London SWl (071-235 6957). 

Lis for lipstick — Kanebo's Bio 
Lasting Lipstick is so technical- 

Jis for a John Lobb shoe trunk, 
hand-made in pearwood with 

leather seats, made to order from 

J_i Lasting Lipstick is so technical¬ 
ly advanced it is on display at 
London’s Science Museum. £19.95 
from leading department stores. 
Stockists:063546362. 

rine sculpted in crystal £120. 
Lalique. 162 New Bond Street. 
London Wl (0,71-4998228 and for 
local stockists). 

Qis for quilt fay the specialists. 
Cocoon, in embroidered pale 
peach KX) per cent silk filled 

with pure silk floss, £4,965 for 
kmgsize version. 
The Linen Merchant, 11 
Montpelier Street, London SW7 
(071-5843654). Local stockists: 
071-3554629. 

Vis for Verdura’s shell brooch, 
from £6300. with diamond 

Ois for Ospreys cashmere-lined 
pigskin gloves, £170. VJ pigskin gloves, £170. 

From its new shop at 11 St 
Christopher's Place. London Wl. 

V from £6300. with diamond 
seaweed and sapphires or emer¬ 
alds. 
Exclusively from Harry Fane. 
13 Duke Street. London SWl 
(071-9308606). 

Zis for zoo of fine porcelain 
Herend animals, including oi- 

Wis for watch, the latest Louis 
Cartier Tank American in 

white or yellow gold. £5.300 

/ * Herend animals, including ot¬ 
ter (£179). gorilla IE190). rhino 
(£450) and giraffe (£565). 
Thomas Goode. 19 South Audley 
Street. London Wl (071-4992823). 

m:3wV:iv“ • ••; 
PALACE PIANO 
SERVICES 
NEW AND 
RESTORED PIANOS 

Make your Mother^ Day! 
Indulge her with a gift of beauty 

The Maiton Resort 
Mahon Island, Phuket, 

Thailand 
This idyllic private Island of fine while sand beaches 
lies just oner seven mdcs southeast of Phuket, and is 

home to just one holiday resort, a cottage colony, 
affording the privacy of a tropical Island hideaway with 

the nmwHbe-dock services of a fine boteL 

Piano's from the world’s established 
makers. Second hand piano's from 
£250.00. New uprights £995.00. Digital 
piano's and keyboards, tuning and repairs 
undertaken. Rental from £25.00 per 
month. Piano moving specialists. 

Hire with purchase option also available. 

LONDON'S FINEST 
MULT!SPORTS CLUB 

U 

CHAR M I A X ijii’-ji mtvici 
•jfeiertcKtadlif “Romantic 

v $ Designer 
Silk Lingerie 

i -* & Nightwear 

V * - 

Gift of Beauty 
The gift that every women would love 

but tvould never buy herself. 

Tbe Maiton Company Ltd. Thames Honse, 
18 Park Stmt, London SE1 9EL. 

Tel: 071-378-8573 Fax: 071-378-8583 

80 Westow Street, 
Crystal Palace, 
London SE193AF 

TeL* 081-771 4995 
MOBILE 0860 836451 

At one of ibeprestigtous stores listed hc/uu-. 

hvurtnkator /imRUnhct KMibb Ujanbr.fr 
AdlmUnMdm bmrnJt Vsunffr PuAmt«-J.jk- ftt^rre. \ftrt 

Full day Gift £80 00 Half day Gift £50.00 

Tbpurchanr Gift pfBtxtun or far ntarr tnfamutunn 

0345-626457 
rath Lhciryett ru knot mm fJJ mclprr tratu drrrh uuxpirxt 

’ HARBOUR 
CLUB 

[ V« '14 • fatduit 

(■ HA-M x Sizes 8 to 28 
BY MAIL ORDER '•V: :£r r' 

>' -Jr y' 

Everything you could possibly 
want under one roof m 

Ring or write tor our 
X New nightwear 

071-3717700 
WATERMEADOW LANE LONDON SWB 

-yi&‘■ 
• ;• r- 

.cvrr.:'- sm william 
^'•v'v'A BENTLEY 

V::V BILLIARDS 

brochuK! (£175 ♦ 
|£* £125 p&p refundaOle 

1 i on first Order). 
ff.’f CHARMIAN 
& I (Dept mo), 
J T Freepost RG2656, 

’• I Bracknell. Berkshire, 
i.sJ RG12IGS. 
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| Credit Card Holders 

iTel: 0344 55807 
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Queen’s Bench Division 

Asylum-seeker entitled to 
Law Report March 101994 

all relevant facts 

V =■- • 
X WS.4Vv 
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7Tfci*!\:i.:. 

[egina v Secretary of State 
or the Home Department, 

,J-‘ v {x parte Abdi 
'•li^iaroevSame. Ex parte Gawe 

JV --fefore Mr Justice Sedfcy 

. Judgment Man* 4} 

1 • ‘rindples of natural justice en- 5 tied an asylum-seeker to disdo- 
urt by the Secretary of State for 
ie Horae Department not only of 
lose lads reued on in support of 
is certificate that there was no 
natation for die asylum-seekers 
|gim that his removal from die 
bated Kingdom would be can¬ 
ny ro its obligations under the 
feneva Convention 1561 but also 
fany factual material pointing fa 
jeoppoaiw direction. . 

m j Nor cwdd the secretary of staaa 
.-•1|BiionaIly issue six* certificate 
* AX*-” his conclusion that it was 

to return the asylum-seeker to 
couniry was based only on 

assessment of the number of 
^^■pplications whidi that countzy 
njc r^sd accrued for consideration 

' ‘^ritbout any comparative assess- 
. . Km of die numbers of asylum 
'^applications declined for sub- 
""■■‘^iiantive amsideratian by that 

’ b^iaunoy. together with the reasons 
1 ’i.^jrsm*. 

ji .71 - Mr Justice Sedley so held in a 
“''sserved judgment in the Queen’s 

lend) Division when granting the 
iV‘Y mticarirms of Khalif Mohamed 

■■'■'"SiWi and Abdifarah Abduleh 
'•*'*> iawe for orders of certiorari 
1" Hashing (Q certificates issued by 

ie Hoo» Secretary on December 
tv>. ; 1993 onder paragraph 5 of 

feim that his removal to Spain 
7 Li® rjuU be contrary to the UK's 

■*'■*45 Nisatiom under the Convention 
nd Protocol Relating to the Status 

- 'Jefogees (1961) (Cmd 9171) and 
_ '%) (Cmd 3906) was without 

J^tdation and (5) the dismissal 
n January 5.1994 in the case of 
4r Abdi and on January U in the 
ue of Mr Gawe by special 

adjudicators of appeals against the 
decision by the Home Secretary to 
refuse than leave to enter the UK 

Miss Christa fidden for the 
applicants; Mr Ion Ashford-Thom 
for the Home Secretary. 

MR JUSTICE SEDLEY said 
that the applicants were Muslim 
Somalis who had come to this 
country via Spain. Each had 
sought asylum mi arrival on 
November 25.1993. 

The secretary of state, satisfied 
that Spain was a safe country to 
which the applicants could be sent 
in accordance with paragraph 
180K of the Statement of Changes 
in Immigration Rules (HC 251), 
had not considered (hear applica¬ 
tions substantively and had pro¬ 
posed to return the applicants to 
Spain. 

The applicants hod appealed to 
tire speria) adjudicator against that 
derision on the ground that re¬ 
moval to Spain would be contrary 
to the UK’s obligations under the 
Geneva Convention but the Home 
Secretary had already certified 
under paragraph 5 of Schedule 2 to 
the 1993 Act that the applicants' 
claims in that respect were without 
foundation. The special adjudi¬ 
cators had dismissed the appeals 
of both applicants. 

The applications before his 
Lordship raised the question of 
what was the proper procedure by 
and standard to winch the Home 
Secretory, and in turn a spatial 
adjudicator, was to decide whether 
it was the case that no foundation 
existed for a claim that removal to 
a third country would be contrary 
to the UK’s Convention 
obligations: 

Miss Fid den had pointed to 
evidence, in existence on tire dates 
of the appeal hearings but un¬ 
known to the applicants, that 
asylum-seekers returned to Spain 
as a safe third country risked being 
returned to their country of origin 
by Spain without substantive 
consideration of their eiainw. 

Accepting that a daim for asy¬ 
lum was “without foundation" if 
the secretary of stale did not 
consider on balance that it would 
be contrary to the UK’s obligations 
under (he Convention to remove 
the applicant to Spain, Miss 
Fidden had submitted that a very 
high procedural and substantive 
duty of fairness rested on both the 
Home Secretary in coming to such 
conclusion and in turn on the 
special adjudicator. 

She had relied on the well 
known statement of principle fry 
Lord Bridge of Harwich in Re 
Muski ([1967] AC 514.531). 

That statement of principle was. 
in his Lordship's judgment, of 
determinative importance in the 
instant cases. An asylum-seeker 
who might in truth be faring death 
or 01 treatment in his country of 
origin was deprived by the certifi¬ 
cate of the opportunity to have the 
merits of his daim to asylum 
considered by the UK. 

That placed the secretary of stale 
under a duty to crane to Ms 
conclusions about the safety of 
third countries on the basis of the 
best information reasonably avail¬ 
able and on the special arijiidirator 
a duty to make a rigorous and 
truly independent appraisal of the 
same question on appeal. 

In his Lordship’s judgment, the 
principle had the following im¬ 
plications for the decision-making 
process of the minister and the 
special adjudicator 
1 The nature and sources of 
information which the Home Sec¬ 
retary reviewed were a matter for 
him. There would, rro doubt, be a 
minimum level of enquiry below 
which he could not be said to be 
keeping hfm«4f informed at all 
and, likewise, certain types of 
Information on which it would be 
unreasonable to rely- 
2 The more slender the range or 
quality of the Home Secretary’s 
information, the less riefensihlf; his 
certificate would be, at least where 
muntPTwflrng pvjdff™ CTStPd- 

3 The material relevant to the 
Home Secretary's decision was to 
be put properly before the special 
adjudicator. Failure in .that regard 
wwld make a mockery of foe 
special adjudicators independent 
duty of rigorous scrutiny. 
4 Special adjudicators, being 
skilled and specialised office hold¬ 
ers who would build up from case 
to case a fund of infonnarion about 
different third countries, would err 
both in deciding cases upon the 
basis of private information of that 
kind and in ignoring it and closing 
(heir minds to everything except 
the evidence that the Home Office 
chose or die appellant was able to 
put before than. 

Rather, they should inform the 
parties of any established or credi¬ 
bly asserted fact of which they 
ware aware and which was ca¬ 
pable of having a bearing on their 
judgment in outer to give the 
parties a fair opportunity to make 
submissions oilier as to its factu¬ 
ally or relevance. 
5 Correspondingly, it was 
encumbent on the Home Secretary 
to disdose to the special adjudi¬ 
cator not only those facts relied on 
in support of the catifRacc. and 
they might in many cases be 
simply that nothing at all was 
known to foe detrimenl of the third 
country, but also any factual 
material pointing in the opposite 
direction. 

Underlying those propositions 
was his Lordship's view that an 
appeal to a spedal adjudicator was 
a proceeding radically different 
from a lis inter partes. The 
secretary of state could not, having 
crane to a decision, challenge the 
asylum-seeker to impugn it if he 
could. 

Moreover, the secretary of state 
owed duties of candour and 
helpfulness not rally to individuals 
tat also to the statutory appellate 
tribunal whose function it was to 
do justice between the secretary of 
stale and the asylum-seeker. 

His Lordship then referred to 

the evidence relied on by Miss 
Fidden comprising, inter alia, a 
report by Amnesty Internationa] 
entitled Passing the Buck — De¬ 
ficient Home Office Practice in 
“Safi Third Country Asylum 
Cases, (July 199?). 

His Lordship inferred the Horae 
Office to have known at the 
materia! times of two cases re¬ 
ferred to in the report which, 
although relevant to the question 
whether Spain was a safe third 
country, had not been drawn to the 
attention of the special adjudi¬ 
cators. 

The special adjudicators in turn 
had therefore faiW so consider the 
two cases when determining the 
applicants' appeals. His Lordship 
could not believe that any reason¬ 
able observer would think that 
such a situation had much to do 
with the sntndards of scrutiny and 
fairness which Lord Bridge had 
described in Re MusisL 

The decisions of the special 
adjudicators in each case would 
therefore be quashed for breach of 
natural justice. 

Moreover, the Home Secretary's 
certificates in each case would also 
be quashed an the ground of 
irrationality. 

The evidence made ft dear that 
in concluding that Spain was a 
safe third country the Home 
Secretary had had regard simply 
w the absolute numbers of asylum 
applications accepted for consid¬ 
eration by Spain in 1990 and 1991. 
Those figures were of negligible 
value in relation to the question 
which he had bad to consider in 
late 1993. 

What mattered were recent 
comparative figures of the num¬ 
bers of asylum applications not 
accepted by Spain for consid¬ 
eration and the reasons for non- 
acceptance. 

The figures cited by the Home 
Secretory did not demonstrate 
anything of relevance. 

Solid tors; Raram - & Co. 
Qtimdale: Treasury Sofidror. 

When service at last known address is irregular 

t-r’ -t C ' 

J-TobaMd v Aung 
dare Lord Justice Stuart-Smith 
ad lord Justice Kennedy 
udgment February 21] 

Hvioe of a court order on a 
tain tiff at Ms last known address 
as not properly effected by debv- 
y of it to his London address -+f- -in ■; J VI IUO Huuiua 

hm the solid tors serving the 
—7— Tier knew that he was currently 

■ : ring and working overseas. The 
flure to effect proper service 

' suited in such overwhelming 
tjudke to the plaintiff that a 
mutt judgment made against 
m could not be allowed to stand. 
The Court of Appeal so held 
Owing an appeal by the plaintiff, 
irikh Abdullah Atftobaishi. 
xn the order ot Mr Simon 

?URE LUXURY 

GokQtiatt. QC, sitting as a deputy 
judge of the High Court, that had 
iiphrid a judgment for ri*4anit in 
compliance with an order of Mas¬ 
ter Trench in July 1991 made in 
favour of the defendant. Mr Albert 
Aung. The deputy judge had 
rejected the plaintiffs case that the 
judgment be set aside for irregu¬ 
larity on the ground that the 
“unless” order with which he had 
foiled to comply had never been 
served on him. 

Mr Michael Crane for the 
plaintiff; Mr Richard Spearman 
for the defendant. 

LORD JUSTICE STUART- 
SM1TH said that the writ, issued 
by solicitors in 1967. gave the 
plaintiffs address as 42 Upper 
Brook Street, Iundon Wl. in 1990 

the defendant's solicitors were 
given written canfirmafirai that the 
plaintiff was Saudi Arabia's 
ambassador to Senegal residing in 
Dakar. 

The plaintiffs solicitors there¬ 
after took themsehre off the record 
and Order 67, rule 7 of the Rules of 
the Supreme Court thus applied. 
That rule provided that where a 
party’s scddlor came off the record 
that party's “Iasi know address... 
shall for the purposes of the service 
on him of apy documents be 
deemed to be his address for 
service”. 

Meanwhile the defendant's 
solicitors served a summons ot the 
plaintiff at his London address 
seeking copy documents. The 
plaintiff, at the time in Senegal, 

was not made aware of the 
summons or what followed from it 
until he returned to London in 1992 
and instructed solicitors to apply to 
set aside the default judgment that 
had been made against him in 
August 1991. 

The deputy judge hdd that the 
service on the plaintiff ax his 
London address was regular. Hav¬ 
ing commented on the plaintiffs 
address on the writ be said that the 
defendant was “entitled to treat 
that address as an address at 
which the plaintiff may be readied 
unless it has been demonstrated to 
that party with complete darity.. ■ 
that that is not an address at which 
the party can be reached”. 

The deputy judge further held 
that even if service on the plaintiff 

GATE - A - MATION 

had been irregular, he would 
exercise the discretion given to him 
by Order 2, rule 1 to overlook such 
irregularity. 

Order 67, rule 7 was a deeming 
provision laying down a method 
for effecting service. It had to be 
strictly complied with. The failure 
to serve the plaintiff in Senegal 
meant that the masters order was 
never served and default never 
arose, the defendant* solicitors not 
having attempted to send a copy of 
the summons to SenegaL 

The plaintiff relying on White v 
Weston 01968] 2 QB 647) and 
Willowgreen Ltd v Smithers (The 
Times December 14. 1993) was 
entitled to contend that his "last 
known address" was not 42 Upper 
Brook Street, a flat where he was 
not then living and where the 
defendants docucuments had not 
crane to his notice. The default 
judgment, having been obtained in 
proceedings not properly served 
on the plaintiff, had to be set aside 
ex debito Justitiae. 

Lord Justice Kennedy agreed. 
Solicitors: Fairer & Co; Taylor 

Joynson Garrett. 
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_ Chancery Division 

Revenue refuse approval 
to share option scheme 

Inland Revenue Commis¬ 
sioners v Reed International 
pic 
Reed International pic v In¬ 
land Revenue 
Commissioners 
Before Mr Justice Blackburne 
(Judgment March 4] 

The Board of Inland Revenue was 
entitled to refuse to grant Reed 
International pic approval to alter¬ 
ations to its employees' share 
option schemes that Reed re¬ 
quested to make because of its 
merger with another company. 
The proposed alterations could not 
be approved because of the non- 
fulfilment of certain requirements 
laid down in Schedule 9 to the 
Income and Corporation Taxes Act 
1988. 

Mr Justice Blackburne so held in 
a reserved judgment in the Chan¬ 
cery Division when allowing an 
appeal by the Crown from pan of 
the decision of a special commis¬ 
sioner (Mr David Shirley) and 
dismissing Reed's appeal against 
another part of that decision. 

Mr Alan Moses. QC and Mr 
Launcdor Henderson for the 
Crown; Mr Andrew Italic QC for 
Reed. 

MR JUSTICE BLACKBURNE 
said that Reed had applied under 
paragraph 4 of Schedule 9 to the 
1968 Art fra approval by the board 
of alterations to its 1984 executive 
and SAYE share option schemes. 
Both schemes were approved 
schemes under section IS of, and 
Schedule 9 to the Art. 

Under the schemes, employees 
of Reed subsidiary companies 
were granted options to acquire 
shares in Reed. The alterations 
sought, resolved on by Reed sub¬ 
ject to obtaining Revenue ap¬ 
proval, were made to take account 
of the merger an January 1.1993 
between Reed and a Dutch com¬ 
pany. Elsevier NV. 

The merger provided for the 
formation of a 5050 riradlnric 
company. After the merger, com¬ 
panies which had formally been 
whaDy owned Reed subsidiaries 
ceased to be under Reed’s control 
within the meaning of section 840 
(tithe Art. 

It was to cater for the con¬ 
sequences of that t±ange of control 

that the alterations to the schemes 
were made. The effect of ihe 
merger, assuming no alterations to 
the schemes, was to cause an 
option bolder in the employment of 
a Reed subsidiary to cease to be an 
employee so that his options had to 
be exercised within six months of 
that triggering event and in default 
would lapse. 

The first question, which the 
commissioner had determined in 
Reed's favour, concerned the alter¬ 
ations designed to prevent the 
merger from operating as a trig¬ 
gering event 

Paragraphs 25 and 29 of Sched¬ 
ule 9 provided that the price at 
whidi scheme shares might be 
acquired had to be stated at the 
time the right was obtained and 
could not be manifestly less than 
80 per cent of the market value of 
the shares at that time. ■ 

The Crown look the view that fry 
virtue of the proposed alterations, 
rights to acquire shares would be 
obtained by option holders dif¬ 
ferent from rights that they had 
enjoyed prior to the alterations. 

The result, it was said, was that 
if the price at which the shares 
might be acquired by the exercise 
of such rights was manifestly less 
than the market value of shares of 
the same class at the time of the 
alterations the requirements of 
paragraphs 25 and 29 could not be 
approved. 

Mr Park's argument, accepted 
by the commissioner, was that the 
alterations merely prevented each 
existing option from becoming 
exercisable on January 1.1993 and 
from lapsing, if not exercised in the 
meantime, on June 30, 1993 and 
that neither consequence involved 
the option holder obtaining a new 
right. The right, he said, which an 
option holder had to acquire 
shares in Reed after the alterations 
was one conferred at the time the 
option was originally granted. 

Mr Moses, citing IRC v 
Eurocopy pic (The Times Novem¬ 
ber 22. 1991; [1991] STC 708fl 
submitted that the alteration of foe 
period of time for the exercise of 
tiie right gave an option holder a 
right different from that given 
under the original grant and that 
amounted to the ‘‘obtaining’' of a 
right within the meaning of para¬ 
graphs 2S and 29. 

The critical issue was whether, 
by the alterations, the period for 
the exercise of the option was 
altered so that the option became 
soordseable during a period when, 
but for the alterations, ft oouid not 
have been exercised, in such a 
case, the option holder acquired a 
right relevantly different from 
what he had before the alterations. 

The question therefore was 
whether when each scheme was 
altered so as to remove me of the 
contingencies, with the con¬ 
sequence that the contingency 
ceased id be an event which could 
determine when the option began 
and ended tat which left the option 
holder with the right to exercise the 
option during a period commenc¬ 
ing with the occurrence of any of 
the remaining contingencies, an 
option holder thereby obtained a 
right to acquire shares under the 
scheme which previously he did 
not have. 

The answer to that was that he 
did. The comraissisoner erred on 
that issue and the Crown’s appeal 
succeeded. 

The second question, that arose 
only in relation to the SAYE 
scheme, was whether an employee 
participating in the scheme in its 
altered form would, after the 
merger, be an employee of a 
participating company participat¬ 
ing in a group scheme. “Group 
scheme" and "participating com¬ 
pany "were defined in paragraph 1 
of Schedule 9. 

The Crown's case was that a 
scheme expressed to extend to a 
company of which the grantor did 
not have control was not wititin the 
definition of a group scheme. The 
SAYE scheme, it was said, in it 
altered form, would extend to 
companies over whidi the former 
Reed subsidiaries which employed 
the option holders would not. after 
the merger, have control. 

it was implicit in the definition 
that a scheme would not be a 
group scheme if it extended to 
companies over which the grantor 
did nor have control 

The Crown's argument was 
correct and Reed's appeal against 
that part of the commissioner's 
decision was dismissed. 

Solicitors: Solicitor of inland 
Revenue Fhshfields. 

Welfare of baby applicant is 
paramount consideration 

F v Leeds Ciiy Cotmcfl 
On an application for a care order 
Ate court's paramount consid¬ 
eration was the welfare of the child 
which was the subject of the 
application and not the welfare of 
that child's mother, also a child. 

The Court of Appeal (Lord 
Justice NdQ and Mr Justice Ward) 
» hdd on February 17 in a 
reserved judgment, dismissing an 
appeal by the mother' against a 
care order made by JiK^e 
Hutchinson at Leeds County 
Court 

MR JUSTICE WARD said that 
the mother was aged 17 when she 
gave birth to a daughter. The judge 
made a care order in respect of the 
baby and gave leave to the council 
to refuse to allow contact between 
the baby and her child parent. 

The mother appealed arguing. 
inter o/io, that foe judge ought to 
have taken'into account the moth¬ 
ers welfare since at the time she 
too wasa dikl. 

The judge-had directed himself 
by reference to section ](1) of the 
Children Art 1989 and the correct 

approach, in Birmingham City 
Council v H (No 2) (The Times 
December 17.1993: [1994] 2 WLR 
31) was to identify which child was 
the subject of tiie application. 

There was only one child with 
respect to whom the application 
was being made and that was the 
baby, not the child mother. It 
followed that no question relating 
to the mother's upbringing arose 
and the court was not requited by 
section 1(1) to treat the child 
mother's welfare as the paramount 
consideration. 
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BARBADOS 

Enjoy two festive weeks of Opera, 
Shakespeare and Polo at Holders House 

this Easter (19 Mar - 2 Apr). Price front 
£2255 includes luxury accommodation and 

B.A. return fiigfas. Ask for brochure. 

Cricket 
Join Geoffrey Boycott mtd Tony Letris 
at the Barbados Test between 8tk/l3th 
April. Prices for 7/14 nights include 

fights, accommodation and Test tickets - 
£995 to £4900. .Art for brochure. 

Concorde 
Special value luxury holidays still available 
unril April 16th. 7/14 nights from £1910 

to £4630. Ask for brochure. 

24 NICHOLAS STREET. CHESTER CHI 2ER 

0244 329671 

AUTOMATIC DOOR & 
GATE SYSTEMS 

iri c 

LEGAL & PUBLIC NOTICES 071-782 7344 

PUBLIC NOTICES LEGAL NOTICES 

Rt 
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Tritrmi 

TEL 0483 747373 
FAX 0483 776688 

THE BRITISH 
RAILWAY BOARD 

hereby givas advance notice In accordance 
with section 54 of the Transport Act 1962, 
that it plans, subject to the provisions of 
Section 56 of the Act, to withdraw the 
passenger train service from SMETHWICK 
WEST station, West Midlands, (located 
between Birmingham New Street and 
Stourbridge Junction) 

British Railways Board 
Eiutcm House ■■=»». 
24 EverahoK Street 
Lonodn NWt 1DZ 
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How two countries are coping with terrorism 

THE TIMES THURSDAY MARCH 1019fc 
__ 11 . 1 11 ... 

Cheltenham’s big week 

Sri Lankan plans go awry 
By Marianne Curpkev 
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Stilt fisherman on the beaches of Sri Lanka’s still-popular south-west coast 

THE SRI Lankan tourist 
board has launched a cam¬ 
paign to persuade British holi¬ 
daymakers to visit the island's 
east coast, once a no-go area 
because of terrorist action. 

Hotels and guest houses are 
being refurbished and up¬ 
graded in nme for the summer 
season which begins in June. 

However, die campaign has 
run into opposition from the 
Foreign Office which is advis¬ 
ing British nationals against 
travelling to the north and 
east, although H says tourism 
is thriving in the southern 
coastal regions and the hill 
and cultural resorts. 

The campaign has also met 
with a lukewarm response 
from British operators who 
say they will not organise 
packages to the east until the 
FO pronounces it safe. 

Sri Lanka is now more 
stable than it has been for 
some years. Last year, arrivals 
from Britain were up by 24 per 
cent and in 1994 are expected 
to come dose to the record 
figure of 407,000 set in 1982, 
the year before the main 
outbreak of ethnic violence. 

Air Lanka (071-930 4688) 
now has four flights a week 
from London and a charter 
from Caledonian Airways flies 
to Colombo once a fortnight 

While tourists are unlikely 
to experience problems in the 
south and centre of the coun¬ 
try. Amnesty International 
says “disappearances’* and ex¬ 
tra-judicial executions of Tam¬ 
ils continue to be committed 
by government forces in die 
north-east 

The Tamils, fighting for an 
independent ethnic state in the 
northeast, still control the 
town of Jaffna and much of the 
north. 

Over the past few years the 
road into Trincomalee, the 

■ The southern and and hill resorts are 
thriving, and tourism officials want the 
business to spill over onto the east coast 

main town in the eastern 
coastal region, has often been 
dosed and is in need of repair. 
A journey east from the is¬ 
land’s hill country is interrupt¬ 
ed by police road-blocks. 

However. Wimal Wickre- 
marat, director of the Sri 
Lanka tourist board, is con¬ 
vinced that Trincomalee could 
once again become a busy 
tourist resort. "Accommoda¬ 
tion will be ready for tourists 
by June, and there has been a 
steady increase in the number 
of tourists since 1990 as the 
situation in die country has 
stabilised." he said. 

‘When the tourist 
industry in the 
east collapsed, 
incomes were 

halved’ 
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LOW COST FLIGHTS WORLDWIDE 
and up u> 65% discount on hotel* & car hire 

Around the world from £715 
Sydney return from £572 

Firat Cuss hotels from £35 per night 
Call Trallfinders for the complete travel service- 
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CHICAGO £253 DELHI 
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ABSOLUTE 
GUARANTEE 

Lowest feres & bast flatus to- 
Far East. AustrsB*. Arm, KM 

East, Europe, Canada & 
Americas. 

ASTRA Tours & Travel 
Please Call 

0618396891. 

FLIGHTS 
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EMBASSY FLIGHT CENTRE 
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To complement the successful Thursday TRAVEL 
FLIGHTS we now rwi a FU0HT DIRECTORY Monday 

to Saturday on the Personal Column. 
For hatter tatenaSoai please contact Sandy Mbw on 

071-4811989 ext 288 
or Fax on 071-782 7827 

“British tourists outnum¬ 
bered the French for the first 
time last year although Ger¬ 
mans still make up the largest 
group — 95,000 in 1993.” 

The country is desperate to 
revive the east coast tourist 
season, which runs between 
June and September. At that 
time the popular southwest¬ 
ern beaches, where stilt fisher¬ 
man perch on branches sunk 
deep into the sand, are desert¬ 
ed because of the monsoon. 

Tourism was a vital part of 
Sri Lanka's economy before 
the troubles, as one hotelier on 
the south-west coast ex- 

From the 
Ritz to 

aB’nB 
By Robin Young 

A FORMER general manager 
of the Ritz Hotel in London is 
running a three-bedroom bed 
and breakfast in a rural and 
undiscovered pan of France. 

David Hopkins, having 
spent 20 years in grand hotels 
after hotel school in Lausanne, 
left his Job in 1991, sold his 
house, and mucked in as 
builders* labourer, living in “a 
shed above a cow stall- while 
he worked to renovate a 
farmhouse in the mountain¬ 
ous Arfege area of the 
Pyrenees. 

Mr Hopkins said: “We 
thought the time to make a 
change was while things were 
going wen. We had friends in 
the area and we wanted our 
children to experience another 
culture. Properly prices hoe 
are about a quarter what they 
are in Britain, so we paid on 
tiie mortgage, and my wife 
found work as a district 
nurse." 

The property the Hopkinses 
bought, Manzac d'en Bas at 
Castex (010 33 61 69 85 25). 
provides three bedrooms 
which can be let all the year 
round. It features as a 
chambres d'hdte in the Giles 
de France guide. 

“We are really busy in June, 
July and August, and have 
occasional lettings the rest of 
the year.” Mr Hopkins said. 
“The Arttge is astonishingly 
rustic and very unsophisticat¬ 
ed. People who are used to the 
Ritz would only come here if 
they were looking for the 
complete opposite.” 

Return of ] 
the mummies 
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plained: “Many of the people 
running watersports for tour¬ 
ists used to spend six months 
in the south and then move 
their operations to the east 
coast When the tourist indus¬ 
try collapsed in the east their 
incomes were halved immed¬ 
iately and the island was no 
longer a year-round destina¬ 
tion. It has been extremely 
difficult for many of them to 
survive." 

Hayes & Jarvis (081 748 
5050), which offers packages 
to the island concentrating on 
the south-west beaches, tea- 
producing hill country and 
ancient cities, says it has no 
plans to extend its programme 
to the east Its nine-day Ceylon 
Tour visits the major cultural 
sites and offers the option of 
spending an extra week or two 
either in Sri Lanka or the 
Maldives. 

Prices start from £699 per 
person for 14 nights including 
board and the tost nine days 
include a visit to the tea 
country of Nuwara Eliya, 
sightseeing in the town of 
Kandy, (tombing the Lion 
Rock at Sigiriya to see the 
remains of an ancient fortress 
and cave frescos and visiting 
the country’s former capitals 
of Folonnanxwa and Anura- 
dhapura which flourished 
3.000 years ago. 

Kuoni Travel (0306 740500) 
believes the east coast hotels 
are unlikely to be ready before 
next year, and says it will be 
guided by Foreign Office ad¬ 
vice. Sri Lanka is hoping io 
achieve the status of Newly 
Industrialised Country (NIC) 
by the turn of the century, but 
is still heavily dependent on 
foreign aid. 

Pharaoh Tuthmosis IV. one of 11 mummies on display 

By Christopher Walker 

MANY of Egypt* ancient 
royal mummies nave been on 
public display this week for 
the first time in 14 years. 

As part of Egypt's drive to 
repair the damage inflicted on 
the tourist industry by Islamic 
militants. 11 of the 27 mum¬ 
mies banished to the store 
room of die musty Cairo 
Antiquities Museum in 1980 
were back on show. 

The decision to allow visi¬ 
tors to view the mummies was 
a controversial one aimed at 
wooing back the tourists who 
wily last month were given a 
“final warning" to leave the 
country by the main armed 
group, el-Gamaa‘s el 
Islamiya. 

For the beleaguered regime 
of President Mubarak, who 
personally sanctioned the re¬ 
appearance of ti»e XSOOyear- 
old relics, the reopening of the 
tastefully redesigned mum¬ 
mies room was a double 
gesture of defiance. 

ft was in an effort to counter 
militant Islamic criticism 
against tile public display of 
the dead that President Sadat 
first ordered the royal remains 
to be locked out of sight Only 
a year later, he was gunned 
down by those whose senribil- 
Hies he had tried to appease. 

In addition to ignoring Is¬ 
lamic criticism of the display 
of the mummies, the present 
government has made dear 
that its return is a central 
plank in its campaign to defeat 
the militants, whose arcades 
cost the tourist industry nearly 
US$1 billion last )ear. 

“ Egypt enjoys a distin¬ 
guished history and civilisa¬ 
tion. and its people are very 
hospitable to tourists." said 
Atef Sidkvthe prime minister, 
when he inaugurated the exhi¬ 

bition. which costs £7 for f 
tourists and £3-50 for students. 

Mr Sidki. who survived an 
assassination attempt by ex¬ 
tremists last year when his 
motorcade was bombed, add¬ 
ed with a note of optimism not 
shared by many diplomatic 
observers: "The recent inci¬ 
dents are very trivial, com¬ 
pared with those which occur 
in other countries. The acts 
that now occur in Egypt 
soon vanish, and rourism wffi . 
flourish again." 

In reality, the rose-tinted 
museum is in the front line of . 
the war against the fundam^ j 
talists. One bomb explo&c^ 
under a tourist bus in its tar 
park earlier in the campaign, 
and an ambulance now 
parked by the entrance lawn is 
a reminder that more violence 
awW happen at any time. 

Visitor numbers have 
slumped drastically. Six thou¬ 
sand used to arrive daily 
before the militants spotted 
that tourist revenues could 
prove the Achilles* bed of a 
government they want re¬ 
placed by an Iranian-styk 
republic. 

Judging by the anger of 
Mohammed, a 29-year-old 
Cairo Muslim, who was walk¬ 
ing near the museum yester¬ 
day. more can be expected. 
These dead kings should be 
allowed the dignity to be 
buried nvprivate. They should 
not be shown to foreign people 
to gaze at them. R is very bad," 
he said. 

A resident of the Cairo slum 
of Imbaha. one of the hoc beds 
of fundamentalism in the capi¬ 
tal of 15 million, Mohammed 
added: “What is worse is that 

-they are selling photographs 
of these dead people. It wifl 
cause more trouble." 

Jumping good Mi 
By John Young 

THOUSANDS of exuberant 
Irish men and women will 
descend in a joyous horde 
town the genteel town of 
Cheltenham next week on 
their annual Lenten pilgrim¬ 
age. Their destination is not 
the town itself, with its elegant 
tea-rooms and terraces, bur 
the great natural arena of 
Prestbury Bark where the 
feast of St Patrick. neatly 
coincides with tire three-day 
National Hunt festival, tire 
high point of raemgrs “jump¬ 
ing game”. 

Racecourse officials expert 
about 5,000 pilgrims to cross 
tire water, but that is almost 
certainly a conservative esti¬ 
mate. For the Irish, horses are 
truly part erf tire national 
culture. Among a sports-mad 
population tire big races, espe¬ 
cially during tire winter 
months, are greeted with al¬ 
most as much excitement as 
tire All-Ireland hurling and 
Gaelic football finals. In a 
country where everyone seems 
to know everyone else, it is a 
rare social occasion when the 
talking does not turn to raring 
at some paint 

The tare of Cheltenham: 

A high proportion of foe 
hurdlers and steeplechaser fo 
English stables are bred is 
Ireland, and over tire yeac 
Irish trainers have produced 
legendaxy equine stars sucb as 
Arkk and Dawn Run. 
L*Escargot and Captain 
Christie. 

TTrear success rale may have 
slowed, but no matter. 71* 
“crack” is as good as ever, at¬ 
tire free-spending visitors pro¬ 
vide a valuable boost to tfe 
local economy. 

At work 
and play 

EXECUTIVES wanting to 
sharpen their management 
skills while taking a break 
can book places at the sum¬ 
mer school (July 30 to Au¬ 
gust 6) at the Ashridge 
Management College (0442 
843491) in Hertfordshire, on 
the edge of the Chiltem hills. 
The week-long break, in¬ 
cluding all activities, meals 
and accommodation, costs 
E1J200 per person or £1,800 
for two people sharing. 

Speedy arrival 
CONTINENTAL Airlines is 
offering the INS PASS ser¬ 
vice to flyers who travel to 
America more than three 
times ayear. A US immigra¬ 
tion programme being tested 
at Newark, New York, en¬ 
ables citizens to be processed 
quickly on their arrival Ap¬ 
plication forms are available 
from Concierge at Gatwkk. 
Paris, Frankfurt, Munich 
and Madrid airports. 

lington and Durham to 
London. Priced at £140 from 
Newcastle and Durham. 
£135 from Darlington, it 
includes return travel a 
meal seat reservations, car 
parking and zone one Un¬ 
derground travel. 

Cutting it fine 
VIRGIN Atlantic now offers 
business class travellers a 
compflmeatazy haircuttPf 
and salon service based 
within tire Virgin Clubhouse 
at Heathrow Airport 

Channel offers 
EURODRIVE (081-342 8979) 
has a range of discounts and 
special deals for fores across 
the Channel. The company 
advises regular travellers to 
join its membership dub, £8 
per family per year, where 
subscribers are informed of 
special offers and can make 
reservations through one 
central number. 

Travellers at rest 
BUSINESS travellers can 
take advantage of Forte 
Travelodge*s (0800 850 950) 
room price of £31.95 per 
night which is being held 
until April 15. 

On the fast track 
INTERCITY is trying out a 
First Class Executive Day 
Return package for passen¬ 
gers from Newcastle. Dar- 

Best of the West 
THE Trencherman's W&; 
Country, a free guide to » 
restaurants in Cornwall 
Devon. Dcraet, Somers* 
Avon and Wiltshire, J 
that West Country gastnugv 
my is undergoing a re®“t 
sance. Meal prios 
range from E15 in £50 
copies are avaflabte frog 
tourist board (0392 76351)- . 
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‘ BRITAIN and America were 
yestarday preparing for an 
“unthinkable** transatlantic 
air war which could break out 
a week from today. 

As both rides manoeuvred 
nobody could predict how far 
the confrontation might esca- 

: late. At worst, flights between 
Britain and America could be 
grounded, the diplomatic 
equivalent to a “nuclear ex¬ 
change" — unlikely, but by no 

1 means impossible. 
At die root of the battle is 

BA’s $400 million investment 
in ailing USAir and the “code 
sharing” opportunity—allow¬ 
ing passengers to switch air¬ 
lines on their original ticket — 
the deal has provided. Despite 
USAirs worsening financial 

iproblems. which led BA this 
pteek lb decide to slow down 
^further involvement, the deal 
seems certain to pay dividends 
eventually with increased pas- 
sengers and improved profits. 
. Two giant TJS airlines, 

American and Delta, want the 
whole agreement rescinded, a 
move which would effectively 
torpedo the entire bilateral 
agreement 

The opportunity to scrap the 
deal comes on March 17 — 
when US transport secretary 
Federico Pena has to renew 
and approve the code-sharing 
agreement under which Brit¬ 
ish Airways passengers will be 
able to fly from more than 100 
cities in the US to catch a BA 
transatlantic flight and be 
ticketed as if they were an one 
airline. 

Robert Crandall, outspoken 
chairman of American Air¬ 
lines. is using his dislike of the 
deal as a bargaining chip in 
what to him, is a bigger game. 
He wants Mr Pena to scrap 
the entire aviation agreement 
between the US and Britain, 
including the codfrsharing 
rights, unless his airline is 

given much greater access to 
Heathrow and rights to fly 
from there on international 
routes in competition with BA. 

“It is time for the US to 
renounce the bi-lateral agree¬ 
ment, as that is the colly way 
we will get the UK to allow us 
to compete on equal terms." he 
said. 

Already there are indicar 
tions that the US transporta¬ 
tion department is taking the 
complaints of its airlines seri¬ 
ously and is ready to echo 
America's tough stance over 
Japanese exports and the 
GATT negotiations. 

In Britain, the Department 
of Transport is planning its 
own strategy and ministers 
have already warned that 
permission for sane flights 
into Britain would be with¬ 
drawn if action were taken 
against BA, or if foe code- 
sharing deal was not 
approved. 

BA chief executive Sir Cohn 
Marshall has shown little sign 
of befog prepared to duck, the 
coming fight, although his 
derision to hold back further 
investment in USAir could 
help to avert an immediate 
escalation of foe dispute. 

BA has a very strong card 
up its sleeve — its 60,000 
American investors. Around 
25 per cent of the 255,000 
shareholders in BA are from 
the United States, and any¬ 
thing which win harm BA 
therefore harms them. 

BA is playing a more con¬ 
trolled, and perhaps more 
powerful, hand. “A full-scale 
trade war in aviation between 
us is surely unthinkable” said 
managing director Robert 
Ayifog. “I cannot imagine that 
foe US will not comply with its 
international obligations.” If 
be is proved wrong, and the I 
unthinkable happens, there j 
could be troubled skies ahead. 
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Aircraft pollutants fear 
POWERFUL new aero en¬ 
gines, designed to be quieter, 
cleaner «»ri more efficient, 
have produced an alarming 
rise in foe levels of nitrogen 
oxides being released into the 
air (Haney Elliott writes). 

Scientists predict that foe 
problem is about to get much 
worse. While the amount of 
hydrocarbon pollution creat¬ 
ed by jet aircraft, both in the 
upper atmosphere and on the 
ground, wfll foil sharply as 
foe new engines are intro¬ 
duced, nitrogen oxide levels 
will more than double by the 
year 2005k they daim. 

A computer model pro¬ 
duced by foe International 
Civil Aviation Organisation 
shows that 4797 tons of 
nitrogen oxides wffl be depos¬ 
ited at the averageairpOTt by 
200& compared with only 
2£79 tons in 1987. 

Although most engine 
emissions have been massive¬ 
ly reduced over foe last ten 
years — carbon monoxide 
down by 70 per cent and 

■ New engines designed to be cleaner 
are releasing alarming levels „ 
of nitrogen oxides into the air 

hydrocarbons fay 85 per cent 
— &£ amount of nitrogen 
oxide has already gone up by 
at least 12 per cent 

Nitrogen oxide is believed 
to contribute to ground-level 
smog and «*M rain, and can 
also cause breathing prob¬ 
lems. It is estimated that jet 
aircraft produce between 2 
and 4 per cent of global man¬ 
made NOx emissions, but 
little is known about the way 
these emissions react in the 
atmosphere. 

“What appears to have 
happened is that engines 
became more efficient by 
burning fud at a much high¬ 
er temperature," says Dr 
Hugh Somerville, head of 
envntmenmt for British Air¬ 
ways. “Although tins consid¬ 
erably reduced other 
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Sir Colin Marshall (left}; American Airlines’ Robert Crandall 

UKRAINE International, foe 
Kiev-based airline, is flying 
into profit with less than 40 
per cent of its seats filled — 
half foe levd needed fay mapy 
West European airlines, Ctdin 
Narborough writes. 

The carrier's low costs — 
despite operating American 
jets to western standards of 
service — illustrate the threat 
airlines from the former Soviet 
bloc can pose to West Euro¬ 
pean carriers. Ukraine Inter¬ 
national is paying only a total 
of £133,000 a year for its 250 

Ukrainian staff, compared 
with the average £30,000 
some big western airlines pay 
each employee. 

The airline, whose first 
flight was not until late 1992. 
flies regularly between 
Gaiwick and Kiev. Ukraine's 
government owns 90 per cent 
and GPA. a western aircraft 
leasing group, holds 10 per 
cent. Despite the state's equity 
dominance. Richard Creagh, 
the airline's Irish deputy presi¬ 
dent, says the conmany is run 
purely commercially. 
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THE TIMES INVITES YOU TO THE OPENING OF THE 1994 VERONA FESTIVAL 

Enjoy opera under the stars 

Uk * - 
for 
« *faffb **-A' 
#T*ar* r-Tr¬ 
ite **.'.'* 

aptf W«r. A- 
*1-■ 

* #fa». * -* 

UK: ^ 

□ Your chance to 
attend three great 
first nights — 
Norma, 
LaBoheme 
and Otello 

□ Three nights at 
the four-star 
Grand Hotel 

D Flight included ^ magnjficmt2,000^eaiM)ld Arena di Verona, where you can enjoy three great operas Italy's greatest summer festival 
takes place in foe 2.000 year-old- 
Roman arena in the elegant city of 
Verona. This huge amphitheatre 

holds a capacity audience of nearly 
20,000 during the summer opera season, 
and the effusive audience and for scale of 
the operatic spectacle make for an 
unfoigettaWe experience. 

Today, readers of The Times are 

Friday. My & Depart London 
GatwKk on scheduled MerWiana 
Airlines, arriving at Verona at 
5.15pm. Transfer to the four-star 
Grand Hotel within ten minutes 
walk of the Arena. Evening 
welcoming drink before attending 
the opening night of the 1994 
Verona opera season with the 
inaugral performance of Norma. 
Saturday, Jfuly 9: Breakfast at the 
hotel Morning guided walking 
tour of foe city, mapping out its 
fascinating past from Roman 
times, through the age of foe 
Renaissance and foe reign tbs 
Doge of Venire to the present day. 
Mwiy fascinating buildings in the 
Romanesque and Renaissance 
styks testify to the dty* history. 

offered a long weekend in Verona at the 
opening of tiie season, including the first 
nights of two of foe most popular works 
in the Italian repertoire — Bellini's 
Noma and Puccini’s La Boheme—plus 
the option to attend the first night of 
Verdi’s Otello. 

Set in foe heart of foe Veneto region, 
with the majestic Dolomites as a 
backdrop. Verona cornhines many of 

Your four days in Verona 

Italy's particular charms in tie intimacy 
of a mefoum-sized city, which is, richly 
endowed with art and architectural 
treasures. The rid town is delightful to 
stroll around: the stops offer the best of 
Italian fashion and the Piazza Bra. the 
main meeting place, a choice of cafes, 
pizzerias and restaurants for pre- or post- 
performance diiting- 

- See below what pleasures await you. 

Afternoon at leisure. Evening, 
optional first night of Otello, or 
enjoy an evening at one of foe 
many fine restauraunts. 

Sunday. July 10; PUD day at 
leisure in Verona..There is much 
io see, including foe famous 
balcony on which Shakespeare 
set Romeo and Julia, You can 
also visit "Juliet'S Tomb" in the 
convent, or venture further afield: 
Verona is well connected hy train 
and bus to other towns m the 
Veneto, such as Vicenza, home 
town of foe architect Andrea 

Palladia or Garda, where 
channing resorts, such as 
Sirmkme, merit a visit. Evening, 
the first night of La Boheme. 

Monday. July 11: Return flight, 
arriving at Gaiwick 220pm. 

TEMPTED tojranns?‘nie cost of 
this splendid long weekend is 
£695 (single room supplement 
£60; supplement for superior 
courtyard rooms £20 per person 
sharing a double roan). Insur¬ 
ance premium £20. 

•The price indndes flights and 
airport tares, transfers, foree- 

. eights’ accommodation at. foe 
Grand Hotel with GmcmmtaJ 
breakfast, numbered Arena seats 
(at the lower tiers of foe 
amphitheatre in the front section 
of steps) for two opening nights, 
phis a guided tour of Verona, 
including relevant fees. 
•Arena seats can be upgraded 
to centre and Grom side stalls at a 
supplement of £35 per ticket. 
•Optional tickets for the first 
night of Otello cost 0&-Q17. 

□This special readers travel 
offer has been organised for The 
Tunes by Travel for the Arts. 117 
Regenfs Fork Rood, London 
NW18UR. (Abta 089!&Atol2970; 
Iaia25665.) 
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emissions it actually led to an 
increase in the amount of 
NOx, because nitrogen and 
oxygen mix more easily at 

In theUni^Ti^^Nasa 
has launched a $100 million 
(£67 million) research pro¬ 
gramme to try to understand 
the effect of nitrogen oxides 
in the atmosphere, and it 
believes it may eventually be 
possible to build an engine 
which reduces these pollut¬ 
ants by 90 per cent At foe 
same time leading research 
organisations throughout 
Europe have joined in a two- 
year project called 
AERONOX to study the im¬ 
pact of aircraft engine emis¬ 
sions in more detail 

According to Leonie Archer 
of tiie Oxford Institute for 

New US 
gateway 
delayed 

TECHNICAL problems have 
caused a two-month delay at 
the vast new Denver interna¬ 
tional airport, which was due 
to open for business yesterday 
(Christopher Lockwood 
writes). 

The $27 billion (Eli! billion) 
project will have five runways 
operational from the outset, 
with a sixth due later this year 
and a total of 12 projected to 
handle 99 landings an hour — 
which, at 110 million passen¬ 
gers ayear, will make it rigger 
than Chicago O’Hare and 
Altanta Hartsfield airports 
combined, and ultimately foe 
largest in the world. 

Problems centre on a new 
state-of-the-art baggage re¬ 
claim system which promised 
to have luggage on carousels 
even before passengers disem¬ 
barked. Tests so far have 
shown that promise to be 
hollow, and both major airline 
operators at foe airport — 
Continental and United — are 
relieved that the delay to May 
15 will allow technicians to fix 
thesystem. 

Until then, flights continue 
to operate to the existing 
Denver gateway at Stapleton. 
which wfll dose when the new 
airport eventually opens. 
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Energy Studies, an expert in 
aircraft pollution, NOx emis¬ 
sions wfll rise until 2010 and 
then drop back to 15 per cent 
above foe levels of 1990, as 
technology designed to over¬ 
come the problem is 
introduced. 

In a new book, The Envi¬ 
ronmental Impact of Air¬ 
craft on tiie Atmosphere 
(Oxford Institute far Energy 
Studies, £14). Ms Archer calls 
for even mare research and a 
tightening of regulations on 
aircraft emissions, indudmg 
water vapour automatically 
produced when kerosene 
burns in aircraft engines. 

Despite complaints from 
many fiving near airports, 
and the afl-pervading smell of 
kerosene near them, it has 
been proved that aircraft are 
themselves responsible for 
only 5 per cent of the emis¬ 
sions into the air we breathe, 
while other forms erf trans¬ 
port—cars, lorries and trains 
— make up the other 95 per 
cent 

THE Foreign Office has been 
asked to investigate claims 
that thousands of Russian 
tourists are unable to visit 
Britain because of delays in 
issuing their visas. 

Hail of all the anticipated 
80.000 Russian travellers may 
be effectively banned from foe 
UK this year because the 
British embassy in Moscow is 
processing only 30 applica¬ 
tions daily, tour operators 
claim. The Foreign Office de¬ 
ities the allegations. 

The British Incoming Tour 
Operators Assocation 
(B1TOA) also says people 
wanting visas have to turn up 
at foe embassy to person, a 
considerable challenge in a 
country the size of Russia. The 
association has written to the 
Foreign Office and British 
embassy complaining that 
Britain is losing business 
because of the holdups. 

The British Tourist Author¬ 
ity has also written to Moscow 
asking for the situation to be 
clarified 

Richard Tobias, the secre¬ 
tary of BITOA, said: “It is 
incredible that at a time when 
Britain is competing vigorous¬ 
ly for visitors from countries 
in the former Soviet Union, 
our own embassy is making 
the job unnecessarily difficult 

“We have had a number of 
reports from our members 
that they are losing business 
purely because our embassy is 
adopting restrictive practices. 
I am calling for an urgent 
meeting with the Ft) to ensure 
this situation is addressed 
without delay, so that Britain 
can benefit from the opportu¬ 
nities these new markets 
presort." 

BITOA represents more 
than 250 companies involved 
with incoming tourism. One of 
its members, the London- 
based JAC Travel says it is 
“increasingly frustrated in 
efforts to bring tourists to 
London’* because of “slow and 

compHcared procedures for 
foe granting of visas to our 
Russian clients". 

JAC expects to cany around 
500 Russian tourists in Febru¬ 
ary and March, and 5,000 in 
total for 1994. 

Diane Lequiffe of the tour 
operator London Handling 
said: “We have had constant 
problems with bold-ups in 
visa processing and people 
having to apply in person, for 
the last 12 months. 

“Somepeople have paid for 
their hohdays and had their 
bookings confirmed, and then 
been refused visas by the 
embassy. 

“Lois of students want to 
come to the UK for language 
lessons and we could carry 20 
times tiie number we do — 
currently 1,000 a year — if we 
did not face these delays.” 

A BTA spokeswoman said: 
“We have had a number of 
complaints from tour opera¬ 
tors who are having difficul¬ 
ties securing visas for their 
clients. 

“At present foe UK is trying 
to increase its share of the 
Russian holiday market and 
we hope to attract significantly 
more Russians this year than 
last” 

A spokesman for foe For¬ 
eign Office said foe allegations 
were unfounded and that ex¬ 
tra staff had been sent to 
Moscow to help to dear 
applications. 

“We are handling between 
200 and 300 visa requests a 
day and one operator 
organising a cruise brought in 
650 application at once. 

“People only need to travel 
to Moscow if they are needed 
for interview. 

“Otherwise they can apply 
for a visa by post. Because of 
tiie difficulties with hard cur¬ 
rency and foe changes in the 
value of the rouble we have to 
be assured that Russians com¬ 
ing here will not be a burden 
on the state.” 
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IRA fires mortar shells at Heathrow 
■ The IRA shattered immediate hopes of bringing peace to 
Ireland when five mortar bombs were fired at Heathrow 
airport. It was the first attack in Britain since last June. 

The shells were fired from a Datsun car parked at the 
Excelsior Hotel in Bath Road on the airport perimeter but none 
exploded as they bounced off the north runway. Flights were 
suspended and roads were blocked.Page I 

Callaghan demands lies’ retraction 
■ The “right to lie" controversy took an astonishing new turn 
when Lord Callaghan, the former Labour Prime Minister, 
called on William Waldegrave to clear his name over 
allegations that he misled the Commons on devaluation in 
1967. Tory MPs were horrified at the storm created by the 
minister’s remarks to a select committee.Pages 1* 9 

Caithness inquest 
The Earl of Caithness was told 
twice by his family doctor dial his 
wife might kill herself with the 
shotgun he kept at home, the 
inquest was told-Pages L 3 

Ninth body found 
The hunt for bodies in the 
Gloucester multiple murder en¬ 
quiry was widened after a ninth 
set of human remains was found 
in the cellar of the house in Crom¬ 
well Street The final toll could be 
at least 13...Pages 1.5 

Grace Kelly letters 
Letters in which Princess Grace 
of Monaco described her life and 
loves as a film star before mar¬ 
riage. are expected to fetch 
£100.000 at auction_Page 3 

Compensation row 
Pressure on the Government to 
abandon its controversial com¬ 
pensation scheme for victims of 
crime intensified when the Law 
Society pledged financial backing 
for a challenge-Page 4 

Riot warning 
The leader of Britain’s prison gov¬ 
ernors issued a blunt warning 
that overcrowding in jails is get¬ 
ting worse and that further riot¬ 
ing was likely _Page 6 

Bishop's ban 
Hugh Pratt, a protester hoping to 
disrupt the first ordination of 
women priests, has been barred 
from the service by die Bishop of 
Bristol _Page 8 

Repeats cut down 
BBC television will show an extra 
110 hours of original programmes 
between June and August to 
avoid a recurrence of last sum¬ 
mer when 25 per cent of its sched¬ 
ule was repeats.— Page 4 

Clinton showdown 
Republicans and Democrats 
moved towards a showdown over 
Republican demands for congres¬ 
sional hearings into the 
Whitewater affair.-Page 13 

Pressure on Britain 
Britain* initiative to muster new 
peacekeepers for Bosnia-Herze- 
govina failed to raise even half the 
number required, adding to the 
pressure on Britain to mala; a 
sizeable contribution-Page 10 

Police shoot rioters 
Armed police fired fear gas, rub¬ 
ber bullets and shotgun car¬ 
tridges in an effort to control 
crowds of striking workers and 
students rioting m Bophutha- 
tswana_Page 12 

Price of daintiness 
A girl who was turned down for a 
job as a mechanic because she 
was considered too dainty was 
awarded £24X)00 for sex discrim¬ 
ination. -Page 3 

War cry 
German soldiers are being forced 
to shout “Bang, Bang" when they 
confront the enemy during ma¬ 
noeuvres because of a lade of 
blank ammunition—— Page 11 

Dad’s Army may guard the forces 
■ Thousands of redundant soldiers may be recruited to form a 
new “Dad’s Army" to replace Ministry of Defence police. Up to 
three thousand MoD policemen could be sacked to make way 
for an armed home guard battalion that would protect Britain’s 
military establishments. Some unarmed MoD guards may 
also lose their jobs in the cost-cutting exercise.. — Page 2 

Fred Dfenaft, susepfejad ww in 
his fillies, still shim up chimneys 
but domestic Ufe fas changed Life 
With Fmdt (B8C2.8pm}....Page 47 

Sens* not 9oul 
The latest row over how power 
should be distributed within an 
enlarged European Community 
has as its subtext the argument 
over how for Europe should ad¬ 
vance towards union-Page 17 

Out, Minister 
The report of a young French ovil 
servant on public sector reform is 
to form the basis of a plan for 
Whitehall action.-.Page 17 

Ripe for abolition 
Swift action should be taken to 
abolish the country's antediluvian 
blasphemy laws before the case 
reaches the European human 
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Economy: John Major says infla¬ 
tion looks to be “under lock and 
kqy”. The deputy-governor of the 
Bank of England said that anybody 
who believed that the war against 
inflation had been won was suffer¬ 
ing from a delusion-Page 25 

Disney; Walt Disney, parent com¬ 
pany of Euro Disney, is fiercely 
resisting attempts to make it waive 
rights to royalties worth more than 
E25 million a year-- Page 25 

Markets: The FT-SE 100 Index fell 
17.7 to 3246.7. Sterling's index rose 
from 81.0 to 81.1 after a rise from 
$1.4878 to $1.4923 but a fall from 
DM25519 to DM25477—Page 28 

Cricket Ray Illingworth, the for¬ 
mer England captain, was named 
the new chairman of selectors in 
succession to Ted Dexter after a 
postal vote of the first class coun¬ 
ties. the MCC and the Minor 
Counties--Pages L 48 

FtootbMk Manchester City, who 
fajled to buy Ian Rush or Alan 
Smith, had a £750.000 offer for 
Paul Walsh accepted by 
ftjrtsmouth —-—Page 48 

Rugby Union: Bryan Redpath. the 
Melrose scrum half, will replace 
the injured Gary Armstrong in 
Scotland’s final five nations' 
championship match-Page 45 

Huart-flftopptog: Will a heart anadc 
ruin an ambitious politician's 
chances in the House? Dr Thomas 
Stuttafofd reports-Page 15 

Do you mind? “Judging when to 
exit, leaving toe audience calling 
for more, is notoriously toe most 
difftmlt dang in show business." 
Lynne Truss reflects on toe demise 
(A Minder-Page 14 

Pouf Comer Wiki and whirling 
essays of Ted Hughes, a not-so-tow- 
ering Inferno and the life of MaF 
larrofc Antonia Fraser on maids, 
wives and widows—Pages 38.39 

Ctitturv clash; Wayne Wang’s film. 
The Joy Luck Club, explores the 
dash of ideals and experience be¬ 
tween generations of Asian- 
American families-Page 35 

Nightingale's nightmares: The 
Times's chief theatre critic. Bene¬ 
dict Nightingale, has just finished 
writing the playwright and {day 
entries for fire new Oxford Guide 
to 2QthCentury Literature. Now 
he turns his attention to some less 
famous names-Page 37 

Television review: The BBC dra¬ 
ma. Skallagrigg. was a tale of love 
and rqection centred an a girl suf¬ 
fering cerebral palsy-Page 36 

THE TIMES TOMORROW 

Musical talent at risk 
■ Caitfin Moran on the magical musical talent of 
Nirvana's Kurt Cobam and the lifestyle which has 
bruu^it him dose to death 

Buying armchair adventure 
■ “You can stand at the top of toe Empire State 
Building or walk through Pompeii as it was and not 
have to get out of your armchair." But will you buy 
BTs virtual travel? 

Nureyev celebrated 
■ On Sunday, one year after Rudolf Nureyev died, 
stars from the dance world mount a celebration gala 
in his honour. 

iri ;■ 
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Major-General Jim Hniton. 
Glubb Pasha’s chief of staff; 
George Osborne Sayfes, historian; 
Donald Judd, artist: David Liv¬ 
ingstone. managing director of 
Albright & Wilson: Donald Phi¬ 
lips, pianist...Page 19 
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ACROSS 
! Poor writer introduces old 

sayings — they have a cutting 

5 Mulled wine provided for a 
man cm board (6). 

9 Popular talk about Old 
English—only just begun (S). 

10 The sound, perhaps, of 
Orestes prematurely coming 
to grief (6). 

12 GP in a thousand — cordial 
too! (5). 

13 Brighten up advert, say. by 
mistake (9). 

14 Ineligibility for inclusion in 
Fuller's book (12). 

18 Nicest county represented in 
Parliament? (12). 

21 Swing to and fro in the 
current manner (9). 

23 Employment of wise man by 
university (5). 

Solution to Puzzle No 19.485 

pji omniums einflTm 
[»] n a m 51 n [n n 
pnnramrara r3Fiir3Tinrn?i 
n ra ra n rn f* 3 

. m n a a ran 

b ra m n si 01 

dq jb n 0 3 B 
HHamaHiiinci uEoaaa 
h 0 0 3 a ra ill 
nrancaacaH naannaia 
re ra rn 31 a n a a 

iMtjn^sa araaniaataai]! 

24 Accountant abandons pet ? 
The idiot! (6) 

25 Crafty circular from a 
representative of the people 

26 Jacket for Homblower at the 
start of his career (6). 

27 Sort of parade of fish and bird 
in New York (8) 

DOWN 

1 Coiffure for a show followed 
by a party (6). 

2 Fbul-sounding companion 
breaking into the money (6). 

3 Material store in the borders 
of Egypt (9). 

4 Six-foot swimmer abused me 
at a town bar (5-7). 

6 Bury prisoner not bom in 
france (5). 

7 Leading women providing 
horse with quarters (8). 

8 Be inquisitive about work she 
contrived to foretell (8). 

11 Not in the groove — and 
that’s confidential (33,6) 

15 Rashness shown by a trendy, 
amusing person (9). 

16 Glass seen around church? 
Rather! (8) 

17 Story told before City 
function is held (8). 

19 In Utah it identifies an island 
(6). 

20 Crime makes youth leader 
sore at first (6). 

22 Be prone to embrace students 
in me north of France? (5). 
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host day temp: Jvsey. Channel 
MR; fewest day rn®c Avtamore, 
41 Ft highest wW± Aviamore. 
»Mc A&enfeen, Whr. 

□ General situation: England 
aid Wales wH start dry and bright 
with a good deal or sunshine. 
Cloud wffl thicken across northern 
counties during toe morning, per¬ 
haps with rain by evening. Scot¬ 
land and Northern Ireland win be 
bright at first, but rain will quickly 
spread from the west during the 
morning, reaching eastern Scot¬ 
land during the afternoon. 
Amounts of rain in the east, 
though, win be small. 
□ London, SE England, E An¬ 
glia, Central S England, E Mid¬ 
lands, E England, Channel War 
Dry with sunshine and patchy 
cloud. Wind west light or mexf- 
erate. Max IOC (50F). 
□ W Midlands, SW England, S 
Wales, Central N: Dry with broken 
cloud and some sun. Wind west 
moderate. Max IOC (50F). 
□ N Wales, NW England, Lake 
District, isle of Man, NE Big¬ 

land: Bright early, becoming 
doudy, perhaps ram later. Wind 
west moderate or fresh. Max 9C 
(48F). 

□ Borders, Edinburgh A 
Dundee, Aberdeen, SW Scot¬ 
land, Glasgow, Central High¬ 
lands, Moray Firth, NE Scotland, 
Orkney, Stiettaid: Bight morn¬ 
ing, cloudy afternoon and evening 
with some rain. Wmd west or 
southwest fresh or strong. Max 8C 
(46F). 

□ Argyll, NW Scotland: Dry 
early, soon becoming dull and 
wet Wind southwest fresh or 
strong. Max 8C (46F). 

□ N Ireland: Becoming cloudy 
with patchy rain or drizzle after toy 
start Wind southwest fresh or 
strong. Max 9C (48F). 

□ Outlook: Breezy and unsettled 
with showers or longer periods of 
rain. 

For the latest AA traffic and road-works 
information, 24 hours a day. c&al 0336 401 
fottewed by the appropriate code. 
London « SE traffic, roadworks 
Area within M2S_731 

EssefeHerts/Beds/Buda/Bexta/Owxi—732 
Kent/Surrey/SussejtfHants___  734 
M25 London Orbital only_738 
Nationai traffic and roadworks 
National motorways_737 

sag^--vz 
MWands_740 
EastAngBa_ 741 
Northwest Bntand-_-742 
Northeast Entfand_743 
Scotland___ _ 7A* 
Northern Ireland_745 
AA Roatfnatch is charged at 36p per mtauts 
(cheap rets) and 48p per minute at afl other 
tunes. 

Changes to the chart below from noon: Lows U and G will drift sk 
fin. Low E will move quickly northwest. High V wiB remain steady i 

Ajaccio 
Akrottl 
Mextfcta 
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Amatttn 
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Unfa 
Bangkok 
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Hong K 
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Locarno 
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Macfetd 
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1 raj*® 
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14 57 6 
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18 64 c 
25 771 
2B 731 
IB MB 
0 32 an 

-2 28c 
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25 84 S 
14 57* 
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8 46 r 

15 99 t 
7 45 s 

16 61 S 
3 37 s 

25 77s 
13 Sc 
-2 20 1 
» 69 f 
25 771 
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r^S l-Li re ■ “Taney 
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Telfrt» 
Tenerife 

5» 
Valencia 
VancVer 
Venice 
Vienna 
t>L . _ iWofiW 
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Weftigtan 
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SunilseK 
627 am 

Moon sets 
454 pm 

Sunsets; 
556pm 

Moon rises 
3.18 am 

London 556 pm 10 627 om 
Bristol 606 pm B 636 am 
Ec&ntHigh&£6pmiQ642sm 
uanchastar 603 pm to 636 am 
Penxance 619 pm to 647am 

1 hTi IAJJ1 'ViVI Ll'TJ JTJ-TlTi r.’7 



t-afr?-.'-■ . A ; '»* V- 
;v .r.-*;^, 

Satev*: k^JKCsx 

‘ '-::- ; - * !;,_ ;. .. 
.i . *11. ? ■- 

#&iill^£ ?0ns®not 

» ••■ • .% • " ‘M h 

j *>M*. Minister ! 
. * -l ■«.-/» -. 

! "ip" •»' «»< 

: a:*.--.. t: • . ^ 

;: :;:;a" 

**%i*r i 

WWSfitBv. ; 
MpfelT* ft*1 ( 
flrttewrc: hp. J 

M .A*i*u- ; 
; 

w -r%r ■- 
ISmr i 

ptHtafftori ‘ 
* had pUs 

flfliitv.. Nu* j 
s^-Wmr tew 1 
U *N*I7 : 

JANLT C-ALEV^' 
j«u . 

• »: ••• ... _ vJjt^ 
nt K\i -' -x. . “ * 

«08ERT RsoDEs'j 
l .•. .. ^ 
Mil! ;.*v •••• ‘ ', , s^i 

.. .. 

h v.rr*1** 
, 1 '... -gu.* 

4rf^-- - 
-A .1 ... ‘I ’ 

l-VaC ifra- ; 
.toif*rfk*r 

- Itar M : 

ltan»ld h,j,; -^ 
Hi#»h»nr • •. ^ 
in* .■ x. 
tn. ;. _ . ' ^ 

'•-i: • ••.. 

w«r 

t - 
• *11 
1 rtllhr 

j IWM 
J 4wu 
1 rtj* tr 

l.'mv • 

TOCAV 

(£>■ 

«r 
»*»*■ 

me 

East meets West in 
the Joy Luck Club 
— and tears flow 

New ideas for 
business leaders 
of tomorrow 

Illingworth wins 
nod of approval 
for England post 

POETRY: 
THE STATE 
OF AN ART 

Books 38,39 
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over inflation 
By Janet Bush 

economics 
CORRESPONDENT 

THE Prime Minister and the 
Bank of England offered 
diametrically opposed opin¬ 
ions on the inflation outlook, 
in an unfortunate co- 
mriripnrg of public mrniwnt. 

John Major add business¬ 
men in Portsmouth that infla¬ 
tion appeared to be “under 
tod: and key. In London. 
Rupert Fermant-Rea, Deputy 
Governor of the Bank of 
England, said that anybody 
who believed die war against 
inflation had been won was 
suffering from “a delusion. 
and a dangerous one too”. 

Mr Pennant-Rea* remarks 
underfilled the Bank's desire 
to regain antMnfiationary 
credibility, which financial 
markets questioned , when 
base rates were art by a *•- 
point last month- The Bank, 
which has been stepping up its 
campaign to end political con¬ 
trol of interest rates, is be¬ 
lieved to have * strongly 
opposed the Governments de¬ 
sire for a half-point cut but to 
have agreed on a compromise 

I The tone of bond and equity markets in 
coming days will be set by perceptions of US 
interest-rate poliey after the publication of 
the Federal Reserve’s economic outlook 

quarter-point Gerard Lyons, 
an economist at DKB Interna¬ 
tional, said: “The Bank wants 
to talk tough and give the 
impression it is prepared to act 
tough. It is an antidote to die 
over-optimism which crept 
mto the Prime Minister's 
ffluiitifints. 

Speaking at a credit confer¬ 
ence, Mr tamant-Rea said 
monetary restraint had to 
become a habit “After all file 
unforced errors of the past, it 
will take many years to prove 
tint we have acquired it" he 
said, in a remark dearly 
critical frfpnjfticiaiw 

Mr Mayor said recovery 
was patchy but indicators 
showed steady growth across 
many sectors. “What I believe 
we are beginning to get is a 
satisfactory platform for sus¬ 
tained recovery with tow infla¬ 
tion.” he said. The reaction in 
financial markets suggested 

Disney rebuffs 
royalties claim 
By Jon Ashworth and Sean Mac Carthaigh 

WALT Disney, parent com¬ 
pany of Euro Disney, the 
troubled thane park group, 
is fiercely resisting attempts 
to make it waive rights to 
royalties wortii more than 
Ft290 million a year. 

Bankers to Euro Disney 
have laid daira to FT350 
miffian in annual manage¬ 
ment fees, along with royal¬ 
ties on the sale at Disney- 
brand food and mer¬ 
chandise. They argue that 
the revenue ^would effectively 
act as interest payments on 
up to Fr4 Mbon of Euro 
Disney debt 

The negotiations form a 
key part of a proposed Erl2 
billion restrurturing pack¬ 
age designed to revive Euro 
Disney* fortunes. Outline 

a steering committee of 
banters. Walt Disney had 
threatened to withdraw its 
financial support for file 

project on March 31 if agree¬ 
ment bad not been reached. 

The banks, led by Basque 
Indosuez and Banque Na- 
tionak de Paris, are believed 

a R6 *£fllion arcforone 
rights issue designed to 
halve Euro Diaxy* crip¬ 
pling debt burden. Further 
reductions could oome from 
a debfrfoMQuity swap, low¬ 
er interest charges, file sale 
of hotels, and the transfer of 
royalties and management 
fees. 

Walt Disney is understood 
to be prepared to waive 
annual management fees 
worth FrlOO mulion, but is 
reluctant to set a precedent 
on royalty payments. Ob- 
serverr consider such details 
to be fine-tuning and believe 
the iwwwdtatp threat to the 
park* future has passed. 

Pennington, page 27 

that Mr Peanant-Rea’s re¬ 
marks carried more weight 
than the Prime Minister*, 
with short-dated gilt* muring 
off a tittle: However, die tone 
of band markets and, there¬ 
fore, of equity markets will be 
set fay perceptions of US 
interest-rate policy. 

Markets’ major focus was 
the US Rdexal Reserve* 
Beige Book, its latest assess¬ 
ment of trends in file US 
economy. Although it came 
too late to help file gibs 
market, the Beige Book gives a 
relatively sanguine view of flic 
inflation outlook, and helped 
US Treasury bonds. 

The report says the US 
economy grew modestly at file 
beginning of the year and 
shows tittle sign of rising 
prices. There is evidence that 
prices of building materials, 
selected metals and same 
chemicals are rising but there 
is no upward pressure on 
those of manufactured goods 
and consumer goods. 

Introducing the report 
Richard Syron, president of 
the Boston Federal Reserve, 
said he saw no hnmeriiatr 
inflation problem but the cen¬ 
tral bank had to err on the side 
of caution. Prospects for re¬ 
ducing inflation were better 
than for some time. Bond 
markets had overreacted to 
the Fed* decision to tighten 
monetary poficy last month. 

Mr Syron said the Ffed* 
action had been a preemptive 
strike. It was not “something 
that should cause great con¬ 
cern in the equity markets” 
Volatility in hood markets in 
response to sbort-tenn move¬ 
ments in file economy was 
“starting to become silty”. 

The tone ofhis remarks, and 
file report itself, should help to 
rebuild confidence in battered 
bond markets but came too 
late to afflict London* mar¬ 
kets. The FT-SE 100 index 
dosed 17.7 points down at 
3346.7. 

Germany, meanwhile, reas- 
sured markets, cutting its 
repurchase rate from 5.97 per 
cent to 5.94 per cent Dealers 
expect further, similar, cuts in 
weeks to come. ._ 

PeRnmgton, page 27 
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BUSINESS EDITOR 
Robert Ballaxityite 

Business 
today 

SPEED AHEAD 

A 
Greg Dyke, who announced yesterday that he is leaving London Weekend Television after the takeover by Granada 

Dominic Cadbury said 
his confectionery group 
was accelerating mio a 
headwind as its profits 
for exceeded forecasts 

last year 
Page 28, Tempos 29 

DIG DEEP 

BICC. the construction 
group involved in 

Malaysia, is paying its 
dividend out of 
reserves again 

Page 32, Tempos 29 

SEARCH WIDE 

Dquitt0 BAT denies seeking to 
at lwt take over French insurer 
By Alexandra Fkcan 

GREG Dyke. London Week¬ 
end Television chief execu¬ 
tive. is to stand down at the 
end of the month, after LWT* 
takeover by Granada Group: 
In a message to staff at LWTs 
South Bank headquarters yes- 
ttrday, Mr Dyke said his deci¬ 
sion had been taken for 
“personal reasons” 

Granada, whose £771 mil¬ 
lion takeover of LWT was 
clinched nearly two weeks 
ago, said Mr Dyke* position 
will be filled immediately by 
Charles ABen. who will retain 
his role as chief executive of 
Granada Television. 

Gerry Robinson, Granada 
Group chief executive; also 
confirmed be is to replace Sir 
Christopher Bland, LWTs 
chairman, who was on a 
salary of £IQ3jOOO and has 
shares in the company worth 
£14 million — a result of 
LWTs “golden handcuff 
share option scheme. 

Mr Dyke was on a salary 
(including bonuses) of 
£174000 in 1992. the last year 
for which figures are avail¬ 
able, rad bolds LWT shares 
worth £9 million. His future 
as chairman of GMTV. the 
breakfast station, is uncertain. 
although insiders expect him 
to stand down. 

By Martin Waller, deputy city editor 

BAT Industries, the tobacco- 
to-insurance conglomerate, 
has denied widespread mar¬ 
ket nmiours that it is to buy 
Groupe VkJoire, the French 
insurance company owned by 
Banque Indo-Suez. 

Sir Patrick Sheehy, BAT 
chairman, said “persistent 
speculation" had readied a 
stage where there was a 
danger that rumours of a 
posable related rights issue 
“could be capable of creating a 
false market in BAT Indus¬ 
tries* shares”. He said there 

-was “no present intention" erf 
making either an offer for 
Vktrare, or a rights issue. 

Market speculation was 
that BAT had looked at 
Groupe Vktoire. but been 
imahlt* to reach a deal an 
price. Other potential buyers 
are Allianz, file German insur¬ 
er, and Generali of Italy. 

Sfr Patrick, meanwhile, was 
keeping BATS options open. 
He said: “We are not going to 
preclude something that may 
happen next year or die year 
after.” 

The failure erf the rights 
issue to emerge, along with 
1993 figures that showed a 

that 
more than balanced difficult 1 

trading in tobacco, sent BAT 
shares I8p ahead at 488p. 

The group is paying a 12J2p 
final dividend, raising the 
total from 18.6p to 20.1p. out erf 
earnings per share ahead 
from 29-3p to 38^pi Sir Patrick 
said BAT was aiming to 
rebuild dividend cover to 
about two times'earnings. 

The group had considerable 
help from currency move¬ 
ments last year. But for these, 
pre-tax profits would have 
been just 2 per cent ahead. 

Trading profit from finan¬ 
cial services was up 39 per cent 
in local currency terms to £913 

million. The Fanners US oper¬ 
ation managed an 11 per rent 
improvement, to £531 maltion. 
trading profits at the Kaglp 
Star business in the UK rose 
£164 million to £179 million, 
and file third leg of financial 
services, the Allied Dunbar 
operation, boosted trading 
profits 22 per cent to £151 
wiiflinn. 

In tobacco, after a 5.5 per 
rent fall in volumes largely 
caused by “tobacco wars” 
trading profits feD 14 per cent, 
to L21 billion._ 

Tempos, page 29 

RTZ. file mining group, 
is scanning foe world 
for coal mines, but 

remains nan-cominittal 
about British Coal 

Page 3L Tempos 29 

LOOK AFAR 

Standard Chartered 
plans to focus cm Asia 

and the Far East 
Profits rose 112 per cent 

last year 
page 27 

Earl is big loser in Royal Britain fiasco 

Brandreth: tinder fire 

THE Earl erf Bradford, oat of Britain* 
richest men. lost at least £L2roiBianin die 
cqUapse of Unicorn Heritage, a company 
set up by Gyles Brandrefii. the MP. to nra 
file Royal Britain exhibition at London* 
Barbican Centre. 

Mr Brandreth is pezfiamentaiy private 
secretary to Stephen Domfl, the Finan¬ 
cial Secretory. Yesterday, Mr Dorrell 
unvoted a consultative document on 
vgtture capital trusts, the new vehicle 
chosen by the Government to hrip 
channel money into startup businesses, 
much as the now defunct Business 
Expansion Sdueme (BES) was supposed 
to do. Unicorn Heritage was one com- 
patty helped by the BES. Documents from 

By Jon Ashworth 

Cork Gully, appointed liquidator in June 
1990, reveal that the Earl is to be paid 
E15J300, making trim the only creditor to 
receive anything. He had guaranteed 
bank loans of £1.14! million and was a 
substantial shareholder. 

The lack erf compensation win anger 
thousands of private investors who raised 
£5 million towards file project under the 
BES in 196& It is also likely to revive 
criticism of Mr Brandreth. MP fix' 
Chester and a well-known broadcaster, 
who was saw his role in the ddade come 
under fierce attack in the Commons in 
January. He faced calls to resign after it 
emerged flat the Government nad writ¬ 
ten off a £200,000 debt owed fay Unicom 

tMEP&Ui® 

Heritage. He was paid £55,000 a year at 
the time of the collapse. 

Investors had been drawn to the BES 
scheme by the prospect of £1 milium in 
annual profits. In the event. Unicom 
Heritage went bankrupt within two 
years, owing £&8 million- Sir Leslie 
Porter, president of Tesco, was non¬ 
executive chairman erf the company. Mr 
Brandrefii was deputy chairman and 
artistic director. Cork Gully has told 
creditors that the Mure to find a buyer 
for Royal Britain means no funds are 
available far general distribution. A 
meeting has been called for March 28. 

Stephen Dorrefl, page 26 

GOLD 

FT-SE 
100 

3240.7 
-17.7 

DOW 
JONES 
3S3SS1 
-14.01 

Dm 
2-5477 
-0.0042 

BRENTCRUDE 

Newton is an independent investment 

bouse with a single, simple purpose in life: 

to increase the real wealth of our clients. 

The no. 1 performance since launch of the 

Newton Income and General PEPs is 

evidence of our achievement. For more details 

of our PEP performance, caD us, free, on 

0500 550 000 at any time. Or dip the coupon. 

laTON.qjpgwa paces 

US$ 
1.4923 

+0.0045 

MARKETS IN DETAIL. PAGE 28, SHARE PRICES PAGE 30 

To: Newton Fund Managen United, 71 Queen Victoria Street London ECiV 4 DR. Please tend me details of the Newton PEP range. 

Performance above and beyond 

-Sane MbopofD^r Tdegraph ffFGufe (gwa la la rlmli lS9e fcom lurti Ifccome hnd IMS. Gmaral find. 2MBG Gnaw* Fund. I/IJI92) on an 
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Vallance says end 
ban on TV via BT 
By Ross Tieman, industrial correspondent 

BRITAIN could face a kiss 
of jobs comparable to the 
1980s rundown of manufac¬ 
turing if ministers fail to 
ensure provision of infra¬ 
structure needed for the 
coming* information revolu¬ 
tion. Sir Iain Vallance, the 
chairman of BT. said 

Opening evidence to a 
Commons enquiry into fut¬ 
ure Optical Fibre Networks, 
Sir Iain called for an end to 
the ban on BT providing 
cable television broadcasts 
via telephone lines. Lifting 
the ban would trigger a race 
to build rival £15 billion 
broad-band networks. 

Sir lain told MPs that the 
future competitiveness of 
nations will be partly deter¬ 
mined by the availability of 
information networks capa¬ 
ble of canying simulta¬ 
neous telephone, television 
and computer data between 
homes and businesses. 

Although BT had invest¬ 
ed more in developing 
broad-band technology 
than any other telephone 
company in the world, it 
was unable to justify build¬ 
ing a full network because 
of a ban on BT broadcasting 
television via phone lines. 
The ban was to stimulate 
construction of a UK second 
telephone network by cable 
television companies but 
had outlived its purpose. 

Britain had a “partial. 

and tenuous’' lead in die 
information revolution that 
links telephones, computers 
and radio-phones. Sir Iain 
said. Because the technol¬ 
ogy was still being devel¬ 
oped, and standards deter¬ 
mined, Britain had until 
about 1997 to devise a new 
strategy. The best approach 
would be for BT to develop 
two fibre optic networks, 
competing against each oth¬ 
er and cellular telephone 
finks to service customers. 

If BT remained barred 
from competing, the com¬ 
pany would tty to develop 
the market by offering video 
on demand, to “make tire 
most" of its existing narrow 
band network. But there 
was a risk that investment 
to upgrade the network — 
E3-E4 billion a year — 
would go elsewhere. 

Richard Cabora. the com¬ 
mittee's Labour chairman, 
told Sir Iain he, too, was 
concerned that competition 
in UK markets was some¬ 
times given precedence over 
the ability of UK companies 
to compete internationally. 
“I think this is something 
we have to take into account 
when we draw up our re¬ 
port," he said. The commit¬ 
tee has also arranged for ev¬ 
idence from Mercury Com¬ 
munications, BT*s main 
competitor, and die Cable 
Television Association. 

Peter Middleton, yesterday, who is waiting for a ruling on Gooda Walker after constant reiterations of Lloyd’s offer being final 

By Sarah Bagnall 
INSURANCE CORRESPONDENT 

THE attempt by Lloyd’s of 
London to end years of legal 
actions by thousands of loss- 
making names is not dead. It 
appears to be on ice until the 
High Court rules on the 
Gooda Walker Action Group 
case, die first major action due 
to reach courL 

Last month, names rejected 
overwhelmingly a £900 mil¬ 
lion global settlement offer 
from Lloyd’s, gambling in¬ 
stead on receiving bigger 
payouts from the courts. 

In spite of numerous reitera¬ 
tions by David Rowland, 
Lloyd's chairman, and Peter 
Middleton, chief executive, 
that the offer was “final", it 
emerged yesterday that Llo¬ 
yd’s may reopen negotiations 
later in the year. 

Mr Middleton, speaking 
yesterday at a Society of 
Names conference, Lloyd's is 
dead: Long live Lloyd's, said 
he expected “a movement to 
try again to see if some kind of 
resolution is possible. But it 
couldn’t get under way until 
there is a ruling later this year 
on tiie Gooda Walker case." 

Speaking of the last offer, 
which only won favour with 
names representing 38 per 
cent of the total £900 million. 
Mr Middleton said: “1 don’t 
think it was wholly a failure 
because on the way we have 
built up relationships with 
action groups and some of the 
underwriters. That means 
that if something begins to 
happen later in the year, then 

we are starting from a more 
promising place than in Janu¬ 
ary 1993 when we first began 
to kick around the idea of a 
settlement offer." 

He said: “It is my private 
view that it would be helpful 
for there to be the Gooda 
Walker case on April 26 
because it win be generally 

helpful for the whole society 
for a case to be tested by law.” 

Michael Deeny, chairman 
of the Gooda Walker Group, 
which represents 3.000 litigat¬ 
ing names and a speaker at 
the conference, agreed: “I 
think it is in the general 
interest of Lloyd's to settle. I 
believe that our case will help 

the possibility of a general 
settianenL" 

A judgment on the Gooda 
Walker case, which is expected 
to last 12 weeks, could be made 
before the autumn. There are 
a further 30-odd actions 
planned by other groups of 
names. Mr Middleton forecast 
that there will be a further 

shake-out of Lloyd's agents 
and underwriters as the insur¬ 
ance market strives to lift its 
level of professionalism. Some 
agents may as well shut up 
shop, he said, "as they are 
never going to meet the perfor¬ 
mance criteria we are going to 
set Some of the rubbish will 
have to go". 

EBRD 
cuts its 
costs 

By Coun Narbrough 

THE European Bank for Re¬ 
construction and Develop, 
ment IEBRD}. attacked in the 
past for spending far more on 
premises and staff than on its 
target economies in the former 
Soviet Woe. has pared operat¬ 
ing costs below budget and 
produced its first profit ahead 
of schedule. 

The bank's 1993 figures 
showed a 257 per cent jump to 
435 million ecus (£330 milium) 
in founds disbursed to Eastern 
and Central Europe. 

The results were the first 
since Jacques de Larosigre 
took the helm after the ousting 
of Jacques Attalu the first 
EBRD president, last sum¬ 
mer. In spite of the beh- 
tightening under M de 
Larosigre. some EBRD gover¬ 
nors are expected to raise, at 
the annual meeting in St Pe¬ 
tersburg next month, the ques¬ 
tion of the cost of the bank's 
resident board of 23 directors. 

After total provisions of 39.7 
million ecus, the EBRD 
showed a net profit of 4.1 
million ecus last year, moving 
into the black for the first time 
since it was set up in 1991. In 
1992, it incurred a net loss of 6 
million ecus. Ninety-one new 
projects were approved last 
year, up from 51. almost two- 
thirds in the private sector. 
Money committed almost 
doubled, to 1.79 billion ecus. 

Pennington, page 27 
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BAT INDUSTRIES 
Earnings per share up 31% 

Preliminary results for the year 
to 31 December 1993 

REVENUE 

PRE-TAX PROFIT 

EARNINGS PER SHARE 

DIVIDENDS PER SHARE 

£25,063m +13% 

£l,809m +10% 

38.5p +31% 

20. Ip +8% 

• The rise in pre-tax profit demonstrates the resilience of our strategy, with a 
year of exceptional difficulty for tobacco offset by firm recovery in financial 
services. 

• Record financial services trading profit of £913 million from continuing businesses, 
up 53 per cent, with much improved underwriting results and good progress 
from life companies. ■ " • 

• Tobacco trading profit fell by 8 per cerittQ £1,210 million. Sustained drive to 
reduce ebsts reflected ih=£73 million, rationalisation'prbgramme in.1993. Strategic 

.; exchange of brands contributed £138 million. 

• Strongbal&kie sheet, with Group's net debt/equity ratio dowh firom 55 per cent 
to40per,cent. ; . . . 

•■■■■ “Our goal for the years ahead is todeliver superior total returns to shareholders, 
.. based on the pitrfitable opportunities for growth in both financial services and. 

.. tobacco. The Board remains committed tx> rigtiificant dividend growth, in. real 
terms* as can be seen from the recommended final dividend of 12.2 pence, which 
gives. an mcrease of 8 per cent for 1993 

Sirl^cfc Sheehy, (^airman 

Full financial Statements for the year ended 31/12/93 md be deferred to the Registrar of Companies and carry an ungualtfied audit report 
The 1993 Annual Report is being posted to shareholders at Hie end of March. Copies of the preliminary amomcetnent may be obtained from.the Company Secretary. BA.T Industries p.I.c., Windsor House, 5Q Victoria Street London SW1H ONL. 

Dorrell calls on CBI 
for investment advice 
THE Government yesterday called on the Confederation of 
British Industry and its members to enter into a dialogue 
about how best to ensure that savings flow towards the most 
effective forms of investment in the economy. Stephen 
DorreD, Financial Secretary to the Treasury, who is leading 
a Government renew, outlined a series of wide-ranging 
questions which he hopes will form the basis of discussion 
with industry. He also unveiled a consultative document on 
new Venture Capital Trusts, announced in the Budget, 
which form part of the Government's review. 

The consultative document on Venture Capital Trusts, 
designed to channel savings into the unquoted .company 
sector, called for comments on whether these new vehicles 
would be attractive to investors and would significantly 

.-..■mcrease the amount of capital available to small firms. 

^Society bounces back 
THE Alliance & Leicester Building Society has bounced 
back with pretax profits up 67 per cent to £205 million last 
year. The charges tor losses and bad debts fell £78 million to 
£126 million and the number of residential properties taken 
into possession fell 25 per cent while the arrears on 
residential lending fell £30 million. Administrative expenses 
were down by £12 million to £627 million. The society 
increased its lending during the second halt making 
mortgage advances of £15 billion during the year. Girobank 
recorded £75 million pretax profits, up 17 percent 

Guinness Peat soars 
GUINNESS Peat Group, the UK financial sendees group 
beaded by Sir Ron Brierley, the New Zealand businessman, 
boosted pre-tax profits to £27.7 million in 1993 against £7.7 
nzOlion in the previous 15 months, assisted by tire takeover of 
Brown Shipley, the merchant bank. Sir Ron said trading 
performance was helped by buoyant market conditions. 
Earnings were 3-76p a share, up from 1.39p, but there is 
again no dividend. The company also proposes a one for 10 
rights issue at 25p to be followed by a one for 10 bonus issue, 
including cash issue allotments, raising up to £85 million- 

Clinton jobs package 
PRESIDENT Clinton announced a $13 billion jobs package, 
emphasising retraining and job jfacoseat The announce- 
ment came a few days before the Group of Seven jobs 
summit in Detroit The proposal is referred as the Re¬ 
employment Act and marks a shift from benefits to 
facilitating restructuring in the US economy by providing 
hdp for workers in dying industries. The Act concentrates 
on retraining and job placement, with special focus on “rust- 
belt’’industries, the military and industries expected to 
suffer as from trade liberalisation. 

British Land bond 
BRITISH Land has raised £150 million in convertible 
irredeemable bonds at 6 per cent The conversion price is 
530p, compared with 407p for the ordinary shares, and the 
company may redeem the bonds at par after year sewn. The 
bonds, which have been placed by Swiss Bank Corporation, 
contain the unusual feature of having no maturity date and 
can be exchanged after two years, at the option of the 
company, mt0 irredeemable preference shares and batik 
again to bonds at foe same conversion price. Recent property 
purchases by Bnnsh Land have exceeded £150 million. 

Cupid chief resigns 
OJPID. the bridalwear group that earlier this week wa 
of huge losses, revealed last night that Richard Shaft 
chief exeoiove, has resigned with immediate effect. 
Shaw and the company had agreed that as part i 

skWs no Miernee aid USM-quoted Cupid in a statement. Simon Ram 

^ Stephen Riley. 6tu 
director, wfl] split the role of chief executive. Mr Stew t 

year’v^so?a onwar rolling contract < 
a last pubtidy reported salary of £75,000. 5 

Liquidators at MGI 
pal Mutual Insurance, is m the hands of provisional 

ance ^as^ be insult to meet 

“JS SJ?"8 busill<s» almost two 
mo mflUonbut somepayn^^ 35^*”^ 
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□ Different words cm inflation reveal a real debate □ Less ambition at the EBRD □ Walt and his bankers talk turkey 

WHERE is that inflation mon¬ 
ster: safely under lock and key, 
as the bead keeper boasts or, as 
the number two white hunter 
would have it lurking in the 
woods, ready to pounce on 
unsuspecting prime ministers 
suffering from the delusion that 
Britain has won the war and can 
safety relax? At one level, it is 
merely innocent mischief to codt 
trast yesterday's phrases from 
John Major and Rupert Pen- 
nam-Rea. Neither thinks a resur¬ 
gence of inflation a present 
danger. They express the dif¬ 
ferent viewpoints of a politician 
eager to laud his plus points and 
a central banker anxious to 
justify his existence. 

Yet these different perspectives 
are important They underlie 
each monthly debate between 
Governor and Chancellor over 
interest rates — and we shall 
shortly team the outcome, of the 
latest Essentially, that argureent 
is over medium-teem priorities. 
Should the aim of bringing 
inflation under 2 per «n> take 
precedence? Or should interest 
rate policy be dictated by die 
needs of recovery, provided 
underlying inflation is not going 
to breach me 4 per cent ceifing? 

On the bank's perpective, the 
priority is to prevent the danger 
of inflation re-emerging. Hence; 
interest rale policy should look 
ahead Real interest rates should 
therefore rise slowiy and naru- 

High price to throw away the key 
cycle. 

rates could stay down only to the 
extent that inflation continues to 
fall on track. On that thinking, 
base rales should not at tins 
stage be cut beyond, say, S per 
csrt. where the real short-term 
rate would be about 2*2 per cent 
on tiie most favourable measure. 

The weakness of the Bank’s 
position, however, is that base 
rates should have been: 
lower during that 
when the economy was bumping 
along the bottom. In America, 
they were much lower for a long 
time, yet as die latest federal 
Reserve beige book notes, there 
is no sign a inflation acceterat- 

momfas ahead of Britain's and 
has been noticeably healthier. 
Looking ahead, the Fed has only 
thought it necessary to add a 
quarter point on the Fled funds 
rate, though that has had a 
disproportionate impact on 
finawaal markets. Hie discount 
rate might reasonably rise over 
the coming months to 4 per cent 
to match the cycle. If Britain 
slides to that line, die best we 

could hope for on the inflation 
projections would be a steady 5 
per cent base rate for a year or so, 
which would leave British 
growth subdued by a higher 
money interest rate over die cyfe. 

That might be seen as the price, 
to be paid rar high inflation at die 
end of -the Eijgnties. Politicians 
and voters might humbly sug¬ 
gest that if 
is not on the horizon, whether it 
is locked up or no, and monetary 
policy is forward-looking, the 
jobless should not have to pay 
that {Rice fix: ever. If recovery 
slows, that question will become 
pressing at those meetings be¬ 
tween Treasury and Bank. 

Don? lose sight of 
Eastern promise 
TO BE KIND, as almost every¬ 
one is inclined to be to sound, 
solid Jacques de Larostere, 1993 
was a year of transition for die 
European Bank. It has not 

had Jacques Adah stayed at t 
helm: instead, the new regime 
ha< understandably concen¬ 
trated on stability and on getting 

costs under tight control But this 
is still a bank with a mission to 
pump out money for investment 
to help transform the former 
state economies of central and 
Eastern Europe. It is not the 
politically driven institution M. 
Attali wanted, but hot should it 
be the bank hke'any other bank 
that he feared. 

Thus far. the European Bank 
has yet to justify die nigh hopes 
that brought it into existence 
with a starting capital of nearly 
£& billion and many times that in 
potential lending capacity over 
its first five years. By-the end of 
1993, it had approved financing 
of E2J8 bflhan, promised £23 
bflban of that, bpthad lent only 
£400 ntiOkm. By contrast, it is 
already sitting on liquid assets of 

£3 biflkRi, on which it is earning 
enough of a turn on interest rates 
to record an overall profit JoQy 
good for a normal bank but no 
more than a launching pad for 
this one. 

Business takes time to build 
up. In sons countries, die EBRD 
soli faces the original problem 
that state institutions in us target 
countries have been collapsing 
foster than the Legal and nnan- 
rial infrastructure^for the private 
sector develops. In many client 
nations, however, that problem 
is easing, so the bank’s progress 
should be accelerating rapidly, if 
unevenly. Yet the new regime 
does not seem particularly am¬ 
bitious. Management does not 
expect to disburse more than 
£3.4 billion over the next three 
years. 

In part, that is because the 
former satellite economies of 
central Europe are re-emerging 
so fast The Czech republic, 
Poland and Hungary, the Euro¬ 
pean Bank's first nappy hunting 
grounds, are now also bunting 
grounds for multinationals ana 
private funds — as wdl as other 
EC and international institu¬ 
tions. There is talk of “satura¬ 

tion". At the same tune, some 
jealousy has developed among 
the poorer countries, well repre¬ 
sented on the EBRD’s costly 
board of national directors, that 
central Europe is gating too 
much of the cake. In reality, 
there is plenty for all if the 
European Bank can demonstrate 
that its role is cxudaL And it 
should not shrink from healthy 
competition. If st&tality is 
allowed to deteriorate into pre¬ 
mature middle age, the bank's 
sponsors will lose interest 

Disney's white 
knuckle ride 
EURO DISNEY is becoming 
more like Eurotunnel every day. 
With Wah Disney and the banks 
playing die roles of contractors 
TML and, yes. the banks. Out¬ 
side shareholders are cast as 
Cinderella, cringing as as they 
watch helplessly the confronta¬ 
tions at the brink. In this case, far 
more than at Eurotunnel, it has 
been dear from the start that 
there are potential happy end¬ 
ings should anyone wish to write 
them in. Barring accidents, Cin- 

derefla wHl go to the ball, if only 
in rags. 

By the chance of timing, the 
banks ware enjoying what now 
seem unreasonably high interest 
rates. By design, Walt Disney 
wrote an outrageous combina¬ 
tion of royalty and management 
fee rake-offs into the original 
prospectus that would surely not 
have been accepted by investors 
had they not been entranced by 
the fantasy that everyone would 
earn huge amounts of jam today, 
tomorrow and forever. 

Walt Disney, rapidly writing 
itself into the row of wicked 
witch, has still been trying to 
waive these clauses temporarily 
rather than scale them right 
down permanently. This will not 
da Euro Disney has turned out 
to be an ordinary, if rather large, 
theme park and it needs a much 
more ordinary capital structure 
to match. The threat of impend¬ 
ing closure and financial wran¬ 
gling. belying the friendly 
carefree image the complex seeks 
to project, nave already done 
much damage to this year's 
business. Banks and Disney 
should shake hands as soon as 
possible, not ding to the nego¬ 
tiators’ penchant Tor a thriQmg 
dimax on March 31, or even a bit 
after. Unless the white knuckle 
rides are reserved for paying 
customers inside the pane, the 
negotiators will have less and 
less to negotiate about 

Standard bank 
to focus on 

Far East markets 
ByPatmoaTehan 

BANKING CORRESPONDENT 

STANDARD Chartered, the 
international banking group, 
is planning to focus attention 
an its activities in Asia and 
the Par East It will sell less 
profitable businesses in mem¬ 
ber countries erf the Organis¬ 
ation for Economic Cooper¬ 
ation and Development drat 
are not finked to those 
regions. 

Patrick Gffiam. tbe chair- 
man, said the bank’s strategy 
is to use its bases in Britain 
and America, and its alli¬ 
ances with First Interstate 
Bancorp and Westdeutsche 
Landesbank; to serve its fran-' 
chisesm newly industrialised 
and emerging markets. 

Businesses that are not part 
erf this strategy will be sold, 
unless they are significant 
profit earners. 

The policy appears to put a 
“for safe" sign over Chartered 
Trust, the group's UK car 
financing arm, though a sale 
in the shortterm is thought 
unlikely. 

Mr Giflam said there are a 
number of American busi¬ 
nesses left over from tbe 
bank’s previous strategy of 
trying to be a substantial 
player in foe American mar¬ 
ket Mr GfiLam yesterday 
unveiled a 112 per cent in¬ 
crease in pre-tax profits to 
E401 million for 1993. 

The bulk of profits came 
from the Asia-Pacific region, 
with trading profits of £219 
million from Hong Kong 
operations and £128 million 
from other Asia-Pacific coun¬ 
tries. 

Maknhn Williamson, foe 
chief executive, said that Sin¬ 
gapore, Malaysia. Brunei. In¬ 
donesia and Thailand all 
faxed wdl. The performance 
of the Japanese business was 
hit by a provision of just 
under £20 million relating to 
a corporate loan. 

Standard Chartered gave 
no further details, tat said 

Patrick Gillam, left, and Malcolm ^WflKamson look East 

there could be future litiga¬ 
tion. The bad debt charge fell 
from £364 million to £233 
million. Of this, half was in 
respect of longstanding nqnr 
performing Icons in Britain. 
The bad debt figure for Britain 
was USQmfllion.iqifrtimEUS 
tniTHrm. As a result British 
operations incurred a trading 
l^<rf£20nuHkffi,down.&,cm 
ESSnufikm in 1992 

The bank is planning a one- 
for-four share split to improve 
marketability of shares. Stan¬ 
dard Chartered is also plan¬ 

ning to apply for a secondary 
listing of its shares in Hong 
Kong and Singapore this year, 
as much of its business and a 
large proportion of its assets 
are in these areas. 

Mr Williamson said that 
oik of the objectives for this 
year was to address the bank’s 
cost base. Management bo¬ 
nuses would be linked to 
control of costs. He added that 
port of this would be to 
centralise back office admin¬ 
istration in the bank’s regkmal 
centres. 

Merchant 
bank 

thrives 
SINGER ft FrietHander, 
the merchant bank, 
shotted a huge profits 
upturn from £6 million to 
£34.4 million last year, 
including an £11.99 mil- 
Iion exertional profit on 
share sales (Patricia 
Tehan writes), profits be¬ 
fore tax and exceptional 
rose 38A per cent to 
£22-43 miffian. 

In 1992, profits had 
been depressed by a £10.1 
million property 
writedown, tast year, the 
company made an excep¬ 
tional profit of E1557 
million on foe sale of 
holdings in ACT and 
Burford Group. oSset by 
a £3.88 million 
writedown of its properly 
portfolio. The dividend 
for the year rises 15 per 
cent to 3p a share from 
26p. with a L75p final 
(l.ep). Earnings were 
I3.»p a share (0.76p). 

Best-ever profit at 
Morgan Grenfell 
By Patricia Tehan, banking correspondent 

PROFITS at Morgan Gren- 
feU, the British merchant bank 
owned by Deutsche Bank, 
soared to an all-time high last 
year after a 194 per cent 
increase to £235# nuflion be¬ 
fore tax. The figure compares 
with tiie bank’s past record of 
£822 tmffion set in 1986- 

The main sigins for the 
profits growth were treasury 
operations, where profits dou¬ 
bted, and debt arbitrage and 
trading business, where prof¬ 
its were five times higher. 
John Craven, foe chairman, 
said that together die two 
contributed 30 per cent of 
gross revenues. 

He said: “Every single oper¬ 
ation turned in higher profits 
fogn die previous year ami 
considerably higher than 
budget" 

Morgan Grenfell Asset 
Management saw funds 
under management increase 
from £205 billion to £223 
Mlion, with 66 per cent of 
funds under management de¬ 

riving from clients outside foe 
UK. Net new business was 
worth £25 bflKan. Mr Craven 
said net new business in the 
first two months of tins year 
has already readied 03 
billion. 

Morgan Grenfell advised 
on 145 corporate finance trans¬ 
actions worldwide, worth 02 
baboo, up from £7 bfiEcn. 
The Deutsche link paid off in 
continental Europe, where it 
was ranked first fry number of 
cross-border transactions. 

Debt arbitrage and trading 
volumes rose from $68 bQlion 
in 1992 to $118 million. 

The volatility in currenqr 
markets and the trend to lower 
interest rates across Europe 
gave the group’s treasury 
btisinfiss^excdkmtrafongqp- 
portmuties m the foreign ex- 
dumge, debt and derivatives 
markets”, the bank said. 

Shareholders’ fimds were 
£448.4 million after a OOO 
miffim dividend paid to 
Deutsche. 

Australian boost for O’Reilly’s Independent Newspapers 
FROM A 0OMIBaM>ND6Nr Df DUBLIN 

INDEPENDENT Newspapers (tNP), 
the Irish mafia company controlled by 
Tony O’Reilly that owns 29.9 per oent 
of Newspaper Publishing, earned 
record pretax profits of Ir£29 million 
(£27.8 minion) last year, up 80 per cent 
on 1992, despite turnover ra Ir£173 

nriffion barely moving from the previ¬ 
ous year's IrE170 miffion. 

A sparkling performance from its 
Australian outdoor advertising and 
newspaper interests complemented a 
solid performance from its Irish titles. 
Earnings per share were Ir30.5p. 57 
per cent up on 1992% Irl9.4p. 

The figures inefiirie an exceptional 

investment gain on the brief invest- 
ment in Mirror Gram, net interest re¬ 
ceived rather than paid and earnings 
from acquisition. Stripping those oul. 
INP recorded operating profits of Ir£27 
million, against IrE222 million in 1992. 
A final dividend of Ir7p is proposed, 
making a total of Irllp, up 18 per cent 

INP was optimistic on prospects, 

expecting to benefit from economic 
recoyery in Britain and Australia and a 
continued strong performance in Ire¬ 
land. The balance sheet was strong at 
the year end with shareholders fimds 
of Ir£185 million and debt of lr£35 
mUfion. The company has spent al¬ 
most lr£50 million on acquisitions 
since its year end. 
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1993 RESULTS 
“The momentum with which we began 1993 has 

been maintained. Our full year results show 
significant growth over 1992 in profits, earnings per 

share and dividends. Underlying growth in earnings 
per share, after adjusting for structural change and 

favourable exchange rate movements, was 9.8%. 

Sales £3,724.8m + 10.4% 
Trading Profit £436.0m + 17.6% 
Pre-Tax Profit £416.3m + 25.1% 
Earnings per Share 30.59p + 15.8% 
Dividend per Share 14.40p + 9.1% 

A final dividend of 10.80 pence is proposed, up 
9.1 %, giving a full year dividend of 14.40 pence, an 

increase of 9.1 %, reflecting the Board's confidence in 

the momentum of the Group worldwide. 
We have made substantial progress in imple¬ 

menting our strategy. In beverages, we acquired 
in the US both A&W Brands, US market leader in 

root beer, and a substantial shareholding in 
Dr Pepper / Seven-Up. In confectio fiery, develop¬ 
ments included the acquisition of an 80% interest in 
Productos Stani in Argentina and greenfield factory 

developments in Poland and China. 

It is early to comment on 1994 trading prospects. 

Competition remains intense but we expect to show 

further progress this year. We have a strong base from 

which to continue our growth.** 

u/: 

f 
Dominic Cadbury, Chairman 
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German rate trim fails to put sparkle back into UK shares 
NOT even a further softening 
of German interest rates was 
enough to revive investor en¬ 
thusiasm. 

Events on world bond mar¬ 
kets continued to dominate 
events, unsettling investors 
generally. Traders in the fu¬ 
tures pit have been making 
the most of the confusion and 
this has contributed to some 
of the volatility seen lately. 

The FT-SE100 index lost an 
early six-point lead to finish at 
its low for the day. It ended 
17.7 down at 3,246.7. with 
turnover boosted by several 
large programme trades. By 
the dose, a total of 730 million 
shares had changed hands. 

Despite the fall in the index, 
there woe still a number of 
leading shares that finished 
higher, including BAA. up 

OTDCKn 
MARKET 

12p at 995p, British Aero¬ 
space, lip at 519p. Court- 
auids, 7p at 542p, and ICI. 
19p at 767p. 

Once again, there was talk 
of a rights issue dogging die 
market This time, the spot¬ 
light fell on Barclays, down 
10pat5Q2p. 

Schroders, the merchant 
bank, was another dull mar¬ 
ket, falling 45p at £10.63 after 
losing its place as a constitu¬ 
ent of the FT-SE 100 index, 
along with Scottish Hydro, 
down 6pal367p, and Anglian 

Water. 8p off at 507p. They 
will be replaced by De La 
Roe, 6p off at 9S4p. Tarmac. 

I *2p lighter at203p, and 1VFG 
2p easier at 262p. 

But it was left up to die long 
list of blue chip companies 
reporting to generate any 
fresh investment interest. 
BAT Industries recovered 
much of Tuesdays fall, rising 
19p to 489p with the help of a 
junto in full-year pre-tax prof¬ 
its from £1.6 billion to £1.8 
billion. There was no sign of 
the £2.6 billion rights issue, 
which speculators had talked 
of to finance the acquisition of 
Croupe Victoire from Banque 
Indo-Suez. In fact. BAT went 
out of its way to deny plans for 
a rights issue or a bid for the 
French insurer. Hie company 
said the persistent speculation, 
could create a false market in' 
its shares. 

Cadbury Schweppes was 

SCHRODERS: LIKELY TO LOSE PLACE 
AS INDEX CONSTITUENT 

| Share price 
_T3QQ , 
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unchanged at 494p after re¬ 
porting better than expected 
full-year figures, showing 
pre-fax proms up from £332 
million to £416 million. 

Standard Chartered fell 
37p to £11.43 after good fig¬ 

ures and a share split But 
brokers like Credit Lyonnais 
Laing appeared unimpressed 
and were urging clients to 
take profits Iasi night 

RTZ finned 5p to 858p in 
spite of a drop in full-year pre¬ 

tax profits from £521 million 
to £435 million. The group 
sweetened the pill with a 5 per 
cent rise m the total dividend. 

There was little to cheer for 
BICC shareholders with the 
price dropping 18p to 436p. 
Pre-tax profits were up. from 
E63 million to £104 million, 
although last year’s perfor¬ 
mance was marred by excep¬ 
tional charges. 

A return to the dividend list 
lifted James Dickie 42p to 
145p while Metal Bulletin, 
the specialist publisher and 
information group, jumped 
22p to 380p cheered by 
another strong performance 
with pre-tax profits 36 per 
cent ahead at £25 million. 
News of bumper profits and 
dividend lifted Bluebird Toys 
99p to 842p. The group has 
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THE POUND 
US$..1.4923 (+0.0045) 
German mark.2.5477 (-0.0042) 
Exchange Index.-.81.1 (+0.1) 
Bank of England official close (4pm) 

STOCK MARKET 
FT-SE 100.3246.7 (-17.7) 
Dow Jones .3836.81 (-14.91)* 
Nikkei Avg..19839.18 (-50.21) 

INTEREST RATES 
London Bank Base__51.* 
3-month Interbank.- 
US Federal Funds.__3V** 
3-month Traas Bills_3.54-3.53%* 
Long Bond...... 6.87%* 

CURRENCIES 
New York: London: 
£.*.....1.4919* £3_1.481B 
StoM ..1.7078* tDM_2.5496 
S:SVWr. 1.4354* fcSWfr._2.1410 
*:Ffr ...5.8108* BFb —.8-6705 
$;Yen .105.83* £Yen.15739 
£S0fl ..1.0665 £ECU.1.3179 
London Fbrex market dose 

Cadbury Schweppes beats 
forecasts with 25% rise 

Glynwed 
powers 
ahead 

By Susam Gilchrist 

GOLD 
London Fixing {#): 
AM 37625__PM 37520 
Close...379.30-379.80 
New York 
Comax...-.379.45-37925* 

OIL 
Brent Crude.$1320 per btt (Apr) 

RETAIL PRICES 
RPI..141.3 Jan (2-5%) Jan 1987=100 
* Denotes midday trading price 

Bank Bank 
Buys Softs 

AiKtrafiaS— 2-22 202 
Austria Sch __ 1&8B 17.39 
Belgium Fr 5509 51.19 
Canada S__ 2.124 1964 
Cyprus CypE . 0.797 0.747 
Denmark kT_ 1055 8.75 
Finland Mkk _ 896 015 
Ranee Fr_ 9.11 841 
Germany Dm. 2.70 2.49 
Greece Dr— 39050 36550 
Hang Kong S 12-16 11.I6 
irabssidPt_ 1.08 151 
Baly Lira- 261390 245890 
Japan Yen— 17150 15450 
Malta_ 0522 0567 
NettiertdsGM 3908 2778 
Nonwy Kr — 1154 1054 
PortuQai Esc - 27350 25590 
S Africa Rd_ 555 455 
Spain Pa_ 21750 20350 
Sweden Kr— 1248 11.68 
Swftzariand Fr 257 298 
Turkey Urs_ 316009 280009 
USAS- 15B8 1458 

Raise lor email danomknflm bank 
nates orW 88 euppOad by Berdaya Bonk 
PLC. DBnrent rates apply to traveHera' 
cheques. Rates 88 at done of tracing 
yesterday. 

STRONG organic growth in 
Britain and a first-time contri¬ 
bution from acquired busi¬ 
nesses in North America lifted 
profits at Cadbury Schweppes 
by 25 per cent, beating even 
the most optimistic market 
expectations. 

Pre-fax profits rose from 
£3327 million to £4163 mil¬ 
lion for the year to January 1. 
on sales up from £337 billion 
to £3.72 billion. This was 
despite reduced profits from 
continental Europe and sharp 
price competition in major 
markets. Dominic Cadbury, 
the chairman, said the group 
was “accelerating into a 
headwind" 

In Britain, a strong perfor¬ 
mance from the newly restruc¬ 
tured chocolate business 
helped to raise trading profit 
from £172 million to £196 
million. The Coca-Cola and 
Schweppes Beverages opera¬ 
tion gained market share and 
lifted trading profits, despite a 
2 per cent fall in prices. Mr 
Cadbury said the group was 
less affected than other brand 
manufacturers by supermar¬ 
ket own-label products. Own- 
label accounts for only 4 per 
cent of the confectionery mar¬ 
ket and new distribution 
channels, including garage 

By Martin Flanagan 

Dominic Cadbury, chairman, said the group was “accelerating Into a headwind” 

forecourts and vending ma¬ 
chines. have opened up for 
beverages and confectionery. 

Trading profit in North 
America jumped from £73 
million to £101 million, thanks 
to die acquisition of A&W 
Brands, the American market 
leader in root beer, last Sep¬ 
tember and a full-year contri¬ 

bution from Aguas Minerales. 
in Mexico. Mr Cadbury said 
tiie group was in discussions 
with Dr Pepper/S even-Up. in 
which braised its stake to 25.9 
per cent last August The talks 
included board representation 
and possible bottling agree¬ 
ments in markets such as 
China and Australia. Profits 

in Europe fell from £49 mil¬ 
lion to £45 million, hit mainly 
by die E19 million cost of 
restructuring the Spanish bev¬ 
erages operation. 

A final dividend of 10.Sp 
(9.9p) brings the total for the 
year to 14.4p (132)p. 
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Turkey Lira  316009 
USAS- 1568 

Abtmt New Dawn C 246 
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Cttlarrtara (105) 108 
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Computerised Fin (90) 143 
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K*wort Euro Pt (50) 
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Beaufort! n/p (20) 
Burford n/p (93) 
Care UK n/p (4'4 
Conrad Rltblat n/p (42) 
Creston Land n/p (15) 
Firth (GM) n/p (12) 

Grosvenor Inns n/p (139 40 

RISES: 
JD Wetherepoon.393p (+ lOp) 
ADT .7Q5p (i-12p) 
ICI .767p (+18p) 
Wholesale Figs.335p (+12p) 
Glynwed.399p (+12p) 
British Aerospace .... 519p (+1ip) 
Metal Bulletin .380p (+22p) 
Thomson Corp.875p (+40pj 
FALLS: 
Barclays. 502p (-10p) 
Close Bros. 555p (-13p) 
Reed Inti. 903p (-14p) 
Bemrose.46Qp(-11p) 

Hanbros. 363p (-14p) 
Securioor 'A'.940p (-13p) 
Btetchtey Motor.. 3S3p {-10p) 
EMAP .. 426p (-10p) 
Kleinwort Benson. 529p {-13pj 
Lloyds ..S67p (-I4p) 
Nat West ...».. 467p(-17p) 
SGWarixag .. 799p(-25p) 
BICC.-. 43Bp (-16p) 
Vodafone.594p (-12p) 
Chemring..334p(-11p) 
Powerecreen. 277p (-15p) 
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ASDAGp 14000 Cadbuiy 3.100 MEPC 811 
Abbey NaU 3(400 3000 Maria Spr 4,700 
aim-Lyons 3000 Carlton ems 623 NFC 3000 
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BT 4JOO Glaxo 6000 RTZ 3000 
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Whitbread 575 

WUmsUd 2400 
wolseley 388 
Zeneca 1900 

New York (midday): 
Dow Jones-383651 (-14.91) 
S8tP Composite-464^6 (-102) 

Tokyo: 
Nikkei Av*ge- 19839.18 {-59211 

Hong Kong: 
Hang Seng-I0ZMJ8 (-70201 

FT 30 share _ 
Brussels: 
General- 

Paris: cac-m— 

Zurich: SKA Gen . 

- 255241-69) 

- 768853 [*8,95] 

. 219954 (-16.79) 

— 69840 (-7.10) 

Amsterdam: 
EOE index_ EOE index- 420.751-227) 

Sydney: ao-21460 (-249) 

Frankfurt 
DAX-211699 (-7.95) 
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Fora Dealings Last Dealings Lost Declaration For Settlement 

March 7 March IS June 16 lone 27 

Call options were taken out on 9/3/94: Avesco. Bass. BAT. Camdale. Cupid. FNFC. 
Flagstone. Lucas Wts. Ovoca Res. Saatchi & SaaicW, Sunleigh, Tullow OH WDshaw. 
Wihan. Put* Eurotunnel. Ovoca Res. TbUow Ofl. 
Pnls&Cans Cons Murchison. Gfcuco. Tiphocfc. 

Last Dealings 

March 18 

Period Open High Loir □ooeVohnoe 
FT-SE 100 Mar 94- 32550 32620 32370 15984 
Previous open Interest 747« Jim94 - 32670 32710 32460 32475 2168 

Three Month Sterling Mar 91 - 94.86 9107 9104 9485 5108 
Previous open Interest445815 JIUI94 - 94.90 9491 9407 9407 13117 

Sep 94 - 94.78 9479 9476 9476 5471 

Three Mth Eurodollar Mar 91- 9612 9612 9610 9610 367 
Previous open Intense 14318 Junw 9505 9505 9505 9509 23 

Three Mth Euro DM Mar 94 - 94.14 94IB 9413 9414 24419 
Previous open Intcrac 982810 Jun 94 - 9452 9454 9449 9451 41009 

Long Gilt Mar 94- 112-23 11241 112-30 112-18 1037 
Previous open Interest: 159343 Jun 94 - 111-25 112-03 111-15 111-20 72313 

Japanese Govmt Bond Jun 94 - 
Sep 94 - 

11035 11038 11008 110.12 
10900 

1957 
0 

German Gov Bd Bond Jun 94 - 9644 96.76 9619 96J6 177825 
Previous open Interest 213358 Sep 94 - 96.13 9641 9611 9616 273 

German Gov Bd Bobl 
Previous open interest: 2524 

Jun 94 - 
Sep 91 - 

10069 10)07 10000 10000 2171 
0 

Three month ECU Mar 94- 93.72 93.72 93.70 93.71 399 
Previous open Interest 39502 Jun94 - 94.10 9410 9406 9408 758 

Euro Swiss Franc Mar 94- 95.94 9195 95.92 95.93 1164 
Previous open Inrerest £0720 Jun 9i — 9619 9622 9616 96. IB 2643 

Italian Govmt Bond Jim 91 — 111^0 11102 110.92 11107 55667 
Previous open interest 96488 Sep 94 - 11005 III05 II0L3D 11057 5 

UFFEOTTIONS ^ eotAMoomEs 

Cals Pan 
_Series Apr M Ort Apr Jal On 

BAA- 950 5#. 72 01 IIS 30 38 
raw 1000 25 444 63*, 3J6 S2 62 
Thames w 500 43 49 544 S IS 22 
rsm SSD 12 20 276 264 46 SO 

BAT Hal — 440 
1*4706) 500 
1TB-360 
1*3714) 390 
Brtero— 500 
rsn) 550 
BrTUcm- 420 
N3SS1 460 
CUtMIT. 4S3 
r«44) 542 
Gainness. 500 
rs>9 550 
car_3oo 
1*3131 330 
luutson™ 260 
raw 280 
LAS MO— 130 
P127I 130 
Unas_29 
1*2164) 223 
Kmngm- in 
ritti 200 
midatdal xn 
M29 330 
kedland- 550 
1*5624) 600 
eoyal Ira. 280 
mr4 300 
Tcstn_220 
TOD 340 
Vodafone. 600 
W074) 650 
vnUanu. 390 
PWt <20 

26 344 424 
104 184 264 
21 31 36 
84 174 23 

45 65 814 
25 43 60 
2T. 364 42 
8 164 23 

44 — — 
31 444 57 
94 23 344 

23 274 32 
7 12 174 

17 21 24 
7 114 16 

154 114 254 
10 164 204 
224 294 US 

94 174 23 
19 25 29 
84 144 184 

294 3S 394 
104 184 244 
30 414 514 

9 21 31 
204 284 354 
114 19 264 
184 244 30 
74 15 2J 

174 58 764 
17 36 54 
29 354 42 
12 21 28 

204 29 37 
Sh 56 63 
14 19 27 
324 37 444 
29 454 58 
66 744 86 
Ti 174 23 

X 394 4S 
25 — — 
63 - - 
214 31 384 
514 614 68 

64 134 17 
224 31 34 
6 104 14 

164 21 244 
8 13 16 

134 17 21 
54 104 16 

15 204 26 
5 104 124 

15 204 224 
7 114 17 

25 29 324 
264 35 50 
63 684 804 
18 214 27 
27 324 374 
9 134 18 

214 2S 29 
254 43 534 
56 714 814 
II 174 244 
28 34 40 

_Series Mar 

Abby Nat_ 460 33 
1*1894) SCO 34 
AmstRd_ 35 34 
(*374) 10 14 
Budars- 500 22 
rS134) 550 44 
B&ieCSiC- 330 304 
t-3564) 360 B<i 
Bros_ 300 16 
(*313) 330 2 
DixojB_ 200 II 
1-20(4 220 2-i 
Rate- 260 13 
1-26® 280 34 
mu sawn. 160 19 
1*1764) 180 44 
Lonrtw_140 m 
1*157] 160 S’; 
Setts—110 ll 
MW) 120 3-i 
ram Bra) MOO 35 
1*11214) 1150 94 
Tomum- 240 194 
TO64J 260 5 
TSB- 240 12 
TOfi) 260 4 
welcome. 600 524 
IW-3 650 17 

Calh 
Jna Sep Mar, 

374 49 4 
17 29-i », 
6 8 14 
34 54 4 

36 484 16 
18 304 51 
37 474 2 
20> 32 11 
224 264 24 
74 13 20 

20 25 44 
114 16 17 
194 28 34 
11 19 15 
21 244 I 

84 144 8 
264 32 14 
16 224 8 
134 17 I 
T 94 4 

68 874 114 
43 61 38 
264 324 2 
14 214 84 
214 » 4 
124 30-1 164 . 
70 914 34 , 
4J 644 a . 

GNJ REPORT: LCE coffee showed little reaction to the news 
that Robusta coffee producers are now retaining only 10% 
under die AC PC retention scheme. The move has occurred 
because the Robusta coffee price indicator has moved above 
die 60 cent/lb level Essentially the indicator price is a historic 
reflection of the level of demand, and a lower level of retention 
just shows how much the markets have tightened recently. 

IdS-LOR (London 6 

Tuesday nighrs product 
recovered earlier losses. 

LONDON COMMODrry EXCHANGE 
COCOA 

Mar-90690) Mar-987-984 
May — 923922 JnJ-994990 
Jul-934433 Sep-1008-1000 
Sep-946045 Dec-1018-1005 
Dec-- 939-958 
Mar_976474 Volume: 2458 

ROBUSTA COFFEE A 
Mar —... 12501214 Nov- 1255-1251 
May- 1260-1254 Jan-1256-1250 
JUl-1255-1254 Mar -- 1254-1250 
Sep-1255-1293 Volume 2966 

GNl LONDON 
GRAIN FUTURES 

WHEAT 
(doaet/q 

Mar---10X25 
Mas-105.15 
Jun-IKL60 
Sep-91.40 
NOV-9160 

volume 426 

CRUDE OILS (S/barrel FOB) 

Brent Physical_13J0 ■*020 
Brent IS day (Mai)-—__ 13.40 *020 
Bran 15 day (Apr) --1120 *015 
W Texas tmermediaie (Apr)___ [420 *015 
W Texas Intermediate [May)_1430 *0.10 

PRODUCTS 0/MT) 
Spot Cl F NW Europe (prompt defiver}) 

premium Gas .15_ad; 147 (n«) Offer 149 [n/q 
Gasafi EEC- 1381*» 140 (*1) 
Non EEC 1H Mar ... i-KKn/cl 142 f*i) 
Non EEC IH Apr — 140 t*l) 142 (*l| 
3J Fuel Oil- 79 nut) 82 (o/e) 
Naphtha--- 1301-2) 132 {-20 

_Scries Apr Jal Oil Apr Jal Od 

Glaxo- 650 49 734 864 IS 31 50 
<*67» TOO 214 484 60 394 564 754 
HSBC- 850 52 9641144 444 77 90 
1*8794) 900 32 73 91 744103 IIS4 
Renrer-. 2100 694133 178 77 12941184 
(*21064) 2150 « 1084152 109415541734 

NO.7 PREMIUM RAW SUGAR t6d00pa4 
Jan-IIAO-IZjOS 

Spot: 28560 M8T-11.15-1220 
May n.90-1205 May-10.95-1210 
Jul_1225-1245 Jul-10.75-1170 
Sep_1145-11.90 Votume: I 

WHITE SUGAR (FOB) 
Rrafen Dec_3013011 
Spot 337J) Mar-3030983 
May- 3325-31 7 May-301.9993 
Aug_ 3260-25J Aug-305.9025 
Oa —— 3O10O3J Vtuunie 958 

BARLEY 
Wore UQ 

Mar_104X0 
May-104.75 
Sep-9250 
Nov - 94.40 
Jan-96X0 

Volume: 30 

IPG FUTURES 
GNI Lid 

GASOIL 

— U7.2S.J7 .SO Jun „ 
-- 13625-36.50 Jul _ 
— 13550-35.75 Affl.. 

HI-PRO SOYA 

<efa«l/Q 
Aug-—unq 
Oa -- 
Dee- 
Frti---- 
Apr- 

volume 0 

13645-36.75 
137.75-3800 
1325040J5 

Vol: 10500 

FT-SE INDEX (TZID) 

SeriaMay AuglMgvMjyAiig Not 

B4Myce„ lea 214 2V. » 44 8 124 
(■1771 180 9 IS 194 13 174 214 

3150 3300 3250 3300 33M MOO 

120 70 38 IB 7 26 
137 102 74 51 34 21 
166 134 105 Bl <0 44 
182 IS2 124 100 N 62 
— 245 — IN - 145 

K) 20 40 71 Ill IX 
40 S5 77 104 IX 174 
(0 79 100 127 I5S 190 
75 95 116 112 171 201 
— 161 — 205 “ 259 

_SahsMar Jaa SqiMar Jim Sep 

nsons- 130 64 14 21 6 13 174 
run 140 3 104 164 13 194 234 

_Stria May Aag NovMayAag Nov 

Eaam ElC «B 57 « 7S 7 3)4 28 
r&Oi 650 H 394 47 V 45 514 

MEAT A LIVESTOCK COMMISSION 
Average Instock prices ai represen nrtw 

mantes on MaiCh 9 
(p/kalvf Fig Sheep Cattle 
G&__  8297 121.29 12506 
t*H_*201 *422 +209 

Eng/WUec_ 8208 I22TS 125.94 
t*»-3_*208 *274 *251 
nu___-5J -160 -196 

Scotland:- 65.73 12526 I2M2 
(*M.___-290 *498 *300 
m __*33J -560 -45 

POTATO 
(Dp Open Owe 
Apr-1520 1M0 
May-- 1680 I88J 
Nor-unq Boo 

Vftkime: 1030 

BRENT (600pm) 
-I1I9-13J3J Jul_ 
-1217-1218 AUg_ 
- 1227-13J9 

UNLEADED GASOLINE 
136.504000 Jtm_ 
I-H. 00-45X0 Jill_ 
I49J0SUI 

1242-1244 
13J8-I30O 
Vah 30851 

RUBBER 
No I RSS Of (pik) 

APT-67.7568 JS 

BIFFEX 
GNI Ltd (510) pi) 

Mnr« High: 1155 Low. 1155 Close: 1158 
Apr 94 tOO 1220 1225 
May94 120 1215 1228 

Jul* Ills ms 1124 
Vd: 144 lots. Open mm 2624 Index 1115*3 

_Series Mar Jtm SqiMar Ji Sep 

NXtl PW„ 460 IPi 32 40 64 204 S 
n#ft) 500 2 134 M 32 454 51 
Sax p*r... M 13 27 35 7 17 274 
TO4'<) 42D 24 14 ZZ 284 344 45 

LONDON MEAT FUTURES 
LftcPIlffkcJ 

Open O0K Open aaee 
.. unq „ Mar __— unq - 

unq — Volume 0 

(Offload) (Volume pec day) 

copper Gde A (S/ionnej —_ 
Lead (S/iotinc) ___ 
Zinc Spec HI Gde (tnonna „. 
Tin Cirtomw* —___ 
Aluminium hi Cde B/ionnd 
MkfeelBHonnd--- 

U1NDON METAL EXCHANGE Rudolf Wolff 

Carifc I889J-IMHO 3nHh: 1910^19105 Vofc 1369825 
43900-13920 4530O4S40D mm 
918.5041900 9354093600 379903 
52650-52700 53IO0-S1I50 38075 
1257.5-I2SL0 12814-12820 88472S 
5*8054130 5465-0-54680 64554 

?tcn announced pfans for a 
one-for-four share split. 

TI Group was Sp better at 
434p as the company received 
clearance for ihe Messier- 
Dowty landing gear joint ven- 
rure. TI unveils foil-year fig¬ 
ures today with Warburg Sec¬ 
urities. its broker, forecasting 
a rise in pre-tax profits from 
ES7.4 million to £125 million. 
j d Wetberspoon. the pubs 

chain operator, added lOp to 
393p after issuing details of a 
one-for-four rights issue at 
3lfe to raise £22 million. Acal 
also rose ISp to 2Slp with 
plans to raise E10 million via a 
one-for-lhrce at 3l5p. 
□ GILT-EDGED ended with 
further losses, in spire of 
trading for much of the day 
within a narrow range. There 
was a mixed reception for the 

cut in the German Repo rate, 
with prices at (he shorter end 
reacting nervously to calls by 
the Rank of England for 
renewed efforts u> curb infla¬ 
tion. The June series of the 
tong stilt touched a low of 
£111‘i before settling five ticks 
lower at £H1V In the cash 
market. Treasury 9 per cent 
2012 was E'h lower at 
£117,7/jl2 while in shorts 
Treasury per cent tW 
dipped V*t:m to £lil2J/3a. 
□ NEW YORK: American 
blue chips traded lower ai 
midday os bonds continued to 
set the tone for equities. The 
Dow Jones industrial average 
was down 14.01 pants to 
3.836.81. after sinking to 
3.830.05. 

How j 

Michael Clark 

Mb « Mb it 
midday doc 

Mw 9 Mm H 
iBhUa riasc 

INCREASING efficiencies 
powered a 47 per cent profits 
increase at Glynwed Interna¬ 
tional. the Midlands engineer, 
in spite of its markets staying 
flat in 1993. 

The shares firmed 16p to 
403p, even though the com¬ 
pany said progress in the first 
half of 1994 would continue to 
hinge more on its own efforts 
than market improvements. 

In 1993. Glynwed's pre-tax 
profits jumped to £455 mil¬ 
lion, from £30.9 million, on 
sales up just 6 per cent at 
£9655 million. 

Glynwed's debt/equity ratio 
came down from 495 per cent 
to 343 per cent, and the 
interest charge was covered 
more than five times by trad¬ 
ing profits. 

Earnings per share rose to 
14.91p (920p). and a final 
dividend of 75p a share makes 
an unchanged total dividend 
of 11.65p. Gareth Davies, the 
chairman, was particularly 
pleased that direct exports 
grew by 17 per cent, which 
was. he said: “A reward for 
development work in previous 

, years." 
{ Glynwed's consumer prod¬ 

ucts arm reported profits up to 
£103 million from £8.6 mfl- 
Hon. in spite of total UK gas 
cooker sales falling 13 percent 

AMP UK 644 M4 
AMR Cup 
Abbot labs 274 274 
Aetna ufo sr. a 
Atman— (HR Ifi 164 
Air Prad A CMT KPi 164 
ALbatJDHI 29 27 
Aim Aftunmn 23". 2T. 
Aim 50DUIU11 56 5W. 
ADM Signal HA 77. 
Alum CD at Afn 75 744 
Amax GOU IK 74 7 
Amerada Hess 454 454 
Amer Brandi 314 JI4 
Ainer Cwnamid <r. «*. 
Amer n Power 314 Jr, 
Amer express 264 » 
Ainer Coil Oorp 264 264 
Amer Home Pr » » 
Amer Inti 8J4 or, 
Amer sura sis sis 
Amer T a T Sis 51 
Ainatndi «s *c. 
Amoco 52 524 
AnRerme-BUKft «*• so-. 
Apple Computer jf, J7 

Cano crap W, 56 
Craasin Elec » 61 
Cngelbont Corp 26", JO, 
Enron CDtp *is 52, 
EmeiEF O’' US 
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Exxon 66*i ASS 
EMC corp 1*4 w, 
FPl Group if. 344 
Federal Exnras Ms 70 
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fits imersate 674 6T, 
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Armen 5S S'. 
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Asun 2SV 25*1 
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All RlctaflcU 074 07S 
Auto Dim fra 544 SIS 
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Aran praam 564 S6S 
Brier Hagftes 18 18 
Brittm Gal 9 EJ 234 234 
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BankAmedea 41 416 
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Genuine Pans its .ip 
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Gillette 634 M 
GtaW ADR 36 20 
GoodUcB (Bn 434 42 
Goodyear Tbr 446 44 
Grate IWiMq 44*. 41 
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raw extern CD 17 17 
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ran fuv i ft 
lull Paper 
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KetnMcGec 4J4 43*. 
KlftAerK-Ouk SS 544 
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llnflfln Hat 4ts «4. 
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MHTttm UK 314 ». 
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Marsh * MCUM 116 824 
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Exchange index compared with 1985 was np at Sl.l 
(day's range St.O^U). 

■I ■ajM 
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Mid Rates for March 9 Range 

Amsterdam.-23S70-2.R656 

Prarddurt_ 
Lisbon_ 
Madrid _____ 
Milan __ 
MfliiLBiL... 
NewYoric- 

Paris _________ 
Stockholm- 
Tokyo- 
Vienna.-... 
Zurich_ 
Source Extet 

52J4SLS7 
9.941D9.9700 
L0415-UMS0 
25440-15512 
26LS3-263.69 
209.77-2W.fi2 

2514.60-2522-40 
2.0M9-20215 
1.49004.4*821 

!1.(M«W1.0700 
8tfiEQ&aif780 

I1.9160-IL947D 
15637-15002 

17.90-17.95 
2.1374-11435 

Close lonofli 3 month 

28621-18(56 par-'ads par-1«ds 
52J?>)-52_50 3-7d3 ^Sds 

9.94809.9630 VPeds I »a-31 -ds 
I.04W-1J3448 7-1Ids 27-32ds 
Z5479-25512 'a-J+dS ’^ads 
26Lffl.»2.47 lOHlOds 203-31 kis 
M9j™w S5<Bds I69488ds 
5I7.40-2S2L40 trSds 19-2lds 25I7.40-252J.40 
23)149-2.0178 0, 

U3M60-IL0620 
8X63046780 

iiSfHM d.48-0.46pr 

19-2WS 
O47-0.4lpr 

IL9230-11.9470 I'^eds 

lJ*pr 
24^2*4* 

S^ads 
l'a-ipr 157.75-158.02 3t-ltpr l'a-lpr 

, 17.90-17.94 
2.1404-2. V434 >^i,pr 

Premium • pr. Discount < a 
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ECONOMIC VIEW 

How the Ministry of Truth 
views protection of pound 

Efforts to defend the 

currency against 

devaluation have usually 

proved futile, stupid 

and self-destructive, 

Anatole Kaletsky says George Orwell would have 
tovwi it The newly discov¬ 
ered consitutkxial principle 
fhar mininsiers have a 

“right to lie" to the public and 
Partiament has been announced by 
none other than William Waldegrave, 
the Minister of Truth specifically 
appointed by John Major to promote 
public accountability and “open gov¬ 
ernment”. But apart from its political 
and moral ramifications, the Walde- 
grave principle touches on economic 
policy and history in a number of 
significant ways. 

In his retraction (or “clarification") of 
the original comment, Mr Waldegrave 
emphasised yesterday that he was 
rearing cnly to the small number of 
“exceptional cases when it is necessary 
to say something that is untrue to the 
House of Commons”. In fact, the 
Minister for Truth said yesterday that 
thee had been only two “exceptional 
cases”, when Labour Chancellors had 
allegedly lied to Parliament about 
government policy in their efforts to 
defend the pound against devaluation. 

For anyone concerned about eco¬ 
nomics, this statement raises four 
interesting questions. The first is why 
Mr Waldegrave confines himself to 
Labour Chanceflors. the first of whom 
is dead and the second appears not to 
actually have said anything menda¬ 
cious. There is, in fact, a much clearer 

still fresh in^most^pa^te’s memories 
and much more reterant to the present 
Government's reputation. 

On September 14, 1992. Norman 
Lament, the then Chancellor, said: 
There is no question of any change in 
the central parity of the pound against 
foe Deutschmark and the Government 
mil take whatever action is necessary 
to secure that” Two days tater central 
parity was abandoned, without the 
draconian actions promised by Mr 
LamonL British interest rates were 
raised, but only to 15 per cent And less 
titan half die Bank of England's re¬ 
serves were spent the currency 
markets. . - 

By contrast the Swedish and French" 
governments continued to fight tire 
speculators much longer, raising their 
interest rates as high as 100 per cent — 
and squandering the whole of their for¬ 
eign exchange reserves — in the futile 
battteagainst the markets. Obviousty it 
would have been extremely damaging 
to the national interest if Mr Lament 
had stuck to his unrealistic pledge. By 
the evening of White Wednedsay. most 
people in Britain were heartily relieved 
that Mr Lament turned out to have 
been lying, but that does not alter the 
truth-value of his September 14 
statement. 

The seoond interesting point is raised 
by the distinction between bare-faced 
lying and mere “deception". The offi¬ 
cial guidelines to which Mr 
Waldegrave referred actually set a for 
higher standard. They state that minis¬ 
ters have a duty "not to deceive or 
mislead Parliament and the public”. 
On that basis, ministers told some big 
whoppers in the summer of 1992. 

Take Mr Major’s memorable “quack 
doctors” speedi to the Scottish CBI on 
September 13,1992: “Now we have the 
inevitable chorus of quack doctors 
peddling their remedies. But miracle 
cures simply deni work. Never have 
and never will. We would need our 
present policies, whether or not Britain 

Norman Lament the then Chancellor, explaining why Britain pulled out of the exchange-rate mechanism 

was a member of the ERM. The soft 
option, the devaluer’s option the infla¬ 
tionary option would be a betrayal of 
our future and 1 tell you categorically 
that it is not the Government's policy 
(Applause)” 

Or consider Mr Lamont*s speech to 
the European Policy Farum in July 
1992 “Leave the ERM and cut interest 
rales? It would certainly be the end of 
the battle against inflation—we would 
have surrendered. And quite soon 
interest rates would have to go back up 
again, to much higher levels than they 
are today.” 

Stretching a point, the guardians of 
ministerial honesty (if any such really 
existed) might argue that promises to 
defend the pound had to be abandoned 
in the light of unpredictable events. But 
Mr Lamantls comment about the 
interest rate consequences of with¬ 
drawing from the ERM cannot be thus 
defended. It was a dear deception. 

Rar the ChanceDar did not say that 
interest rates might rise if sterling left 
the ERM — he said that ihey v/ould go 
up and to “much higher levels". In 
making this categorical assertion at a 
time when many competent econo¬ 
mists (including some within the 
Treasury and the Bank of England) 
were idling him that interest rates 
could be sharply cut outside the ERM, 
the Chancellor was manifestly “deceiv¬ 
ing or misteading Parliament and the 
public". 

The Ministry of Troth would pre¬ 
sumably argue in his defence that die 
former Chancellor was acting in the 
national interest As Mr Waldegrave 
said, the defence of sterling, along with 
tire defence of the realm in time of war, 
is a matter of such importance that it 
justifies not just the usual ministerial 
evasions, but even statements that are 
positively untrue. 

This raises the third economic ques¬ 
tion. Why does everyone say “hear, 
hear" when Mr Waldegrave justifies 
hong about the pound? One can 

understand why ministers might have 
to lie about mfiitaxy manoeuvres, 
espionage operations, ami perhaps 
even their contacts with the IRA. But 
no onewould die if Chancellors refused 
to lie about sterling. The country wuld 
not be dismembered by foreign invad¬ 
ers. The lives of secret agents would not 
be put at risk. In a fixed-exchange rate 
regime, the reserves at the Bank of 
England would, of course, be pm at 
risk by a Chancellnr who admitted to 
the possibility of devaluation. But it is 
not even a matter of saving money. 
Worries abort the reserves hardly 
justify a moral carte-blanche for 
Chancellors. If only Mr Mmont had fold the 

truth about the benefits of leaving 
the ERM in his EPF speech on 
July 10, sterling might have been 

forced out of the ERM two months 
earlier, thousands of jobs would have 
been saved, the pubhc sector borrow¬ 
ing requirement reduced and taxpay^ 
ers might have avoided paying £5 
billion to George Soros and other 
speculators on While Wednesday. Why 
then is there unanimous agreement in 
Britain that sterling is a cause worth 
lying for? Why on earth is defending 
stetling considered a matter of national 
importance? Why. in fact, should 
anyone think it important or desirable 
at all to defend and overvalued pound 
at a higher level than the one die 
markets set? 

Every chapter of Britain's economic 
history since 1918 demonstrates that 
efforts to defend the pounds external 
value; either against gold, the dollar or 
the mark, lave consistently proved 
disastrous. The eedd standard was the 
reason Britain fell quickly into depres¬ 
sion after the First World War, while 
the rest of the world enjoyed the 
roaring Twenties. If there was one 
dear reason Britain, the victor in the 
Second World War. had to maintain 
rationing until 1949, it was because the 

pound was absurdly overvalued. And 
even after Sir Stafford Cripps’s 30 per 
cent devaluation, file pound remained 
uncosnpetiiivefy high against the 
mark, the yen and other currencies. 
This was a crucial reason why Britain 
as well as America were steadily 
overtaken in fire Sixties as manufactur¬ 
ing nations by Germany and Japan. 

In the past year or two, politicians in 
many countries outside Britain have 
begun to realise that “defending” 
strong currencies is stupid and self¬ 
destructive. 

The American and Japanese govern¬ 
ments, in particular, are both trying to 
push their currencies lower whenever 
possible. They have realised that in a 
deflationary work! environment with 
floating exchange rates, a weak curren¬ 
cy makes an economy stronger and 
gives a government politial leverage 
throughout the world. 

A strong currency, by contrast, is 
usually symptomatic of an excessive 
budget deficit and nnsustainably high 
interest rales. An overvalued currency 
leads in the short run to recession and 
in file tong run to de-industrialisation 
and declining trade. 

Unfortunately for Europe, the Ger¬ 
man and french governments still 
think they are playing by the old gold 
standard and Bretton Woods rules, 
under which countries with strong 
currencies held the whip hand — and 
the consequences of their misunder¬ 
standing are visible in file European 
economy's parlous state. 

To summarise, efforts to defend the 
pound against devaluation have usual¬ 
ly proved futile, stupid and self¬ 
destructive. It should be no surprise 
then that the Treasury and the British 
establishment instinctively considers 
defence of file pound a matter of over¬ 
riding national importance on a par 
with defence erf the realm. 

This, after all, is now officially the 
country of Newspeak and the Ministry 
of Truth. 

THE TIMES CITY DIARY 

Thirst for 
knowledge 
1 WOULD never have be¬ 
lieved the Australian miner 
has gone soft, but in the dusty 
outback of Kalgoorlie. where 
they still know their gin and 
limes from their Fbstert, they 
now hand out tickles rather 
than slaps when offended. An 
Old Etonian acquaintance of 
mine — dressed in his best 
dusty mining shorts in an 
effort to blend with the local 
scene—wanted to know from 
a local barman if life had 
changed since the first stubbie 
(Australian for beer can) was 
served in file outback and, if 
so. how. My acquaintance 
asked: “Ten years ago, what 
would your reaction have been 
had I walked into this bar in a 
pin-stripped suit and ordered 
a gin and lime?" After 
apoplectic spluttering. I think 
the reply was something like 
this. nMeO, mate, ten years 
ago, wed have thought you 
were a bloody (taadiwe).. 
dragged you from die bar. 
duffed you up, and kicked the 
parts that you normally sit on. 
In the old days, we might even 

have killed you." My ac¬ 
quaintance enquired: “And 
now?" “WdL mate, wed drag 
you out, but just give you a few 
good hard slaps around the 
ace." My aquamtance, secret¬ 
ly dying for a gin and lime, 
boldly ordered a beer... and 
turned to his crossword. 

Floored 
ITIS not so much fun flying20 
hours London-Perth any 
more. Qantas forbids smoking 
on its flights via Singapore, yet 

temptingly displays the no 
smoking signs on takeoff and 
landing. And within seconds 
of lift-off, the purser an¬ 
nounces, in a very serious 
voice: “Sleeping on the floor of 
the aircraft is not permitted at 
anytime”. 

Timeout 
AUSTRALIANS, confused 
about the winter time change 
at the weekend, could hardly 
be Named, having read the 
following item in the local 

paper. Quote verbatim: 
"NSW, fee ACT (Australian 
Capital Territory) and Victoria 
revert to Australian Eastern 
Standard Time at 2am tomor¬ 
row, when their docks will go 
bade one hour. Sydney. Mel¬ 
bourne, Canberra. Brisbane 
and Perth will then behalf an 
hour behind Adelaide, half an 
hour ahead of Darwin, and 
two hours ahead erf Perth. 
South Australia and Tasma¬ 
nia remain on daylight saving 
until March 20 and March 27 
respectively." 

Diplomatic 007 
IF Jim Liddell. Our Man in 
frith, cam beef up UK trade 
with Australia, then nobody 
can. The British Consul (Com¬ 
mercial) sports diplomatic car 
ljry»y plates with the number 
007. 

Goldfmger 
SOME secrets of how and 
where the Bank of England 
stores its goM was disclosed by 

foreign exchange division, 
BoE, when be spake to tbe Aus¬ 
tralian Gold Conference here 

on Wednesday. Smeeton ex¬ 
plained that the BoE has a very 
efficient vault system, and 
showed sIMbb to illustrate file 
size of the vaults. He said: “As 
you can see, the vaults are very 
large indeed bat are not built to 
a particularly great height" 
(slide 31- “The gold is for the 
most part stacked on pallets, 
but by no means up to the ceil- 
ing** (slide 4). For those of you 
who may have been to New 
York and seen the gold stored 
in the Fed’s vaults, this is a 
great contrast as, in New York, 
ten bars are piled up on top of 
erne another nght to the ceiling. 
The difference is of course that 
the Fed in New York is bu3t an 
rock, whereas the Bazik of Eng¬ 
land is founded on London 
day. There is therefore a limit 
to the weight our floors will 
bear." Smeeton, batting for 
Britain, did emphasise that 
gold bars in BoE vaults are eas¬ 
ily accessibte and ran be moved 
around by fork-lift trucks. In 
New York, tf access is required 
to a single bar at the bottom of 
a stack, then it is a major 
exercise. 

Colin Campbell 
in Kalgoorlie 
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Coal finger 
GIVEN the success of its Nerco and Cordero 
Mining acquisitions last year, it is easy to see 
why RTZ is so keen to rave more American 
coal mining assets. Together, the two turned in 
E36 million post-tax profits for an average of 
nine months last year, against a net investment 
of £320 million- That equates to an annual 
return of almost 15 per cent—a figure feat will 
rise as RTZ boosts output and cuts costs. 

The recent rise in the coal price means feat 
such bargains will be less easy to find this 
year. But KIZTs preference for fossil fuel is 
understandable, given its unenfeusiastic out¬ 
look for world metal prices.The group blames 
fee recent rise in prices (to speculative activity 
rather than genuine industrial demand and 
feus expects fee bubble to burst before long. 

Although RTZ’s organic growth in the 
current year may be uninspiring in such a 

scenario, the longer outlook is more promis¬ 
ing. RTZ has controlled its costs so tightly that 
it is now highly geared to an upturn in metal 
demand and price. Every 10 per cent rise in 
the copper price will add £57 million to 
earnings. Earnings could double fay 1995, 
reducing the prospective p/e ratio to under 15. 

Such gearing is all the more attractive when 
ft is backed by RTZ’s solid balance sheet. 
Gearing of 10 per cent gives the group a deep 
pocket for its coal acquisitions in spite of its 
heavy capital spending commitments. 

Investors buying for recovery should not be 
misted by yesterday's lp increase in the 
dividend (fee first since 1991) into believing 
RTZ is also an income stock. The yield of less 
than 3 per cent is unlikely to rise sharply since 
file group will use an earnings recovery to 
rebuild a cover that has fallen to 1.7 times. 

BAT Industries 
THE false rumour that BAT 
Industries was bidding for 
Groupe Vicfoire gamed cre¬ 
dence because it sounded so 
plausible. BAT’S interest in 
expanding its financial ser¬ 
vices business into continen¬ 
tal Europe is well-known 
and. to a casual observer, 
Victoire would make a com¬ 
fortable fit 

What made fee tale sound 
less convincing was the sug¬ 
gestion of a rights issue. 
BAT'S shares look too low 
rated to make equity finance 
look attractive, while the 
institutions would not have 
been overjoyed at fee launch 
of a large issue when equities 
are so jittery. Wife gearing 
down to 40 per cent. BATs 
balance sheet is starting to 
look strong enough to fund a 
European purchase from its 
own resources. A £1 bflEan 
acquisition would only add 

BICC 
WHEN is a loan not a loan? 
Answer, when ft is called a 
preference share. The 
Accounting Standards 
Board’s ruling on convertible 
bonds has had the annoying 
consequence for BICC of in¬ 
creasing its balance sheet 
gearing from 13 per cent of 
shareholders’ funds to 72 per 
cent BICC is not prepared to 
take that lying down and is to 
ask its shareholders for per¬ 
mission to change bonds into 
preference shares, whichwin 
allow BICC to continue to 
treat the instruments as per¬ 
manent rather than loan 
capftaL 

According to BICC, the 
rights under the prefs will be 
die same as the braids: if 
holders foil to convert by 
2020, the company can exer¬ 
cise its right to place tbe 
shares that would have been 
allotted and use fee proceeds 
to repay die investors. But the 
issue is not merely academic. 
Dressing up braids as prefc 
has tbe unfortunate conse¬ 
quence for BICC of increas¬ 
ing the tax charge by £2L5 
mfllinn Ivwmicp unlike inter¬ 

est, dividends on shares are 
not tax-deductible. BICC 

litigating names 
From John D. Burrows 
Sir. Last Saturday you report¬ 
ed that Mr Justice CresswriL 
the High Court judge han¬ 
dling legal actions against 
Lloyd's agents, has warned lit¬ 
igants there may be insuffi¬ 
cient money to satisfy them, 
even though their Haims may 
be found valid. Lawyers esti¬ 
mate the legal actions could 
cost £100 minion. Last month, 
the same 17,000 names suing 
rejected a £900 million offer 
from Lloyd's if they gave up 
litigation. The offer provided 
no cap for alleged long tail lia¬ 
bility for asbestosis, health 
harard and environmental 
claims. These continue to flow 
from the US, whose courts 
consider industry or insurers 
liable, not the public sector. 

There is no US state health 
care scheme to provide for as¬ 
bestosis victims; nor grants to 
help the cost erf cleaning sites 
where pollutants were dump¬ 
ed The cost falls heaviest on 
asbestos firms and their insur¬ 
ers. Such churns were never 
thought of when the policies 
were issued, or the premiums 
would have been too high- 

If Uoyd*s do not pay the 
claims they forfeit tbe Ameri¬ 
can trust fond, and US insur¬ 
ance busiiiess on wbkfe they 
depend. Lloyd’s names are 
having to cany this burden of 
unlimited and unquantifiable 
fiabflfty for the rest of their 
lives, and that of their estate. 

Those of us in long tail act¬ 
ion groups want our cases Ktf- 
gated as quickly as possible, , 
not so much for monetary re¬ 
compense, but to relieve our- 
sehres and our families from li¬ 
ability before we die — £100 
million costs for 17,000 names 
is about £6,000 each. A small 
price for such relief! 
Yours faithfully, 
JOHN D. BURROWS, 
Copyhold, Cbunfo Lane, 
Bury, West Sussex. 

18 points to gearing. By 
scotching theVfetuire stories. 
BAT ensured that its figures 
would unfortunately be an 
anti-dimax. The American 
tobacco war has proved 
more of a skirmish. Prices of 
branded cigarettes are recov¬ 
ering slowly and the dis¬ 
count brands have been little 
affected There Is plenty of 
headroom for profit growth 

in financial services this 
year, as Eagle Star continues 
to reduce tbe burden of 
mortgage indemnity losses. 

But fee biggest attraction 
of BAT shares remains the 
dividend. There are very few 
other investments around 
that offer a 5.1 per cent yield. 
The market should appreci¬ 
ate such solidity long after 
the rumours have faded 

SMOKED OUT 
BAT* dhtdand 
jMdnUwto 
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thinks feat is a price worth 
paying in order to present a 
sound balance sheet to its 
customers in the cut-throat 
world of contracting. It is also 
convenient at a time when the 
balance sheet is being eroded 
by property writedowns. But 
this spot of financial cross¬ 
dressing will not prevent 
same investors from calling a 
redeemable instrument a 
loan and others may reckon 
the group’s willingness to 
submit to higher taxes a bit 
much when the dividend is 
still uncovered 

Cadbury 
Schweppes 
CADBURY'S has suffered a 
steady flow of criticism for 
jumping brand buying* mi¬ 
nority stake in Dr Pepper. In¬ 
deed, the investment seems to 
serve no useful purpose to 
man or beast Dr Vepper is 
not paying any dividends, 
while it trades its way out of 
debt and the group shows no 
signs of allowing any Cad¬ 
bury representative to enter 
its boardroom. As such, the 
stake is merely a dilutive 
$234 million dead weight on 
the balance sheet 

Considering the strength of 

the rest of the business. 
Cadbury must feel it is enti¬ 
tled to its foibles. The 25 per 
cent growth in profits in spite 
of a 10 per cent rise in mar¬ 
keting spending and a £19 
million reorganisation 
charge in the Spanish soft 
drinks business shows fire 
group can prosper in spite of 
owning an under-perft»mer 
or two. The 85 per cent rise in 
free rash flow shows ft has 
the funds to buy than too. 

Besides, fee Dr Pepper 
Stake is less useless than it 
first appears. Cadbury has 
already made a $145 million 
bode profit on the invest¬ 
ment. Mare importantly, the 
stake entities it to a seat at file 
table in any future reorgani¬ 
sation of fee American soft 
drinks market; however hos¬ 
tile Dr Pepper may appear 
today. 

The acquisition of A&W by 
contrast is alrcacfy paying off. 
This togethra wife further at¬ 
tention to margins in conti¬ 
nental Europe should pro¬ 
vide solid growth this year. 
At 494p, the shares are trad¬ 
ing an less than 15 times cur¬ 
rent year earnings forecasts, 
which appears cheap enough 
for the group to be allowed to 
cany a little excess baggage. 
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Bank backs 
plans to 
give gold 

bigger role 
From Colin Campbell in kalgoorue 

THE Bank of England yester¬ 
day announced plans for gold 
to play a greater role in the 
world’s monetary system are 
well advanced. 

Terry Smeeton, the Bank of 
England’s chief manager, for¬ 
eign exchange division, 
caused a stir of exdiement at a 
gold conference in Ktogoorlie, 
Western Australia, by an¬ 
nouncing that plans are well 
advanced in London to launch 
Euro certificates against the 
security of a central bank’s 
gold holding. The Bank of 
England is obviously part of 
such discussions, though Mr 
Smeeton declined to be drawn 
further. He told an interna¬ 
tional audience of analysts, 
fund and investment manag¬ 
ers, and bullion dealers, that if 
all went well, then the new 
Euro gold-backed certificate 
could be launched some time 
later this year. 

With a life of three to five 
years, the pricing linked to the 
price of gold and an active 
secondary market, the securi¬ 
ties would be aimed at inves¬ 
tors wishing to obtain 
exposure to gold, while for 
some central banks they 
would improve die liquidity of 
their holdings without need¬ 
ing to undertake sales. 

Such involvement from cen¬ 
tral banks would have signifi¬ 
cance for the gold market and 
implications for the metal's 
price, Mr Smeeton said 

Following tire sales in the 
past three years of gold hold¬ 
ings by die central banks of 
Belgium and The 
Netherlands. Mr Smeeton 
said if there were to be any 
further (unidentified) Western 
European central bank gold 
sales, then he believed there 
would be a ready market far 

such gold among the newly 
wealthy nations of Asia. 

Flans, by the turn of the 
century, for the introduction of 
a single currency in Western 
Europe and for die creation of 
a European Central Bank had 
implications for the gold hold¬ 
ings of European central 
banks. The European Central 
Bank, which has yet to be 
established, would be empow¬ 
ered to acquire and sell all 
types of precious metals, he 
said. 

Gold is still an emotive issue 
in many countries, and as the 
foreign exchange holdings of 
central banks would need to 
be centralised in the new 
European Rank, Mr Smeeton 
said: *T can see many national 
Centra] Banks are likely to 
wish to retain at least part of 
their holdings of gold." While 
there might be further official 
sales from Western Europe in 
the years ahead, any gold 
sales were unlikely to be 
carried out in a way that 
would disrupt the market 

As for Latin American and 
ncro-industrialised countries, 
it was possible that they would 
seek to increase their official 
exposure to gold as a sort of 
insurance polity. Mr Smeeton 
made a subtie sales pitch that 
central banks and large pri¬ 
vate holders of gold should 
give greater thought to depos¬ 
iting their gold with the Bank 
of England The Bank had a 
long-established history of 
gold storage, ensured fast and 
secure transfer of ownership, 
and had good delivery stan¬ 
dards. He said the Bank’s 
safecustody facilities had con¬ 
tributed to London winning 
back its former pre-eminent 
rote as the world's major gold 
market 

Sir Derek Birkin, chairman, left and Robert Wilson do not want to become involved in the UK coal industry yet 

RTZ seeking to buy 
more US coal mines 

RTZ, the world’s leading min¬ 
ing group, is searching for 
more coal mines to buy in 
America and the rest of die 
world but remains non-com- 
mittal about the privatisation 
of British CoaL 

Robert Wilson. RTZ's chief 
executive, said he is negotiat¬ 
ing with several US com¬ 
panies to buy their coal mines 
but talks are at an early stage. 
Apart from. America, RTZ is 
seeking low-cost international 
mines that could supply the 
growing number of Southeast 
Asian power stations. RTZ cut 
borrowings by almost two- 
thirds to £384 million last year 
and could spend more than £1 

billion on acquisitions without 
stretching its balance sheet 

The group's inteest in coal 
follows its successful acquisi¬ 
tions of Nerco and Cordero 
Mining last year with then- 
mines in the Powder River 

By Neil Bennett 

Basin in Montana and Wyo¬ 
ming. The acquisitions pro¬ 
duced a profit of £36 million 
for RTZ last year, and the 
group is cutting their costs and 
increasing output 

In spite of its growing 
involvement in the era! mar¬ 
ket it does not yet want to 
move into die UK coal 
industry. Sir Derek Birkin, 
chairman, said: "We are 
watching events in British 
Coal's privatisation, but we 
are not active:* 

The contribution from the 
Powder River Mines helped to 
support RTZ'S profits in 1993 
when they would otherwise 
have been hit by the fall in 
metal prices. Group profit 
before tax and exceptionals 
rose 6 per cent to £652 million, 
but it was hit by exceptional 
losses of £217 million, most of 
which came from the sale of 
Pillar, the consumer products 

'j* -w•»: •<v.-,.k * .-t-.Ht ' ■.v\;***:;^ V/ 

BICC 
1993 
results 

"We have continued to build on our two core 

businesses and to improve their competitiveness 

by aggressive management of the cost base, 

acquisition and the continuous development of 

new products and services. 

We now have two very strong and competitive 

businesses which are in excellent positions 

to benefit from improving market conditions.,g 

Sir Robin 
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arm. Underlying post-tax 
earnings rose 10 per cent to 
£373 million. 

The fell in metal and coal 
.prices during the year cut 
gost-tax eammgs by £122 mil¬ 
lion. but this was offset by a 
currency gain of £103 nrillicin 
from the weakness^f sterling 
against the dollar. RTZ also 
made up for the 15 per cent fall 
in non-ferrous metal prices by 
raising copper, aluminium, 
and gold production. 

RTZ is raising its dividend 
for the year by lp to 20 Jp, but 
Sir Derek warned sharehold¬ 
ers that they should not inter¬ 
pret this as a good omen for 
1994, but as a reflection of the 
company’s potential once the 
world's economy recovers. 
“We do not think 1994 will be 
very dramatic,’’ he said. The 
group expects metal prices to 
stay volatile this year but show 
little overall change. 

The. group is planning to 
double its capital spending in 
tiie current year to about £520 
million. Much of this is bong 
invested in the new smelter at 
Bingham Canyon which 
should, make it the world's 
kwest-spst tapper mine. 
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Continent 
holds 

back T&N 
By Martin Flanagan 

T&N. the engineering and car 
parts group, told a familiar 
corporate tale of US and UK 
recovery offset by continental 
gloom, as it unvefled a 1993 
profits advance. 

The group forecast a further 
decline in European vehicle 
production, with recovery 
probably stalled until 1995, 
but said the prospects for 
growth in the US and UK 
economies were encouraging. 

Colin Hope, TAN’S chair¬ 
man and chief executive, said 
cost-cutting was under way in 
Germany, France and Italy to 
meet the lower demand 

In 1993, pre-tax profits ad¬ 
vanced 12 per cent to £703 
million, from £63 million last 
tune, as the axe fen on 3300 
jobs group-wide. 

Earnings rose to 83p a 
share from 53p, and the total 
dividend is unchanged at 
10.85p. 

T&N*s North American arm 
was a star performer, with 
trading profits leaping 70 per 
cent to £35 milKon. 

Elsewhere, Mr Hope added, 
regional trading profits large¬ 
ly marked time, except for a 
deterioration in Italy because 
of low demand and prices. 

i?1^3 

Transport Development 
hit by margin pressure 
TRANSPORT Development, the haulage and distribution 
company, blamed continued pressure on margins and a 50 
per cent drop in coalmen tal European eammgs for a fall in 
pre-tax profits to £26.9 million (£333 million) in 1993. 
Operating profit dipped to £39.1 million (£403 million). 
Total turnover, affected by discontinued operations, de¬ 
clined to £550 million (£599 million). Transport Develop¬ 
ment is now focused on Europe, after the sale of its US and 
Australian businesses. 

Hie total dividend is maintained at 93p, with a final of 
63p. Earnings fen to 9.63p (12.05p) a share. Gearing fell to 8 

per cent (183 per cent) and will be eliminated by the proceeds 
oftfaeAustrafiandisposaL Martin Utwrareh.diafrTnan.stod 
UK profits bad grown by about 10 per cent and were 
“improving quietly”. There were continuing difficulties in 
France,, where operating losses deepened to £3.74 million 
(E2J million loss). The shares lost 22p to 287p. 

Waste Recycling to float 
WASTE Recycling, which runs 1,750 bottle banks in East 
Anglia, is to be floated on the stock market The rubbish 
disposal and environmental services firm also operates eight 
sites for local authorities in the region. Paul Rackhaxn, 
founding shareholder and managing director, will sell all 
but a 383 per cent stake. Dealing begin on March 17 after a 
placing at 50p by Marshall Securities that will give Waste 
Recycling a value of £8.1 million. About £1.1 miiiinn from foe 
proceeds is being used to repay debts. In its last financial 
year, tbeThetford firm made profits of £1 million. 

Microvitec back in black 
MICROVn EC the Bradford tnicnMdectnmic equipment 
and software group, returned to the black with a pre-tax 
profit of £L61 million in 1993, compared with a loss of £2.14 
million in 1992. Turnover on continuing operations rose 10 
per cent to £333 million. James Bailey, chairman, said the 
group had made a promising start to 1994. Year-end gearing 
was reduced to 48 pa- cent (87 per cent), reflecting last year’s 
sale of the distribution businesses. Earning*! amounted to 
Zip a share, against a loss of 3.4p a share last time. There is 
no dividend. 

Go-ahead for TT venture 
TT GROUP, which reports fultyear figures today, has 
received clearance for the formation of the Messier-Dowty 
aircraft landing gearjomt venture signed in December by TI 
and Snecma, the French aerospace business. It will be 
established through a holding company, Messter-Dowty 
International to be 50 per cent owned by each company. The 
business will comprise TTs landing gear businesses, 
excluding repair ami overhaul operations, based in the UK 
and Canada, and those of Snecma, also excluding repair and 
overhaul, which are based in France. 

Holliday advances 
HOLLIDAY Chemicals, which went public last April, 
increased 1993 pre-tax pro forma profits, adjusted for the 
effects of the flotation, by 6 per cent, to £13.1 million (£12.4 
million). Actual reported profits rose from £7.6 million to 
£12.1 million. Michael Pea gram, chairman, said it was a 
strong performance, given the economic climate. He 
announced a final dividend of 2.4p, making a maiden total 
of4p. Pro forma earnings per share advanced to 11.7p (lL2p). 
The shares added 5p, to 214p, compared with die 195p 
flotation price. 

10 reasons why you should 
be with PPE 

Contrary to what you may believe, private heatiheare 

doesn’t have to be expensive. 

With Private Patients Plan, you can enjoy the 

benefits of private health cover from under £9 a month. 

So if you’ve ever wondered whether private health 

cover is for you, take a look at these ten good reasons 

why you should be with PPP. 

0 
We offer a range of healthcare plans called 

PPP HealthOptions, 

designed to suit all kinds of people. 

0 
PPP HealthOptions 

start from under39 a month* 

0 
Joining is easy - almost everything can be sorted 

out over the phone. 

0 
PPP wont bombard you with paperwork - you only 

have to sign one form when you join. 

0 
Should you need treatment, it will usually be at 

a hospital that's convenient for you. 

0 
\bu can arrange treatment for a tame that 

fits in with your schedule. 

• 
Claims are dealt with quickly by PPP - 

usually within 10 working days. 

0 
PPP has been caring for people for over 50 years - 

which is even longer than the NHS. 

0 
Many companies claim they provide an excellent 

service - PPP has won awards for theirs. 

Even if you're covered with another company, you may find 
we can offer you a more affordable plan. 

Thank you! 

If you decide 

to join PPP, we’ll 

donate £10 to 

Great Ormond 

Street Children’s 

Hospital Fund 

on your behalf. 

So call PPP direct, right now - 
you’re under no obligation. 
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CALL PPP FREE ON. 

0800 
33 55 55 

AND ASK FOR 

NANCY PRICE 

ON EXT 4152 

HEALTH Options 
Shouldn't you be with PPP? 

•FbraptrsnagnitaierSOaBnsofage, mtoctaan ValueUtahkaur. 

iattvttoga 15% intnduclorpt&imeU 

If you'd prefer to write for a quotation, simply complete this coupon and send it to: 
PPP, FREEPOST, PPP Bouse, Opperton Rood, Eastbourne, East Sussex BNS11BR. (No stamp neededj 
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BICC dips into 
its reserves to 

maintain payout 
By Carl Mortished 

BICC, the cables, construction 
and property conglomerate, 
has written down its develop¬ 
ment land holdings by £37 
million. The writedown in¬ 
cludes the 12-acre Spitalfields 
site in the Q'ty of London. 

The group maintained its 
operating profits at £135 mil¬ 
lion in 1993. thanks to better 
results from Balfour Beatty, 
the contractor, but BICC is 
again dipping into reserves, to 
keep the dividend at I9_25p. 
Pre-tax profits rose £41 mil¬ 
lion. to £104 million. They had 
been depressed in 1992 by £39 
million of provisions against 
property development and the 
Channel tunnel. 

Sir Robin Biggam, BICC’s 
chairman, predicted that re¬ 
covery in the group's major 
markets would be modest this 
year "We expect to see some 
improvements in the Austra¬ 
lian. North American and UK 

■ Recovery in the group’s major markets 
of Australia, North America and the UK is 
expected to be modest in 1994, but 
continental Europe will remain difficult 

markets in 1994: continental 
European markets will re¬ 
main difficult." 

A change in accounting 
policy on capitalised interest 
forced BICC to write off rolled 
up interest on undeveloped 
sites. BICC Developments 
made losses of £15 million, 
mainly relating to interest 
costs, but the company has 
also written off £37 million of 
capitalised interest as a prior- 
year adjustment to the Decem¬ 
ber 1992 balance sheet 

The writedown mainly af¬ 
fected the Spitalfields develop¬ 
ment in which BICC has a 
one-third interest alongside 
Costain, the builder and LET. 
the developer. Spitalfields has 

PR WORKS BEST FOR 

CONSUMER PRODUCTS 

ISO HOW COME ONE OF OUR RECENT 

SUCCESSFUL PROJECTS WAS IN WASTE MANAGEMENT’ 

CHARLES BARKER 
Exceeding expectations 

been written down to £45 
million. 

BICC is asking its share¬ 
holders for permission to ex¬ 
change its convertible capital 
bonds into convertible prefer¬ 
ence shares. Sir Robin said the 
terms and conditions were the 
same but the Accounting Stan¬ 
dards Board had ruled that 
the bonds should be treated as 
debt. That would increase 
BICC’S net borrowings from 
£68 million to E245 million, 
compared with shareholders* 
funds of £341 million. 

Work on the Pergau Dam 
project, where Balfour' Beatty 
has a half share of the £400 
million contract, and on the 
Kuala Lumpur amport project, 
was unaffected by the current 
controversy, Sir Robin said. 
"The future is uncertain, bur 
we are hoping for the best," he 
added. 
□ Balfour Beatty CSvfl Engi¬ 
neering has won the £60 
million main contract to con¬ 
struct the underground sta¬ 
tions and tunnels for die 
Heathrow Express, a joint 
venture between BAA and 
British RaiL 
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Torqofl Norman. Bluebird’s chairman, is looking forward to another excellent year 

Bluebird Toys soars overseas 

A SURGE in overseas sales 
and benefits from reorganisa¬ 
tion helped Bluebird Toys to 
report a rise in pre-tax profits 
to £9.82 million in the year to 
December31, up from £1.55 mfl- 
Hon in die previous 12 months. 

The company, which as¬ 
sembles and distributes toys 
such as the Polly Pocket doll 
range and the Big Red Fun 
Bus, is proposing a substan- 

By Philip Pangalos 

dally mrreasffi single final 
dividend of 16p (4.5p). The 
USM-quoted shares respond¬ 
ed with a 102p jump to 845p. 

Torquil Norman, the chair¬ 
man, said: "We have a very 
strong range for 1994 and we 
look forward to another excel¬ 
lent year." 

Turnover advanced 50 per 
cent to £68.9 million (£46 
million), with overseas sales 

ahead 142 per cent to £39 
million (£16 million). 

Basic earnings leapt460 per 
cent to 94.7p (16.9p) a share, 
while fully diluted «»nlings 
rose to 652p (15.4p) a share. 

The company proposes a 
fottr-for-one share split to 
improve martoetabilify and 
will also consider die intro¬ 
duction of interim dividend 
payments this year. 

Portals plans £19m banknote plant 

071 494 1331 

By Martin Barrow 
cmr news editor 

PORTALS Group, the papermaldng 
group, is to invest £19 million in a new 
plant in Britain to increase capacity for 
banknote production. The new 4,000 
tonne machine will be built alongside 
existing facilities at Overton Mill, Hamp¬ 
shire, which worked flat out in the second 
half of last year to satisfy demand, and 
will come on stream at die beginning of 
1996. Shares in Portals rose 30p to 609p 

yesterday after die company announced 
better than expected financial results for 
last year, with profits rising to E31 million 
before tax from £25.5 million in 1992, 
when the company absorbed a E2.S 
million loss on disposals. 

Profits were helped by an II per cent 
rise in group sales from continuing 
operations to £197.9 million, yielding an 8 
per cent rise in operating profits to £308 
million. Security and specialist paper¬ 
making, which includes banknotes, lifted 
operating profits to £222 million from 

£20.1 million, while the smaller protection 
and control division rose to £8.6 million 
from E8.4 million. 

Capital expenditure totalled £123 mil¬ 
lion, slightly down from £14l5 milium, 
including E1.S million for die purchase of 
Portals Packaging Tapes. Net cash was 
£16 million, against borrowings of £2.75 
million. 

Earnings were 3435p a share, up from 
27.0Sp. The total dividend is increased to 
I6p a share, from I45p. with a I0.75p 
final. 

Wetherspoon seeking 
£22m for expansion 
JD WETHERSPOON. the owner and operator of public 
houses floated m 1992. is calling for more funds to finance ex¬ 
pansion beyond London. The company is seeking E22.1 
million via a rights issue of one new share for every four hefct 
at 315p each, underwritten Iff KJeinwun Benson. The shares, 
originally offered at I60p. rose 7p to 39Gp. Wetherspoon. with 
debts of £31.4 million and glaring of 68 per cent, says the 
money will be used to fond the conversion of 14 sites with 
planning permission into pubs, including sites in Soho. Rom¬ 
ford, Reading and Birmingham. At least ten are expected to 
open before the end of this financial year, giving Wether¬ 
spoon a total of 87 outlets. . 

Tim Martin, the founding chairman, and his wife will sub¬ 
scribe for just 76333 new shares out of a full entitlement of 1.6 
million, leaving them with IS per cent of the enlarged 
company, against 22 per cent at present, Wetherspoon also 
reported a rise in pre-tax profits to £2,6 million (£1.49 million) 
in the half-year to January 31. Earnings, fully diluted, were 
SJjp a share (5.9p). The dividend rises to 22p a share (1.8p). 

Harrington ahead 
STRONG growth in its international operations and contract 
publishing business helped lift pre-tax profits 30 per cent to 
£2.42 million from £1.86 million at Harrington Kilbride, the 
specialist magazine publisher, in the year to December 3L A 
final dividend of 32p brings the total for the year to 4.9p 
against 43p last time, an increase of 9 per cent. Kevin 
Harrington, managing director, said 1993 had been a year of 
significant progress for the company against a backdrop of 
continuing difficult trading conditions in the publishing 
market He said the contract publishing business made sig¬ 
nificant progress, doubling the number of titles to about 20. 

Metal Bulletin shines 
METAL Bulletin, the specialist publisher in which Emap has 
a 19 per cent shareholding, lifted profits 36 per cent last year 
and says die momentum has been sustained in the current 
year. In 1993. pre-tax profits rose to E253 million from £1.86 
million. The final dividoid rises to 7.1p a share from 5.3p. 
making lOp for the year, against Sp. Earnings rose to 172p a 
share from I32p. Turnover rose to £153 million from £12.7 
million, and trading profits to £23 million from £1.5 million. 
The company is planning a record number of conferences 
and exhibitions this year and the launch of a newsletter on 
metals finance. 

E3L-1—** To make the most of your 
company golf day, call for dentils of Britain's oafy 

major golf event dot is open to every sector of the 
business wwwnnwlry Afrmmunfy Bww Inrirntwl 

CALL 071-436 3415 
OR FAX 071-580 6337 FOR DETAILS 

TO ADVERTISE 
CALLS 071 481 4481 ACCOUNTANCY & FINANCE FAX: 

071 782 7826 

YOUNG INNOVATIVE ACCOUNTANTS 
Bourne End, Bucks 

Our client, 3Com, a rapidly expanding U-S. Company with a turnover in excess of $600 million, continues to be 
an innovator in the Data Networking industry. With its unique and powerful blend of global presence, technical 
expertise and industry vision, 3Com is poised to lead die market into the 21st Century. 

Due to die relocation of its European Finance department to Bourne End, Bucks, we are currently seeking to 
recruit three key indivuduals on their behalf. 

COST ACCOUNTING MANAGER 
£30,000 + CAR + BENEFITS 

COST ACCOUNTANT 
£20,000 + FULL STUDY SUPPORT 

This role reports to and will support the Cost Accounting 

experience gained within a High-Tech, multi national 
environment to become a proactive contributor to the 
business. 
Within what is an extremely fast moving and changing 
environment, you will need to be very systems focused, 
have a 'hands on' approach and be keen to see 
streamlining and improvement as an ongoing process. 
Exposure to Inventory Accountmg/Reconcilitation. 
Product Distribution, Standard Costing, High Tech 
Transactional Systems and a comprehensive 
understanding of US GAAP reporting is all considered to 
be desirable. 
You must be a first class communicator and be capable of 
becoming part of the decision making process. The ability 
to keep abreast of a changing business climate and an 
understanding of business direction is a prerequisite. 

Whilst it is an exciting environment, 3Com is also a 
demanding organisation, keen to reward 
individuals with the ability to broaden the 
boundaries of their roles and impact the business 

Forward your c.v. to Karen Heathfield, HeathHeld 
Hargreaves Ltd, Chancer House, 6 Roltro Road, 
Haywards Heath, West Sussex RH16 IBB. 
Tel: 0444 416636 Fax: 0444 416002, quoting ref 1305. 

Manager and will suit a bright youngpart qualified 
mid way through their CIMA or ACCA qiralificarit 

1 qualified accountant 
qualification. 

importantly howevi 
skills, be proactive, 
focused. 

tu should have first dass interpersonal 
ilay great attention to detail and be cost 

ASSISTANT FINANCIAL ACCOUNTANT 
£16,000 + FULL STUDY SUPPORT 

Reporting to the Financial Accountant, this role presents an 
ideal opportunity within a High-Tech environment for an 
enthusiastic young graduate embarking on a career in 
accountancy. 
You must be quick to learn, 
systems literate and have a 
basic knowledge of 
accounting. Varied duties will 
indude cashiering, 
maintenance of fixed asset 
register, VAT and general 
contribution to the month 
end dose.'Key requirements 
are commitment and the 
ability to demonstrate 
responsibility for tasks 

HEATHFIELD HARGREAVES 

I. m’.Jon Su'-h’> Northampton 

Whatever your background or 
experience, if you are looking for a 
new (fraction, mis is a rare chance to 
discover the challenge and rewards 
that may be awaiting you as a 
Financial Advisor. 

Senior Managers from a selection of 
these leading Rnancial Services 

m Companies will be conducting informal 
interviews throughout the session. 

You can dfccuss the substantial training, 
support and career development 
available, together with the variety of 
income packages they provide. And at 
the end of the session you can make 
an Informed Judgement. 

'M H you are aged 23-60, make the most 
of this opportunity by Joining us at a 
location near you. 

Register for your free invitation by 
calling 0494 488088, quoting ret; 
TT10- Lines open to 7pm. 

If you are unable to attend or are 
outskfe the areas, send your CV to: 
SetyGaUe. Htestminster Racrutonant 
(Rac. Cons), Speen House, Speen. 
Princes R&cm/gh, Bucks HP270TB. 

M Abbey life 

Acuma 
Windsor 
Tfif Sen in Lift 

HILL SAMUEL 

EAGLE STAK 

Iwvtcmx gmixsl 

commercial union 

Avetadon niton can 
babtotmlngriach 

MAPLES and CALDER 

CAPITAL MARKETS AND MUTUAL FUNDS 

CORPORATE LAWYER 

We wish to recruit an additional solicitor with impeccable qualifications to assist in 
advising our multinational clients. 

The ideal applicant will have a first class academic background, three to five years 
post-qualification experience with a leading City firm, and will look forward to joining 

a highly motivated team advising in relation to a demanding mix of international 
finance, banking, corporate, mutual fund and capital markets transactions in a very 
attractive environment The financial rewards and career prospects are excellent 

The salary will be in the region of US$ 150,000. There is no personal taxation in the 
Cayman islands. 

Applications with a CV should be addressed to Anthony Travers, Maples and Calder. 
P.O. Box 309, Grand Cayman, Cayman Islands, British West Indies, marlmri *CL\ 

Telephone: 0101 (809) 949 8066 
Facsimile: 0101 (809) 949 8080 

CHIEF 
ACCOUNTANT 

South Coast 

to £30,000 

+ Car 

An exceptional opportunity has arisen within one 
of Britain's leading yacht groups for a qualified 
chartered Accountant to join them as Chief 
Accountant/Company Secretary. 

Aged 35-40, you will be responsible for all aspects 
of the finance function including financial and 
management accounting, corporate legal and 
taxation matters. 

Experience in a contracting business and of 
venture/business appraisal would be 
advantageous. 

This profitable group which has no debts, is 
looking to make a long term appointment, and 
envisage that the successful candidate will wish to 
move to this pleasant location on the South Coast. 

Any candidates who are interested in this superb 
opportunity should contact Stuart Blake on 0734 
391003 between the hours of 7.30am and 8.00pm 
or write to him enclosing a detailed curriculum 
vitae, quoting Reference RC1898. 

HARRISON WILLIS 
FINANCIAL & LEGAL RECRUITMENT CONSULTANTS 

15 Station Road, Reading, Berkshire RGl 1LC. Tel- 0734 391003 
LONDON • READING • GUILDfORD - ST ALBANS * BRISTOL - BIRMINGHAM 
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ACCOUNTANCY 
Long way from the little hut 

By Dougias McRae 

AT one time, die works and 
cost accountant would spend 
his days cm the shop floor, 
often in a little hut in the 
comer of the factory yard. He 
sat there surrounded by in¬ 
voices, delivery notes and 
other bits of paper, keeping 
track of raw materials, fin¬ 
ished products, payments and 
shipments, as well as looking 
after production costs. 

In the front office, there was 
a grand figure in a dark suit 
He was the financial account¬ 
ant, who dealt with the audi¬ 
tors arid reputed to the board. 
The two men randy, if ever, 
met and probably had no 
understanding of each other’s 
terminology. 

Modern management ac¬ 
countants do not spend too 
much' time looking back¬ 
wards. But as the Chartered 
Institute of Management Ac¬ 
countants (Cima) celebrated 
its 75th birthday an Tuesday, 
it is worth remembering that 
the man in the little hut was 
the pioneer of the 20th century 
management accountancy re¬ 
volution which gave birth to 
Cima. 

The institute now has more 
than 36,000 management acc¬ 
ountant members and we 
daim to provide toe most 
relevant training of any pro¬ 
fessional body for business 
management within the work¬ 
place. Simply, we are training 
a special breed of business 
managers—management ac¬ 

countants who are well 
equipped to make toings lop- 
pen in industry and com¬ 
merce. 

In the old industrial hierar¬ 
chy, toe recognised accountan¬ 
cy skills were usually ctmfined 
to the narrow ride of the 
annual audit and control of 
compliance matters. But as 
early as 1919 — the year Cima 
was formed—some industrial 
enterprises found they were 
making use of accountancy 
skills as a true management 
tool 

In a new business dimate 
crying out for management 
slolls, toe young management 
accountancy movement was in 
the right place at the right 
time, and healthy foundations 
far Cima were JaxL In the past 
ten years. Curia's membership 
has risen 60 per cent and there 
are 58,000 students working 
for Cima examinations- The 
institute has broken its own 
recruiting records in the past 
year, with more tom 2J300 
new members. 

An independent observer, 
writing recently of job oppor¬ 
tunities for accountants, com¬ 
mented: "The greatest de¬ 
mand today, however, is for 

.newly-qualified Cimas ... 
Many employers opt for die 
all-round business manage¬ 
ment training gained in indus¬ 
try, rather tfianthe more 
specific financial training ob¬ 
tained in public practice." 

But older fSrna hands Kim 

Douglas McRae “CIMA members are in a special position'’ 

jackets, roll up their sleeves, 
and get on with the job. 

myself really knew we had 
“arrived" when companies re¬ 
cruiting for senior manage¬ 
ment positions began asking 
for “shirt-sleeved account¬ 
ants”. Thp days of the tittle but 
have long gone. 

Cima members are valued 
because they are seen as both 
professionals and active mem¬ 
bers of file management team 
— people who take off their 

Modem management ac¬ 
countants have a mission to 
turn business strategy into 
profits. They knew how to 
exploit the opportunities pre¬ 
sented by developments in 
information technology- As 
file providers of management 
information within com¬ 
panies, C&na management ac¬ 

countants also act as the 
conduit through which the 
information for running the 
business flows to top manage¬ 
ment Thus, they are in a 
special position which is cen¬ 
tral to strategic decision¬ 
making. 

Stricter regulation of the 
accountancy profession within 
the European Union, and in 
many other countries, can be 
expected. It will heighten the 
contrast between compliance 
accounting (with all its statu¬ 
tory and regulatory aspects) 
and the management accoun¬ 
tant's freedom to play an 
active and creative role in 
business. 

Cima has anticipated 
change by restructuring an 
already successful syllabus 
and building upon h. 

From this year, its syllabus 
and examinations will centre 
even more around the need for 
Cima accountant members in 
business management to be 
trained for a total manage¬ 
ment role, with emphasis 
upon information technology. 

If you want to travel, a Cima 
qualification can be your pass¬ 
port Management accountan¬ 
cy is truly international, 
providing the skills to work 
within toe business environ¬ 
ment of any nation. It is 
already doing much to help 
the economies of developing 
countries. 

□ The author is president of 
the Chartered Institute of 
Management Accountants 

Cold comfort 
for Ernst trio 
DID they draw toe short 
straw? Three managers from 
Ernst & Young's energy ser¬ 
vices group have “volun¬ 
teered" to spend two years in 
the former Soviet republic of 
Kazakhstan. Mary Whftnall 
Jonathan Muir and Andy 
Brogan will work with oil and 
gas companies from a base in 
Alma Ata, emerging occasion¬ 
ally to travel L500 miles to 
Tengiz near file Caspian Sea, 
whore file state’s largest oil 
joint venture is situated. Con¬ 

ditions at Tengiz are reported 
to be inhospitable — winter 
temperatures of minus 40 
degrees centigrade, and a bed 
in a cabin, which is available 
only when the last occupant 
has left it Not all that different 
from Becket House, toe firm’s 
London headquarters... 

Cat’s cradle 
ONE of the most unlikely pre¬ 
sentations at last week's Festi¬ 
val of Accounting in Edin¬ 

burgh was on toe use of string 
as a means of accounting in 
precanquest Peru. Appetites 
were whetted by the professor 
concerned creating a complex 
knot of cars cradle across the 
backs of three chairs. But then 
he announced that toe secret 
had died wito the Incas and he 
did not have a due about how 
it was supposed to work. Mo¬ 
rale slumped even further 
when it became obvious that 
the presentation was set to 
drag an. Keeping the Scots 

from their hinch increased 
their view that his efforts had 
been a load of old rope. 

Smiling a retreat 
THE ballroom of Hopetoun 
House, venue for the festival* 
dosing dinner, was invaded 
by a pipe band intent on “beat¬ 
ing file retreat". Among those 
surrounded by deafening 
skirling was Roger Lawson of 
31 incoming president^ the 
English institute. Looking 31- 

at-ease, he turned to Professor 
Richard Macve and asked 
what he should do. “Just keep 
smiling,” came toe reply. 

MIKE Hogan, one time pre¬ 
senter cf the BBCs The Finan¬ 
cial World Tonight has been 
appointed head of Price 
Waterhouses UK press office. 
Hogan won a Bafta award for 
television business journalism 
while editing The Business 
Programme for Channel 4. 
and was most recertify director 
of external affairs at The Ad¬ 
vertising Association. 

Jon Ashworth 

Justice for all, and 
all for justice 

THE arguments raging over the reform of 
auditors’ liability are not new. AD that is new 
is toe escalating costs of insurance, the size of 
claims and a greater perception of the sheer 
injustice of the current situation. 

The problem is that the solution lies Largely 
in toe hands of the Department of Trade and 
Industry and there is no sign that it wishes to 
do anything about it After all. it does not 
need toe firms to submit the evidence and in¬ 
dependent reports from insurers, which they 
have just sent in. It does not need the English 
ICA to submit a similar pfle of arguments as 
it just has. The DTI tats all the evidence it 
needs. The report it commissioned in 1988 
recommends much the same action that both 
the submissions from the large firms and the 
institute have advocated over recent weeks. 

And if it needs any clarification over its 
own report, then It would be much easier to 
simply talk to the author. 
These days he is one of them. 
Andrew Iikierman. when he 

toe 1988 report together 
the DTI, was a professor 

at file London Business 
School. These days, toe DTI 
can find him at the Treasury, 
where he is head of the 
government accounting ser¬ 
vice. The only points he 
would probably add to his 
earlier efforts are that things 
have got worse and that, as 
ever, there is nothing like a 
crisis to put the moral argu¬ 
ments into starker relief. 

The figures are straight¬ 
forward. The independent 
report put together by Minet. 
the insurer which has access 
to all the top firms’ figures, 
shows that toe average of toe 
three largest Haims apainst UK arrrimitawfc 
in 1983 was £38.9 million. By toe time of the 
Ukferman report that average had risen to 
£110.5 milh'on. And fin* 1993, after stripping 
out toe vast estimated claims expected over 
the BCCI aflfeix; the figure is £487 minion. At 
the same time, the report shows that for file 
period from June 1993 to June 1994 “the 
maximum amount of mmmerrial insurance 
available to any Big Six firm in the UK 
comprises a band erf cover for losses foiling 
between $45 mill ion and $105 milli on”. 

By any standards, things are progressively 
getting modi worse. The problem is that it is 
not terribly obvious to outsiders. The firms 
have never, bring partnerships, produced 
Useful armratp and nomprehaisivp financial 
figures in toe way that their clients da So toe 
public has nothing to go on. And the idea of 
secrecy that this creates is easily turned into a 

theory of conspiracy. Equally, with hind¬ 
sight, the firms should probably have contest¬ 
ed rather than paid out on some of the earlier 
cases brought against them. But insurers 
were persuasive on payouts in the early 
1980s. Had the firms known that toe insurers 
would desert them in toe late 1980s. they 
might have stuck to their guns rather more. 

It is also hard for the firms to convince 
people that they are not simply crying wolf. 
Ian Brin die. Price Waterhouse's senior 
partner, made that plain at the launch of the 
firm's submission to the DTI. “If we could 
produce a dead body we could convince 
people that there was a problem," be said. 
“But we would prefer to sort it out at the stage 
where people are not feeling too welL” 

And there is also fiie argument that justice, 
which in principle should be open to all is 
not necessarily required when the aggrieved 

parties are partners in large 
a»vl wealthy multinational 
businesses. The obvious an¬ 
swer would be to change toe 
principle of joint and several 
liability so that at times of 
corporate collapse; for exam¬ 
ple, those directly responsi¬ 
ble for toe collapse would 
also be deemed financially 
responsible. This is the heart 
of the injustice. At present, 
the only people who have to 
have insurance are toe audi¬ 
tors. The law encourages 
shareholders not to seek jus¬ 
tice, but amply to seek cash. 

In toe US, this system is 
changing. Several states 
have moved to a system of 
proportional liability. The 
same is happening in Aus¬ 
tralia. It cannot happen soon 

enough. In the US the theoiy of “the innocent 
investor” is gaining ground. If shares go up, 
toe investor takes the profit If they foil 
someone must be to blame. The investor 
doesn’t take the losses, he sues. 

The obvious answer in the UK would be to 
move to a system of proportional liability. 
But lawyers oppose this and argue it would 
take decades. The short answer is to change 
Section 310 of the Companies Act Under a 
measure dating back to the 1920s, this bars 
accountants from agreeing individual liabil¬ 
ity limits wito clients. It is not the ideal solu¬ 
tion. Auditors would be seen to be doing 
deals wito clients. It does not have the obvi- 
ons justice of fiw liability falling <m toe guilty. 

But file DTI needs to do something, and 
fast As an interim measure it should walk 
down to Whitehall for a chat with Andrew 
Ukferman. And it should amend Section 310. 

Robert 
Bruce 
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FINANCIAL & PROGRAMME 
MANAGER 

£25,800 to £27,500 + Lease Car 

Blackburn City Chofenge has had a successful first year and has made 
exceSent progress to implementing its 5 year pro^arrme. The programme win 
stimulate development and create jobs, provide training and improve 
educational achievement, upgrade the environment, provide confidence and 
support to local residents and businesses, and establish regeneration that Is setf- 
sustaWng. 

The current postholder has been on a 12 month secondment from the 
Borough Council and Is due to return at the beginning of June 1994. A talented, 
highly motivated person is required to ffl this important appointment in the City 
ChaBenge Team for the next 4 years. 

You vM be responsible for the overall monitoring of project expenefiture and 
outputs that make up the City Challenge Programme, working with the Chief 
Executive to ensure all projects are implemented to a high quality, to budget 
and onttne. 

You wffl be educated to degree or equivalent standard, have had at least 5 
years' experience In managing varied and high cost projects in the pubfle or 
private sector, have a good financial and administrative background, and 
experience of urban regeneration and/or development. 

You shall have excellent interpersonal and communication skills, be 
computer literate and be committed to achieving results. 

AppScogrt} fry**** fmm Tho CouncE fn/ormefiof) Centre, Fkxx A, 
Town HaB. lower Block, Blackburn BBI7DYor telephone the Personnel Answering 

Service on (0254)55521 (24 hr (Miswerphono). 
Completed form shoukl be returned to fh* Personnel SecBon. 

Please quote BeL No: 35.94. 
Closing date for appBcaBonsb 31 March, 1994. 

Hncfetoifn Cfy ChaBange b eomnUftetfto Squat OppoihmIBes in employment 
and welcomes appBccdkjns from aBsecSaasct me eammunffy. 

BLACKBURN CITY CHALLENGE 
WORKING TOGETHER ■ CREATING CONFIDENCE 

OVERSEAS ACCOUNTS 
SUPERVISOR 

TwpBTMl by cstabtishcri independent ski tour 
Operator, winking with 2 anstaxnx, dunes 
include weekly mpmjmmtdtixiinn of 
ovcncMs accounting raann 
QTCffPM fupwvtimie, bank recs, foreign 
currency puzchne ledger. PC opesence 
preferred. French weaker. Salary wxanfing to 
age and experience. 

. Send CV to; Katrina Bowtfncb, ffiadan Lines 
Travel Ltd, 56 Pwney High Street, Imdon 

[ SW1S1SF. Fax: 081788 3543 

QUALIFIED 
ACCOUNTANT 

eC35.M0N.Siim; 

Worid MwnfietuBnt Mazket Leader need prxarrebw 
tfipfamric Man Manages 

You win be indepeadexn of mind with tbe mznisn znd 
desire » dynaoiolfr review die koxbs fnnctioQ. Your 
!■! ISIirsrim. iIIIMIII i r—-* 1—a--™—a»i- 

impexsble to lianc n Beard LercL ‘ 

Call Karmi ReynoWs/Carol CotmoHy 
(DCA SLCens) 0814661616 

DRAKE 
tNTBtNAPONAL 

CREDIT CONTROLLER 

WORKSOP 
o \ dk 

BUSINESS MANAGER 
required at this independent (tWC) co-educational 
boarcSng and day school of 350 pupfis as It 
commences its second cenhry. 

As the new Headmaster cterffles his vfeton lor the 
College tor the next ten years of development he 
needs the creative stimulus of a Business Manager 
to work alongside him. The job will involve 
managing and developing the finances, the 300 
acre estate, bu&dtogs and services in the friendly 
community of Worksop College. 

Salary package Is negotiable, starting at minimum 
of E25K, plus residential and other benefits. 

For further detaBs and appBcatfon forms contact 
Enquiry Office, Worksop CoBogo, Worksop. Notts. 

S803AP or telephone 0908472286 
Wtt1aopCu—BBl»mmB»nbw ol ttw Wooded CQfponWon and 

h a Charity nMng tor aduealioo 
ntfrtOTd ChMtty Ntwfcar 288671_ 

FINANCIAL ANALYST 
20-25K 

AMR Services, a prorider of aviation related services worldwide, is 
a subsidiary of AMR Corporation anti an affiliate of American 
Airlines. We are expanding and are looking for a Financial Analyst 
to join cwr International Regional Management team located near 
Heathrow Airport. 

Reporting to the Vice President of International Services, yon will 
agg*r in accounting and financial analysis activities in support of 
AMR Services’ rapidly expanding international operations. 
Specifically, responsibilities will include development of the 
Division's «>m«i operating budget, moodily forecasting, variance 
analysis, analysis of new business opportunities and special 
projects. 

Preferably wito a degree in finance/accounting and 1-3 years 
experience in a financial environment, yon will be proficient in 
spreadsheet software such as EXCEL and Lotus, and have 

written and communications skills. Candidates should 
also have experience of financial theory, discounted cash flow 
techniques and capital budgeting- 

In return, AMR Services offer a competitive salary and benefit 
and progressive career opportunities. To-apply, please 

write wito a full CV indicating present salary, and quoting 
reference FA/94 on your envelope to: 

Regional Personnel Department 
AMR Services UK Lad 

Two WaUbxodk Bminraa Centre 
Green Lane, Hounslow 
Middlesex TW4 6NW 

THE INVESTORS COMPENSATION SCHEME 
FINANCIAL SERVICES 

CIRCA £15,000-£35,000 CENTRAL LONDON 
Plus benefits 

ACCOUNTING AND LEGAL 
OPERATION ASSISTANTS/SUPERVISORS/MANAGERS 

An opportunity has arisen for professionals, oewly qualified or with up to 
7 years experience gained in the financial services, regulation or 
compliance sectors, to work within a high profile organisation which has 
dose links with tbe financial services industry. 

THE ROLE 
Working in small multi-disciplined groups made up of assistants, 
supervisors and managers and reporting to the senior manager you win 
work as a team on various projects. This will include: 

* Dealing with a broad cross section of the investing public, 
professionals and legubuora 

* Undertaking verification work on dahns 
* Identifying and resolving key technical issues 
* Processing dahns documentation 
* Maintaining investors ehrime 
* Preparing papers to be presented to the Board 

THE QUALIFICATIONS 
* Graduate aged 22 to 35, with excellent academic qualifications and 

probably an accountancy or legal professional qualification 
* Highly motivated, numerate with excellent written and 

investigative skills 
* Possessing the essential interpersonal skills and qualities of 

sensitivity, tact and diplomacy and, in tbe more senior positions, 
experience in managing people. 

* Must be a strong team player. 

Please reply with fuflCV and current salary details to: Libby Kennett, 
Personnel Officer, Investors Compensation Scheme Timited, GavreDe 
House, 2-14 Bnnhiil Row, London EC1Y &RA. 

Assignments 
Accountancy 

Ore efios an tie M2S confer wfakA is an fatferredoari fan of 
Qottnd Aeomimii ore remfir vohhs to bore firm omSfied 
and pet qssfified snarewum to G& tbe fbBowias pontoons. 

Managers to OQ£00 
Aatfit Sapervam to C23JXX) 
Aswtsat Mmagws to 06*000 
Tax Sreervitw to £26,000 
Tax Anrttanti to Q8J00D 

Ra- boic delate of tboo posdoib and 0k benefin from nurting 
Sr a piotirioaB fins ten contact MA Oteria »■** m tel S46 
95M re attcmtMy fax jwr CV la SU *46 95U. 

FTN CONTROLLER e£35JM Qnl 
ACA rcqM far Qtr artWatft-k 

LAW COSTS MANAGER d32.006 
Off SoBeifcm A ow dm MBs, iftaMiM efc 

NEWLY QUAL <£30£QQ 
ago iafd sv top fattaatioBri ooipoaiio& 
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Qua! joint reuuuc, PRT A CorrfTkz cp. 

CORPORATION TAX SENIOR (£25400 
ACA or ATU fam lop 10 Cf\ 

SENIOR ADMIN MANAGER c£30JN0 
Monitoring eqoity, fixed ineene A tlulniifu 

SALES ASSISTANTS c£3QJW0 
Roil'd by malar Mdm to Jain nwrieg Bam 

SWAPS OPS CONTROLLER cEKbMO 
Major SWAPS home mq 2yta Operation* op .. 
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TELEVISION page 36 

Poignant, funny and 

disabled: Kerry Noble 

stars in last night's 

BBC drama, Skallagrigg ARTS 
THEATRE page 37 

Benedict Nightingale 

offers his choice of 

playwrights from hell. 

Only joking ... 

CINEMA: Geoff Brown blows his nose and wipes his eyes after watching the calculatedly lachrymose Joy Luck Club 

Welcome to the great wail of China Hankies scarcely dry marriages, of a mother (played by 
from Shadowlands last France Nuyen) who drowns her 
week now get another, own child to gain revenge on a 
bigger drenching from playboy husband. 

Hankies scarcely dry 
from Shadowlands last 
wedk now get another, 
bigger drenching from 

Hk Joy Look Club. Since Wayne 
Wang’s silky-smooth version of 
Amy Tan’s best-selling novel con¬ 
cerns toe anguished relationship 

•yi, between Asian-American mothers 
. and daughters, you might suppose 
: only women sniffle and dab. Not 

so. My own eyes have seen thick- 
skinned males, film critics even, 
turn on the taps in die final reds 
and drip qwetly in the dark. 

~'v Newsweek maga- _ 
tine called the mm ~ 
“a four-hankie 
classic” Time 
went further still Cu^ 
and gave it a rat- 

that “ 
calender eight ^umsam 
handkerchiefs My 

* sopping needs to Warner 
be watched care- j2.Il 
fully. We have our Dubious d 
health to think at oreoarim 
The healthiest 
kind of tears are On Dead 
those that trickle of Warner 
toeir own accord. 15,10 
in toeir own good Absurd 1 
time. The worst Steven 
are those yanked p, 

■ out by brute force. tr, .,\r 
Wang, the Hong 

. Kong-born direc- 
ttTtSding his 
first American wartime 

■ - mainstream film 
following a fitful 
career on toe fringes, unfortunately 
follows the yanking method. Every 
image, every scene, every tender 
wisp of accompanying music, is 
transparency shaped for maxi¬ 
mum emotional effect Either you 
let down the barriers and succumb. 

. or you sit stony-faced as these 
Chinese mothers and American¬ 
ised daughters face more than two 
hours of slaps, hugs, joy and 
sorrow across the decades. There 
are no other options. 

On a technical level at Jeast, The 
T*. Joy Luck Club deserves a warm 

• r’ welcome. The script, by Ronald 
Bass and Tan herself, reworks the 

v novel’s teeming characters into a 
4 neat. interwoven bundle. From the 

opening chatter of the Joy Luck 
mahjong dub in San Francisco, the 
stories spread out to China and 

. ... back, luddly tracing the storm- 
• - tossed histories of four Chinese 

women and their offspring. 
There are tales of babies left 

behind in the wake of the Japanese 
advance; tales of enforced, loveless 

The Joy Luck Chib 
Curaon West End 

15,139 mins 
Ovenemotional saga of 

ChineseAmerican 
mums and daughters 

MyLife 
Warner West End 

12.117 mins 
Dubious drama about 

preparing for death 

On Deadly Ground 
Warner West End 

15,102 mins 
Absurd vehicle for 

Steven Seagal 

retain 
MGM Swiss Centre 

12,133 mins 
Solid slice of French 

wartime history 

marriages, of a mother (played by 
France Nuyen) who drowns her 
own child to gain revenge on a 
playboy husband. 

Once the women reach America, 
their daughters echo toeir hopes 
and fears, although never the 
physical traumas: the current gen¬ 
eration is noticeably weU-heeledL 
The cast, picked from the large 
reservoir of Asian-American talent 
tackle their parts with vigour and 
gratitude; Tsai Chin’s bossy, disap¬ 
proving Undo, sold into marriage 
at 15, is particularly memorable. 

As for Wang him- 
====jj sett, a gifted, hu- 

, pi,.,. mane director, you 
■JS* would never gS 
2“ from toe film's 

rosy g!ow and vel- 
vet camerawork 
that his previous 

daughters film was a jagged 
f jfp experiment cawed 
test End I-ife fa Cheap ... 
mins But Toilet Paper is 
ima about Expensive. Sharp 
fbr death edges have been 

filed away, while 
f Ground the acute ofaserva- 
/est End tims mi immi- 
mins grant ways that 
hide for ran through Chan 
Jeagal Is Missing and 
• Dim Sum have be- 

come obscured by 
ss Centre ^ ^bbles of 
nH!5 , soap opera. 

Urfareyes are 
tastey not too watery, you 

Ml should see The Joy 
Luck Club for 

what it is: a handsome film, a 
notable showcase for Asian-Ameri- 
can talent and a shallow emotional 
roller-coaster. 

Even eight hankies may not be 
sufficient this week. Fbr there is the 
glutinous My life to consider. 
Here, Michael Keaton dies of 
cancer shortly after his lovely wife 
(Nicole Kidman) gives birth to a 
bouncing boy. To prepare his 
future offspring for a life without 
dad, Keaton spends the last months 
making a video scrapbook. The 
camcorder is •trained on colleague 
and family, who offer mixed testi¬ 
mony. In between, he gives his 
chfld-tohe tips on big things, little 
things: sex. love, cooking spaghetti, 
playing baseball. 

Rarely can a film have gloated so 
much, to such dubious effect, over 
the demise of its star. Bruce Joel 
Rubin, the writer and director, has 
a genuine fascination with toe 
afterlife and extra-sensory percep¬ 
tions: he wrote the screenplays for 
Ghost and Jacob’s Ladder. But in 

Across toe generations, across the seas, Chinese mothers and their Americanised daughters get together to share a few gentle smiles and a lot of tears in The Joy Luck Club 

My Life, his directorial debut, 
Rubin's obsessions have only pro¬ 
duced a string of mawkish effects 
pinned to a central character it is 
hard to embrace. 

Keaton's Bob Jones, head of his 
own PR company in Los Angeles, 
has money, at course. Terminal 
diseases in American movies gener¬ 
ally strike toe rich and famous. 
True, he comes from Ukrainian 
stock, but an ethnic wedding and 
prickly encounters with the parents 
in Detroit still leave him stranded, 
cold and arrogant. Keaton's skill in 
handling serious drama is not at 
issue, although toe smug, cocky 
part of his persona certainly makes 
difficulties fix' the viewer. 

Kidman is the picture of beauty 

and loving kindness as the wife 
trying to share his pain. Other 
characters play- second fiddle to 
what often seems like a huge ego 
trip for the dying man. My Life 
should still not be dismissed out of 
hand: Rubin earns points for 
avoiding vapid escapism and for 
giving audiences something to 
drew on. The trouble is, the film 
tastes so noxiously artificial that 
you just want to spit it out 

With On Deadly Ground you 
can at least enjoy peals of mocking 
laughter. Steven Seagal, the mar¬ 
tial arts hunk with modest acting 
ability and toe blurred face of a 
burglar wearing a stocking mask, 
has now turned director. He has 
also turned environmentalist As 

Seagal's Forrest Taft mighty dous- 
er of aO-rig fires, heaves into action 
against big business, out come the 
little homilies, the plugs for justice 
and Mother Earth. "What does it 
take to change the essence of a 
man?” he intones after reducing a 
redneck to a bloody heap. “I need 
time," the heap blubs. 

Seagal’s stomping ground is 
beautiful, frozen Alaska, where the 
fruntit people fight to avoid the 
dutches of oil company boss Mich¬ 
ael Caine. “I didn’t want to resort to 
violence." Taft explains. “I don't 
have a choice." That said, he is free 
to dispatch every bad guy he meets 
to an early grave. 

Dressed in fanciful furs, Seagal 
looks every inch the star with a 

swollen bead. Others caught in this 
absurd enterprise rightly wish they 
were elsewhere. Caine, hair black 
and short, suggests a man em¬ 
balmed, while Joan Chen receives 
her most thankless role yet as a 
beautiful Inrniit activist- 

The alternative choice this week 
is Pttain: two hours plus about 
Vichy France, staged in toe worthy. 
Hoodless maimer of a television 
biopk. Since the years of collabor¬ 
ation with Nad Germany can still 
cause tremors in France. Jean 
Marboeufs film dearly retains 
local appeal. But abroad, dwin¬ 
dling numbers of filmgoers know 
or care about Marshal PStain, 
Pierre Laval and the other figures 
who collaborated with Hitler and 

tried to rejuvenate defeated France 
with anti-Semitic policies from 
toeir new seat of government, a spa 
town hotel Large queues should 
not be expected. 

Yet, for those happy to take 
history lessons in cinemas. Retain 
can still entertain, despite 
Marboeufs plodding style. Hie 
characters fascinate. Veteran actor 
Jacques Dufilho. stiff and formal, 
crisply conveys ancient retain* 
wiliness, vanity and naively. Jean 
Yanne makes Laval a formidable 
force of nature, an ambitious 
politician outmanoeuvred by 
events. Retain may not make you 
cry, thank heavens, but you can 
have a good time learning, 
thinking. 

Small is beautiful 
THEATRE: Andy Lavender applauds the spirit of 

enterprise breathing new life into the London fringe 

The West End* most 
impactful plays of the 
past two or three years 

—such as Medea, Moonlight. 
Oleanna and Death and the 
Maiden — all started fife in 
toe subsidised sector. That 
area of activity known as “off- 
West End", comprising the 
subsidBed "quality" venues 
such as the Royal Court, 
Almeida and Hampstead the¬ 
atres, seems in rude health. 
But while these theatres have 
been climbing the barriers 
that separate them from the 
smart West End. a similar 
flexing erf muscles is happen¬ 
ing on the fringe. 

The most striking evidence 
of this is provided by develop 
maits in a little-known venue 
south of the River Thames. 
The Bridge Lane Theatre has 
been hired fbr two productions 
by Moving Theatre, a new 
company formed by Vanessa 
Redgrave and her brother 
Corot, The first of these, Alex 
Ferguson* The Flag. .opens 
tonight. 

What persuaded the 
Redgraves to opt for an ob¬ 
scure fringe theatre in Batter¬ 
sea? "The theatre is 
remarkable in what it pro¬ 
vides," Coin Redgrave says. 

“It has a large performance 
area, yet it never separates the 
audience from toe performers 
by more than about 25 feet So 
you can do a pfey with a cast of 
16 people, as we’re doing, but it 
allows for a real closeness." 

It is not unknown for stars 

C The lesson of 

the 1980s 

was that profits 

don’t just 

come in cash ? 

to appear in this neck of toe 
woods. Janet Suzman has 
directed a Feydeau farce al the 
Chelsea Centre Theatre, and is 
currently in discussion with 
the theatre* management 
about another project 

General figures for audi¬ 
ence attendance outside the 
West End do not properly 
exist, such is toe volatile 
nature of the theatre industry. 
The Arts Council* most recent 
statistics reveal a slight de¬ 
crease in audience attendance 

at the London theatres the 
council funds. On toe other 
hand, the Bush Theatre, on 
Shepherds Bush Green, re¬ 
ports an increase of 21 per cent 
in audience attendances over 
the past two years, and toe 
Cockpit Theatre in Maryie- 
bone claims an increase in. box 
office income of more than 50 
per cent since 1990. 

The Hampstead Theatre 
took £33.000 at the box office 
for Terry Johnson* Dead 
Funny before it had even 
opened. The play will become 
die theatre* latest West End 
transfer when it opens at die 
Vaudeville in ApriL 

Of course, artistic panache 
cannot entirely be measured 
by bums on seats. For all that 
economic imperatives have 
been dinned into manage¬ 
ments over die past few years, 
there is every mdkafian that 
theatres outside toe West End 
are still unafraid of taking 
rides. At die Cockpit Theatre, 
for example, the Soho Theatre 
Company flirts with a kind of 
danger. Its latest offering is 
Darnel Magee* Paddywack, a 
dark comedy about an Irish¬ 
man in Kilbum, written by a 
former member of Sinn ran 
who was frequency interned 

Corfu and Vanessa Redgrave specially chose an obscure 
fringe theatre to stage Alex Ferguson’s The Flag 

during the 1970s. Paddywack 
is a coproduction between die 
company and William Butler 
Sloss, one of a new breed of 
producers. 

“The lessen of the 1980s was 
that profits don’t just come in 
cash,” Butler Sloss says. T get 
to put on shows dial I believe 
in. On the other hand, theatre 
is an entirely pragmatic busi¬ 
ness. You’re in the business of 
communicating ideas and 
emotions. If- nobody comes 
you've failed at the first 

atre Company* artistic direc¬ 
tor. had a similar experience 
with Diane Samuels* ac¬ 
claimed KindertransporL An 
initial possibility that the pro¬ 
duction would transfer to die 
Duchess Theatre came to 
nothing, although Morris is 

now directing the play for the 
main stage at New York* 
Manhattan Theatre Club. 

A new cartel toe Producers 
Alliance, wants to redress toe 
situation by transplanting suc¬ 
cessful shows from die subsi¬ 
dised sector to some of toe 
smaller West End houses, 
with cheaper tickets to boot 
This initiative is pre-empted 
by a new production of Samu¬ 
el Beckett* 20-minute Foot¬ 
falls — a fringe favourite if « 
ever there was one — which 
opens on Monday at the 
Garrick Theatre, runs for a 
week, and will cost just £4 for 
any seat in the house. The 
show has “event" written all 
over it. not least because ft 
reunites director Deborah 
Warner and actress Fiona 
Shaw. 

“The quirkiness of the fact 
that ft* m a West End theatre 
amuses me,” Warner says. 
"It* a play that has had many 
lives in pub theatres. But the 
lines are becoming rather 
blurred. Pm very exerted about 
the West End because ft* only 
just occurred to me that it* 
very flexible." 

IN TOMORROW’S T1 MES 

POP ON FRIDAY: Cafflin Moran 
musical talent of Nirvana’s Kurt Cc 

Ill-advised lifestyle that brought 
to death last week. Pins reviews of tl 

hi the magical 
ibain, and the 
him dose 
le new albums 

THE THIRTIES 

The second hurdle can also 
be tricky. Buffer Sloss pro¬ 
duced Our Bays, an earlier 
Cockpit success. “That show 
cost me £22,000,” he says. 
“People have told me that 15 
years ago it would have moved 
into the West End. But to have 
moved it today would have 
cost me about £180,000.” 

Abigail Moms. Soho The¬ 

_oQR3 
THEATRE 
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7 OLIVIER 

AWARD 

NOMINATIONS 
OLEANNA by David Mamet 

(new at the Duke Of York’s Theatre; 

A Best o'av 

ONE Ol HAITINK’S MOST 
M r \ 10 R A BI F PI R I • O R M A \ C F. S 

BOR THF. ROYAL OPI RA 

K A T Y A 
K A B A. N O V 

TRPYOR NUNN’S 
SI PFRB NT.W PRODUCT j ON’ 

I I LNA PROKINA'S STARING KATYA 
\ RARE QUA! I TV OF RAPTURE' 

PRO KINA - me ’Oriiikii; 
( ;.i tHickr. (.L'E’u: in nvont >v..trs - 

ni'i:; dnl- rhove evening". 

v.moK joneep: or international opov.. 
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LONDON 

THE FLAG- Opening right tor Moving 
Theatre, a new company wnH fwo 
Redgraves an the board of dnam. 
Play basod on a Rabat Shaw novel set 
in a Sufic* perish in 1926. The strong 
cast Includes Jenifer Wary. KSa 
Markham aid Conn Redgrave. See 
teaLre, page 35 
Bridge Lane. Bridge Lane. Baaeraea. 
SW11 (071-22808281 TamgM.Tpm. 
unBAprt2. 

TODAY'S EVENTS 

A dally guide to arts 
and entertainment 

compiled by Krfa Anderson 

NnflMd. Uriwraity Road (0703 
671771J. PiBwaws tramtoroght, 730pm. 
opens Mar* 15. then Mgn-Thjs, 
730pm. Fn and Sa. aw. mat Apr a 
230pm Urd Apr ZQ 

ELSEWHERE 

KATYA KABANOVA: A very speed 
night ter opera towrs across the country. 
Trevor Nun's raw production or 
Jertfidc's most personal trage opera is, 
qute smpty. txoart and uvmssaUe. 
Elena Prokma's Katya was the most 
IhrAng Covenr Garden debut since 
Gata Gorchakova ha us two yeare ago. 
Eva Randrad makes a magrefksritty 
monstrous mothar-m-tawr. Bemaitl 
Haitink conducts; designs by Maria 
Bjamsan 
Royal Opera House, Covers Garden. 
WC2 (071-240 10691911). TonWL 
730pm. 6) 

BtNANI. Armenan soprano Marta 
GUagWia. who recently had great 
success sin^ng rosea opposite 
□ormngo ailhe Met In New Yarit. marks 
her London debut m this opera-1 rv- 
oonoart pertomonoe ol a rarely heard 
Vena score. MarceUo Watt conducts 
the Engfan Chamber Orchestra, with 
Anthony Michaoh Moore aaCario. 
Barbican, Slk Street, EC2 (071-638 
8831). Tonight 7 30pm 0 

BfftWNQHAH Peer Stan's 
pradudnn ol Debu83y's messrprece 
P*M» « vaommUB far WNO was 
the sensation ot 1992. gamemg vwl- 
oamed pttzBS and aiocai ajpertasvss. 
It b rented tonight for tour ntgtts orfy. 
reuueng the onj^ral cast d toson 
Hagley, NeM Archer. Donald MocweL 
Paratope WSfisar and Kamath Cox. 
David Robemon conducts. 
Hippodrome, Hurst Street (081&S 
7486) ToraghL then Mar 12.14 and 16, 
7.15pm. B 
HARROGATE: Buddy HoSy. Ruche 
Vatons and the Big Bopper meet at a 
celeste! bar in Dana Cosgran's 
Three Stops to Hum. The cast stag 
all Iha songs you'd expect 
Harrogate. tixtofd St (0433 5031 IQ. 
Opens rontgtn, 7 45pm. Then Tue-Sa, 
745pm mats Mar 19 and 28.230pm. 
Und Mar 26. 
SOUTHASB’TOH: Martn Shavr. Diana 
Ouch and Alan Oobie star in Rough 
Justice, a courtroom drwna by 
Terence Fnsby, whose fra ht was 
There's a GW In My Sap. west End- 
bound 

GLASGOW: Scottish Bang 
edateatw its sUwsr jubUee by tacWng 
lt» grtndea ol Tcftatowuys baME. 
The Steaptog Beauty, lor the ftol time. 
Gatna Samsova tfireas, cosnmes by 
Jasper Conran. Sharing me Btta rale wsh 
tne company's wn dancers wH be 
Lestev GoBtir tram Covent Garden ond 
a*-Brtsta britortaa Ludrnta 
Semenyeka 
Theatre RoyaL HopeStreeL (041-332 
9000) Tart^l. 715pm Al evening 
pertormances. 7.15pm; plus Mar 12 
and 19.2.15pm end Mar 17.1.30pm. 
Unff Mar 19. 0 

TELEVISION REVIEW: Lynne Truss on last nipht’s Screen Two drama, Skallagrigg 

Elusive answer I ISp-^ 
to classic riddle 19S 

i. 
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LONDON GALLERIES 

Batlcai Al Vionan Lie. Hrtton 
Deutsch Colactlan (071-638 4141) 
British Museum; Htaratayan and 
Japanese Art tom the Sdvntt-Meada 
Cdtocban (071-6361555}... Festhril 
H*a The Thbfiaa,Anxtety end Escapism 
(071-928 3002] ... National PortraB 
Gallery: Hobeln and the Gout at Henry 
V1U(071-3060055).. Naflonal 
Genery: Zdbadrfa Jacob and Ms 
Twelve Son(071-8393321). .Royal 
Aceriemy at Aria: Art of the Ancient 
World; The Unknown Modgkanl (071 - 
439 7438) .Tale: Picasso (071-B87 
8008)... V A A-Febetgd; The Gokdrei 
Age 1730-1780: brass Meld fwkture 
(071-938850(9 

IT WAS Oedipus who finally solved 
the Riddle of the Sphinx "What goes 
on four legs in the morning, two legs at 
midday, and three legs in the evening?" 
she asked, conceitedly polishing her 
lion's daws on her woman's bazooms, 
confident she was unanswerable. The 
famous solution was a bit of a let¬ 
down, though. “Man goes on four legs, 
two legs and three legs." answered 
Oedipus. "First crawling, then walk¬ 
ing, then leaning on a stick. Am I right? 
Or am I right?" 

In last night’s Screen Two, 
Skallagrigg (BBC2), Bernard Hill 
played John, a man with few ostensible 
classical-hero characteristics — in fact. 

a window-pole had been softened by a 
faith in the protective Skallagrigg. {The 
word mmol out to be a corruption of 
"scallywag", the only term of endear¬ 
ment Arthur ever heard.) 

These Arthur stories — done in 
Qashbadc shades of permanent blue, 
set in tall gloomy hospital dormitories 
of cathedral dimensions, or amid 
dreamy ranks of flapping bed-sheets 
our of doors — were oppressively 
ghastly, it has to be said. Window- 
poles will never seem innocent again. 
In fact, the child Arthur (Adam 
Walker) screeched so distressingly 
dining his torments that against all my 
critical instincts I actually phoned the 

v m 

a plain modem everyman of a Dad 1 producer for assurance that the boy 
occupying the unremarkable two-leg was acting (he was). 

□ APRIL m PARIS'Gay Otean and 
Marta Friedman In John Godberis 
ampkstic play ebout the benefits ol 
travel 
Ambassadors. West Street WC2 (071- 
836 6111J. Tue-SaL 8pm. mate Thus 
3pm. Sat 5pm end Sui 4pm. 

□ ENDGAME. Pater BourKe and John 
Ouarnr play Hamm and Oov n a rare 
Beckett revival, the signal dustbin 
play. 
BAG Studio a Larender HB. SW11 
(071-2232223). Tongm-SdL 730pm; 
Su>530pm UnttMarch 13.Q 

B JANE EYRE Alexandra Matte aid 
Tm Pgott-Smth do their best m Fay 
wodon’e puzzkig version ol the wel- 
knoMn melodrama 
Playhouse, Narthunberisnd Ave, WC2 
(071-839 4401). MorvSst 7.45pm mats 
Hus and Sal 3pm. 0 

■ EDO IE BZARO. Hie man Is beck 
tor another solo season ol comedy and 
sharp good reree. 
Atomy, St Martin's Lane. WC2 (071- 
8B71115). Mon-SaL 8pm UnM Mar 19. 

■THewian Stephen Betty’s 
n- toe- round Wesker. Hie eials ere not m 
use; there s seeing on the stage at 
Drees Code level, and a MclMli on 
scaffofcSng in between, with 30 cheto 
roaring martcaly about. Temfic 
Royal Court. Stoane Square, SW1 
(071-730 1745). Mon-Sat 7.30pm. mat 
Sat3J0pm 

B ALEXANDRA KOLLONTAL 
Barbara Ewing's fesemating one-woman 
show store the forgotten comrade of 
[lie Batehev* Revolution, Lenar's 
eloquent comrade. 
New End, 27 New Bid. Hempstead, 
NWS (071-794 0022). Tue-Sri, 8pm; Srn 
3pm and530pmUnffl March 27. 

■ THE OLD LADIES: Fatal Brook. 
Doreen Martas and MtaamKotn in 
Rodney AcMancfa laneathrilar. 
set In a cdtracfrtadfy and concerning a 
mysterious puoe of amber. 
Greenwich. Creams HD. SE10 (081- 
858 7755) Now previewing, 7.45cm. 
Opens Mar 15.7pm; irtfl Apr 2 Q 

THEATRE GUIDE 
revreslde Stwflos. Crisp Boed. 
H3mmersmrth.W6 (081-7483354). Mon- 
Sat, 8 pm: mats some Sot, 320 pm Q 

Jeremy Kingston's a 
of theatre showing in London 

■ House Tuft, returns only 
D Some aorta avaDabto 
□ Seats at aO prices 

■ WICKED, YAARt Urban treytaia 
where a genie helps a buBad Aslan 
cncketing hopeW. Sugtng bbanga 
muse but opporturaoea lor a tougher 
analysis ol racism are mlesad. 
NaOonaL (Cottestoe), Souh Bank. SE1 
(071-928 2252). Tongts end Mar 16-19. 
7 30pm: mats Thus, SbI, 230pm Q 

□ OMMA: Subttted Oedpus and the 
Luck ol Thebes. Hm Supple's 
production, KemethMcLeteh'secrlpt 
draws on many Greek soucea. See 
review, page 37. 
Yoistg Vic, The CuL SE1 (071-928 
6363). MareSaL 730pm: rat Sat 3pm 
Old Mar to, 2pm Urtf April 2 Q 
□ PADOYWACK. DanW Magee's 
(feappotnflngty two tftnenaonel study ol 
Mtoun Ms raedteg to an engmahe 
Irishmen in their nAfeL 
Cochpt, Gateforth SL NW8 (071 -402 
5081) MoreSat 8pm, u*l March 26 £ 
H PEER GYNT- hSnajawa's 
nwnaionafliKast production ol Ibsen. 
Imaginative, designed lor the video age 
but a longish haul Eye-catching 
performance from Michael Sheen. 
Barbican, SA Street, EC2 (071-638 
8891]. Tonight-Sat. TpmEI 
BPEREGORIOT: A lather's seU- 
sacnfictog love tar his unimpressed 
daughters: Geoflray Severs adapts and 
tfireas Balzac's great novel 
Oranga Itoa, aaranca Street. 
Rttvnond (081-940 3633). Ton^tt-SaL 
7.45pm; mat Sett, 4pm Rnalweek-S 

□ SEPTBHBB! TIDE: Dephne du 
Mauteris drame ol teapptctonae 
passion stare Susenneb forte and 
Mchael Freed 
Comedy. Panton St SW1 (071-887 
1045). Mon-SaL Bpm mas Wed 3pm 
and Sat 4pm. 
B THE THHEE LIVES OF LUCIE 
CA8R0L: Compksto's protowxfy 
moving staging ol John Bagefs We of 
an Atone woman loving end enduing 
aL 

■ WILDEST DREAMS: Ayctdaoum's 
mixed hiarious deepainMth grim 
teugher ol tantasygame addicts. 
Ptt. Berfataan Centre, EC2 (071-638 
8891). Torvght-Sat, 7.15pm mat Sat, 
2pm Final performances B 

LONG RUNNERS 

B An Absolute Turkay GtaOe (071- 
4945065)... OBtoodBrothers: 
Phoena (071-8871044)... □ Buddy: 
Victoria Palace (071-8341317)... 
□ Caramel: SMMbuy (071-379 
5398}... B Cats: New London (071- 
406 0072) • ■. □Crazy lor You: Prtnoe 
Edward(071-7348831)... □Don’t 
DraaetorDbrarDudien (071-494 
5070)... H Hire Quya Nand Mok 
Lyric (D71 -494 5045). . Itam. 
Dorrmton (071-580 884^0 An 
biapactor ChRk AMwych (071-838 
64DB ...□ lie and Mamie OTtourte. 
Strata(071 -830MXJ)... BLss 
MtsSrsMae: Palace (Q71-434 
0909)... 59 Mtae SMgon-Theatre 
Royal (071 -494 5400} ...OThe 
Moueehro St Marita's (071-836 
1443). DOIeenne DMrmlYoifc's 
(071-838 5122) ...■ The Phantom of 
toe Operw. Her MajeeJ/s (071-494 
5400) ...□ Hal: PiccacSIy (071-867 
111Q ...□ RatoBvw Values- Savoy 
(071-8368888) ...B StarOgM 
Eiprwr ApoOo Vlctona (071 -828 
8665)... □ SunetBoutowd: 
AdQtaW (071 -344 0055) Ttowls 
WHi My Aunt WhttehaB (071-887 
1119). .BTheWdnanlnBlacfc 
Fortune (071-8382238) 

phase. But he faced an identical 
Oedipal riddle; where do three-legged 
people live? His disabled daughter 
Esther, who notably travelled not on 
legs at aD, but on wheels, was leading 
hun through a network of disabled 
storytellers in search of the 
"Skallagrigg". but they had run up 
against thus abstruse clue, and were 
stumped. Hfll pondered it at the 
seaside, frowning, while two old people 
ambled past, leaning forward on 
walking-sticks against the breeze. like 
Oedipus before him, he suddenly 
twigged, and entered the myth himself. 

Skallagrigg. adapted by Nigel Wil¬ 
liams from a book by William 
Horwood. was a funny, unreal, intan¬ 
gible drama of love and rejection, 
which somehow sidelined the issues of 
disability by concentrating on the 
healing power of story. As acted very 
believably by die disabled Kerry 
Noble, the main tiling about daughter 
Esther was not her cerebral palsy, nor 
even ho- bitterness towards her ne¬ 
glectful Dad, but her sturdy literal 
belief in Arthur, an archetypal helpless 
cripple whose lifetime of brutal treat¬ 
ment at the hands of a sadist wielding 

How appropriate to be caught 
dithering between fiction and reality, 
though. If it was comforting for Esther 
to think Arthur was real, it was 
comforting to tile viewer to assume he 
was just a story. In the end. he turned 
out to be Richard Briers, which was an 
outcome so unlikely that I decided just 
to accept it, and not argue. 

Hill's Dad did a lot of accepting, too. 
He started off a little hostile (“Who 
does this for you at school? Whatever 
they pay them, it’s not enough"), but 
essentially he was good-natured and 
made minimal fuss. 

Eterhaps, having belatedly volun¬ 
teered for inclusion in the alien world 
of Esther and her cronies Raj (Tom 
Tomalin. a wisecracker in a wheel¬ 
chair) and Ton (Karl Andrew Purden. 
with Downs Syndrome), it was a short 
step to chauffeuring a fictional quest 
solving ancient riddles, and playing 
cheerful straight-man for other peo¬ 
ple's jokes. 

“Well all end up in Dartmoor." 
avers John, when they abduct Arthurs 
old friend Frank from the hospital. 
"But there's no disabled access to 
Dartmoor," comes the quick reply. 
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Keny Noble and Bernard Hill in Nigel Williams’s BBC Television 
adaptation of William Horwood’s Skallagrigg, shown last night 
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OPERA: Student productions in Manchester and London of unfairly neglected works 

Tcfcat MbrmaDan sitaptad by Society 
al London Thaaire 

NEW RELEASES 

THE BALLAD OF LITTLE JO (15): 
WrtO-hesied g»l passes as a man m a 
gold rush riving town. Ovar-aotem 
tomnsl Western tram cSredor Maggie 
Greerevaid; wltti Suzy Ams 
Metro (071-437 07S7) 

SHADOWLAMJS (U): SkfflU rendlnn 
oiWlumMenoison's play ebout C. S. 
Laws's emotional awakening. With 
Anthony HopMns and Debra Winger 
Richard Attenborough directs 
Odeons: Kensington (0426 914666) 
Swiss Cottage (0426914098) West 
End (0426-915 574) UCI WMatoysQ 
(071-792 3332) 

SHORT CUTS (18): Robert AUman's 
dazzfcig kalekknoope ol traaured fives 
In Los Angetes. The superb cast 
tadudes Andie MacOowel, Bruce 
Davtaon, Tbn Robbre, Matthew Mocfns 
andLHyTomln 
ChetoenCtaema (071-3513742) Gala 
0(071-727 4043) Lumtero (071-836 
0691) Odeons Kensington (0426-914 
668] Swiss Cottage (0*26 914096) 
Renoir (071 -837 8402) CcrsanTGreen 
(071 -226 3520) Warner (071-4374343) 

CURRENT 

CINEMA GUIDE 

Geoff Brawn's mmmuusut of 
IBms hi London and (tvhero 

Indlcatad with the symbol ♦) 
on release across the country 

♦ PHttJlDELPWA (12): An Aids 
victim's fight tor Justice. Consjrornsas 
galore but dynamtaafly told. With Tom 
Hades and Denzd Washington. 
Jcndhen Demme (Reds. 
MGM dietoea (071 -352 5096) 
Odeons: Kanaington (0426 914666) 
Leicester Square (0426-915683) 
Swtra Cotona (0426914098) UCI 
White leys B (071-792 3332) 

914 66Q Swtae Cottage (0426 
914098) West End (0426-015 574) UCI 
Whttetoys 0(071-7923303) 

♦ THE AGE OF INNOCatCE (U): 
Scorsese's speObtadtag, hearten verenn 
ol Edth Wharton's nowi about sided 
love In old New York. Daniel Dsy-Levrts, 
Nttdwlte Ptettler. Winona Ryder. 
Camden Plan (071-485 2443) 
MGUs: Chelsea (071-352 5096) 
Stnfteabray Avenue (071-838 8279) 
Odeons: Kanaington (0426 914686) 
Mezzantaw 0(0426 915683} Sartss 
Cottage (M26 9>4098) UCf WMtalays 
0 (071-792 3332) Warner0 (071-437 
4343) 

• A BRONX TALE (18)'Potent yam d 
lather, son end re&toouhood 
wfeeguys, from Chazs Patatinten's one- 
man show A strong dveettag debut by 
RobonDeMra 
MGM Tottenham Coot Road (071- 
638 6148) Odeons: Kanelnglon (0436- 

LA CRISE (15): Mstortutes rata down 
on the French txugeoBta. AttradivB 
sooal comedy from Cobra Soreau web 
Vincsnt Lotaon and Patnds Hmstt 
Everyman (071-4351525) 

♦ MALICE (15): Alec Batawta-s hot¬ 
shot doctor shattere Mcole Kidman and 
B* Putman's domosUc hflsa. 9raDaw, 
8gpertlne and Stupefyrag tWar 
director. Harold Bedcer. 
MGM PntonSmet(071 -930 0631) 
Odson Mezanfria 0 (0426 915683) 

♦ HRS DOUBTFBtE (12): Robta 
WHlarRs as the dvoreed dad hfeed se 
the lamly's houaekeepo'. With SaSy 
Beta and Pierce Brosnan. Chris 
CoUnbusdreds. 
MGMc Chetsea (071^352 5096) 
Oxford Street (071-636 0310) 
Trocadoro 0(071-134 0031) 
Odeons: Kensington (0428 914666) 
Uensnlne 0 (0426 915883) Swiss 
Cottage (0426 914096) Phn (0800 
888997) Semen/Batar (071-9352772) 
UCI WMtalays 0 (071-792 3332) 

♦ ^THE PELICAN BRQ7 (12): Law 
student Jula Roberts is traited by hired 
waera and tae R3L Staek. fatuous 
varatan ol John Gtasham's novel, co- 
sterring Denzel Washington. Qreaor. 
Aten J . Pakula. 
MGMs: Baker Street (071-935 9772) 
RAam Road (071-37D 263Q Otaord 
Street (071-630 0310) Trocredero0 
(071-434 0031) Notttng HM Coronet 0 
(071-727 6705) UCI Whtteteye0 
(071-792 3332) Warner (071-437 4343) 

♦ SCHINDLER'S LIST (15): Gemun 
businessman (Uan Meeson) saves hla 
JevrtBb workers from the ca-npe 
impresaw. growiHip epic from Steven 
Spietaerg cottars Ftetpri Fiennes ota 
Ben (ungstey. 
Barhlcwn 0(071-638 8891) Empire 0 
(0800-688 911) MGMs: Baker Street 
(071-935 9772) Fu&tam Road (071- 
370 2836) Trooettaro 0(071-434 0031) 
Screen/HBB (071-435 3386) UCI 
WNtateya 0(071-792 3332) 

WHAT inspired Tchaikovsky to make 
an opera out of Schiller's Maid of 
Orleans is not too difficult to work out 
sexual guilt and its consequences were 
of profound concern to him. What 
inspired the Royal Northern College of 
Music to stage it (not quite for the first 
time in Britain: the Bolshoi performed 
Orleanskaya Dyeva on its epic visit to 
Glasgow in 1990} is another question. 

Surely, they would not go to such 
lengths, constructing a cathedral and a 
palace, grappling with the logistic 
problems involved in the elaborate and 
numerously populated ceremonials, 
rehearsmg sword-fights and battle 
scenes, coaching 12 principal singers 
and a chorus in Russian.. .just 
because they feel they have the right 
singer for the title role? 

Actually, if they had done all that to 
show off Jane Irwin as Joan of Arc (in 
the mezzo alternative arranged by the 

Maid in heaven, but 
the staging is hell 

composer himself) 
nobody could 
blame them. Here 
is a voice of ex- 

Maid of Orleans 
RNCM, Manchester 

traordinary integrity, finely focused 
and well developed in sound except at 
the very top of the range, pitched with 
scarcely failing accuracy. In addition to 
those technical characteristics it also 
has an (indefinable but quite palpable 
quality of ardour in it. She is not a 
natural aaress but, performing the 
limited moves prescribed for her in the 
ill-designed costumes provided, she 
retains a simple and moving dignity. 

Drleans Otewsc. the 
vocal distinction is 

anenester to be found among 
- the baritones and 
basses, above all in Ashley Holland's 
stentorian Dubois but also in Martin 
Snell'S Thibaut d’Arc. Joan’s rhythmi¬ 
cally awkward and grotesquely wigged 
shepherd faiher. and Craig Smith’s 
Lionel, the Burgundian renegade with 
whom she so disastrously falls in love. 
This means that there are large areas 
of the score where the less successfully 
cast student singers have the stage to 
themselves, notably in the second act 

which is further hampered by an 
acrobatic entertainment that might 
usefully have been cut. 

Even so — and bearing in mind that 
Stefan Janski's production, though 
well organised, is minimally inspired 
and that Charles. Cusick Smith's 
designs, with die exception of Rheims 
Cathedral, are depressingly ugly — it 
could be worth making the effort to gel 
to see one of the four remaining 
performances (on Saturday and then 
March lb. 22 and 25). 77ic Maid of 
Orleans is generally high-quality 
Tchaikovsky, and there is .scarcely a 
dull moment in its four hours’ dura¬ 
tion. Technically more successful with 
the chorus than with art uncharacteris¬ 
tically vulnerable RNCM orchestra. 
Paul McGrath is stylistically well A. 
equipped to make the most of it. F 
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equipped to make the most of it. i 

Gerald Larner 
S«*TC:4 

♦ TieTtaiS MUSKETEHW (PG): 
Noisy, youtfrful and empty new vwstan 
of Dumas's lata from Stephan Herek, 
with KiatarSUIrariand. Charie Sriaan, 
Criris OTIonnaa, Hm Cuny and 
Rebecca Da Mom&y. 
M^la: CMW (071-352 5090) 
Otaord Street (071 -638 0310) 
Ttucadaro 0 (Q71-434 0031) 
Odaom: KonsfrigtoR (0426 91466Q 
Swiss CattKB (0426 914098) IKt 
Whttslays 0(071-792 3332) «tenar0 
(071-4374343) 

LES VtSITHJRS (15): Cnxta, raucous 
dn»4taraUhgoom9dy, a huge ha in 
Ranee With Chnsttan Ciavwr, Jean 
Reno Dkector.JaartMaroFoM- 
MGMTottmliam Court Road (071- 
6366146) Ptaai (Q800 888997) 

♦ WAYNE’S WORLD 2 (PG): Tho 
dude duo man a rock conceit. SOy tut 
sweet comedy sequel, wfih Mira Myers 
and Dana Carvay. Onactor. Staftaan 
Sirjk. 
Empire 0 (0800 888911) MGMk 
Rritam Road 0(071-3702836} 
Ttaeadero 0 (071-434 0031) 

MOZARTS comedy has a famously 
untranslatable title: "The Feigned 
Lady Gardener” doesn’t exactly trip off 
the tongue, but Paul Griffiths’s sol¬ 
ution of “She Stoops to Compost" gets 
full marks for ingenuity. Either way, it 
is slowly but surely reentering the 
canon, just as Idomeneo and Tito have 
in the last generation. It deserves to. It 
is packed full of glorious music, and 
each moment works. It is just that each 
moment doesn’t necessarily follow on 
from the last The shifts in mood are as 
unsettling as those in the mature 
comedies, but less integrated in the 
general plan. For heaven’s sake, the 
composer was only 18. 

It is a big test for students—vocally, 
it is ceaselessly demanding — but 
Tuesday’s GSMD cast was given 
plentiful support Clive Tfrnms's tem- 

Growing reputations 
pos were perfectly La finta « 
judged, and he J 
drew astonishingly LrUllCuli 
assured playing - 
from his young orchestra, at once 
robust and sensitive. Stephen 
Medcalfs production, in elegant decor 
by Isabella Bywater, started off with a 
graphic rape and attempted murder in 
the herbaceous border (I do wish 
people would leave overtures alone) 
and after some early byplay with 
cameras and cocktail trolleys calmed 
down: each moment was given its due 
weight, and the cast helpfully guided 
from one to the neJct 

The title role was sung by Catrin 

La finta giardiniera 
Guildhall School 

irdiniera Davies, who 
took a degree m 

l School drama before she 
- started to study 
singing. Her confidence on stage is as 
impressive as her bright, secure sopra¬ 
no. She joins the Welsh National 
Opera later in the year, and I hope we 
shall hear much of her. Mark Milhofer 
had the hardest task as her near¬ 
murderer, tiie Count Belfiore. The 
character starts as a Hooray Henry, 
wittily drawn in the music, and ends as 
a romantic hero—fine, but you can see 
the jeans. Milhofer started dryly and 
nervously (the part lies high), but his 
tone gained extra honey as he relaxed. 

The Swedish soprano Linda Tuvds 
played Annin da as a dizzy bimbo in a 
magenta lampshade of a.frock — very 
funny — and her EngJish is amazingly 
idiomatic she put one or two other 
members of the cast to shame with her 
dear projection of Amanda Holden's 
sprightly translation. That was the 
only problem with Emma Joanna 
Colledge's rmvesti Ramiro: firm, fruity 
mezzo tone, but a sudden lack of 
consonants when she moved from 
recitative to aria. 

Helene Wold (the sarky maid 
Serpetta). Mark Evans (her hangdog 
admirer Nardo) and Gwyn Hughes 

Jones, a baritone successfully turned 
tenor (the Mayor), completeq the well- 
prepared cast. : 
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ENTERTAINMENTS 

ART GALLERIES 
■ALDWVCH071836 6404/CC487 

9977 Sate 071 930 6123 

ttowV-iJ 

OOMMONTckaams tel 4168080 
OH 487 9977 (bkg ta^. Gqn ON 416 

6075/413 3321040 7941 

FORTUNE BO&0C071 8382238 
CC457 9377 No lea) 344 4444 

(No l«y Ops 330 6123 
“A REAL THRttL OF HORROR" 

SmtsyTtno 
JOHN BRIAN 
NET7LETON DEACON 

SvanlBra 

LOttoON PALLADIUM BO/CC 071- 
4945057{no tag fee)/3444444(tkg 

tBaLBotti24)ro/7 dam. 

ANYWHERE" Today 
lira Rnyta Naflata TheafrFs nUI 

award winning production 
ouaPimaaFs 

AN INSPECTOR CALLS 
COLSEUM 07183B 3161 (34hrf 

m it- 

THEATRE" S Times 
Unrfrf l&m. Sal 5pra 4 ai5pm, 

AFF 

ROYAL OPERA HOUSE 071 240 
1066/1911. TMats usi on Die <taf- 
Stotatty rto 836 6903. 
TIE ROYAL OPERA Ton! 730 
Katra Maww. Tamar 730 

8111/1171 ocOn 437 BB77 
"VERY HBOIY"The Mapendnt 

"SUPSWF.T. 

THE WOMAN IN BLACK 
Adapted by Staphen Itttatat 

GARRICK On 494 5066/07 9977 

tea). Both 24 tvs/7 days. 

PAUL MERTON- 
nenauauu 

21 MATCH -2 APHL CTA.YI 

LYRIC, SMtm Am Bo See (71 
«4 5045 ec On 344 4444 Al tsi tan 

24ta/7 days (tag lea), cc 4W 9877 
Gta* On 9006123 

Tbt JoktNmr Stops Jnpta 

FIVE GUYS 

PHDBOC B0/CC 8671044/867 
111 1/344 4444 (fa^) 4879977 

ALL 4 MAJOR AWARDS 
WKLYRUSSarS 

BLOCH) BROTHERS 
STBHAMELAWHB4CE 

tatti CARL WAYNE 
"ASTONSHRier 8 Expras* 
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The Other 
Hereward 

BARTLEY. Hartley (1860- 
1963),. bom Reg Hedge in 
Beckham, was a “drawing- 
room dramatist" noted for his 
stylish portraiture of a suave 
aristocracy, cheerful if mental¬ 
ly limited retainers, and comic 
foreigners. Though eventually 
overshadowed by Lonsdale 
(q.v.) and Coward (q.v.), he 
enjoyed a modest success with 
Mcrjrferir Madge (1911), Buck 
House Bertie (1927) and Bel¬ 
gravia Buffy (1948). Despite an 
acclaimed performance by 
Dame Celia Mauve as a lively 
divorcee whose answer to tiie 
servant problon is to hire her 
tided friends to nouveaux- 
ricbes Americans. Dukes, 
Earls, Marquesses, Baronets 
and Butlers (1957), did not 
impress the post-Osborne 
generation. 

GRUDGE, Cliff (195&-), bom 
Gerald Thystle-Twyssel in 
Gloucestershire, was educated 
at Eton and Gateshead Poly¬ 
technic, where he formed the 
theatre group Class Warfare. 
Among the plays this brought 
to working men's chibs and 
other informal venues woe 
Them VersusUs (1970), Ife 
Versus Them 0972). and Heil 

Heath (1973), later updated as 
Heil Callaghan 0978). Heil 
Thatcher 0982) ana Heil Ma¬ 
jor (1993). Though Grudge has 
been criticised for didacticism, 
he has also been praised for an 
uncompromising integrity, as 
well as for a blunt humour 
evident in King Arthur and 
Maggie Le Fay 0984). his 
account of the Miners' Strike, 
and Pus 0969). a satire on 
modem Conservatism. 

STONE, A. Mason (1880- 
1949). educated at Westmin¬ 
ster School, was one of several 
playwrights dealing with his¬ 
torical themes in the 1920s and 
1930s. The Other Hereward 
0922). Harthacanute. Son of 
Canute (1926), The Grey 
Prince 0930) and Blondets 
Half-Brother 0933) all em¬ 
body the belief that, in his 
words, "quite great events are 
best glimpsed through the 
eyes of the not quite great". 
Slow Tread 0925 chi wards), 
his 100-play cycle about the 
Hundred Years War. still 

- awaits its first production. 

GOBSMACK Jim (194S-), 
educated at Bootle Secondary 
Modem, is the author of a 
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BENEDICT NIGHTINGALE is the man to blame if there are 
significant playwrights missing from the revised Oxford Guide to 
20th-Century Literature in English, to be published next year. He 

recently finished penning 175 entries on dramatists and plays of 
importance. But he is still worried by the borderline cases that have 

materialised in his worst fantasies. What, he asks, will 
posterity say about the exclusion of this motley crew? 

series of north-country come¬ 
dies notable for their extrava¬ 
gant characterisation, 
ebullient humour and sympa¬ 
thy for ordinary folk. Chor¬ 
tling in Charley (1982) was 
followed by his greatest sup- 

cess to date. Bonkers in Bootle 
(1986). about a couple who 
startle die conventional by 
starting a dildo emporium in a 
small northern town. With Is 
Bobby Charlton in Beni- 
dorm? (1990), which follows 
tiie fortunes of a group of beer- 
loving football referees 
holidaying in Spain, he was, 
however, agreed to have ven¬ 
tured beyond his range. 

SORRY. Ariana (1875-1907). 
bom in Stow-on-the-Wold and 
educated by governesses, 
wrote a • series of socially- 

consdons plays indebted to 
Shaw and Galsworthy: Blame 
(1904), Shame (1905) and Pain 
(1906). She was engaged on tiie 
unfinished Hurt, "about tiie 
anguish of being an Edwardi¬ 
an", before dying of blood- 
pcdsoning caused by the rusty 
chains with which she had 
shackled herself to the railings 
outside the Home Office. 

STREAKOFF, Dave (1940-). 
bam in Stepney and self- 
educated, founded the touring 
Armpit Theatre in 1965 but is 
best known for a series of one- 
man plays, performed by him¬ 
self and notable for their 
anarchic humour, -raucous 
language and physical inven¬ 
tiveness. These include Shag 
(1970). Slash (1972). Gob 
(1974), Smooch (1987) and Prat 

(1990). His three-hour adapta¬ 
tion of Beckett's (q.v.) one- 
minute play Breath retitled 
Puke, enjoyed a brief run at 
the National. 

FLYE, Deiidre (190888), bom 
in Suffolk, was one of the 
lesser luminaries in the cam¬ 
paign, spearheaded by Eliot 
(q.v.) and Fry (q.v.), to restore 
poetry to English drama. Her 
plays, which include Stutter¬ 
ing Hearts (1946). Make 
Moan (1948). Nightjars in 
Purgatory (1951) and Ah, Con¬ 
duits! (1953). lack the dramatic 
energy of the Jacobean play¬ 
wrights. but have won admir¬ 
ers for the sensitivity with 
which they chronicle, usually 
intern rima, what Flye called 
"tiie small, significant throbs 
in the wayward pulse that 

lurks half-heard in the hidden 
lanes of England”. 

NUTTER. Norton (192S-), 
bom and educated in Chip¬ 
ping Norton, enjoyed a vogue 
as a practitioner of "absurd¬ 
ism", a genre associated, with 
Ionesco (q.v.) and, in England, 
N.F. Simpson (q.v.). Snorkling 
for Mice (1958) was followed 
by the slightly more successful 
Jest One Thong After An 
Udder (1959), a whimsical 
satire whose targets include 
corporal punishment, the 
Milk Marketing Board and 
the Tneaninglfffisnegs of life.. 

FERRET, Kevin (1930-). was 
bom and educated in Edmon¬ 
ton: the same "dank British 

-torture-chamber" where be 
was to .set his play Paved 
(1966). Containing a scene in 
which a landlord sucks out the 
brains of tenants with a straw, 
it set the tone for subsequent 
plays, among than Ferret’s 
Tempest (1970), a reworking of 
the Shakespeare play in which 
a colonial governor, is graphi¬ 
cally murdered during the 
“Caliban uprising", and Prej¬ 
udice and Pride (1974), in 
which Jane Austen, having 

belatedly recognised her pan 
in tiie oppression of the peas¬ 
antry, commits suicide witii a 
hatpin. Though his radical 
socialism has not won univer¬ 
sal sympathy in recent years. 
Ferret has remained unswerv¬ 
ing in his views, producing a 
series of short plays in which 
Stalin. Pol Pot and others are 
seen arraigning a cruel British 
Establishment 

MACE Doreen (1970-), bom 
in Birkenhead and educated at 

-the Womyn's Workshop in 
Liverpool, is best known for 
her work with the avant-garde 
theatre group. The Curse. Her 
plays, mostly improvised with 
this company, include Sock 
'em Sappho (1991), in which a 

’ Merseyside witches coven ret¬ 
roactively abolishes the male 
of the spedes and, witii ft. 
“western himstory and 
untivilisatian"; and Loo Lib 
(1993). in which the heroine, a 
tampon-machine filler, con¬ 
verts Britain’S female popula¬ 
tion to radical lesbianism by 
scrawling graffiti in public 
lavatories. Mace has also writ¬ 
ten for such television shows 
as Miss Marple and Bob 
Monkhouse’s Happy Hour. 

ARTS 37 

DANCE 

Gin and 
bare it 
Laid Out Lovely 

The Place 

Emiiyn Cl aid comes on 
as one of ballet’s less 
magical personalities, 

hobbling into rehearsal on 
damaged feet, fog permanent¬ 
ly cm the go. A glass of gin in 
hand, she is destined for an 
early grave. She fits in perfect¬ 
ly with Claid's new show. Laid 
Out Lovely, as well as being a 
delirious spoof of tiie ballerina 
“with temperament". 

The roles she dances illus¬ 
trate ballet's obsession with 
tragic heroines who expire 
decorously — after sapping 
their strength with intricate 
displays of virtuosity. Actual¬ 
ly. Laid Out Lovely could 
qualify as typical Royal Ballet 
material, with love, death and 
fantasy as its prime ingredi¬ 
ents. But the way these are 
mixed together and leavened 
with comedy make it all a 
sight more Original- 

Symbols abound; fragmen¬ 
tary situations lurch from cosy 
normality to grisly incongru¬ 
ity. from sex to death in all 
possible permutations. Claid. 
in another persona as vora¬ 
cious conqueror, drags a coffin 
behind hen this is the un- 
shakeable reality that follows 
us. She and Russell Trigg 
perform a dionysian dance of 
simulated copulation on and 
around the coffin, stripping 
themselves naked before dis¬ 
appearing under the lid. They 
are both evangelists of sex and 
angels of death. 

The show has "a rotting 
romance" as its subtitle; and 
romance appeals as quite a 
contrast As Claid and Trigg 
indulge in their raw writhings, 
Bren ton Surgenor, on bended 
knee clasping a bouquet of 
roses, sings a duet with Olwen 
May. But even here decay and 
death insinuate themselves. 
"Darling," they triff, “I will 
love you more than ever when 
tiie ivy grows beneath your 
fingernails." 

Gruesome horror shifts to 
blade comedy at split-second 
speed. Laid Out Lovely owes 
its success to the canniness of 
Claid and director Nigel 
Cham ode, and to the other 
performers, who dance and 
sing witii equal skill. Hugh 
Nankivdl arranged and plays 
tiie music wonderfully. ■ 

Nadine Meisner 

THEATRE: Thebes comes to the Young Vic 

Myth-guided tour 
of ancient Greece 

THERE are hardly any visi¬ 
ble remains sufficiently im¬ 
portant to exrite the interest or 
awaken the enthusiasm of tiie. 
visitor.” says the Blue Guide. 
"An undistinguished town,” 
agrees Michelin in its cool 
Ffench way. 

But the Thebes to be found 
in modem Boeotia towers with 
distinction and swirls with 
excitement betide the grim, 
abstract city that Tim Supple 
and his designer, Ashley Mar- 
tin-Davies. nave created for 
Omma, their re¬ 
telling’of the Oe¬ 
dipus, Polynices 
and Antigone 
stories at the 
Young • Vic. 
sponsored by 
BMP DDB 
Needham. 

What, I wan¬ 
der. would a 
Michelin ■ in¬ 
spector make of 
their Thebes? 
“Those wishing 
to escape die 
Greek sun may 
appreciate arity 
where —' apart 
from tiie odd 
dangling night- Josie Ayet 
light or slanting through th 
moonbeam — a diver on 

.theairisperma- 
nentfy dark. Those glinted 
witii sight-seeing may at first 
be grateful there is nothing to 
distract the eye except for tiie 
big blade microphones at 
wl 

Josie Ayers: moving 
through the murk like 
a diver on the sea-bed 

habitants stand when they are 
not indulging in their main 
activity: which is walking very 
slowly across tiie black 
ground and talking through 
tiie tiny blade microphones 
that protrude from the steel 
bands looped over thdr heads. 
However, the tourists most 
likely to find lasting enjoy¬ 
ment in Thebes are witches, 
vampires, werewolves, owls 
and bats." 

Actually, the effect is rather 
of a convocation of television 
floor-managers who. for rea¬ 
sons unknown, are in deep 
mourning. There are four of 
them in all. three men in black 
jackets or jumpers or both, 
and one woman in a blade 
trouser suit with matching 
Mouse. They shift from char¬ 

acter to character as they act 
out truncated Oedipus Rex 
and then move briefly on to 
Aeschylus’s Sewn Against 
Thebes and Sophocles's Antig¬ 
one before spouting Oedipus’s 
clincher-line through thdr 
mikes: “Count none of us 
happy until the day we die." 

To call the result bleak is as' 
gratuitous as to call Siberia 
cold; but it does have an 
austere integrity all its own. 
Kenneth McLrish’s script is 
too grittily vivid, his love of 

Sophocles and 
Aeschylus too 
evident, for him 
to merit the ob¬ 
vious slur, 
which is of serv¬ 
ing up canned 
classics or pot¬ 
ted myths. 

Again, Supple 
may be right to 
argue, as he 
does in the pro¬ 
gramme, that it 
is difficult to cre¬ 
ate a feeling of 
“poetic intensi¬ 
fy" with thesps 
in archaic cos¬ 
tumes prancing 

s: moving around Doric 
; murk like columns utter- 
he sea-bed ing. wails of 

“eleleu” and 
"otototoi". 

But has he found a good 
alternative for his four per¬ 
formers — Conrad Nelson, 
Josie Ayers, Colin R. Camp- 

talk as feverishly as fighter 
pilots on collision course in the 
sky. yet move through the 
murk like divers lolloping 
along on the sea-bed Take or 
leave the very occasional strik¬ 
ing effect — Oedipus caged in 
thin bars of light — and the 
audience might as well keep 
its eyes shut throughout 

There most be more arrest¬ 
ing ways of tracking the 
curses, tyrants, sufferings, vic¬ 
tims. anguishings about desti¬ 
ny, prophecies, disasters and 
deaths thai constitute Theban 
pre-history. There must be 
better ways of bringing the 
diy to fife than imaginatively 
raring ft. 

Benedict 
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Our concrete tours de force 
Peter Mandler is 

impressed by the 

definitive history 

of the tower block, 
but still wonders 

who was to blame 
for these eyesores Who is responsible for 

the tower block? The 
usual bogeys are. in 
the right-wing ver- 

.sion. radical-chic architects and 
planners, armed with totalitarian 
blueprints and sorio-psycfrobab- 
ble; in the left-wing version, wet- 
tish Tory governments aiming for 
acclaim and growth through high 
levels of housing starts, but heed¬ 
less of the working-class commun¬ 
ity and quality of life. In the 
Glendinning and Muthesius ver¬ 
sion, blame is not in question, and 
yet the evidence they present leads 
to the rather creepy conclusion that 
we are all of us guilty. 

Surely die architects do have 
much to answer fern die pseudo¬ 
scientific conjuring with “need and 
fit", sunlight angles and optimal 
densities, the incredibly loose han¬ 
dling of serious sociological con¬ 
cepts like “ community'’ and 
"mobility” simply to suit increas¬ 
ingly abstract ideologies of design. 

The planners come out of things 
slightly better. Thor postwar for¬ 
mula of slum clearance, “overspill” 
into New Towns, and “mixed 
developments"—flexible combina¬ 
tions of cottages, low flats, maison¬ 
ettes and high flats — looks 
positively utopian next to the 
megastmetures under examina¬ 
tion. But that was the drawback: 
utopias are by their nature too 
centralised and dictatorial for the 
crazy diversity of the modem age. 

Indeed, this very diversity and 
molality contributed directly to the 
rise of the tower block. Young 
married couples, with or without 
children: older people; lodgers: 
young unmarried people — all 
wanted out of die family home. 
Councillors of the 19S0s tell tales of 
stormy surgeries, constituents 
doorstepping them, demanding 
shim clearance, and demanding, 
too, modem fiats with central 

Leaning towers of London: demolition in Hackney last October. Tower blocks enjoyed a postwar vogue in the East End; by the late 1980s they were seen as slums 

heating, integrated bathrooms and 
proper kitchens. High-rise fiats 
seemed an unobjectionable means 
of meeting such insistent demand. 

Once inside the tower blocks, die 
same restless and free-wheeling 
populations quickly turned them 
into disaster areas. There may be 
something intrinsically alienating 
about tower-block life, but the way 
in which the blocks could deterio¬ 
rate instantly suggests that many 
residents were alienated even be¬ 
fore they moved in. Sex in lifts, 
graffiti and public urination were 
problems encountered from the 
minute the first blocks went up. 

The actors given closest atten¬ 
tion by Tower Blades are the local 
councfliors whose interpretation of 
all these needs and pressures give 
us slabs and point blocks. 
Glendinning and Muthesius re¬ 
fute the standard leftish argument 
that Tory governments with their 

multi-storey subsidies (or, alterna¬ 
tively, monopoly building contrac¬ 
tors) manipulated local authorities 
into building high. 

The only derisive centra] govern¬ 
ment intervention was a Labour 
one, aiming not at high-density but 
tiie reverse. This was the “land 
trap", planning controls that were 
intended to force metropolitan 
authorities to rehouse their slum 
populations beyond their bound¬ 
aries. Many urban barons refused 
DO comply. Instead they devised 
ingenious circumventions of the 
planning controls. A gap-filling 

TOWER BLOCK 
Modem Public Housing in 
England, Scotland, Wales 

and Northern Ireland 
Miles Glendinning 

and Stefan Mnlheshis 
Yale University Press, 140 

and site-cramming public housing 
programme could only mean tow¬ 
er blocks, the higher the better. 

In Tower Block"s account, the 
key figures are tireless, chain¬ 
smoking local government zealots 
like Glasgow's David Gibson, “a 
white-faced, intense, driving ideal¬ 
ist, absolutely fanatical and sin¬ 

cere”, of a kind even the planners 
couldn't help admiring. The multi¬ 
storey subsidy, for instance, is 
analysed as a result of a relentless 
murtiripal lobbying. Birmingham 
supplied the cutting edge. Its 
leadership crowded into the hous¬ 
ing ministers office and said, 
“Look, Minister, you’ve got to 
change this! We’re the Q'ty of 
Birmingham, not some tiddly little 
country town — we want these 
rules changed!” “And,” recalls the 
then new Birmingham city archi¬ 

tect, “he did! I was staggered — I 
thoughr it was fantastic!” 

Hus and many similar stories 
are retailed in Tower Block with 
great verve and at the same time 
with'great sophistication- If the 
munidpaj leaders lend a formida¬ 
bly technical volume a wonderful 
human touch, they are never 
caricatured nor. ultimately, as¬ 
signed an independent role. It 
remains obscure whether munici¬ 
pal gigantism was more a result of 
councillors' empire-building, or of 
idealism, or of technological hu¬ 
bris, or again of that grass-roots 
pressure for new homes. 

The complexity of the processes 
at work is reflected in die great 
diversity of outcomes. The result in 
many places (nrajusi Glasgow and 
Birmingham, but also Portsmouth 
and Brigham) was a lot of horribly 
similar tower blocks, but the result 
in many other places was quite 

different London was a haven for 
"mixed development" and plan¬ 
ning-minded architecture; so was 
Coventry. Low-rise public housing 
continual to thrive everywhere; 
indeed, tower blocks hardly ac¬ 
count for 15 per cent of all new 
public housing units built between 
1945 and 1979. 

This disconcerting statistic 
points to the book's major defect It 
is the definitive work on the high- 
rise block of flats; but despite its 
sub-title, it gives nothing like a 
comprehensive picture of modern 
public housing. By embracing this 
bias, the authors succeed magnifi¬ 
cently in conveying tie excitement 
of High Modernism at its most 
dizzying heights, but not the objec¬ 
tive analysis of modem housing to 
which tiuy aspire, as the full story 
lies nearer street-level. We may be 
responsible for the tower block, but 
we are not so guilty, after all. 

HOW DO we come to know what 
we know, and can we know that 
what we know is true? Philoso¬ 
phers have made a good living out 
of these conundrums for some 
2^00 years, but if Professor Plotkin 
is right they may soon have to find 
another line of work. In his 
fascinating and original book he 
argues that science is now in a 
position to tackle these matters, 
which means that the questions 
may finally get answered 

For scientists, knowledge boils 
down to the arrangement of matter 
in the head. If I know that 
Hampstead is a district of London, 
then some sort of match exists 
between the way my brain cells are 
connected and the structure of the 
world. If I believe that Hampstead 

The little grey cells learn about life 
David Sington 

THE NATURE OF 
KNOWLEDGE 

By Henry Ptotkin 
Alien Lane, £20 

is in Paris, then there is a mismatch 
between the way my brain is 
arranged and the way the world is 
arranged. Knowing is tints a 
question of establishing a satisfac¬ 
tory match between internal bodily 
structures and the external struc¬ 
ture of the environment. 

Most scientists hold to the com- 
monsense view that this match is 
achieved by the simple expedient of 
having the brain make copies, 
representations in the jargon, of 
what it sees around it I see a map 
of London and make a copy of it 
inside my head. This is Aristotle's 
idea of the brain as a ball of soft 
wax upon which the world is 
impressed. Unfortunately, as Kant 
pointed out, this concept creates 
intractable philosophical diffi¬ 
culties. 

However, Plotkin reminds us, a 
completely different mechanism 
for achieving matches between an 

organism and its environment was 
discovered 150 years ago by 
Charles Darwin. During the 18th 
century naturalists began to docu¬ 
ment in detail the extraordinary fit 
between the forms of animals and 
the world around them. Darwin 
showed that these adaptations 
arise spontaneously through a 
process of natural selection, as 
nature continually eliminates from 
the enormous diversity of all living 
things those creatures whose form 
does not adequately match their 
tircumstances- 

For Plotkin, adaptations are a 
sort of knowledge about the world 

— the original knowledge created 
with the origin of life. This insight 
leads him to the central idea of his 
book: that just as evolution can be 
understood as a process of acquir¬ 
ing genetic knowledge of the world, 
so the brain learns about the world 
through an evolution process. 

THE BRAIN is not a passive 
malleable entity moulded by the 
environment, but an active “Dar¬ 
win machine", continuously gener¬ 
ating a huge variety of competing 
hypotheses about the world and 
selecting from among them those 
that will best fit reality. 

David Sington works for BBC 
Television. His recent JUm for 
Horizon, “The Man who Made Up 
his Mind”, examined the idea that 
the brain is a Darwin Machine. 
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wives, 
widows 
"IK yT ight a cynical description 
j\/| of America today, in the 

JL V JL freezing grip of political 
correctness, describe it as “A para¬ 
dise for Women", with woman 
herself “a favourite of the law”? 
Surprisingly, this is in fact how 
male commentators in the early 
17th century viewed the status of the 
English female. As Amy Erickson 
points out drily: “This insistence 
that English women were in prac¬ 
tice treated with extraordinary 
kindness... is entirely absent from 
the writings of women." 

Nevertheless Erickson takes this 
masculine conviction that women 
had never had it so good as a 
starting-point to ask what the lives 
of "ordinary women" (her preferred 
phrase) during this period were 
really like. Were the men right? 
Her book is a scholarly study 
which is at the same time extremely 
stimulating on a number of topics 
which still remain disquieting or 
controversial 

For example, Erickson starts her 
chapter on 17th-century “upbring¬ 
ing” by remarking: “A preference 
for sons rather titan daughters is 
associated with Mediterranean and 
oriental cultures to the present 
day.” Qting recent "demographic 
statistics in China, parts of Asia 
and North Africa" showing that 
“females die in large numbers as a 
result of neglect”, she points out 
that girls in western Europe have 
been supposed to have suffered 
from the same malign treatment. 

But the Eads are interestingly 
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much on the education of their 
daughters as their sons: both 
learned to read — but boys then 
learned to write and tbe girls 
learned how to do needlework. 

Erickson is a determinedly fair 
writer she is at pains to point out 
that needlework and household 
skills were more useful in the girls' 
lives. I find that in this issue she 
takes her fairness a little too fen 
Erickson herself admits how often 
women were disadvantaged in 
lawsuits by their inability to write. 

This is not to say that she is any 
kind of anti-feminist Marie Antoi¬ 
nette: “l£t them ply the needle." On 
the contrary, she allows herself 

Antonia Fraser 

WOMEN AND 
PROPERTY IN EARLY 
MODERN ENGLAND 
By Amy Louise Erickson 

Routledge, £40 

relation to men and children." 
Erickson adds: "He ignores the 
obvious inverse, that men should 
be studied only in relation to 
women and children." 

Considering the case of unmar¬ 
ried women — so-called depen¬ 
dants —who stayed at home to look 

in the particular sphere of female 
ownership and inheritance of prop¬ 
erty. The material about legacies to 
daughters — who often did quite as 
well out of their parents as ait but 
the eldest male child — is extremely 
interesting. The legacies that 
women left each other is another 
rich field. There was an extraordi¬ 
nary number of Ellen Stouts, 
unmarried females or “maids". 
Persistently, single women fa¬ 
voured their nieces. not brothers or 
nephews, in their wills. Many of 
Erickson’s other women are jolly, 
energetic widows, who run house¬ 
holds. manage property, look after 
their fatherless children and ar- 

boys and girls were evidently 
considered to require exactly the 
same amount of food, since the 
same amount of money was 
allowed for them. Prosecutions for 
killing babies reveal that the sexes 
suffered equally: a grisly kind of 
even-handedness. Parents spent as- 

historians. It is good to be remind¬ 
ed, in a footnote, of Lawrence 
Stone's “first Mramandment"; of 
women's history, which foe proud 
patriarch of 17th-century historical 
studies imparted in the New York 
Review of Books in ,1985: “Thou 
shaft not study women except in 

one Ellen Smut who kept house for 
her three brothers in succession. 
Erickson queries whether Ellen 
Stout was in fact a dependant 
Would it not. indeed, be more 
accurate to describe the three men 
in question as dependent upon her? 

Erickson's main contribution is 

efficiency. You could not possibly 
describe the state of these women 
as any kind of paradise, given their 
inferior legal status, which would 
not be altered for centuries. But 
thanks to their own efforts, many of 
than did at least manage to lead 
useful and productive lives. 

Howto 
unlock 
thought 

Oliver Letwin 

THE MIND OF 
JOHN LOCKE 

By Ian Harris 

Cambridge LhivciTiiy Press. 

Witness the authentic voice 
of modern academe: 
“Locke's political thought 

figures as the product of a wider 
vision of existence. Of course, it is 
not that alone: in particular, it 
embodies a technique through 
which general views were mediated 
into propositions of a specifically 
political relevance.” A joy to read? 
Then read on: Ian Harris gives us 
330 pages of this thrilling, perspicu¬ 
ous prose—with another 100 pages 
of notes and bibliography for those 
who find the text itself lightweight 

But one should not be mislead by 
the length of the footnotes or the 
obscurity of the prose. Harris is a 
member of the well-known Cam¬ 
bridge school of political thought 
whose ambition is to persuade us 
that thinkers have to be understood 
"in context” This means that all 
thinking consists of propaganda for 
a particular “vision” — a “vision" 
formed in reaction, to the "context" 
in which the thinker finds himself. 

Accordingly. Harris has a theory 
about what Locke was trying to 
achieve. Locke, we are told, grew 
up in a hierarchial world where 
those at the top tokl those at the 
bottom bow to behave and what to 
think. Locke objected to such 
hierarchy and consequently wrote 
a lot of bodes in which he argued 
that individuals arc capable of 
working things out for themselves. 

Is Harris right to claim dial, 
beneath the appearance of an effort 
to get at philosophical truth. Locke 
was in fact peddling this "vision"? 
The evidence against Harris's 
claim is strong. Harris docs not 

This view does more titan resolve 
the philosophers' epistemological 
problems. It offers a radically new 
scientific perspective on human 
nature, one which, for example, is 
much better able to accommodate 
notions of free will. 

Today, there is a fierce argument 
raging among scientists as to its 
validity- Plotkin manages to 
achieve the rare feat of making a 
debate at the cutting edge of science 
entirely clear to the layman. His 
book should be required reading 
for humans with brains. 

Locke: did he have a vision? 

seem, for example, to be able to 
explain very much of Locke's £ 
Concerning Human Understi 
ing; most of which consists 
detailed enquiry into the orig 
knowledge. If Locke's purpose 
only to establish that individ 
can know things without being 
them by people higher i 
hierarchy, there were pien 
ways in which he could have: 
the point without going to 
trouble of working out on 
empiricist epistemology. 

Harris’s response to this 
argument would doubtless be 
his theory is not meant to 
comprehensive explanation 
everything Locke wrote. But 
then left with two < 
Harris’s theory is a 
tion of the whole of what Locke 
doing or it is a true descripti 
only part of what Locke was In fact, the second possi 

seems the more plausible, 
natural to follow Hard 

reading much of Locke’s m 
political and even theol 
mg as an argument in ravou 
allowing the individual to use 
reason, unimpeded by potenti 
tyrannical controls imposed 
above. It is not, however, nab 
read Locke’s great theory of kn 
ledge in this way. Why should 
invent a complicated explanati 
terms of propaganda, when th 
the simple explanation that I 
wasconditotingexactfythedisin 
ested philosophical investigat 
that he said he was conducting? 

There is a wider question—w 
is Harris'S “context”? What are 
and his confreres trying toachi 
Do they honestly believe that 
world of thought consists of 
trying to peddle elaborately d 
guised propaganda? If so, how 
they coherently claim that 
own works fell under the ca 
of truth rather than that of 
ganda? Or are they cc 
engaging in the same 
propaganda that they accuse a 
of? If so, what is their ult 
purpose? Or is it all a game? 

Whatever the motives may 
tiie results will be pemicto. 
Philosophy is not merely a tawd 
rationalisation of quasi-poUtic 
P^e-conoe^ftions, ana tivilisati 
will be immeasurably imp 
ished if people think that it is. 
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Caroline Moore is invigorated by the Poet Laureate’s essays. Plus: a life of Mallamfe, Dante in a modem version and new poetry 

The general effect of 
this collection of Ted 
Hughes* occasional 
prose is perhaps best 

summed up by a line from 
Auden’s elegy "In Memory of 
W.B. Yeats": "You were silly 
Bite us; your gifts survived it 
all. His essays are by turns 
invigorating, inspired, infuri¬ 
ating, or infected by a wild and 
whirling hermetic lunacy that 
makes diem more or less in¬ 
comprehensible. 

The link with 
W3. Yeats is not ——- 
random. Hughes 
testifies to the re¬ 
velatory effect 
upon ton as a 
teenager when 
he first looked 
into Yeats’s 
real ns of mythic gold. It may 
see i. however, that both 
Yeap and Hughes are not that 
mu h like most of us even in 
thqr silliness. Few of us could 
manage Yeats's heroic creduli¬ 
ty; if you found a cat sleeping 
upon your fur coat, would you 
snip the coat in half rather 
than waking the car, on die 
grounds that ft was a reincar¬ 
nated spirit in a mystic trance? 
Yeats swallowed occultism, 
magic, mysticism and Musso¬ 
lini; he was a Tbeosophist. a 
jROskrudan, a Hermetic Stu¬ 
dent .of the Golden Dawn, a 

WINTER 
POLLEN 

Occasional Prose 
By Ted Hughes 

Faber, £17SO 

disciple of the guru Purohit 
Swarrri, and a believer in 
automatic writing. 

Hughes's mental furniture 
might also be charitably 
termed eclectic. KBs chief hob¬ 
by-horses are the prevalence of 
Shamanism and Sufism, but 
he is also receptive to Rosicru- 
rianism, most forms of occult 
Neoplatonism and any myth 
that posits a parallel spirit 
world; he believes in psycho- 
metrism — the ability to 

describe a mur¬ 
derer by han¬ 
dling the murder 
weapon — psy¬ 
choanalysis and 
long-distance 
faith-healing. 

What is dis¬ 
concerting abaft 

all this is that it lets one into a 
world which is more rather 
than less private than dial of 
Hughes* poetry. The sheer 
range o! references is initially 
stimulating, but ultimately 
baffling. In one essay on 
Coleridge, you will find a sub-, 
editor* nightmare: Marsyas. 
the Midgard Serpent and the 
Norse Nidhogg, Revelations, 
the “Mother/God/Nature en¬ 
tity", the Great Bird Vuokho, 
Gilgamesh. Shamanism. 
Angekok and Arnaquagssak 
(from "Eskimo flight scenari¬ 
os"). the “goblins of the 

Hell for 
the masses 

Most people start to 
read Dante’s Divine 
Comedy because it 

is a classic one of a handful of 
poems recognised as great 
throughout Europe far centu¬ 
ries; They find (as even Dan¬ 
te* medieval readers found) 
that it is a difficult learned 
poem, which needs notes and 
commentary if it is to be 
understood. Many of them 
find too that as they come to 
know it better and better, the 
Comedy speaks to them as 
intimately, directly and affect- 
ingly as any poem. 

3ut Steve EDis. Dante* 
latest translator, suspects file 
venerated classics. His object 
is to release Dante from file 
“pyifieus of the academy”, by 
patting him into a colloquial 
Ijtglish which recaptures "the 
vigour and directness" and the 
"jtopular emphasis” of the 

<T§SilisLcertainly rigKt to~ 
reject ihMtKhaic vocabulary >r 
sod 4ftuaiut medievalism of 
some earlifcr translators. He is 
probably right to call the first 
part of the Comedy not. as 
usual, the Inferno, but more 
blunt! Hell: that, after all is 
what pie word means. And, 
despite his suspicion of die 
world of scholarship, he wisely 
includes unoriginal but sensi¬ 
ble explanatory footnotes. But 
what of the translation itself? 

Some of file problems are 
already obvious in the very 
first line. Net mezzo del 
cammin di nostra vita, writes 
Daite — literally. "In the 
midJle of the pathway of our 
life" or (as most translators 
prefer) the journey of our life, 
but surely not, as Ellis has it, 
“our trek in life", with its 
wholly inappropriate associa¬ 
tion.', whether of the Boers or 
Outvard Bound? Alas, exam¬ 
ples of such foiled attempts at 
linguistic vigour abound. 
Wnfre Dante invokes his 
mini which wrote (scrivesti) 
what he saw. Ellis substitutes 
the bathetic "scribbled". 
Wbtre Dante has Ulysses — 
danned but none the less 
magnificent — describe how 
he urged his crew to a “mad" 
\folli) voyage of discovery in 
•what for him is a “little 
ora ton" {omzion pictiola), 
because, though brief, his 
speech is in set rhetorical 
fom. Ellis makes Ulysses 
refer self-deprecatingly to his 
“litre sermon" and his "ab¬ 
surd" journey, turning the 
Gnek hero into a tendentious- 
ly " moralising confidence 
trickster. 

Vhen the reader is not 

John Marenbon 

HELL 
By Dante Alighieri 

Translated by Steve FIKs 

Cham GWindns. £15.99 

actually misled, he is likely to 
be bored. For colloquial¬ 
ism amounts to flatness, lack 
(ft tonal variety and a sort of 
easy and often ludicrously 
inappropriaterhattinpss Snin 

his version UgoKno. telling 
how he and his children were 
locked up and starved to 
death, remarks jauntily, “But 
what you couldn't have 
heard/is just how cruel my 
death was”, rather as if he 
were explaining why his train 
was late. 

~D 
ante uses at times an 
Italian which is high- 
flown. but still dear 

iand direct At these moments 
Ellis, by contrast lapses into 
pompous confusion, rather 
like a foreigner trying to make 
himself understood: “Love, 
swift in seizing noble hearts,/it 
took this man with the love¬ 
liness/taken from roe, and still 
ft hurts". Indeed, even those 
lines which, as T.S. Eliot ex¬ 
plains. are easy for a beginner 
to grasp and appreciate, since 
they combine simplicity with 
an element of surprise, are 
invariably muffed. For in¬ 
stance. Farinata, pulling him¬ 
self upright com'avesse tin- 
femo in gran dispitto (“as if he 
held Hen in great contempt") 
becomes the undear and unr 
memorable “as if. he thought 
Hell was nothing". 

Translating the Comedy has 
never been easy, but Ellis has 
set himself an even more 
difficult probably indeed 
impossible—task: to translate 
Dante for die sceptical modem 
reader, wary of literary 
classics, intolerant of anything 
he finds long-winded, incapa¬ 
ble of concentrating for more 
than a sound bite. Whether 
read in translation or in the 
original (as anyone with an 
Italian grammar, an Italian 
dictionary and a prose crib can 
do). Dante needs patience and 
effort and, above all, die 
confidence dial, because the 
Comedy is a great poem, it is 
worthwhile working hard and 
long to understand it 

Dr Marenbon is Director of 
Studies in English at Trinity 
College, Cambridge, and the 
author of a history of medi¬ 
eval philosophy. 
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No more a poet now 
but a climate of opinion 

ram on aTibetan tanka”, ^ I from the Sioux Sheman 1 sangsara on a Tibetan tonka", 
Albma “the Goddess of death, 
poetic inspiration”, Thomas 
Rymer, Eve and the Demon 
Lilith, the “mytbos" of file 
Grafl, the broken torso of 
Apollo commanding Rilke 
“You must change your life;" 
file Virgin Mary. Quetzalcoatl 
and Xochiquetzal. Kundalini 
(the “serpent power" in "the 
curious biological appercep¬ 
tion (ft Indian spirituality^), 
and Christ* apprenticeship 
among Kashmiri yogi adepts. 
AH this is bound up with 
biological realities, electrical 
impulses, eleoiocardfographs 
and brainscans. There are 
sentences like this: "I have 
touched on her [Geraldine, 
from Coleridge’s ballad 
“Christabd”] association with 
the Shaman* Goddess of life 
and Death. Mother of the 
animals, with the Anatfa be¬ 
hind Jehovah, with Hel and 
Alphitos, with Isis and the 
nightmare.” 

This eclecticism might per- 

Hughes: inspiring, infuriating, often mcotnprdiensible 

be appropriate for Cole- 
—oX in practice, it is 
umHuminating. Deprived of 
context, fiie names of these 
goddesses are brandished as if 
they possessed in themselves 
some totemic power. We are in 
a world of private fetishes. 

Perhaps the true problem is 
that Hughes believes that 
totems and fetishes are neces¬ 

sarily universal If you accept 
as he appears to, that all 
primitive societies have a 
hotline to file spirit world and 
possess a wisdom repressed 
by civilisation, then these di¬ 
verse myths merely tap into 
one underlying Truth. Hughes 
is keen to claim that shamanis- 
tic dream-initiations cross all 
cultures, offering continuity 

from the Sioux Sheman Blade 
Elk to TJS. Eliot Unsurpris¬ 
ingly. however. Hughes* own 
readings of these ancient fa¬ 
bles are peculiarly of his own 
time; and we discover, inevita¬ 
bly. that fiie great “psychic 
drama* in Colendge or Shake¬ 
speare is essentially sexual 

Hughes is indeed “like us”, 
his silliness only an extreme 
form of our Zeitgeist with its 
highly artificial worship of the 
natural, its sophisticated belief 
in the superior virtues of tire 
primitive, its intellectual 
theorising that our "true” 
selves lie in the irrational 
Such beliefs have been around 
as long as civilisation itself; 
but Hughes, as he himself 
points out was in the van¬ 
guard of its modem incarna¬ 
tion, the Green movement. 

His poems about animals 
predated the craze for wildlife 
films; his fascination with 
folklore and sacred texts came, 
he claims, before their republi¬ 
cation “in a mass market”. AD 

this he sees as part of “one 
tide"—the movement “to save 
fiie earth by a reformed good 
sense and sensitivity... to res¬ 
cue 'life' itselL” That this is 
now parrotted by every 
bubbfehead in Hollywood 
makes it too easy to overlook 
Hughes* genuine originality. 

Or if would be easy, if 
Hughes* extraordinary gifts 
did not shine through, frag- 
menlarfly surviving it all 
There are numerous essays, 
even more numerals frag¬ 
ments of essays, and innumer¬ 
able isolated phrases within 
this book that testify to the 
extraordinary concentrated 
energy of Ids mind, whose 
darkly involuted powers are 
indeed his great subject, 
probed and celebrated. 

There is a superbly sugges¬ 
tive comparison between writ¬ 
ing poetry and hunting, each 
with then- “sped a] kind of 
excitement, fiie slightly mes¬ 
merised and quite involuntary 
concentration" upon the 
stirrings of a life “outside your 
own”. In ’ such essays. 
Hughes* eye is indeed upon 
his subject, with just the 
hallucinatory intensity he rec¬ 
ommends in his essay upon 
training the imagination,' cre¬ 
ating almost the effect he 
describes in one of Eliot* 
poems: “A curious, neuras¬ 

thenic self-awareness of him¬ 
self as a thing.” He makes one 
realise that if the workings 
within one* own skull are so 
strange, file making of poetry 
is so mysterious that it is 
natural to think of it as vatic, a 
visitation from beyond con¬ 
scious control. The civilised 
mind takes Muse or daimon 
or shamairisrio-spirit as meta¬ 
phorical: to Hughes, such 
forces are frit as realities. 

The word ‘divine’," as 
Hughes writes, “with its rela¬ 
tives, can never be more than a 
convenient finger-post to¬ 
wards those orders of experi¬ 
ence which mankind goes on 
stumbling into, in terror and 
awe, even while he argues 
about them in terms of brain 
rhythms and brain chemis¬ 
try." One could indeed have 
done without Hughes* wildly- 
pointing finger-posts — remi¬ 
niscent of those baffling 
French signs which read 
Toutes Directions/Autres Di¬ 
rections”. Yet the journey is a 
real one. Who but Hughes 
could describe the suggestive 
qualities of Shakespeare* lan¬ 
guage as the “weirdly expres¬ 
sive underswell of a musical 
neargibberish, like a jostling 
of spirits"? Something genuine 
jostles the reader in these 
writings, despite their near¬ 
gibberish. 

Obscurity as an art-form 
BRPGEMAN ART LIBRARY For a man whose poetry elected 

obscurity to a high art, Mallar- 
m£ led a curiously prosaic life. 

Hie works themselves — a small 
corpus of defiantly original and 
experimental writings — may seem 
to make a mockery of the time- 
honoured "ctorfe framcaiseT: Tolstoy 
claimed to have read several of 
Mallamte* poems which had no 
meaning whatsoever, and Edmund 
Gosse called L'apris-midi dim 
faune a miracle of unmtefligibility. 
But Gordon Mfflan* new biography 
(the first for SO years) makes clear 
that MaUamte* existence was banal 
to the point of painfulness. 

The tension between a sense of 
everyday restriction and fiie impulse 
to artistic expansion is given famous 
expression in the sonnet “Le vierge, 
le vivace et le bel 
aujourd'hui” (fiie 
virgin, vital and 
beautiful new 
day). There the 
swan* long neck 
strains towards 
the sky, but its 
wings and body 

Angelica Goodden 

MALLARMfi 
A Throw of the Dice 

By Gordon Mfllan 

Seeker 8 Warburg. £30 

Mallannfc his defiantly avant-garde poems contrast strangely with his humdrum domestic life 

remain trapped in the frozen lake: so 
Mallarmfi felt the paradox of the 
agile mind longing to soar, but held 
back by rircumstance. The prospect 
of achieving artistic satisfaction 
seemed, for much of Mailamte* life, 
unfairly elusive, despite his friend¬ 
ship with leading writere and paint- 
ers of the day. Although he was a 
happy enough family man, he was 
always conscious of fiie confinement 
which domestic existence imposed. 

Until he took early retirement he 
persevered at a mundane and ex¬ 
hausting job, tearfiing F.nglish 
(which be did distastefully and 
badly) in a succession of fyc&es. His 
salary was barely adequate to sup¬ 
port a wife and daughter, and hewas 
never free of money worries. If these 
conditions were scarcely propitious 
fin- producing great literature, Mal- 
larmfe sometimes seemed perversely 
to invite distraction. At one impecu¬ 
nious stage, for instance, he became 
editor of a fashion magazine, and 
wrote most of the articles himself. 

It was with feeling, then, that he 
later spoke of the need, for creative 
writers to be supported at richly- 
endowed colleges, like those he 
admired in Oxford. Visiting the 

university to lecture exactly 100 years 
ago. he remarked with envy that 
dons, whan he called superior 
pensioners, apparently received sal¬ 
aries just for being charming people. 
But perhaps his editorship of a 
ladies’ journal spoke of more than 
Mallarnte* lade of funds. The world 
of fashion was one of elegance, 
charm and delicacy, precisely that of 
the bibelots which haunt his poems. 
Mallarnte takes the lace, fiie ran and 
file bracelet as symbols of what lies 
beyond experience. 

Like Baudelaire, he was in the 
vanguard of French poetry, and took 
Poe* aesthetic to its natural conclu¬ 
sion: he created a world of symbols 
in which words and objects hinted at 
a transcendent reality. For this 
purpose he developed a new poetics 

of allusion, aimed 
at depicting "not 
the thing, but fiie 
effect which it pro¬ 
duces”, and did so 
with ail the more 
confidence for be¬ 
lieving that im- 

__ penetrability was 
the sine qua non of successful 
poetry. He used language less to 
describe experience than to construct 
it, and his reader became an 
accomplice in this effort at ultimate 
illumination. 

Millan* book is dull because ft 
fails to use language with similar 
resourcefulness. Too studiously 
avoiding exegesis of the works, and 
so falling short as a critical biogra¬ 
phy, it offers few indications that 
Mallamte was par excellence a 
fabricator, delighting in making 
language assume new meanings. 

like Bacon* spider-philosopher, 
he wove a web generated from 
within himself; he was no Baconian 
bee, merefy collecting and display¬ 
ing beautiful things. His goal, in 
other wads, was tobe an elaborator. 
like a dentellier malting lace from 
experience. And that is why fiie only 
satisfactory “life" of this poet is ore 
that constructs it. rather than merely 
describes it, as this study does; not 
giving us fiie humdrum stuff of 
human existence at a remove from 
the art but making the existence 
beautiful and interesting. Only Mal- 
laimfc* poetry can translate the 
prose compedlingly. 

Flowers and urban grit 
WE ARE enjoying, of course, a 
poetry boom. We get one every 
quarter cemury or so. The 
phenomenon has to do with 
publicity rather than litera¬ 
ture. It is true that more stuff 
resembling verse is being pub¬ 
lished than ever before. Frank¬ 
ly, however, if there are more 
good young poets than usual I 
have not yet had file pleasure 
of reading their poems. 

The three most interesting 
books in the current batch of 
new verse come from a small 
publisher. All of them are 
well-printed, and a delight to 
handle because of this evi¬ 
dence of care, craft, and heart 
in their production. 

Medbn McGuclrian* The 
Flower Master (£1035 and 
£535pbk from Gallery Press, 
Loughcrew, Oldcastle, County 
Meaflt Ireland) is a revised 
reprinting of a volume origi¬ 
nally published 12 years ago 
by Oxford University Press. 
This was not McGudtian* 
first book, as fiie blurb here 
claims, having been preceded 
by two fascinating pamphlets. 
The work in it is rich and 
strange and gorgeous, the 
product of a mind which 
revels in its femaleness. 

Flower images predomi¬ 
nate, and the poet* technique 
might also be deemed florid, 
so much does it rdy on dense 
and difficult metaphor to see it 
through. The poems have 
been weeded since their first 
appearance, though, and a 

number of them now read 
persuasively as statements of 
a domestic eroticism verging 
on the mythological: "My 
heart alas,/Is not file calmest 
of places" as McGudtian ob¬ 
serves. perhaps in her own 
person, in one of the meet 
eloquent of these. 

The book demands patience 
of its reader, but rewards it 
Seaming to possess secrets, it 
yields up meaning with suffi¬ 
cient simplicity on occasion to 
make us wish for more. 
McGudtian* is an original 
voice, and this early sounding 
(ft it is worth recall 

CSaran Carson is literature 
and traditional arts officer in 
the Arts Council of Northern 
Ireland, and his collection 
First Language (Gallery 
Press, £11.95 and £5.95 pbk) 
has just won the T.S. Eliot 
prize. One of his earlier bodes 
was called Belfast Confetti 
(1989), the name given to file 
briedage of stun used by 
rioters, which gives you some 
idea of file character of his 
work. Enjoying long lines 
which voy well suit his far 
voured narrative technique. 
Carson showers the reader 
with images of urban detritus. 

At best he has some of fiie 
power of his compatriot Louis 
MacNeice (there is even a 
poem included here called 
“Bagpipe Music”, as if in 

homage to that earlier voice). 
At worsfhe sounds like Peter 
Porter an a bad day, a bard 
beating out rat-tat-tats on a 
dustbin he has stuffed to 
bursting -with all that most 
disgusts him in modem life. 

Carson is saved from banal¬ 
ity by a touch of surrealism 
which comes naturally from 
his preoccupation with the 
tragedy of his native city; the 
last line in the book reads: 
“Grey Belfast dawn fiftrrainat- 
ed me,/on board the prison 
ship ‘Belfast1.” Some lively 
translations from Ovid and 
Baudelaire, and a better than 
lively version of Rimbaud* 
“Le bateau fvre" suggest other 
directions in which a restless 
talent might go from here. 

CONNOR O’Callaghan* The 
History of Run (Gallery 
Press, £10.95 or £5.95 pbk) 
seems to me a first volume of 
real promise and aocomplish- 
ment Its author is 25. grew up 
in Dundalk; and lives now in 
Dublin. He writes verse that is 
simultaneously innocent in 
what it says yet sophisticated 
in the way it says it witness 
the first stanza of “Swig": 

/ built my house the wrong 
way round 

with the outside in and the 
inside out 

1 have been under the 
weather ever since, 

hoping the world mil make 
inverted sense. 

There* good humour in that 

as well as a sly intelligence, 
and the whole package of wit 
has a musicalfty which makes 
it memorable. 

Formal, dexterity .is 
O’Callaghan* strong suit The 
book even contains some 
vfllanefles (“The Mild Night” 
outstanding among them) 
which work because, like Er¬ 
nest Dawson and Dylan 
Thomas, OCallaghan can 
write lines which are substan¬ 
tial enough to bear repetition, 
or to make minute variation 
worthwhile. 

This young man* metier is 
the. fragment, the glimpse, the 
moment caught quickly in the 
hand, looked at relinquished, 
celebrated. He writes, as it 
were, on the run: 

The day is gone. My longest 
memory of trees 

is the one m which I walk 
across a road 

to where silver birch leaves 
are darkened on one side. 

The shadows from a story 
will survive like this. 

Either you like this kind of 
fragmentary tremendousness, 
or you don't Either you find 
something exciting in file po¬ 
et* capaofy for being aston¬ 
ished by trivia, or you dismiss 
it as trivial in itself. Only 
indifference is difficult be¬ 
cause OCallaghan himself is 
never indifferent This is a 
new name I warrant well hear 
more of. 

Robert Nye 
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Making managers 
— internationally The office of Professor 
Peter Lorange, presi¬ 
dent of the Interna¬ 
tional Institute for 

Management Development 
(IMP), looks over the alpine 
serenity of Lake Geneva. Use 
institute is in Lausanne, on the 
Swiss side of die lake. But 
Professor Lorange is at pains 
to put this in context when he 
talks of die nature of the IMD. 

"We are not a Swiss school," 
he says, “yet we like to think 
that we bring to the field of 
management education cer¬ 
tain characteristics associated 
with the Swiss. These include 
a commitment to high quality, 
an international perspective 
and a tradition of objectivity 
and pragmatism in everything 
we do." 

The IMD is recognised as 
one of the top two schools of its 
kind for management educa¬ 
tion in Europe, and its interna¬ 
tionalism is well-known. Pro¬ 
fessor Lorange is himself 
Norwegian. Like its main 
competitor, fn-wari. at Fon¬ 
tainebleau in France, the IMD 
operates entirely outside the 
educational system of its host 
country, sees the global busi¬ 
ness community as its client 
and attempts to ensure that no 
national culture dominates 
within its walls. It employs 43 
fiiU-time teaching staff of 

Founded: 
Set up in 1990, through 
the merger of two industry- 
sponsored schools, the 
International Management 
Institute (IMI) and the 
Institui pour lesMethodes 
de Direction 
d’Entreprises (Imede)'. 

Location: 
Lausanne, Switzerland, 
on the former campus of 
the Imede. 

Forty-three staff, of 18 
different nationalities. 

Sponsors: 
Mainly international or 
pan-European businesses, 
including ABB. Ander¬ 
sen Consulting. Dentsu (Ja- 

18 different nationalities. 
As a result, there is a 

collective approach to man¬ 
agement education that is not 
shaped by any one attitude to 
business. “Neutrality about 
the different strands of busi¬ 
ness in a complex world is 
another of our ‘Swiss’ quali¬ 
ties," Professor Lorange says. 

pan). Hoechst, Siemens, 
Nestle, AT&T. Shell and 
General Electric. 

Areas of Expertise: 
International business 
generally, family-owned 
companies, manufactur¬ 
ing (strategy and process), 
environmental manage¬ 
ment, corporate gover¬ 
nance, owner- 
managers, business 
alliances. 

Strength and weakness: 
A closely integrated fac¬ 
ulty small enough to work 
across traditional disci¬ 
plinary boundaries, but 
lacking detailed exper¬ 
tise in certain subjects, no¬ 
tably East Asia and 
public administration. 

“We want people to under¬ 
stand that there are many 
differences in the interplay 
between customer and suppli¬ 
er, according to whether you 
do business in Nafta [North 
American Free Trade Agree¬ 
ment], European Union, East¬ 
ern European or Asean 
[Association of South-East 

Asian Nations] countries." 
The IMD is the product of a 

merger four years ago of two 
industry-sponsored schools: 
the International Manage¬ 
ment Institute (IMI), founded 
by Alcan in Geneva in 1946, 
and the Lastitut pour tes 
M6thodes de Direction 
d’Entreprises (Imede), found¬ 
ed by Nes£E£ in Lausanne in 
J957. At the beginning, the 
merger proved more difficult 
than its planners expected, 
and more painful than anyone 
at the school is still prepared to 
admit 

It led to the forced departure 
of tiie new institute's first 
president. Professor Juan 
Rada, the former dean of the 
IMI, and the removal of an 
entire layer of middle manage¬ 
ment involving 40 redundan¬ 
cies, after heavy losses had 
been reported for 1991. 

In the king term, however, 
the merger paid off. Virtually 
nobody at the IMD disputes 
that there were sound strategic 
motives for it Neither the IMI 
nor the Imede had the re¬ 
sources or size of faculty h 
needed to service the growing 
demand for post-experience 
management education. 

Professor Lorange, who was 
appointed last year, has been 
free of the commercial and 
organisational constraints of 

Student managers: Professor Kamran Kashami, director of the MBA programme, focuses on four educational principles 

his predecessors, and able to 
position the school where he 
feds it should be in order to 
meet the needs of its interna¬ 
tional clients. 

The EMETs approach to 
business education is based on 
four principles. 
• Integrated tuition: Professor 
Lorange wants to keep the 
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teaching staff small, so that it 
works as a team and avoids 
the inter-departmental rivalry 
and blinkered academic think¬ 
ing that has plagued so many 
of the IMP’S competitors. 

In his view, this win help to 
create an integrated approach 
to the school’s general man¬ 
agement programmes. Topics 
such as ethics, change man¬ 
agement, environmental man¬ 
agement and leadership are 
not treated as specialist sub¬ 
jects. but run like a thread 
through all the courses. 
• A commitment to continu¬ 
ous training: the IMD’S range 
of public programmes is __ 
designed to “accompany" 
managers throughout 
heir careers. 

The master of business 
administration pro¬ 
gramme is not treated as 
the final stage of post 
graduate study, but as the 
foundation for a series of 
shorter executive pro- _ 
grammes that provide — 
participants with the opportu¬ 
nity to update their skills and 
broaden their outlooks up to . 
and including tiie point at 
which they are promoted to 
tie board. 
• Partnership with industry: 
The IMD works dosely with a 
worldwide network of 120 
partner and business-asso¬ 
ciate companies. 

These companies — which 
indude big bluecbip corpora¬ 
tions such as Nestte. Ciba 
Geigy, General Electric. Shell. 
Hoffman La Roche and Flat— 
join forces with IMD profes¬ 
sors in research projects, and 
are encouraged to influenoe 

the focus, design and content 
of the institute's programmes. 
Tailored programmes for 
companies such as Digital. 
Hoechst, Honeywell ana Ex¬ 
xon now account for nearly 
half of the IMD’S revenue. 
• Research-based solutions: 
as a former professor at the 
Massachusetts Institute of 
Technology. Wharton and oth¬ 
er American research-based 
universities, Professor Lor¬ 
ange feds strongly that tuition 
on public and in-company 
programmes needs to be 
based on continuous research. 

To this end, the IMD has 

6 Quite often we are 
asked in to design 
some form of in- 

company education 9 

just formed a partnership with 
two Swiss engineering 
schools, the Ecole Polytech- 
nique Rd6rale Lausanne arid 
the Eidgenossische Tech- 
nische Hochschule Zurich, 
which will provide new oppor¬ 
tunities for doctoral research 
projects. 

Keeping the teaching team 
small and the strategic focus 
tight has enabled the IMD to 
ered in those areas in which it 
has developed expertise. Since 
it has its roots in industry, it is 
well-placed to follow a strategy 
of forging dose partnerships 
with international companies, 
arid this helps to develop tiie 

school's faculty and approach 
to business education. \ 

It also helps to meet compe¬ 
tition. which increasingly 
comes from management con¬ 
sultants as well as the lMD’S 
more conventional rivals. 

As Professor Derek AbeO. 
the former dean of the hpede, 
says: “Companies need; new 
processes to cope with changes 
in a highly complex vforld. 
and what they look for is 
neither a consultant nor a 
traditional academic, bjit a 
mixture of the two [ 

“The IMD is developing this 
kind of hands-on approach. 
_ Quite often, we are adked 

in to design same forth of 
in-company education, 
and very soon we fnd 
ourselves in the ptfcsi- 
denTs office talking about 
the fundamental issues 
affecting the business.. 

This focused appraxh 
comes at a price. It means 

m tiie institute will find it 
““ hard to build a ijig 
enough teaching staff for areas 
where it lacks a presence. ! 

The IMD has yet.to build op 
a strategic presence among tie 
thriving economies of-South- 
East Asia, for example. Profes¬ 
sor Lorange has also esphewil 
any attempt to build up exper¬ 
tise in the management needs 
of government and public 
administration. 

But he is unrepentant “For 
a small organisation, sti itegy 
means choke.” he says. “Clar¬ 
ity of purpose is essentu :. To 
survive in a highly compi irive 
world, business schools lave 
to asses accurately where 
their strengths lie.” 

Small is successf 
MbnSnS* The MBA course 

of Business Admin- own makmp. Last 

Much of the appeal of 
the IMD’S Master 
of Business Admin¬ 

istration (MBA) programme 
lies in its relatively small size. 
Two years ago the decision 
was taken to keep the number 
of students at their present 
level of slightly more than 80. 
This compares with ISO in the 
MBA programme at the 
London Business School, and 
more than 400 at Insead, at 
Fontainebleau in France, the 
two schools most often spoken 
of in the same bream by 
prospective students and 
recruiters. 

There are only three stu¬ 
dents to everyone professor at 
the IMD, and the result is that 
there is plenty of time to follow 
up points made in das-s and, 
with up to 30 nationalities 
represented among the partici¬ 
pants, ample opportunity to 
take advantage of the cultural 
variety of the campus. 

“It was the intimacy of the 
programme which finally 
prompted me to study at the 
IMD." Manel Adell, a 31-year- 
oid Spanish participant, says. 
“Z was told how difficult rt was 
for students to gain their fair 
share of the tutors attention at 
schools where the MBA intake 
is 200 or more." 

At the same time, tiie IMD 
places emphasis on team 
working, and this makes for 
dose interaction between stu¬ 
dents of different nationalities. 
Professor Kamran Kashani, 

the 
gramme, says: MBA students 
have acquired the reputation 

The MBA course 
promotes joint 

derisions in 
small classes 

and number-crunchers. 
Their ability to be innova¬ 

tive and creative inside com¬ 
panies depends largely on tiie 
collective excitement and com¬ 
mitment they inspire in and 
receive from their colleagues." 

To this end, study at the 
IMD revolves around projects 
undertaken by small teams of 
five or six students. This is 
reinforced by collective consul- 

Tbe IMD library in 
Lausanne, Switzerland 

taken for companies associat¬ 
ed with the institute. These are 
under the guidance of faculty 
members with experience as 
lire managers or consultants. 

In the past two years, for 
example, teams of students 
have worked on new product 
lines for Nabisco, helped Gub 
Mediterrartee to reexamine 
its distribution strategy, and 
contributed to a marketing 
strategy for Swaich watches. 

A new feature is Team- 
Initiated Enterprise (Tie), 

which allows students > set 
themselves a project of their 
own making. Last year, such 
teams chose tasks as dive se as 
providing bask business edu¬ 
cation for business peoj e in 
Eastern Europe, organis ig a 
day-centre on the IMD am- 
pus for the children of stu ents 
and staff and, in an enteiprise 
which received wide pubidty, 
undertaking a successful expe¬ 
dition to climb Mont Blak. 

This year, the project in¬ 
clude a study of leadership 
outside business and a ppject 
to provide essential houstiold 
goods to needy people ii tiie 
local community. I 

IMD faculty members may 
no role in running juch 
projects. Students are let to 
define their own criteria for 
success, raise the necespry 
finance, find the essential 
equipment and allot roles 
within the team. In sW 
cases, the aims of the proicts 
complement each other, the 
press coverage of the Mmt 
Blanc expedition, for exam we. 
was orchestrated by anouer 
Tie team responsible for pro¬ 
moting the IMD’S' puttie 
image. ] 

The integrated approach. W 
which different managerial 
issues are not treated in isoi- 
tion, and which underpins ql 
IMD executive programma. 
is also a feature of tiie MBV 
curriculum. The programrrf 
is split into smaller modules s? 
that participants can examirt 

or six perspectives. 
However, the feature n 

remarked on by the students is 
the greater maturity and th| 
broader business perspective} 
of their fellow partidpants ai 
the IMD. 1 

“I’m in my early 30s, and 
did not fancy studying wit i2S 
year-olds," Stephen JudL a 
British student in this y ars 
intake, says. “The careq op¬ 
tions of people on this pro¬ 
gramme are closer to my 
own.- 
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Professor Friedrich Neubauer questions the effectiveness of non-executive directors 

Siren bells sound 
for the old cronies 

„■ ;r’ 

In the past five years 
corporate governance, 
or the question of who 

has tiie last ward in deciding 
company policy, has become 
an important management 
concern. Institutional inves¬ 
tors, incensed by the scan¬ 
dals and corporate excesses 
of the 1980s. have begun to 
demand that boards in¬ 
crease their control over 
executive management 

In tiie United Kingdom, 
die- institutions’ concerns 
were made dear in a report 
published last year hy a 
panel of experts led by Sir 
Adrian Cadbury. The report 
proposed that listed cam- 
parties should have a majors 
ity of nonexecutive directors 
on tiie board, and a similar 
majority on key committees 
that determine boardroom 
pay and the selection of exec¬ 
utive managers. 

It also emphasised that 
non-executive directors 
should be more prafession- 

mx simply cronies^^ tiie 
chairman or the managing 
director. 

Many companies have 
complied with the recom¬ 
mendations of die Cadbury 
report Pro NED, the agency 
principally responsible for 
promoting the effective use 
of independent directors in 
the UK has noted a signifi¬ 
cant increase in the number 
of companies that are 
upgrading their selection 
procedures. 

But there is stiD a question 

Investors are 
worried about 
who decides 

company policy 
mark over how effective 
non-executive directors are 
in practice; says Professor 
Friedrich Neubauer, the 
IMP'S expert an corporate 
governance and co-author of 
tiie recent book. The Corp¬ 
orate Board: Confronting 
the Paradoxes, who has 
studied the issue carefulfy. 

There is little connection. 
Professor Neubauer argues, 
between the nominal and 
real power of non-executive 
directors. “Personality rath¬ 
er than numbers is tiie real 
key,” he says. “A single 
NED with tiie status of a Sir 
John Harvey Jones can exer¬ 
cise influence weU beyond 
his legal powers, whereas a 
majority of less wefl-in- 
formed directors stands 
powerless before a strong 
chief executive.” 

To determine how effect¬ 
ive the board is in shaping 
corporate strategy. Profes¬ 
sor Neubauer and a cot- 
league; Ada Denib, have 
designed a set of diagnostic 
tools. These enable a com¬ 
pany to measure such issues 
as whether non-executive 
directors are consulted on 
important strategic deci¬ 
sions, whether they can hire 
and fire tiie chief executive; 

and whether they can ap¬ 
point their own successors. 

An important factor, says 
Professor Neubauer, is 
whether independent direc¬ 
tors. are given a proper 
account of the company's 
operations; “If they are to 
play a meaningful role,” he 
says, “titty must be given 
access to tiie right informa¬ 
tion. and get to know man¬ 
agement and key profes¬ 
sional staff below the 
board.” 

Smith Kline Beecham, tiie 
multinational pharmaceuti¬ 
cals giant, is a good example 
of a company that is taking 
tills advice seriously. Its 
non-executive directors are 
selected by a search consul¬ 
tant to a precise brief; 

To provide these indepen¬ 
dent directors with in-depth 
knowledge of the company, 
Hemy Vendt, tiie chairman, 
assigns two non-executive 
directors to each of Smith 
Kfine Beecham’s five core 
commercial activities: re¬ 
search and development, 
pharmaceuticals, animal 
health, consumer brands 
and clinical laboratories. 
They concentrate on the 
sector for at least three years, 
after which they move to 
another until they have 
achieved a detailed' over¬ 
view of the whole business. 

Mr Vendt says: "We ex¬ 
pect them to spend at least 
two days, and maybe mare, 
outride board meetings get¬ 
ting to know their assigned 
sectors.” 

When families fall out 
DrJoadumSchwass, 

a German, was 
forced to watch 
from the sidelines 

as an argument between his 
brother and father under¬ 
mined the profitable parent 
company of a family-owned 
business. 

Monica Wagen, a Swiss, 
owns shares in a cosmetics 
business founded by her 
grandfather in 1914, and is 
locked into a company rite 
does not work for. Ibis com¬ 
pany is now run by profession¬ 
al managers, and Frau Wagen 
is not allowed to sell her 
shares outside the family. She 
feds the company should go 
public but tibeboard, scared of 
a takeover by international 
competitors, will not allow h. 

Both Dr Schwass and Frau 
Wagen are active contributors 

- to a programme designed fay 
the IMD for family members 
who run or are likely to run 
their family companies. Rath¬ 
er than concentrating on man¬ 
agement issues per se, the 
programme is designed to 
reconcile conflicts between 
family interests and the needs 
of the business. 

To see why this is impor¬ 
tant it is worth looking at how 
family firms typically develop: 
Stage 1: An entrepreneur 
founds the company. The im¬ 
mediate family is often in¬ 
volved since it is run from 
home and the spouse provides 
administrative support or pro¬ 
fessional advice. 
Stage 2: The business grows. 
The feznfly is often distanced 
from tiie company since it 
moves into commercial prem¬ 
ises. Over a period of up to 60 
years, the founder rontons in 
control During this time he or 
she brings m professional 
managers and possibly sells 
some shares in the.business to 
outsiders. The children of tiie 
founder grow up. Some may 
become involved in the busi¬ 
ness, others may noL Typical¬ 
ly. the founder makes no 
attempt to groom a successor 
because, as Dr Schwass com¬ 
ments, “it reminds them of 
their mortality. Who wants to 
think about their death?” 
Stage 3: The crisis. Too late, 
the founder approaches a cho¬ 
sen successor. But by this time 
the sons or daughters of the 
entrepreneur may be unpre¬ 
pared or unwilling to take 
over. They may lack the train¬ 
ing. They may have careers in 
imrriflted fields. They may 
even be about to retire. 
Stage 4: The management 
passes to outsiders, but tiie 
family retains control. As the 
third and fourth generations 
grow up, tiie shareholding is 
spread between anything up to 
50 family members. Some 
may sit (Hi the board and a few 
might work far the business in 
another capacity, but the mar 
jority are finked to the busi¬ 
ness only by then shares. They 
are forbidden to sell shares 
outride tire family. This suits 
die incumbent management 
well, because it protects them 
from hostile takeovers. The 
market for the shares is poor 
and dividends remain low. 
Shareholders outside the fam¬ 
ily (and a few within) smoul? 
<ter in discontent. 

Faced with such a train of 
events, it is small wonder that 
according to Professor Alden 
Lank. Professor of Family 
Enterprises to the IMD, only 
15 per rent of family com¬ 
panies that manage to survive 
five years are successfully 
passed on to a third 
generation. 

Succession is the principal 
challenge, ftw entrepreneurs 

Reconciling 
family interests 
with business 
needs requires 

successful 
management 

The IMD is 
there to help 

plan for what will happen 
when the company moves out 
of their management or con¬ 
trol Even if they manage to 
find a successor from within 
the family, the prospect of 
relatives gaining access to the 
board wffl often deter profes¬ 
sional managers from joining 

Hallo, I ? Ive been 
sides 

flrve 

because they see their pros¬ 
pects of advancement or a 
future stake in tiie firm 
Nocked. 

The IMD*s programme, 
therefore, concentrates on 
helping family companies to 
develop criteria for senior 
management which are ac- 

ceptable to everyone. 
” 1 arid one recent partid- 

pant. Damart SA, has 
been putting these les- 

U sons into practice. Orig- 
J inally a textile firm 

founded in northern 
France in 1853, the com- 

| pany now encompasses 
[ businesses in the Uni¬ 
's. ted Kingdom, United 
' States. Switzerland. 

Belgium, New Zealand 
and Japan. 

Control of Damart is 
^ now passing to the sixth 

generation, involving 
over 50 family mem¬ 
bers. Members of the 

previous generation, who 
played a significant role in 
developing the business, are 
negotiating with new, outside 
managers about the role fam¬ 
ily members will play in the 
future. 

Under guidelines now being 
considered by the board, any 

member of the Despature 
family interested in working 
for tiie company will have to 
submit a curriculum vitae, 
which will be kept on file until 
a suitable vacancy occurs. The 
family applicant will then be 
interviewed by the holding 
company's personnel officer. 

“The local manager has the 
final say,” says Joseph 
Despature. a director of the 
holding company. “The family 
does not want to interfere. If 
there is one thing we have 
learnt from the past, it is that 
anything imposed from the 
top by people not directly 
involved in running the firm 
does not succeed.” 

Leading The Family Busi¬ 
ness. as the programme is 
known, is one of several IMD 
initiatives aimed at family 
companies. They also include 
a Family Business Network, 
which has more than 400 
members worldwide. 

National Westminster Bank 
We're here to make life easier 

We’re here 

to support you* 

National Westminster Bank 

National Westminster Bank is pleased to be 
involved and associated with IMD. 

National Westminster Bank Pic. Member of the NatWest Life and NatWest Unit Trust Marketing Group. 

Registered Office 41 Lothbury, London EC2P 2BP. Member of IMRO. 

as a serious 
siness 

l we 
our 

you to r 
n 

We're proud of it IMD's fine print lists the 116 
leading companies who take an active part in the 
institute - our Partners and Business Associates. The 
osmosis that results from this unique partnership 
between industry and IMD puts us at the forefront of 
international executive development Collaboration 
with some of the most successful companies in the 
world ensures that IMD's programs and research are 
solidly grounded in today's market while preparing 
executives for the future. 

e fine print INTERNATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR MANAGEMENT DEVELOPMENT 

Cbetnm de BeDerive 23, P-O. Box 915, CH-1001 LAUSANNE, Switzerland 

IMbisan independent, not-far-prqfil foundation 

PARTNER COMPANIES BUSINESS ASSOCIATE COMPANIES BUSINESS ASSOCIATE COMPANIES 
Andersen Consulting Acer Inc NCC - Nordic Construction Company AB 
Asea Brown Bcven Alcan Aluminium Lid Nokia Corporation 
Astra AB Barlow Rand Ltd Nordic Competence Circles 
AT&T N.V. Bekaert SA Nor dvest Forum A/S 
Bank Leu Lid BICCPJc Norsk Hydro as 
Baxter International Inc BobstSA Northumbrian Water Group 
British Gas Pic Boehringer Mannheim International Norwegian Institute of International Trade 
British Petroleum Company Pic Booz Allen & Hamilton Inc Orkla as 
British Telecommunications Pic The British Coal Corporation Otava Publishing Co. Ltd 
Caterpillar Inc British Steel Pic Parker Hanni tin Corporation 
Ciba-Geigy Ltd CAPSA Philip Morris 
Citicorp CeatLtd Price Waterhouse 
CraSt Suisse Compagnie de St Gobain Prombudbank 
Oelortte Touche Tohmatsu Inti Daimler-Benz AG Proudfbo! Pic 
Dentsulnc Dow Europe Publicrtas Holding SA 
Digital Equipment Corporation DSMNV Rabobank Nederland 
Du Pont de Nemours lht*l SA Egon Zehnder Int'l Management Consultants Raychem Corporation 
Exxon Company International Enso-GutzeitOy Rioter Holding AG 
Hoffimann-La Roche Lid Tetefonaktietolaget LM Ericsson Rothmans International Tobacco (UK) Ltd 
Holderbank AG Eskom Saga Petroleum A/S 
IBM Europe RatSpA Saudi Base Industries Corporation (SABIC) 
LEGQ Group RrmeniehSA Scandinavian Airlines System (SAS) 
Mink International Gemini Consulting Shall international Petroleum Company Ltd 
National Westminster Bank Pic General Motors Corporation Singapore Airlines Limited 
Neste Corporation Gist-Brocades Skandia 
Nestle SA Grace Europe Inc Skandinaviska Ensfcilda Ban ken 
Philips International BV Heineken NV ABSKF 
Sulzer Brothers Ltd Hewlett'Packard SA Statoil 
Swissair Ltd HiltiAG The Sl Paul Companies 
Swiss Bank Corporation The H'mduja Group of Companies Swedish Trade Council 
Swiss Vb&sbank Hoogovsns GroepBV Telecom Ekeann 
Terra Laval Group HuhtamakiOy Televsrket - The Norwegian Telecom 
Union Bank of Switzerland IQ Pic Telia AB 

incentive AB Thames Water Re 
fekra-Holding. D.D. Total 
KF Group Trteisnet Ltd 
KNPBTNV Vblmet Corporation 
KoneOy Vattenfall 
Lafarge CoppOe Volkswagen AG 
Mecastor Corporation AB Volvo 
MetalkjesellschaftAG Williamson Magor & Co. Ltd 

Zurich Insurance Company 

II you ’.vent to find out more about what a business school working in partnership with industry can offer you, j 

please call ..412 1/618 03 42 or iax ..4121/618 0? 15 to request our introductory package. | 
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Put green ideas 
to advantage 

Modem managers ignore the 
environment at their peril 

The integrated ap¬ 
proach adopted by 
the LMD in its philos¬ 

ophy towards business edu¬ 
cation shows up most 
dearly in its approach to 
environment management. 
It believes that die issue 
should not be seen as mar¬ 
ginal but treated as some¬ 
thing that today plays its 
part in almost all aspects of 
management. 

When Professor Francis¬ 
co Szekely launched Man¬ 
aging die Industrial and 
Business Environment 
(MIBE), IMD’s latest re¬ 
search project, he therefore 
avoided creating a series of 
specialist courses. “We 
modified the curriculum of 
all IMD programmes so 
that the impact of envi¬ 
ronmental management is 
fed into every aspect of busi¬ 
ness. Ninety-five per cent of 
our courses now have an 
environmental component" 

Professor Szekely also ad¬ 
vises the United Nations cm 
environmental issues. He 
believes that all companies 
will, sooner or later, nave to 
comply with environmental 
standards imposed on diem 
try pressure groups and 

The IMD offers 

seminars and workshops, 
therefore, to discuss new 
regulations and legislation, 
such as the European Com¬ 
munity’s new eco-manage- 
ment and audit scheme. 

It also produces a bi¬ 
monthly newsletter that 
highlights the experiences 
of companies which have 
adopted or benefited from 
an imaginative response to 
the environment debate. 

A recent example is 
Tupperware. the world's 
leading plastic-food-con¬ 
tainer manufacturer. Tup- 
perware is a member of the 
MIBE project, and its philo¬ 
sophy about ecology, says 
Dr Hans Adelmarm, the 
managing director of its 
German subsidiary, is “die 
best way to avoid pollution 
is not to create it in the first 
place”. 

To this end Tupperware 
Deutschland has embarked 
on an active campaign to 
encourage people to shop 
with plastic containers and 
thus avoid the need for any 
additional plastic or 
aluminium wrappers. The 
result, highlighted in a re¬ 
cent survey in Berlin, has 
been a 30 per cent reduction 
in waste. 

I4AHT1N BEDDALL 

Professor Francisco Szekdy. avoided specialist courses 

FOCUS THE TIMES THURSDAY MARCH 101994 

Integration helps 
to boost products Business re-engineer¬ 

ing is a new manage¬ 
ment term that is all 
the rage these days. 

In the course of a one-hour 
interview. Professor Robert 
Collins, associate director of 
Manufacturing 2000, the 
EMITS premier research 
project, never once mentioned 
foe term, but this is what 
M2000 is helping many of its 
membera to undertake. 

The term was coined in 1993 
in a bode, Re-Engineering the 
Corporation, by Michael 
Hammer and James Campy. 

It is usually interpreted to 
mean that companies, in order 
to remain competitive, should 
abandon the old practice of 
dividing themselves into bu¬ 
reaucratic empires focused cm 
discrete tasks, such as sales, 
marketing and accounts. 

Instead, they should orga¬ 
nise around continuous busi¬ 
ness processes designed to get 
the company* products to the 
customer. This normally in¬ 
volves bypassing middle man¬ 
agers and devolving respon¬ 
sibility to multi-disciplinary 
teams of shop-floor workers. 

For international business. 

Management's 
new buzz word 

is business 
re-engineering 

there is an added requirement. 
When they have a market that 
spans borders, companies 
should also abandon a coun- 
try-by-country approach to 
manufacturing and distribut¬ 
ing their products. 

They should restructure 
their operations to support the 
development of products that 
have an international appeal. 

In Professor Collins's view. 
European countries are lag¬ 
ping behind their North Amer¬ 
ican and Japanese competitors 
in developing this approach. 
“Same of the procedures that 
underpin international com¬ 
petitiveness are simply not in 
place," he says. “Many com¬ 
panies are burdened by over¬ 
capacity and by logistical 
difficulties that stem from the 
historical location of factories 
never intended to service an 
international market” 

Many businesses are now 
tackling this difficulty. Nestle, 
one of the companies closely 
associated with the M2000 
project, has divided its choco¬ 
late confectionery into two 
groups, horizontal bars and 
tablets that can be broken into 
squares. It has split its fac¬ 
tories into those that produce 
bars and those that produce 
tablets. The products, such as 
the recently launched Yes’ bar. 
are increasingly developed, 
marketed and distributed to a 
pan-European consumer. The project was 

launched in 1990 to 
help manufacturing 
companies to develop 

new processes and approaches 
to cope with the demands of an 
international marketplace. 
One of the objectives is for 
members to share good prac¬ 
tice and fund joint research. 

Oticon. toe example, one of 
die world* largest manufac¬ 
turers of hearing aids, has, 
with the help of M2000. 
reorganised the way its profes¬ 
sional staff work. 

Lars Kolind, the managing 
director, says: “We redefined 

Professor Tom Vollman, left and Professor Robert Collins head the M2000 project 

jobs by moving from hierar¬ 
chical 'boxes' where each per¬ 
son had to work to a specific 
job description to a situation 
where jobs are designed 
around the individual- Each 
person now has at least three 
jobs: the one they are trained 
for and two they are not In the 
circumstances, chip designers 

might also do marketing." 
So why are M2000 staff 

reluctant to use the expression 
business re-engineering? It is 
perhaps because many Euro¬ 
pean companies use the term 
as a euphemism for restruc¬ 
turing in general and sacking 
workers in particular, and 
nearly all the IMD staff are 

united in their revulsion for 
unnecessary "downsizing". 

Professor Tom Vollman. the 
newly appointed overall direc¬ 
tor of M2000. says: “Down¬ 
sizing may help temporarily, 
but it does’not solve most basic 
business problems. If you do 
downsizing only, you wind up 
dead." 
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The new breed look at a world trade puzzle 
Education is vital to understanding 

the competitiveness of any one 
country, the institute believes 

THE GROUND rales that 
undopin world trade are 
shifting, creating a puzzle for 
companies that haw to con¬ 
form to diem. This, according 
to Professor Sttphane Garelli 
of the IMD. is the mam con¬ 
clusion to be drawn from the 
1994 edition of World Com¬ 
petitiveness Report, a com¬ 
parison of die economies of 54 
countries produced annually 
by the IMD and the World 
Economic Forum. 

The changes have been 
brought about by new social 
and economic forces, which 
are listed in the report They 
include: 
•A revolution in technology, 
which is endangering the job 
security of white-collar work¬ 
ers as much as their blue- 
collar counterparts. 
• A revolution in world mar¬ 
kets, transferring wealth and 

production capacity from the 
US and Europe to East Asia, 
a region with a collective 
annual growth of almost 5 per 
cent 
• A revolution in manage- 
meat processes, in which 
quality, speed and customer 
satisfaction have become the 
cornerstones of international 
trade. 

American and European 
companies have been caught 
off guard fay competition in 
East Aria, the report con¬ 
cludes, because they dis¬ 
missed growth in developing 
countries as stemming solely 
from cheap labour. 

“Most countries in the re¬ 
gion have invested massively 
in their edneation systems, 
especially at secondaryschool 
level,” says Professor GardlL 
“Europe and the United 
States are just realising that 

they have problems with the 
performance, or perhaps the 
competitiveness, of their sec¬ 
ondary-school system.” 

Values also have a key role 
to play- The report suggests 
that as companies arrnmnlate 
wealth and their workers 
wish to spend it. the drive for 
greater competitiveness is 
gradually reduced. 

“Different countries reach 
this point at different times." 
Professor Garelli points out 
“Japan has more or less 
readied the same point as 
most countries in the West It 
looks nervously behind its 
bade at Malaysia, which in 

turn looks nervously behind 
its bade at China.” 

The IMD, therefore, 
emphasises the importance of 
secondary education in deter¬ 
mining the relative competi¬ 
tiveness of any one country. 
Workers need a good ground¬ 
ing in the sciences and mathe¬ 
matics if they are to un¬ 
derstand the implications of 
the technological revolution 
sweeping through most 
economies. 

The pay-off will be a new 
breed of managers who fed 
comfortable with technology, 
and able to use it 

In order to achieve this, the 

IMD entered into a new 
partnership this year with two 
Swiss engineering schools, 
the Ecole Pdytechnique 
Federate Lausanne and the 
Eidgenossische Tedmische 
Hochschule Zurich, which is 
designed to introduce stu¬ 
dents of science and engineer¬ 
ing to the realities of 
management 

Professor Derek AbeO. the 
member of the IMD faculty 
responsible for the partner¬ 
ship, says: “Our target audi¬ 
ence is former technical or 
science students in their 
thirties and mid forties. They 
represent an untapped source 
of talent who can add real 
value to commercial decision¬ 
making by making full use of 
their technical knowledge." 

In its approach to the forces 
affecting world competition, 
however, the IMD seems 

more comfortable analysing 
economic trends in North 
America, Western Europe 
ami East Asia than if does in 
setting out a new agenda for 
Central and Eastern Europe, 
where regional trends are less 
dear-cut. Because of the un¬ 
certainty of the political and 
economic situation in the 
region, die institute seems to 
he adopting a wait-and-see 
approach. 

A few things are dear, 
however. Professor Yuri 
Boshyk considers that Russia 
is turning Hs bade on the frec- 
market philosophy advocated 
in Gatt and the International 
Monetary Fund. “For the past 
two years, the country has 
been moving towards a form 
of capitalism which puts nat¬ 
ional interests first," he says. 
“Undo- this philosophy, you 
don’t let the market decide." 
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The Digital Compact Cassette 

When it comes to sound quality, for Sting “good” just isn’t good enough. 

He demands that his music is reproduced perfectly. That’s why he 

is so impressed with Philips latest invention, DCC. A digital 

cassette with the pure sound quality of a compact disc and the 

convenience of a compact cassette. There’s a complete range of equipment, 

so you can play your DCC anywhere, in the home, in the car or in die street. And don’t worry about your 

collection of ordinary compact cassettes, the beauty of the DCC System is that it will play them too. DCC is 

already a big hit with die major record companies with hundreds of titles already available. So don’t msb* a 

JfDIGITAL 

mistake, choose DCC. For details of stockists and further information telephone 081-665 6350. 
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Barton Bank will 
miss Gold Cup 

because of setback 
By Richard Evans, racing correspondent 
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BARTON Bank wiH miss the 
Cheltenham Goild Cup a week 
today alter breaking a blood 
vessel during a routine work¬ 
out on David Nicholson’S 

■ gallops yesterday. The King 
George VI Chase winner had 
been second favourite for the 
feature race of the Chelten¬ 
ham festival and bis enforced 
withdrawal means. Jodami 
w31 be sent off at around even 
money to follow up last year’s 
success. 

Apart from being a major 
blow to the horse's connec¬ 
tions, the removal of Barton 
Bank robs Cheltenham of a 
potential star and, with the 
exception of Jodami. leaves a 
distinctly belcrw-average Gold 
Cap field. Nicholson said after 
the King George victory that 
the somewhat fragile constitu¬ 
tion of his talented second- 
season chaser meant he could 
not stand too much training or 
racing. For that reason he 
deliberately ruled outrunning 
the horse between Boxing day 
ami next week. To have come 
so dose to completing bis trig- 
race preparation at home, 
only to succumb in the final 
days, is wretched hick. 

“Barton Bank has broken a 
Hood vessel very badly this 

morning during routine work 
. and will not run in the Gold 
Cup," Nicholson, the season's 
leading trainer, said. “He was 
in tip-fop form. Charter Par¬ 
ty's victory [m the 1988 Gold 
Cup] cazne as a surprise but 
this horse was in great form 
and had a great chance. He 
had everything going far him. 

“I have no idea whether he 
will ran again this season. He 
broke a Hood vessel last year 
in the Sun Alliance. Horses do 

Nap: WHITE DIAMOND 
(2.10 Carlisle) 

Next best Seven Towers 
(3 JO Carlisle) 

this; I just wish I knew why it 
happens." 

Barton Bank, who had gen¬ 
erally been priced at 5-1, is 
owned by Jenny Mould, who 
was a part-owner of Charter 
Party. The withdrawal 
prompted a hasty shake up of 
the betting market Ladbrokes 
offered a best-priced 11-10 
against Jodami, while Corals 
went evens and Wfifiam HQZ 
made him 11-10 on. 
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Highbrook injured 
HIGHBROOK. one of the 
market leaders for the Sun- 
derlands Imperial Cup. a 
handicap hurdle at Sandown 
on Saturday, will miss the 
race after pulling a muscle 
during a gallop. The maze, 
trained at Newmarket by 
Mark Tompkins, had been 
quoted at 8-1 by William HOL 

Stable. spokesman Phil 
Green said: “It is not a serious 
injury, but enough to prevent 
hCTraimmg tins weekend. We 
are confident she will be fit far 

a hurdle at Aintree on Grand 
National day." 

Highbrook, a useful per¬ 
former on the Flat, had con¬ 
firmed her good impression 
over hurdles by winning com- 
fortahly at Nottingham last 
month. 

In her absence, Ladbrokes 
have trimmed Olympian, at¬ 
tempting to won the race for a 
second successive year, to 34. 
followed by Edimbourg at 7-1 
with Lemon’s Mill and Arcot 
at 8-1. 

The last odds-on favourite to 
win tiie Gold Cup was Arkle in 
1965 and 1966. when the 
greatest steeplechaser of all 
was sent off at 100-30 on and 
10-1 on respectively. Desert 
Orchid, the winner of the race 
in 1989. was third behind 
Norton's Coin when an 11-10 
on chance a year later, while 
Pendfl was 6-4 on when beaten 
byThe Dikler in 1973. 

The FHkw, twice runner-up 
in the Gold Cup, is now dear 
second favourite despite fad¬ 
ing to show his best from this 
season. Mike Dillon of Lad¬ 
brokes predicted last night 
that the Gold Cup’s traditional 
position as the biggest betting 
race of tbe festrvalwiD now be 
in jeopardy. “Barton Bank's 
withdrawal is very disappoint¬ 
ing," he stud. “The race has 
boot struggling for a white 
now because of Jodami having 
not seemed himself earlier in 
the season and Barton Bank 
having not run since Bcodng 
day. 

“Punters have tended to 
ignore tbe race and concen¬ 
trate on other festival races. 
Historically, the Gold Cup is 
the biggest betting race of the 
meeting and turnover far ex¬ 
ceeds that cm any other race. 
That could be in jeopardy 
because of the uncompetitive 
nature of the field- Jodami 
does not have to be as good as 
last year to win." 

To add to punters’ confu¬ 
sion, John Mulhern, the train¬ 
er of Flashing Steel, warned 
that same af his string had 
been coughing and he raised 
doubts about the leading Irish 
challenger making the jour¬ 
ney to Cheltenham. 
□ Norman WDliainson’s ap¬ 
peal against a four-day sus¬ 
pension for careless rating at 
Doncaster last Saturday will 
be heard by the Jockey Club 
this morning. 

Knifeboard, left jumps alongside Ngeru and Kings Thyne on his winning to winning The Times Rising Stars qualifier at Bangor 

Farrant delivers telling late challenge 
By Brian Beel 

THE perseverance of Ashley 
Farrant paid a handsome 
dividend when Knifeboard 
won The Times Rising Stars 
qualifier at Bangor yester¬ 
day. The eight-year-old for¬ 
feited ground early in the 
race through Inexperience. 
Having never tackled a water 
jump before, he put both 
hind legs in the obstacle, the 
second fence, and from then 
on trailed the field. 

Joe Cumings made the 
running on Flame OTrensi 
with John Edwards second 
on Ngexu. By the fourth fence 
the two had pulled 15 lengths 
clear of Jolly Roger, and the 

order remained imriwmyH 
until Ngeru and Timur’s 
Luck fen independently at 
the tenth. 

Michael Jones, left in sec¬ 
ond on Jolly Roger, gradual¬ 
ly closed the gap on Flame 
OTrensi as Knifeboard 
made progress into third but 
without looking a threat 
Three fences out Flame 
O'Frensi, still in command, 
fell, leaving Jolly Roger with 
a lead of about 12 lengths. 

By the second last Jolly 
Roger's lead had been re¬ 
duced to eight lengths and to 
Hide more than two by the 
final fence. The gap contin¬ 
ued to dose and, as JoDy 
Roger weakened. Farrant 

RISING 
STARS 

took the initiative on 
Knifeboard to triumph by lb 
lengths. Charles Barlow was 

a distant third on Kings 
Thyne; who in turn was well 
dear of the only other finish¬ 
er, Worlston Farrier. 

Knifeboard, who won two 
good poinMo-points two 
years aga pufied up on his 
only start: last season. “There 
was nothing really wrong 
with him," said his owner, 
Graham Williamson. 

“We just couldn't get him 
right so we thought as he’s 
young enough well give him 
a year off. Knifeboard will be 
suited by Newbury, so if all 
goes well well be there on 
March 25 for the final of tbe 
series." 

Paul Hosgood, who rode 
about 50 pomHopoint win¬ 

ners in the West Country, 
trains the Sflverton-qualified 
Knifeboard at Exeter. “He’s 
been doing all his work on 
the flat” he said. “If a horse is 
a natural jumper I don’t do 
much schooling over fences. 
When rve not been able to 
get on the gallops; I've been 
giving him dressage exer¬ 
cises in an arena." 

Bangor result 
2A0 THE TIMES RISING STARS 
HUNTER CHASE (Quaffler anateus: 
£2222:3m 110yd) 
1. KMFBBQARD (Mr A Fwrart. 11-4), 2. 

M J Jonas. 9-4 fan: 3, 

_... 13-2 
Timurs Luck tf), 11 Ngeni (I), 33 Wbrtoston 
Farter (4th). 1)H, dot, dot Pad O 
Hosgood at Exeter. Tola: £3.10; E2.50, 
E2.40. DF: £5.00. CSR £857. 

Jofly Roger (Mr M J Jonas, 9-4 
Kim Thyne (MrCJ Bartow, 14-11.; 
ALSO RAN: 3Rane O'Frensi m. 
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FBW Ml ten mat dka te» 16W 4b ol 
17 to Hmyi No Pustnar In a IWqnte 1W Rte 
MS te Betel (2m If HOpt soQ- GLBBWRA 

PB8CE5S ben Ltazhs las 201 In a 9-nmer 
□Men famSe te Uncpe« ;AV. 2ni 4J). HHfi UJO- 
KR 3a 781 oM7»liaa do FnfBe b s Nttnl 
Hod FM ma te Danoaer to 11M. pud o 
spB on peuKmaa staL SfflASTWiB. beat hv 
■ 151 In a 12-reaaer Kgtari Hut Ffed aai te 

UtaMd (AW. 2nd 
sSdtaGLBBffiHA PROCESS 

COURSE SPECIALISTS 

TRAINERS 
Mb J Ptena 
MPjpa 
A Times 
D MtMSB 
DButett 
a Aha 

WlE Has % JOCKEYS Winn EBdttS % 
23 66 34J faRAtar 4 13 308 
37 1Z7 29.1 G Baser S 49 163 
10 49 204 DGttrigha 3 19 158 
13 64 20-3 R BaOanr S 23 130 
14 80 T74 PHdBw 10 81 123 
4 23 17.4 8 Fatal 16 .131 123 

Bangor 
Going: sofi 

8.10Qm IMvOb) 1. LaGimo(G _ 
3-1):aEven Btoe (20-1); 3. Teat Match t 
U. StoprovanlaiB 5-4 mir. 10 mn. S, 1L C 
Brooks. Tote: E3J0; £120. £4.00. £120. 
DF: £3320. CSF: £5227. 

240 THE TIMES RISING STARS HUN¬ 
TS! CHASE 

Saa above 
aio (2m 4f llftte ch) 1. Andormaa (W 
MaretMt5-2); 2, Precipteo Run (Evens 

WL J i^dtTctecQSO: fa 00, ci.ia 
DF: £2.70. CSF: £6.18. 
3^40 (2m If hdfe) i. All Greek To Me (F 
Leahy. 11-B lav; Privaw Harx&appa^a 
top mtog): 2. Always Ready (B-i); 3, 
Mountahanmi (20-11. 15 ran. 21. 3L J 
Partes. Tata 22.4ft El .40. J&40. £11.10. 
DF: E7.1D. Tna 2121. CSF: £15.04. 
4.10 (3m 110yd ch) i, Bishops Island CA 

2, SteraSpy (3-1); 3, 
Mwoench 
Ntohobon. 
£220. CSF: £322. 
440 (2m 4f hdfe) r. Pabrodus 
8 M: 2. Mmlne ‘ 
Lyzender (15-1). 8 ran. lU. 4L J Madda 
Tote; CL50; 21.GO, £1.60. SZ10. DF: 
£1820. CSF: £1246.Trtcast 211570 
Placapot: £1ft4Q. 

Catterick Bridge 
Going: good to soft 
220 (&n hdla) 1. Utta Bromley tar R 
Hale, J6-1); Z Rebel King (25-1); 3, \Snatt 
(10-1). Combefno 7-2 lav. 19 ran. 2W, sh 
hd. A Eubank. Tore: £4020. E820. £820 
£220 DF: £82220 CSF: £35321. 

>21 lav); a Store Spy (3-1); 3. 
(9-1). B ran. 5L 1QL D 

To»: £1.60; £1.30. £010. DF; 

IKTB 

Ladbrokes 
f RACING SERVICE 

0891 222 4- 

ALL TRACKS _ 

WINCANTOn I I 201 

TOWCESTER 

CARUSUE 
paicoBMvinwgwip.revMamtnf amw. i 

WWK.tWW 

ntE40|1WJ3 \\\Miners from Nottingham 
J Ol mi (ill 1 VOt ( HI !{> I-ROM 

1 
1_1 

ul mn 

£150 VOUCHERS 
Mr. G.J. McGee 

of Coventry 
■Ota* supra for 
Hannat Spfeadw 

ires 
PreHtewnd Travel 

£100 VOUCHERS 
McLFtanb 

ofOrippatam 
whose aa»ram far 

Kings Cmmer 
ms 

Rank Kens GG. s 
Tbcre1t£300of Aqaascumm voeeben robe won c*A tune time's a race 

in TTbe Thaw Rising Sots 9 race Senes. 
Look out for tbe £5000 priie at Newbnry en 25<h Mnrcfe. 

HsewSan Goddess. Tricksoma 7L 12L P 
Cheeabrourfi. Tote: 21.4ft £1.10, £070. 
£1.40. DF: £9020. CSF: £2825. 
320 (Em 3f hde) 1. Loch Scavato m J 
Moffett, 8-11 tort; 2, Strong Rame (S~1>; 3. 
Scoflteh Peri (25-1). 13 ran. 31. 10L D 
Moflritt. Tote £120; £1.80, £1.70, £820. 
DF: £220. Trio: £2320. CSF: £529. 
320 pm II 11(M ch) 1. Young Unor (G 
Upon, 7-2); 2. Choice Chafenoe (7-i j; 3, 
Choctaw ra-l lav). B ran. H 2U. H*b T 
Mctnree Skinner. Tote; £320; £120, 
CI^O. £120. DR (27.10. CSF: £2428. 
Tncast £72.13. 

420 
2, 
Golden . _ 
Coir. Tore: £4.70; £220. £2.10. £720 DF: 
£43.40. CSF: £8021. 
420 (3m If 110yd ch) 1, Davonala (L 
WNar. 7-2 tav): 2. Dfflk Oak (9«;ITftajr 
Deep S-1). 8 ran. 30L 5L M H Eaderby. 
Tote: £4.00; £120. £220. £120. OR 
£4.70. Trio: £1420. CSF: £18.44. Trieast: 
£105.79. 
520 pm flat) 1, VaOay Garden (M A 
Hoberts, 9-2); Z Crane HD (11-2); 3, 
Banbeam (7-1). Percy Pfe 9-4 fm. 18 ran. 
1W, 51. C Thornton. Tote EB2ft £2.70, 
£220. £320- DR £17.70. TWo: £2820. 
CSF' £3428. 
Ptocapot £10320. 

Folkestone 
Going: chase - good, hudes - good te 
soft. 

II 110yd 1x59} i, Erctofe (C 
B-13 tav; Thundarar'a nap); 2, 

Rea tea Loadur fflM); a, Dawer B» p- 
2). 13 ran. * N Gnetoa. Tcte £140; 
£1.10. £1820, £1.40. DF; £44.70. Trio; 
£23820. CSF: £4028. 
220 pm 21 ch) 1. BaBy Hayes (P _ 
152); 2, Roeoay (Evens ta/: 3. Noe 
Gaome (7-2). 4 ran Tffl. SB. R Attar. Tote 
£330. DF: falO. CSF: £4.02. 
220 (2m If 11tad hdla) T. Batod Prince 
(p Pam, 9-2); 2. Sovereign More (4-5 few): 
£ Star Mover (8-1). 8 ran. 2L 12. H Hoad. 
Tola: £840: £14Q, £14ft £130. DF: £420. 
CSF: £8.47. Tricast £2625. 

320 {3m 21 ch) 1, CaBto Baria {S MdNeB, 
10-1): Z SuBdk Road (2-1); ft Yoono Breve 
(10-1), Sptoy 10-11 tav. 8 ran. &. 7L H 
Hodge. Idle: £1120; £1.70, £1.10, E3.90. 
DRE11.70. CSF; £2823, 
320(2m if 110yd hde] l, Hoafflo Witness 
(M R&ads, B-11 fav); 3, Espra da Fenra 
(7-1); 3. La Vila Rose (44). 7 ran HR 
Krmfau Pet ia 25L P Hedgw. Tcta: 
faflftCIJft £120. OF; E450CSF: £729. 
420 (2m ch) 1, Around The Horn (S 
McNeil. 55 fav); 2. Private Audtton (16-1); 
3. Ambassador (S-2}. 5 ran. 1*i 30. J 
Gtflord. Tote: £2.00: £140, £4.10. DF; 
£920. CSF: £1526. 
420 (to 11 iioyd tat) i. crown Pros 
scutor (M RkaraidG, 6-4 fav); a 
Bnocamanda (20-1); 3. kJoTs Lady (7-1). 
ISrenSJM.3ULWMr. rate.£34ft£1 BO. 
63.10. £220. DF: £4250 Trio: £110.70. 
CSF:E3SL82. 
Jackpot: £324820. 

£412ft 

THUNDBFIBT 
2.10 Whits Diamond. 2j40 Kambalda Rambler. 3.10 
Seven Towers. 3.40 Clyde Ranger. 4.10 Patocegate 
King. 4.40 Tartan Tyrant 5.10 Moreof A Gunner. 

GOING: HEAVY SIS 

2.10 MACKINNON OF SCOTLAND NATIONAL WAIT 
NOVICES HWDLE (£2,093:3m 110yd) (9 runners) 

1 5408 BR1SM11ADZB(9JBnfay7-11-13-ADobta ffl 
2 3550 BMUEY RUBBLE 30 (B2)0Mllre 9-1M— UMotaart 92 
3 -50P UOSSBMN 57 J BVCfa MI-4-STlflrt 73 
4 0440 NAMRK40L 1*5-11-4-TRnd 84 
5 250 TOE WiAUSWAN 119 G Moore B-11-4_NBotteyp) - 
B (MB WMTE DIAlKBfl)30jF)llB A5HfdbaA6-11-4_JRaBoa SB 
7 IMS CROSSRBHBKEBWRate6-10-13_BSnqy OB 
B P/P- HOOTS BSIf 386 Lady Buteby 9-10-13_G Harter - 
9 0BH> ROYAL RHE 35 Iks S Barium S-10-13_PVTOams (5) 78 

W Bslti HOI Lad, 3-1 Bsik* RfabUfa, 
Utoiimm U> Htattinm, 14-1 Cm 

7-2 MM) Dtanond. 4-1 Mart; ID-1 
Cm Rtemca, 25-1 dboo. 

2.40 JEDBURGH nLTMAKBS CLAHHN6 CHASE 
(£2,544:2m) (7) 

1 +84 PURAMONEYMjCD,F,&5)6fiWwt 12-128 NDortity S3 
2 1SDP EBR012 (ftS) VTtanam 5-11-10-ADteta 88 
3 4*40 YAH® A flfaflHWEataby 10-11-10-RGarity 96 
4 P34P SUPB1SATCY47 F Wata 7-11-fl-HTJUMaa - 
5 4*68 KAMMUM RAULGR 6 (CAS) C Rsrijr 10-11-8.8 Smr 95 
6 -2P8 JAWS H7 BOY 5 B2)W Off 14-11-0-PMn ffi 
7 4430 REEF LARK 99 (Fa) D HcCUto 9-11-0-KJobam B4 

3-1 KantaktatanUff. 7-2 Jim My Boy. 4-1 YtoMfc B-1 Bn. 7-1 Ottaa. 

3.10 MeEWANS LAGS TDP OF THE NORTH 
NOVICES HUHDU (Qualifier £2^33:2m 4f 110yd) (7) 

1 5121 NQR1HERM 8QURE 30 (CD3) J Jflwson 6-11-10 
PWKaajffl 91 

2 -121 KvaTOWBB40JS)UizMRwetej5-n-l0—PtaanS 
3 254 FULL OF RRE 91 G (Harts 7-11-2-N Dortlty BB 
4 -000 UDOBWH CASTLE 12 VTHomw 5-11-2-ADota 56 
5 040 PRS30USH9IHY34 Us ASHtotnte(5-11-2_JRtetea 70 

P PfmCEROSSM40LUngn6-11-2-TRsad - 
OOP WESTAUCHAHD 40 N Ctantalafn 5-11-2 

5-4 Sim Tomb, 7-4 Nodhgra 
12-1 Pndore Huy. 25-1 Pita 

AManfga - 

Fufl ol Flra, 10-1 UdMon Cette. tatoB-i 
s HmnL Mte AucUnL 

3.40 EDflffiURfal WOOLLBI HAL NOVICES CHASE 
(£5.703:2m 4/ 110yd) (8) 

"KS 
P faran as 

1 -111 BEACH7 HEAD 43 (ftftS) J OTItte 6-11-7- 
2 2101 CLYDE RANGER 0 (S) U ffanmmd 7-11-7. 
3 12S2 SHJN 2 (F.ftS) W lW*ny 8-11-7_ 
4 -3F1 TARTAN TRAD0WBS133 (CD.GQ 6 Rldartl 7-11-7 

5 211F VAYRUA2BI 
E Off SOUTH STACK 37 ( 
7 2FB3 1CDLEYIOJ. 60 
8 6628 (BECOMES' 

NDaugNy 80 
IHouiuar J Hrim 9-11-7_ 

lire State 8-11-8-Gen Lyons - 
IJ Hope B-in-12-A tfunaoa 78 
'6 (S)WBead7-10-12-T Reed 50 

13- 3 Beet*? Hasd. 9-t Opto Rsegar, 5-1 togiui, £-1 Sere. S-1 Aran TaMna. 
14- 1 HedteyUH. 20-1 Men. 

4.10 CLAN ROYAL CONDmONAL JOCKEYS 
HANDICAP HURDLE (£2,511:2m If) (6) 

1 2112 AHAGON AYR BffflPMaotetei 6-11-10_—Dj_ 
2 3436 PALACE6X1E HNG 40 (S) A HHlm 5-11-3. BHadng(3) M 
3 BI12 VERY EvajBJT IS (ftS) G Horn 5-10-8_N Batter S3 
4 2531 BARD SARGEAKT 21 £) G MCUttS 5-10-4-N LBKn 93 
5 PU31 DUTCH BUJK^S) CT Hrl S tattn M041. DOUBTFUL 90 
S P-P6 KH8 0F 

7-4 
Bril el 

147(S)SOaMtt 5-1041-J Genfa 85 

4.40 PmiX^nNTWEARHM 
(£3,590:3m 21) (4) 

1 -F11 TARTAN TYRANT 401 
2 «R REBAL ESTATE Ml . 
3 4S51 CAROUSEL ROCKET 301 

G Hdsrb 8-12-0 NDoaghty 9B 
Bmart 1011-1. R (tatty ffl 

;£S) II KattBond 11-10-0 
D Bader (3) 88 

4 38S FORTH AND TAY28 (C.GJJ) Ms S Bndarae 12-10-0 
PW«ana(5) 96 

»■« feta Tym 7-4 Canute RnfaL 6-1 itegte Etae, 10-1 Fm And TRf. 

5.10 HEATHER MfllS NATIONAL HUNT FLAT RACE 
(£1,607:2m IQ (11) 

0 BUY BUOYANT 02 F IHm 5-11-0. . Ur 4 Wtem - 
BROADWATER BOY H Hanmond 6-11-8_MrC Boonar (7) - 
KMBSIAMEBDtp6-1141-MrJDnB - 
HONY-SHP H Hammond 5-11-0. D today (3) - 
PRIES1S MEAOOWT Cutobat 5-11-8— CaMCtatal (7) - 
RADICAL CHOKE JCtiatai 5-11-0_DJUamap) - 
ROLY PRIOR Mss L Pbto 5-11-0. “ 

8 0- SUPERVI5IOH517ltaUK(nUG-ll-8.„ltaNI^ 
S SWISS ACCOUNTElteymes 5-11-3_UrJtt^mes (7) - 
“ 4 ADfi295Hacrc*-11'0_HBttfeyffl- 

S UDRStFAEUUdSSJJella3on4-11-0_ PWansI 

5-2 Adt.3-1 Bnatattr Bn. 7-2 ItaelAGuiHdr. 11-2 Moh-SUil 16-1 totol 
CUre SttsAsaui 33-1 bOhb. 

COURSE SPECIALISTS 
IfUHBtS: W Battsy, 4 doners ban 13 num 304%: Uo M 

15 Inn S3. 204%; J Jetasca, 9 hn 35. 267%; S 
. 4 ban 1% 2221k G Moore, 13 tan 68,19.1%. 

JOCKEYS: P Hwn. 26 drem bna 97 rides, 264V H DoagHy, 26 
tm 102,255%; NBenOn. 3 ban 13,231%. M Dner. 17ton 04, 
202%: S Ijao. 5 tan 25.20%; D Barter. 7 tan 37.185* 

THUNDERER 

2.20 Stubs Guest 250 Soothfast 3^0 
Around. 3^0 Viva Bella. 420 Celtic Town. 4. 
Johnny's Choice. 
Brian Beet 4.50 Johnny’s Choice. 
The Tbnes Private Hand capper's top rating: 

3^0 VIVA BELLA. 

GOING: SOFT (HEAVY PATCHES) SIS 

2.20 6JN6EH QUILL NOVICES CHASE 
(£2,401:2m 110yd) (5 Jimners) 

1 04F1 COUNTRy NBTRESS13 (QL9 J OH 7-11-4_T Grattan 
2 BP-P BCPATTaUHTSOU 178HssCCsn* 13-11 -Z_Stole 
3 U45P BEtAU)fB(20nr^OBmaan0-11-2_UBreman 
4 WP 51UBSGUEST7C6bIod8-11-2.— _APractag) 
5 AJ2 CnJEOSON 13PDtton7-10-11_Wltaretm 

5-4 CWtty fatten, 7-4 Criitaa Ito, 4-1 Emated Gere 12-1 Skta Guest 25-1 
Be Printer Son. 

2.50 SWAN NATIONAL LEASING HANDICAP 
HURDLE (£2361:2m) (9) 

mTSSam 
R Brest 

,OS) JCW7-12-0_ Pri' 
J Old 5-11-1. 

VeO. BUtaARROTI 291 
0-10 BOOTTFAST 40 ( 
-PP1 JAUE013 (COftS) ? Uta) 7-109. 
-FID NB-TEGRRYTSfflXS)TCatorafl5-IM_PHaCttdMl 
2341 ZEALOUS HTIBl 20 tC0,ftS) R Price 0-103_J< 
-004 BRIGGS LAD 134 aDAPDrita 5-104_M Af 
-504 RB) RMS 13 fCD^JWtta 7-100. 
21-0 MARSH'S LAW 27 (CO.ftS) 0 Bmai 7-100_MBnoott 

Wltaraton 

9 44F2 TAYLORS PRMCE 2fl (V.CftF.G) H CUtogridge 7-100 V Sntth 
100-30 2sdmfi KBbb, 4-1 Jttage, B-2 Bonnttt, 6-1 SooSita. 7-1 NetaaHy. 
0-1 M Ring. 10-1 Afatt's lea. 12-1 aha. 

3.20 HOECHST PAHACtR OF MARES 
NATIONAL HUNT NOVICES HURDLE 
(£2250:2m 5Q (ID) 

1 3124 GLBffHH PfWCESS 13 (S) (1^ K Bridgaria B-11-3 

3244 AHRC VflNBS 43 0 Banal 6-10-10. .UBramn 
06 CACAHMETE8UsSftiml5-1D-I0_ttOPakir(7) 
00 COSIBCXCHOGIFRESS10 UtssC Cam 7-10-1D_SEate 

1-PO RHALLY FAKTAZIA10 (S) fata 1 Hctte 5-10-10 R J Baggin 
033 FUUEHDOO20ItaDTtelne5-10-10_Wltaraton 
4-40 GRTOIWAU IS R Am 7-10-10___CBataWWto 
-G36 L9ITHALL PRMGB8 ID J NMttBD 8-10-10 N IMManan 
02 LOWE ATOM) 71N Hntesm 6-10-ID_UAFtagaaM 

034 RACE TO HE IBfimai 0 K Tirtan-IMK 7-lD-lO C Uewrtyn 
2-1 Lmio Anord, 7-2 Rare Ta Tbe RbyBn. 5-1 Gfertoa Ptincere 5-1 Aroc 
Were 11-2 rtnwDd. 12-1 tad Princess. 16-1 Gram mu. 20-1 odiera 

3.50 SWAN NATIONAL LEASING HANDICAP 
CHASE (£3,574:3m If) (6) 

tiT4 mmxnommzs 
P333 SMOOTH ESCORT 1 
2211 VnlABBiAISji 
2P42 POSTMAirSfW 
P5U4 SUNBEAM TALB 
PSQZ SHEEPHAVEN 9 
Mf gffiONCUfiNEl 
wp ojwiwati 

Wa 10-108 D Bddgute 
Mb S BraraS 7-10-6_J Bate (5) 
- T rtrtW 0105_C UHtari 

A Jones 13-100 NIMtoisan 
10-100_MRhtonto 

Baittl7-ioa. MrD Pater(7) 
52 (ftS) hto D 14-10-0 

Mss S total 
2-1 Tbraartoion. 11-4 Wn Bdta. 02 SrenOi Escat 5-1 toman's Prih, Ol 
Sbeqtan. 101 S^am TaM, 301 taconduto. £0-1 Qonradc Baste 

4.20 AifORDSHIRE NOVICES HANDICAP 
HURDLE (£3,066:3m) (6) 

1 1613 TEXAN BABY 20 KNTMtaMMa 5-128_CLMyn 
2 1020 BDRTgaft9BUtaa011-10_UARanU 
3 00-1 CaTETOW21 KJOStawntf011-0._JOltan 
4 050 BLACKHTBtNVfflJOH0103-Ttaattan 
5 620P MAXES It GOOSEY38 Ura I McKaB-IIM)_LI 

PETRAUARE19 (B) J Pkteriqj 7-104L ■ T Bey 
Em Celtle Taan, M fan Briqr. Ol Qen, 10-1 Hale lla Garay, 12-1 Btaefc 
HTeny, i«-l r— 

4.50 JOHN WRATHALL HSI0R1AL HUNTERS 
CHASE (Amauus £1,604:3m If) (7) 

-253 ARCTIC TEAL 7(F&5) Ma P Dnbsai 1012-6. J Dotal (3) 
5-12 PARSONS PLEAaJRE 7 (SJIta Amnia Bosfcy 11-12-fi 

Cltobxfcm 
LBJGnral 

fas P Attas 15*11-12 
UsPAdns0 

WtomoOll-12_ AM (3) 
C James 13-11-12 

EJeocs (7) 
SS24 SHPMATE7GTaiy 12-11-12.-UssHInfngff) 

□ Fom flguncs Mute potat-anabDi 
7-4 Sony Hurt. 2-1 JotneytCMre 01 Ante Teal 7*1 Prisons Prinn. Ol 
Hlsia CtitsBrew-i OonerGnpe. TOi safam 

-111 SONNY MOUNT 9 
02-F CUWEYGRAME 

21-f JQMUnCHOCEB 
-223 USIER CMUSTIAN1! 

COURSE SPECIALISTS 
TWHERS Ms C Sanfa% 5 aoners inn 9 nnas. 556%: 0 
Brant 18 tan 58.31%-JOld. 7 tan 26.2G9%; N Henaeraaa. 10 
bon 46.21 J%; 0 Stawnt 9 bum 42.21.4%; fas I licXta. 14 bum 
68.208%. 
JOOCEYE: Mr J bool. 3 abates bom 6 ttte. 500%; U aenre 
18 bom 51.35J%; T Gsattaiv, 6 Iran fa 184%; M ffittads. 5 Iran 
35,143K D Bridgwater. 1 bom 51.13.7%; J Ostarn. 7 ban 53. 
132%. 



44 SPORT THE TIMES THURSDAY MARCH 10 1994 

Australian board acts against Hughes and Warne 
Not satisfied with die 

£200 fine which Don¬ 
ald Carr, the official 

International Cricket Council 
referee, levelled upon Merv 
Hughes and Shane Warne for 
their unacceptable behaviour 
in the first Test match be¬ 
tween South Africa and Aus¬ 
tralia which finished in 
Johannesburg on Tuesday, 
the Australian Cricket Board 
(ACB) has imposed its own 
very much, suffer penalties. 
Each player has been fined a 
further E2.000 — the equiva¬ 
lent of their match fees. Bra¬ 
vo. the ACB. 

Only recently, Alan Cromp¬ 
ton, its chairman, spoke out 
strongly against the pattern of 
behaviour, based on the stan¬ 
dards set by idols such as 
Hughes and Dennis Lillee, 
which has become prevalent 
in Australian cricket 

Not that such boorishness 
is confined to Australia. In 

England, the county game is 
much better than it was; but 
in far too many dubs and 
villages and, I am afraid 
schools, cricket is no longer 
“first of all sports and first 
alike in fame”. 

But what else is to be 
expected when Warne, uni¬ 
versally acknowledged as the 
most exciting, creative and 
wonderful bowler to have 
emerged for at least a genera¬ 
tion, is seen in aTest match on 
television, chasing hysterical¬ 
ly after a batsman he has just 
dismissed in order to revile 
him? It is, apparently, a habit 
which Warne has been 
allowed to develop, quite un¬ 
checked by Allan Border and 
Bobby Simpson, captain and 
coach respectively of the Aus¬ 
tralia side. 

Hughes, of course, has been 
rampaging far years. In Aus¬ 
tralia’s last 15 Test matches, 
he has been fined three times. 

John Woodcock commends the 

additional fines imposed upon 

players who tarnish the game 

If a professional golfer be¬ 
haved as crassly, he would be 
banished to the practice 
ground; when Alex Higgins, 
the snooker player, made a 
mockery of tradition, he was 
not heard of again for an 
expensively long time. Tennis, 
on the other hand, allowed 
John McEnroe to get away 
with anarchy and suffered for 
it 

The action of the ACB. 
which overrides the manage¬ 
ment here in South Africa, is 
long overdue. I doubt whether 
Hughes makes a penny less 
than £150.000 a year, directly 
or indirectly, out of cricket 
Until now, he has been able to 
laugh at the fines imposed on 

him. that is if he has had to 
pay than himseif. 

When the South African, 
Peter Kirsten, was twice fined 
for dissent in Australia recent¬ 
ly. the amount in question 
was very soon raised when 
donations were asked for over 
me of South Africa’s radio 
networks. He could even have 
made a killing out of it 

Since their introduction in 
1992. the ICC5 referees have 
been, if I may say so, a little 
unworldly, a little too reveren¬ 
tial Long enough has passed 
since most of them played the 
game for them not to know, 
perhaps, just what does go on 
out in tiie middle. The um¬ 
pires, for their part are 

suffirientiy unsure of them¬ 
selves to cock a deaf ear or 
turn a blind eye. 

Since cricket became a 
rougher game, England have 
been fortunate in their cap¬ 
tains. They may not always 
have sparkled as tacticians, 
big harassment has never 
been tolerated. Going round the world. 

I would ay that the 
Test sides of West 

Indies, New Zealand and 
South Africa also behave with 
reasonable restraint Pakistan 
are a law unto themselves: 
India and Sri Lanka can be 
madly excitable; Zimbabwe 
are still having their eyes 
opened. 

The only international 
cricketer to have been sus¬ 
pended (from a one-day inter¬ 
national in New Zealand) is 
Aqib Javed, which has helped 
to persuade Pakistan that 

there is one set of rules for 
them and another for other 
countries. 

In the Test match which 
Australia have just lost the 
grumpier they got ami the 
shorter they bowled and the 
more they fulminated, the less 
chance they had of winning. 
So they went down, and to the 
bitter end Hughes was his 
irascible self. 

As he left the field, after 
Australia had lost their last 
wicket on Tuesday afternoon, 
he clobbered a spectator with 
his bat. perhaps for being on 
die receiving end of epithets 
whose copyright he thought 
he owned. 

Out of his flannels, he is a 
splendid fellow, generous, 
wholehearted and Icyal: just 
as Warne. from all accounts, 
is a very pleasant young man. 
Their reaction to what 
amounts to an ultimatum will 
be awaited with interest 

, i h\ 
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Wame’s bad behaviour has been punished 

England hope 
to take turn 

for the better 
From Aian Lee, cricket correspondent, in Georgetown, Guyana 

Taking up sticks to play a passing game 

GUYANA is never the most 
enticing prospect of a modern 
Caribbean tour. In George¬ 
town, the old grace and ele¬ 
gance of a wooden city has 
long since given way to pover¬ 
ty and decay, amenity levels 
are low and, when cricket 
comes to this shoulder of 
South America, rain custom¬ 
arily comes, too. 

But for all that, England 
must look forward keenly to 
the next fortnight for condi¬ 
tions will befriend them here 
as nowhere else. 

If proof were needed that the 
pitch at the Bourda ground 
bears no relation to those on 
the islands, it comes in the 
make-up of the West Indies 
Board President's XI, against 
whom England begin a four- 
day game today. 

Four spin bowlers are 
included, which may be some 
sort of record for a West 
Indian representative team in 
the past 20 years. 

The ball turns by tradition 
at Bourda. Guyana, the re¬ 
gional champions of West 

Indian cricket last year, regu¬ 
larly win matches with spin 
and most of their home games 
proceed on the assumption 
that the seam bowlers are 
present only to get the shine 
off the ball before handing it 
over. 

Although it is patently in the 
interests of Wesr Indies that it 
should not turn too soon or too 
much when the second Test 
starts a week today. England 
must plan for the possibility 
that it wilL Hence, both Ian 
Salisbury and Philip Tufnril 
will play today and it is by no 
means certain that they are in 
competition for one Test place 
rather than rehearsing a more 
ambitious strategy. 

Given that England already 
trail in the series and that they 
have managed to score a total 
of more than 400 in only one of 
their last 26 Test innings, it 
might seem suicidal toweaken 
their batting in order to ac¬ 
commodate a fifth bowler. But 
they are doing so today, when 
it is planned that Jack Russell 
will bat at No 6, and it 

Inzamam sets up 
Pakistan victoiy 

PAKISTAN secured victory in 
the five-match one-day series 
against New Zealand with an 
11-run win in the third game in 
Wellington yesterday. In a 
match reduced by early morn¬ 
ing rain to 48 overs a side, 
Pakistan reached a solid 213 
for six thanks mainly to a 142- 
run second-wicket partnership 
between Aamir Sohafl and 
Inzamam-ul-Haq. 

New Zealand, who finished 
on 202 for eight, were undone 
by some brilliant ground field¬ 
ing. which produced three 
run-outs. Bryan Young, the 
opener, and Andrew Janes, 
the No 3, had put them in a 
good position at 76 for one but 
Young was run out by a fine 
piece of fielding from 
Inzamam. Jones was also the 
victim of a run out. Basit Ali 
hitting the stumps from mid- 
off. 

Ken Rutherford and Shane 
Thomson kept New Zealand’s 
hopes alive with a brisk 
fourth-wicket stand of 62 in 77 
balls but the loss of four 

wickets in successive overs 
effectively ended the contest 
New Zealand were left need¬ 
ing 21 off die last over and 
Waqar Younis bowled Gavin 
Larsen with the first ball. 

The Pakistan innings was 
based around the stand be¬ 
tween Aamir and Inzamam. 
the man of the match. It was a 
Pakistan record for the second 
wicket against New Zealand, 
exceeding the 139 put on by 
Ramiz Raja and Salim Malik 
in Sialkot four years ago. 
Inzamam made 84 and Aamir 
76. 

They began sedately but 
stepped up the pace, taking 60 
from eight overs in the middle 
of die innings. 
□ The Sri Lankan Cricket 
Board has appointed a five- 
man committee to investigate 
the national team's dismal 
performances in India last 
month. Sri Lanka lost all three 
Test matches by an innings 
with a day to spare. 
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Weather 
Conditions Runs to (5pm) Last 

Piste Off/p resort “C snow 

ANDORRA 
Soldeu 

AUSTRIA 
Mayrhofen 

Obergurgl 

115 200 good spring slush fine 2 2CV2 
(Conditions stiff good despite temperature) 

60 85 fair heavy ctased fine 16 4/3 
(Good summer sfcmg on upper slopes of Htntertwi 

90 150 good heavy slush fere 8 6/3 
(ExceBent piste siting on upper runs) 

FRANCE 
AJpe d'Huez 140 300 good varied fair fine 5 3/3 

(North-facing slopes coping wet! mUd temperatures} 
Chamonix 35 350 good1 spring slush frte 10 3/3 

(Excetfent midday sfcfing on Lavancher bow)) 
Flaibe 85 300 good varied slush fine 6 &3 

(Eweflent siting despite warm temperatures) 
Tignes i«5 285 good varied fair line 6 3/3 

(Fme spring siting despite warm temperatures) 
Val d'lsere 125 340 good varied slush fine 3 6/3 

(Upper runs excellent in eady morning) 

Cortina 5 100 good open varied sun 6 6/2 
(Good siting on upper slopes early momteg) 

SWITZERLAND 
Arosa 100 110 good fair airing sun 7 6/3 

(Hsfes fri good condition througnoufrasoffl 
roosters 10 190 good heavy . good fine 10 4/3 

(AS higher runs in good donation) 
St Moritz 100 250 good varied worn fine 5 2/3 

((fradconcmm on welLgiaomed pistes) 
Verbier 20 SO good heavy slush fare 14 6/3 

(Various runs dosed due to avafanche risk) 
VBfare 15 160 fair heavy slush sun is 6/3 

(Qitem^ffhasfafc^igcflndMori^ 

Sajrce: sw Qub at Great Britan. L - lower slopes; U - ippen an - artificial 

St Moritz 

remains conceivable that they 
will do the same next week. 

Alternatively, they could 
adopt the Australian method 
and play both their slow 
bowlers alongside a minimum 
two seam bowlers. Most like¬ 
ly, however, boldness will 
desert them when it matters 
and they will end up compro¬ 
mising with Graeme Hick’s 
off breaks and choosing be¬ 
tween Salisbury and TufiieU. 

This would be a waste, for 
the specialist spinners are 
contrasting bowlers with indi¬ 
vidual assets that could win 
£be Test for England. They are 
more plausible match-win¬ 
ners than Chris Lewis, who is 
apparently being primed for 
the Devon Malcolm role as a 
strike bowler. 

In opposition today is an 
intriguing selection of new 
generation West Indian play¬ 
ers. The fast bowlers are 
Cameron Cuffy. a Curtly Am¬ 
brose clone from St Vincent, 
and Franklyn Rose, from Ja¬ 
maica, both thought to have 
imminent Test prospects. 

Nefaemiah Perry, another 
Jamaican, will bowl off breaks 
and there will be leg spin from 
Shhmarme Chanderpaul, 19. 
the exciting Guyana all- 
rounder, and Rajindra Dhan- 
raj. from Trinidad. 

After taking 30 wickets in 
tiie Red Stripe Cup this sea¬ 
son, Dhanraj. 25, would be the 
player selected if West Indies 
were to indude a specialist 
slow bowler. 

It is more likely they will 
select Roger Harper as an off- 
spinning all-rounder next 
week, when they should also 
be strengthened by the return 
of Carl Hooper. 

After missing the first Test 
and the one-day series with a 
back complaint. Hooper cap¬ 
tains the President’s XI today. 
He will bat high up, because 
he might yet open in the Test, 
and bawd his off breaks if he 
can get the bail away from his 
three younger spinners. 

The England party arrived 
late yesterday, cheered by the 
news that there has been no 
rain here for weeks. They 
should beware. A long-range 
weather forecast for March 
predicted that Georgetown 
would have five days of rain in 
the month. Long-suffering 
local cricket followers are al¬ 
ready resigned to which five. 

Concentration from the girls of Gufldford High School and St Margaret’s, Busbey, at the national schoolgirls lacrosse championships in Milton 
Keynes yesterday. Bom teams lost in the semi-finals, with Downe House. Newbury winning the tournament Photograph: Hugh Routiedge 

Richardson searching for higher profile 
By David Powell 

ATHLETICS CORRESPONDENT 

THE Park Associates bro¬ 
chure lists Lineker, Atherton 
and Carling, and 15 other well- 
known sportsmen and wo¬ 
men, among the people it 
represents. The odd one out is 
Mark Richardson. 

“I sometimes look through 
the client brochure and think: 
'What am I doing there?’,’’ 
Richardson said. “But they 
have taken me on because of 
my potential and hopefully 
this year I will start to fulfil it” 

In Paris tomorrow, Richard¬ 
son goes into the first round of 
the 400 metres on the opening 
day of the European indoor. 

fixed on golcHn the finafenr 
Sunday. The absence, for vari¬ 

ous reasons, erf David 
Grindley, Roger Blade and 
Derek Redmond has left him 
with the task of upholding 
Britain’s tradition of success at 
400 metres, though his team¬ 
mate, Du’aine Ladejo, might 
beat him to ft. 

“This is my first challenge at 
a senior individual title and it 
is immensely important to 
me,” Richardson said. At 21. 
he has relay medals from the 
outdoor world championships 
and Olympic Games, but 
nothing of an individual na¬ 
ture since he finished second 
to Grindley at-the'1991 Euro¬ 
pean junior championships. 

That is not to overlook his 
second place at the 1992World 
Cup in Havana but to ac¬ 
knowledge. as Richardson 
does, that it was not a champ¬ 

ionship and came at the end of 
a season when athletes were 
tired. 

He missed most of 1993 
because of injury but is now 
top of the 1994 European 
indoor rankings with 46.11 sec, 
a time that only two athletes, 
die Americans. Michael John¬ 
son and Antonio Pettigrew, 
have beaten. 

The British record, held by 
Todd Bennett, at 45-56sec, is 
rune years old. *T feel I am in 
shape to break 46sec in a 
major way but I am not 
focusing an the record," Rich¬ 
ardson said. “I just want to 
win." 

Heme is Maidenhead but it 
might have been Anguilla, a 
Caribbean island of only 36 
square miles. His father left 
there, as Richardson put it, to 

“seek his fortune". His moth¬ 
er runs a nursing home, his 
father works for Mars and. 
between them, they made 
enough to help put their son 
through private school 

But only by proving himself 
in tiie classroom did Richard¬ 
son. now a student at Lough¬ 
borough University, earn the 
chance to do so on the track. 
His father insisted that he met 
certain academic standards 
before allowing him to join a 
chzb. At 13. he gained a 
scholarship into Claires Court 
senior school and permission 
was granted to attend training 
with Windsor, Slough and 
Eton AC. 

The European indoor cham¬ 
pionships two years ago pro¬ 
vided Grindley with a 
platform from which to 

British harbour hopes of medal haul Lfllehammer will again come to 
life tonight in pursuit of Olym¬ 
pic ideals. Memories of Torvill 

and Dean may be fading bat their 
place is about to taken by 500 athletes 
from 30 countries as the sixth 
Paralympic Winter Games open. 

Britain's Olympic squad had its 
most successful Games since 1948, 
winning two bronze medals, but the 
paralympic team are aiming to do 
much better. Their goal is to beat the 
one silver and four bronzes won in 
Tignes, Finance, two years ago. 

Although the Winter Olympics have 
always been the poor relation of the 
Games later in the year, tilings are 
gradually beginning to change and, if 
the British team live up to expecta¬ 
tions, tiieTorvill and Dean effect could 
come into play. 

“Following the Olympics, you can 
go to any Ice rink and see the place full 
of children wanting to be Torvill and 
Dean." Adrian Whiteson. the presi¬ 
dent of the British Paralympic Associ¬ 
ation (BPA), said. “In the paralympics. 
we are gradually making people 
aware that we have a team of pntpntial 
medal-winners. If they are successful 
here, it will encourage sponsorship, 
gain media attention and create role 
models that other disabled children 
will want to emulate." That. Whiteson 
hopes, will in turn help convince the 

Alix Ramsay reports how the Paralympic Games could 

produce a ‘Torvill and Dean effect* on disabled sport 

International Paralympic Committee 
that tbe Games in winter and summer 
deserve equal standing. 

Britain’s 23-strong squad in 
Ijflehannner is beginziitig to benefit 
from a more professional approach. 
The Nordic team has. for the first time, 
the financial backing of the BPA, 
relieving some of the harden on Mike 
Brace, the team manage and compet¬ 
itor in the biathlon fin- the blind. He 
used to fund the team by raising 
£30,000 a year from afterdinner 
speaking engagements. More money 
□ow means more training trips and a 
better chance to win medals. 

With Pete Young framing with the 
British Olympic Nordic squad, Matt 
Stockford wonting with the hatfonw! 
Alpine team and Richard Burt—with 
his guide, Keith HodcJey—training in 
Finance with sighted skuas, die squad 
can make a serious daim to be athletes 
who have a disability rather than 
disabled people who also happen to 
skL 

However, they all know that in the 
two years since Tignes, tbe sport has 
progressed dramatically. The selection 
standards are higher and the forecast 

is for the toughest competition yet In 
France; Britain’s medals were won by 
Stockford. with three hmnzre, am! 
Burt with a silver and a bronze. They 
will again lead the medal chase in 
LiDehaimner. 

Stockford was disappointed with his 
performance at the last Games and felt 
gold was within his reach in his 
favoured discipline, the downhilL This 
year, his new ski-bob is performing 
well in framing and, provided he has 
the measure of tbe Americans, he is 
confident of improving on his results. His main rival in die LW10 will 

be Chris Waddefl. from the 
United States. like Stock¬ 

ford. Waddell's riding career was weD 
established until he broke his back in a 
skiing accident Three years on. 
Waddell is back on the snow and this 
season has been flying past the LWlls 
and LW12s, the less severely disabled 
sit-skiers, in framing. 

In the Alpine events for die blind. 
Burt will be Britain’s only competitor, 
but he is one of the strongest hopes for 
a medaL At paralympic level, tire blind 
are not allowed to compete in the 

downhilL But that does not stop him 
racing flat out for speed against able- 
bodied skiers in other competitions. 
With his guide skiing ten yards in 
front of him, Burt will renew his 
rivalry with the American. Brian 
Santos, the man who beat him info 
silver medal position in the giant 
slalom last time. 

Burt underwent a knee operation 
before Christmas but, now that he is 
fully recovered, a winter of training in 
France could pay dividends and see 
him mature at foe age of 21 into an 
experienced race tactician. 

The strongest competition at foe 
paralympics will be in the LW2 class 
for leg amputees, where Britain’s 
veteran, Mike Hammond, and Jon 
Morris, will have to fend off the 
challenge of Greg M annum, from the 
United States, and Alexander Spitz, 
from Germany. Although Hammond 
is now 46, his times In training have 
taken everyone by surprise this winter. 

With foe BPA focusing all its 
attention and money on elite sport, 
Whiteson believes the prospects are 
good for the British. “All our athletes 
are positive, they are going there to 
win medals," he sauL“Of course we 
need more sponsorship to pay for the 
best facilities. We’re not quite there yet 
but it Is better and the days of dry- 
slope training are past" 

launch a successful senior 
career. He won the bronze 
medal and. five months later, 
set a British record to reach 
the Olympic final in Barcelo¬ 
na. Richardson tailed to quali¬ 
fy for Barcelona, running the 
first 200 metres of the trial too 
cautiously. 

“I thought at the time of foe 
European junior champion¬ 
ships that my career would 
take off quicker than it has." 
Richardson said. “David has 
realised his potential and I am 
anxious to get up there with 
him." 

Winning in Paris would be 
the encouragement he needs 
to believe that come the 
summer, he has as much 
chance as Grindley. Black or 
Redmond of taking foe Euro¬ 
pean outdoor tide. 

FOOtBALL 
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replay: Monaghan Utd v Finn Harps, 
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Intrum’s 
passage 
aided by 
friendly 
current 

From Barky Pickthall 

AT CAPE HORN 

AFTER clipping three days 
off die Whitbread Round 
the World Race record to 
Cape Horn. Lawrie Smith 
and his Intrum Justitia 
crew looked set to smash 
the record for the fourth leg 
of this 32,000-mile mara¬ 
thon from Auckland to 
Punta del Este. Uruguay. 

The leading yachts have 
all been slowed by a local 
low pressure system over 
the Argentine coast but, 
though Intrum's speed was 
down to 9.7 knots yester¬ 
day. Smith's Whitbread 60 
crew continued to enjcry a 
56-mile lead over Grant 
Dalton's leading Maxi. 
New Zealand Endeavour, 
and a 91-mile lead over the 
chasing 60-footers, led by 
Chris Dickson's Tokio. 

Smith reported: “We 
have made really good 
progress during the past 24 
hours. The Faiklands cur¬ 
rent is running north¬ 
wards and up to 1.7 knots 
but just to the east, the 
Brazilian current is run¬ 
ning against us. This is a 

{^:tricky patch of water but so 
for we have managed to 
stay in the stronger 
stream." Marcel van Tri¬ 
este, Intrum’s navigator, 
plans to stay with the low 
pressure system in the 
hope of mare favourable 
winds today. 

Some 360 miles astern. 
Matt Humphries, skipper 
of the British entry. Dol¬ 
phin & Youth Challenge, 
reported that a tom main¬ 
sail had added to their 
problems. The sail, which 
looked as if it were held 
together with a patchwork 
of tape when they went 
round Cape Horn on Mon¬ 
day. finally blew out alto¬ 
gether yesterday and the 
crew have been forced to 
replace it with a genpa As 
a result, their speed has 
dropped to less than six 
knob, giving Dawn Riley's 
all women Heineken crew 
a chance to catch up. 

Yesterday afternoon. Ril¬ 
ey and her crew dosed to 
within. 20 miles oi Dolphin 
despite having lost more 
thanTiaff 
makes Steering verjP'hard H 
work," Riley admitted. 
“We are not going to push 

fcfoe boat hard downwind 
viy putting a spinnaker up. 
Conditions have been pret¬ 
ty treacherous with 60-knot 
gusts but at the moment 
the rudder is under 
control" 
POSITIONS (al 13J50GMT 
w»h mBas fo Punta Del Este, 
WhMxwadeOctass: I. Wrun 
(L Smtffi, Euh 650.2. Total (C Dickson 
NZ) 741.3, Yamaha (R Field. NZJ 744: 
4, Gaida S3 PascanowH (J da la 
Gandara. Sol 750. 5. Wlnson (8 
Butenrarm, US) 846.6, Brooksfidd (G 
Mania. K) Bfli. 7. Dofeh* & Youth (M 
Humphries. UK) 1,01578, Haraten (D 
FUey. US) 1.025: 9. Helman 
Sihaidachny (E Platon. Uhl 1.109.10. 
Odessa (A Verba. Ukr) ISIS. Maid 
class: 1. Naur Zealand Endeavor* (G 
DaBon, NZ) 706. 2. Mart Cup P 
FeWmann. Smtz) 762; 3. La Paste (E 
Tabarty, Fij 832,4, Uruguay Natural |G 
Varan. Uni) 1.433 

‘University’ rugby enjoying vibrant renaissance 
Earlier this season, one 

of the Rugby Union 
monthly magazines ex¬ 

pressed itself forcibly on the 
supposed decline of Oxbridge 
rugby. In generalising about 
university rugby as a whole, it 
drew the ire of those who, for 
years, have been fostering the 
game throughout Britain's 
universities, many of whom 
now provide the graduate 
material which each Decem¬ 
ber appears at Twickenham. 

Indeed, university rugby is 
more vibrant than for many a 
season after the “democratisar 
lion" of the higher education 
establishments, which has in¬ 
troduced places such as West 
London Institute and Cardiff 
Institute, and the former poly¬ 
technics. to the Universities 
Athletic Union (UAU) compe¬ 

tition. sponsored by Commer¬ 
cial Union. But it has been 
achieved at some cost to those 
who have traditionally domi¬ 
nated the UAU tournament. 

Where, when the semi¬ 
finals were played yesterday, 
were Loughborough. Bristol 
and Exeter, whose names 
have echoed down the years 
of student competition? 

Of the eight competing 
teams in the quarter-finals, 
two were institutes of higher 
education, two recent promo¬ 
tions from the polytechnics, of 
whom Sheffield HaUara — 
formerly Sheffield City Poly 
— dismissed the 1993 UAU 
champions, Loughborough, 
in the previous round. 

It is a process which can do 
nothing but good For student 
sport, breaking down precon- 

DAVID 
HANDS 

Rugby Commentary 

options and. you hope, ele¬ 
vating standards. The reverse 
of the coin is the extra respon¬ 
sibility which comes from 
appearances on the broader, 
more public stage. Five years 
ago, (he polytechnics’ final 
was a shambles of foul play 
which prompted a Rugby 
Football Union enquiry. 

Sheffield HaQajn. founded 
only in 1969, is typical of the 
new breed. “We started with a 
zero tradition." Graham 
SoQey, their bead of recre¬ 

ational services, said, “and we 
have established our own." 

Though dismissed by the 
one remaining traditional 
university, Durham, in the 
quarter-finals, their success 
this season is no surprise to 
those who have seen them 
dominate the old polytech¬ 
nics* cup m the last four years. 

But. like so many other 
student bodies, they have bad 
to balance their own competi¬ 
tive requirements with those 
of (he dote whose fight for 

young talent has become so 
intense since league rugby 
became accepted. 

SoDey knows a good sport¬ 
ing reputation vnD attract 
good students and reflect well 
on the university. Personal 
contact with the directors of 
rugby at dubs like Otley and 
Nottingham has effected a 
compromise so the better 
players can appear in the 
UAU on Wednesdays (Shef¬ 
field Hallam's main sprat 
playing day, given their limit. 
ed grounds} and play league 
rugby at weekends. 

Co-operation with the Shef¬ 
field dub, whose facilities the 
students use. has made prepa¬ 
ration more meaningful but 
Solley emphasizes that, 
though he can cater for elite 
performers, ins interest is in 

playing across the 

John Hunter, the head of. 
physical education and sport 
at West London Institute 
(once Borough Road College) 
agrees about the cross-fertil¬ 
ization of league and umver^ 
saty rugby. 

“I fought for years to get 
one unified structure in stu¬ 

dent sport" he said, "and 
what has happened this year 
has not surprised anyone. It 
has done student rugby a 
power of good by preventing 
dubs creaming off the best 
players." 

West London includes such 
luminaries as Daren O’Leary, 
the England Students wing 
who plays for Harlequins, 
Richard Hill, the England 
Students and Saracens flank¬ 

er, mid Sean Burns.- the. 
London Irish centre, playing 
in a tom committed to 15- 
man rugby. 

Whh the demise of the pilot 
scheme for student leagues 
the UAU offers the best com¬ 
petition and the institutes 
have made them mark. 

West London went beyond 
their achievement of reacting 

the semi-finals last season 
when yesterday they beat 
another institute. Roe- 
hampton, 24-19 at the Stoop 
Memorial Ground to reach 
the final at Twickenham on 
March 23. 

There they will play North¬ 
umbria University, formerly 
Newcastle Polytechnic, who 
disposed 34-9 of Durham, 
thetr neighbours from 16 
mOes away. 

Chalmers in 
fine form as 
Barbarians 

cut loose 

HUGH ROUTLEDQE 

East Midlands.25 
Barbarians.55 

By David Hands 
RUGBY CORRESPONDENT 

THE Prime Minister is insis¬ 
tent that the recession is over 
but. as far as die Mobbs 
memorial match at North¬ 
ampton is concerned, it never 
began. Over the last nine 
years, the Barbarians have 
averaged 45 points in the 
annual fixture, so the perfor¬ 
mance yesterday exceeded 
even their normal rate of pro¬ 
duction. 

Compared with last season, 
however, when the match 
produced 136 points, the 
Baabaas had to work hard for 
success. Only a flurry of six 
tries (four to the visitors) in the 
final quarter lifted the level of 
victory into the realms of the 
paranormal. 

In a season which has 
brought him little pleasure. 
Chalmers was at least able to 
enjoy himself. Captain of the 
Barbarians, for itife m<Jpy,^he 
made much’ of the riinmne in 

penalty goal though it will 
have been tittle compensation 
for the loss of his Scotland 
place during the five nations’ 
championship. 

He formed an effective Hi¬ 
bernian midfield with the two 
Irishmen, Field and Ridge, 
who swiftly discovered that 
they had only to check a single 
pace and Eves would be at 
their side. The Bristol flanker, 
one of a broad swathe of new 
Barbarians, was not one of the 
nine internationals on view 
but worked hard and was 
rewarded with two tries. 

This is very much a day for 
the non-internationals and 
top-quality juniors to pit their 
talents against the best This 
they did in style, young 

Steffert leading the way with 
some excellent lineout work 
and Moir. the Wales Under-21 
squad wing, showing elusive 
qualities. 

Both men play for North¬ 
ampton. who took the oppor¬ 
tunity to experiment with their 
sound system which linked Ed 
Morrison, the referee, to the 
committee box. It is a method 
of communication on which 
the Rugby Football Union is 
working, but Northampton 
are looking at the commercial 
implications of a system which 
has been in use in South 
Africa for three seasons. 

The half-time margin of 19-8 
did less than justice to East 
Midlands who spent consider¬ 
able time in the Barbarians' 
half, but for tittle reward. Pask 
enjoyed his try after Dods 
found himself isolated and 
two tries midway through the 
second half enlivened a crowd 
of barely 3,000. 

Woods showed a neat turn 
of foot in pursuit of Ridge’s 
chip through, although a leg 
injury ended his game early. 

. That, left Stark to enjoy the 
limelight on the Barbarians’ 

^SBSrwifir HenS^ffifibeen 
*rigetted by Scotland this sea¬ 
son. but twice he left his 
marker for dead. 
SCORERS: East MkSwidK Tries: PasK 
Gtamfll. Uaoajritn Alston Convex 
sion: Tubb Penalty goal: Tubb Bariw- 
lana: Tries: Field (2). Eves Starii (3. 
Ridge, Woods. Dods. ComBratons: Docks 

E&5T MB LANDS (Northampton unless 
stated): C danvV (Bedford). S Webster. F 
Packman, R Macnaugiwon. C Mcrir S 
Tut*. B Gabriel (Bedbid): L Mansafl 
(Bedford). T Mabon (Pefertiarougn). C 
Alan. P Alston (Bedford). D Newman 
fKettvfcg). J PNBps. P Pask. M SteOort 
Packman ispfcaced by M Rogers (Kecenng. 
62nWij, 
BARBARIANS: M Dods (Gaia and ScoF 
■and). D Staik IBoroughmx and Soodand). 
M Held (Mdfcne and Ireland). M Ridge 
(BachrocK Cortege), N Woods (Btockrock 
CoBogoi. c Chatman (Mefrose and Scot¬ 
land). A Roland I Backroom CoSege and 
Ireland): G Rowntree (Laccsreri, w 
kUcaby (Starnes). P Burned (London 
Scottish and Scotland). J Had (BaSh and 
England). A Macdonald (Hercrs FP and 
Scotland), m Poole (L&cester). D Ewes 
(Bretofi. B Robinson (BaHymara and 
Wadi. Woods replaced by R Moon 
IMosefey, 58) 
RWaroa: E Morrison (Bristol] 

Clift, the Charing Cross-Westminster stand off, is well tackled by Mark TremeUing, of St Mary's 

Sf Mary’s march on to late victory 
St Mary’s Hospital..19 

Charing Cross-Westminster.18 

By David Llewellyn 

THEY have dubbed it the Uniplex 
United Hospitals’ Challenge Cup but the 
silvenvare might be renamed St Mary’s. 
Their seventeenth successive final pro¬ 
duced their 32nd cup victory as Charing 
Cross-Westminster, the holders, lost their 
grip on the trophy in a rugged, pacy final 
at London Welsh yesterday. 

After a messy first half of missed kicks, 
the tempo quickened from the re-start 
with the Charing Cross pack running 
some magnificent driving mauls. 

The tackling by both sides was hard 
and heroic throughout The medical 

world knows how to treat pain but 
judging by the ferocity of the hits, it 
knows none. The wonderful thing was 
that neither side gave up as the lead 
changed hands four times. 

There were some outstanding perfor¬ 
mances. notably the St Mary's back row 
of Phfl Mitchell Chris Langrish and 
Jared Torkington, and the Charing Cross 
stand off David Clift. But the cheers 
belonged to the St Marys right wing, 
Chris Boos. He opened the scoring with 
an unconverted tiy in the ninth minute 
and touched down ahead of the full-back. 
Alan Redman, for his second. 

Andy Sinclair, tire Charing Cross right 
wing, showed pace and stylish footwork 
when be dribbled through fra- a well- 
taken try to keep his side in the bunt at 
the start of the second half. It was 

converted by Clift, but be missed four out 
of six penalty kicks. 

When Ed Rowe, at scrum halt round¬ 
ed off a fine forward drive with a try oh 
the hour and Clift added a second 
penalty goal victory looked certain for 
the holders. But their hopes slipped when 
drey were punished for collapsing a 71st- 
minnte scrum on their own line and St 
Mary’s picked up the penalty tzy to claim 
a narrow victory. 
SCORB» St Mary"x Tries Boos P). penaBy ay. 
ConvoreionK Morgan p). Cherim Cn»»WiisirninatBr 
Trios StodaJr, Ram. Conversion: Cwt Penalty goals CM 
P) 
ST MARTS HOSPITAL- T Poole: C Boos. D Atone. A 
Mogan, T Shephard: S Haicay, W Jackson; A Evans, S 
WhSe. N Hurt. J Toriajgtm. M Crawther, M Tremelfng. C 
Lsngrtth. P MflctwB. Langrish replaced by N Wood (S7hvfl. 
CHARING CROSS-WESTMWSTEfl: A Redman; C Sum, 
G aorta* M Ftotton. A Stab* D CWt E Rom: F Banks 
A Dakymple, A Norrish, M -today, H Lawn, J Wttte, J Htokey 
(capQ. R Water ton reptacad by A Pk*s (46). 
Referee: A Evans (RFU). 

Scots select 
Redpath 

to replace 
Armstrong 

By Alan Lorimer 

SCOTLAND have made only 
one change from the team that 
drew 6-6 with Ireland in 
Dublin to play France in the 
Royal Barnk international 
matrti at Murrayfidd on 
March 19. This was forced by 
the thumb injury to Gary 
Armstrong, whose place at 
scrum half goes to Bryan 
Redpath, of Melrose. 

The selectors had a choke 
between Andy Nicol foe 
Dundee High School FP play¬ 
er, and Redpath but have 
stayed consistent with their 
recent rankings by selecting 
the latter for the No 9 shirt 
Nicol played against New 
Zealand and Wales this sea¬ 
son but was displaced when 
Armstrong returned for the 
gamp against E'npianri 

Yesterday, at the team an¬ 
nouncement in Peebles, Dun¬ 
can Paterson, the Scotland 
manager, hinted that playing 
for a second division club has 
not helped Nicol’S cause. “In¬ 
ternational players cannot 
play al a high enough level" 
he said. “It would be pointless 
to flunk that a player could be 
as sharp as he should be if he 
is playing at a lower level." 

The absence of Armstrong 
will affect both offence and 
defence around foe fringes of 
the scrum and this might have 
tempted foe selectors to play a 
lugger open-side flanker. In¬ 
stead, they opted again for Ian 
Smith, of Gloucester, Paterson 
saying that, overall, the back 
row “played well in Dublin". 

For a country that purports 
to have no strength in depth, 
Scotland will have used 28 
players since the game against 
New Zealand. The match 
against Ranee will also mark 
a unique double — the fiftieth 
appearances of tire Hastings 
brothers. “They have both 
brought credit to their family 
and to their country.” Pater¬ 
son said. 
SCOTLAND: G Hastings (Wataonwna, 

ton); A Stanoar (Ha**), S Hastings 
fattartaro), D WyBe (Stewart's Mthw 

K Logan (S&fna): G Townsend 
I, B Redpath (Melrosa). A Sharp 
4, K Mina (HertaCB FP), P Burnell 
On Scottish). P Walton (Northamp¬ 

ton). 6 Mum (Gta3gowHgM<alvnsida). A 
Reed (Bath). I Smith (Qoucesta), Q Weir 
(Matos). 

SPORTS LETTERS 

Causes for concern in Norman-Temple affair England chose right tactics Britain’s efforts could meet greater reward 
From Mr John H. Anderson 

Sir, It is necessary to respond 
to Adrian Metcalfe's letter 
(February 24) on the Andy 
Norman “witch-hunt". 

It is news to me that 
Norman reported allegations 

ipabour Cliff Temple to “three 
Senior officials of the BAAB". 
However, if he did so, and if 
the allegations possessed any 
weight, then they would surely 
have been investigated by the 
governing body. As things 
stand, all we have are unsub¬ 
stantiated allegations reported 
to have been made to unnamed 
officials at an unspecified time, 
allegations to which the gov¬ 
erning body made no response. 

Conversely, the evidence of 
the “infamous" rape and the 
direct witness of responsible 
journalists about Norman’s 
verbal abuse of CliffTemple at 

Cardiff response 
From Mr G. P. Dando 

Sir, I feel compelled to respond 
to Mrs Irene Boston’s com¬ 
ments (Sprats Letters, March 
3) about the Cardiff City v 
Luton Town match. 

I attended the match togeth¬ 
er with my sot and his friend. 
Arrival at the ground was un- 

/eventfiiL Everyone appeared 
.^vefl-behaved and. although 

an air of excitement was 
evident, I saw no “jostling" of 

> Luton fans as they entered the 
■v grandstand and Grange end 

of the ground. The area, as 
post-match, was policed quite 
adequately. The atmosphere 
during the game was terrific, 
with little crowd trouble. 

the world championships pro¬ 
vide much stronger reasons 
for concern. 

It serves no good purpose to 
speculate on the impact which 
Norman’S conduct had upon 
Temple, for that is best left to 
foe coroner. There are. how¬ 
ever, causes for concern in the 
recent testimony of another 
journalist involved in coach¬ 
ing. Steven Downes. 

Downes claims that Nor¬ 
man made similar allegations 
of sexual molestation of fe¬ 
male athletes. He also claims 
he was visited at his home by a 
former Metropolitan police 
offer and that he received a 
threatening phonecall from a 
former international athlete. 

These are serious allega¬ 
tions which appear to go 
beyond mere professional mis¬ 
conduct and indeed may verge 

Waiting for the lads outside 
the ground at the end of foe 
game, for some ten to 15 min¬ 
utes. I watched the home cr¬ 
owd leaving, and the Luton 
supporters then began to em¬ 
erge. If there was any rowdi¬ 
ness. it was they who dis¬ 
played it. but it was warranted 
as their side had won. We 
walked among Luton fans on 
the way back to our car, with 
no problems (apart from some 
choice language). 

Several friends and work¬ 
mates attended the game and 
without reservation their 
views coincide with mine. 
Where Mrs Boston encounter¬ 
ed all the aggression and in¬ 
timidation is difficult (o im¬ 
agine. especially before the 

on the criminal We are not 
here in the realms of hearsay 
but faced with physical evi¬ 
dence in the form of the tape 
and the direct witness of 
responsible journalists. 

Finally, does not Meicalfe 
find it strange that two jour¬ 
nalists who nad been critical 
of Norman should experience 
such similar conduct at his 
hands? It surprises and sad¬ 
dens me. as it will many coa¬ 
ches and athletes, that some¬ 
one of Metcalfe's standing 
should offer such a thin and 
shoddy apologia, based ap¬ 
parently on a badly informed 
understanding of the facts. 

Yours faithfully, 
JOHN H. ANDERSON, 
Chairman, National 
Association of Sports Coaches, 
Ptirr Allen Cottage. 
Errol, Perthshire. 

match result was known, f 
have been a Cardiff supporter 
since 1968 and the idiocy and 
violence of the Seventies has 
long died out It is a fine club, 
well run, with first-class 
stewarding, and puts families 
first. There is no justification 
to lump the thousands of 
decent supporters that follow 
foe dub through thick and 
think with foe tiny “yob- 
faction that exisis (as they do 
at every club). 

Yours faithfully. 
GARETH DANDO. 
2a Ivor Street, 
Cwmcam, Gwent. 

From Mr Richard Butler 

Sir. David Miller's artide 
(March 7) about England's 
defeat of France in Paris takes 
completely foe wrong rone. 

England went to the caul¬ 
dron of foe Parc des Princes 
and beat foe French with 
tactics which proved cornea 
for the match. 

The fact that no tries were 
scored or it wasn't wonderful 
running rugby misses the 
point. Can you imagine the 
reactions if England had con- 

Good investment 
From Mr K. B. Stanger 

Sir. David Townsend's article 
from Nairobi (March 3} on the 
Emirates Cricket Board team 
in foe ICC Trophy merits 
further comment. 

The bank for which I work 
has five players in this squad. 
All are ordinary officers of the 
bank who play cricket for foe 
trank in their spare time. 
There is no question of their 
being given $50,000 and three 
months off work to practise. 
Nor is there any question of a 
Mercedes Benz for winning. 

Townsend also says that it is 
suspicious that only two of the 
imports were willing to pro¬ 
vide residential addresses. 
Like many countries where 
there are no postal delivery 
services, most of us rely entire¬ 
ly on PO box numbers as our 
means of address to the out- 

tinuaily run the ball and lost 
the game? 

Why don't we hang out the 
bunting and shout to the roof¬ 
tops about a wonderful perfor¬ 
mance and result We in tire 
pubs and bars of this country 
were proud of our team in 
beating France and we shall 
continue to be proud whatev¬ 
er England defeats any coun¬ 
try at sport 

Yours sincerely. 
RICHARD BUTLER. 
Flat 6,74 Marquess Road, Ni. 

side world. I have no idea 
whatsoever of my street ad¬ 
dress. Further, if he imagines 
that the Emirates are capable 
of planning in 1989 a team to 
play in the 1994 qualifying 
tournament for foe World 
Cup, he does our planning 
more credit than I fear is due. 

Finally, getting a residency 
permit in the Emirates is 
bound by very stria rules 
operated by foe department of 
immigration, among whose 
priorities cricket is, alas, quite 
low’. The authorities only 
grant such a permit if foe 
potential resident has a job 
and a sponsor and a certain 
guaranteed salary. 

Nonetheless, there is a large 
expatriate community in the 
Emirates and a number of 
excellent tournaments are 
fiercely contested each year 
among the various company 
teams. 

Yours faithfully. 
K. B. STANGER. 

PO Box 3865, Abu Dhabi. 

United Arab Emirates. 

Sports Letters may be sent by fax to 071-782 5046. 
They must indude a daytime idephone number. 

From Mr Konrad Bartelski 

Sir, David Miller's summa¬ 
tion of the Winter Olympics 
(March 1) grasped a number 
of essential points that have 
drowned in coverage of such 
trivialities as the Harding- 
Kerrigan soap opera. 

Most significant was that he 
found some tangible evidence 
of positive endeavours by Brit¬ 
ish competition in foe icy 
wilderness of Ullehammer. 

Taking part in an environ¬ 
ment so alien to our own 
dimate incessantly poses the 
question of why we even try to 
compete. 

That, for example, our al¬ 
pine skiers, who did not win 
much applause at foe Games, 
are better ranked in the world 
than our tennis players indi¬ 
cates some positive elements 
to their continued commit- 
mem. 

The usual excuse, that we do 
not have any mountains, is 
both insulting to the beautiful 
hills north of the border and 
illustrates an ignorance of foe 
sports, as in 1968 our women's 
ski ream missed a bronze 
medal by O.G3sec in the sla¬ 
lom, and finished placed sixth 
and eighth in the other two 

Top of one table 
From Mr Simon Bartley 

Sir, How good to be able to 
report national prowess in 
Lillehammer. 14 out of every 
15 ticket touts were British. 

Yours, recently scalped. 

S. BARTLEY, 

20 St Thomas’s Place, E9. 

disciplines. With hard work 
and careful management, suc¬ 
cess is obtainable. 

That Miller reported the 
absence of the minister for 
sport. Iain Sproal from the 
British camp starts to demon¬ 
strate why Britain continues to' 
wallow in the midfield. How 
can we tackle the continuing 
fragmentation of British 
sports administration when 
such indifference is shown by 
those in highest office? 

Putting the concept of 
money buying success into foe 
right context is relevant in 
view of foe forthcoming nat¬ 
ional lottery. Many sports 

officials are already excitedly 
anticipating a financial bon¬ 
anza but unless the numerous 
tiers can be streamlined, I 
wonder what benefit will 
reach our leading competitors. 

We urgently require a single 
British national body that can 
direct the energies of our 
youth more proauctivefy by 
sound management and lead¬ 
ership so that at foe next 
occasion of such a grand 
festival of sport Britain, too, 
can be inspired by the bril¬ 
liance of its own competitors. 

Yours faithfully, 
KONRAD BARTELSKI, 
7 Donerafle Street SW6. 

r-^-\ ■ - -i 
Answers from page 48 
FAMP 
W An indurated wavy calcareous shale, found among limestone 
rocks, of unknown etymology, originally north of England 
dialect: “Kadi beds atternuxed wuh amp and nodules of 
chert" 
GNATHO 
to A person resembling the Cnatho of Terence, a parasite or 
sycophant Latin adaptation of the Greek gnathon a jaw, hence a 
name for a sycophant: “Take heed of these clawbacks rt,at will 
follow like gnatfioes and parasites." 
TENEBRIO 

to One who links in the dark, a night-prowler, also a night- 
spirit a nocturnal visitant from the Lathi tenebrio one who hirks 
in the dark, tenebrae shadows. 
UPAS 

yy ~ -<u sujuc 

distance from Batavia, with properties so poisonous as to 
dearoy all animal and vegetable fife in a d«anpp of (5 or 16 
mifts around it from the Malay upas poison, in foe 
combination pohun upas poison-tree. Thackeray, 1841: “Avoid 
tobacco as yon would the upas plant " 

ouuuuun 1U ninninu UUSS MUV£ 

Black carelessly played 1... Kxf6 and after2Rxe6+! Bxe6 3 Qxe6+ 
Kg7 4 Qf7* followed by 5 Qf6+ White won. He should have 
played I... Rxh4+! 2 Kgl Bh3 3 Khl Rxg3 and Black wins easily. 
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Disney striving to enter land of giants 
IT WAS not a Disney dassic 
but. like Beauty and the Beast, 
the Walt Disney World Mara¬ 
thon expects to pick up after a 
slow beginning. The first Dis¬ 
ney Marathon in Orlando in 
January was hardly noticed 
outside Florida, though it fol¬ 
lows that these purveyors of 
fantasy presume their event 
will enter the land of the 
giants, where the London and 
New York marathons tower 
over the rest 

The Disney pm which has 
made its reputation in animat¬ 
ed art can now write any 
cheque it pleases to hasten its 
advance in sports promotion. 
The marathon is Disney’s 
latest journey into the wonder¬ 
ful world of sport Golf, ice 
hockey, and now athletics. 
What next? 

“We are just getting started 
in sports and the feelers are 
out around the world," Bobby 

Holcombe, a Disney spokes¬ 
man, said- “Tennis is one 
thing we are looking at 
strongly." 

Reggie Williams, a former 
linebacker for the Cincinnati 
Bengals, has recently been 
appointed Disney’S first full¬ 
time sports development di¬ 
rector. No sooner had 
Disney's first marathon fin¬ 
ished than he was saying: “We 
are looking very soon to 
announce a Walt Disney inter¬ 
national soocer event." 

Listen to Tony Alto belli, one 
of Holcombe’s associates, and 
you will know why Disney 
wants to be involved in sport 
“Wait Disney is m the world of 
entertainment and sport is the 
hottest form of entertainment 
worldwide today. It is a big 
business, a lucrative 
business.” 

Say what you like about 
Euro Disney, but the Disney 

David Powell looks at a marathon 

venture as the film industry begins 

to explore lucrative sporting fields 

empire did not reach an est¬ 
imated worth of $7.5 billion 
without a nose for profit The 
marathon, held on a course 
through Disney World with 
7200 runners, added 2CUXX) to 
the room occupancy there 
during the slack season: 
20.000 runners, with families 
and friends, all spending in 
the Disney shops and theme 
parks. 

The Mighty Ducks, the 
Anaheim-based Californian 
ice hockey team which the 
Disney Corporation launched 
last year are setting records 
already. Not on die ice, but in 
Disney’s 250 outlets in the 
United States. Ducks mer¬ 

chandise accounts for a stag¬ 
gering 65 per cent of all 
National Hockey League 
sales. 

“It was not a financial 
gamble." Williams said. “If 
there was a risk, it was in 
image." Fights on ice. disputes 
off hr hardly compatible with 
Disney's obsessive standards. 
Example: staff at Disney 
World are banned from grow¬ 
ing facial hair. 

“Disney is image-conscious 
but tiie fact that the merchan¬ 
dise is selling on a par with the 
best teams in the NBA {Nat¬ 
ional Basketball Association] 
and NFL [National Football 
League] stows there is no 

problem." Williams said. The 
Ducks are a curious phenome¬ 
non. Based outside the tradi¬ 
tional cold belt, their origins 
are in a film. The Mighiy 
Ducks, an unlikely story of a 
motley bunch taking ice hock¬ 
ey by storm. The Anaheim 
version cost $50 million to put 
on the ice and Disney now 
hopes to sweep up the world's 
elite marathon runners. 

If it is to be an internation¬ 
ally significant marathon, it 
cannot repeat its decision not 
to pay appearance fees and 
time bonuses. Note of the 
world's leading runners took 
part, nor will they while prize- 
money and a handshake with 
Mickey Mouse are the only 
rewards. 

“My guess is that Disney is 
not going to mess around,” 
BCD Rodgers, four times win¬ 
ner of the New York Mara¬ 
thon. said. “It is not a New 

York quality field yet but it 
could build up to that. They 
were snarl not to tty in the 
first year because a lot of races 
bite off more than they can 
chew" 

It would have been a risk to 
expose the best athletes to a 
marathon before the event's 
fanire were known and cor¬ 
rected. Next year there will be 
12.000 runners, but can it join 
the major league? “The possi¬ 
bilities are there," Hugh 
Janes, the former London 
winner, who was sixth in 
Orlando, said. 

A Euro Disney marathon is 
pencilled in for October: and a 
Mighty Ducks follow-up film 
is on its way. Aladdin has 
been breaking box office 
records tins winter as Disney 
still turns out personal bests 
after 60 years. What a mara¬ 
thon runner would give for 
such longevity. 

Under-21 win bodes well for England 

Barmbys injuiy 
casts cloud over 
Sexton’s success 

PAUL MARMOTT 

ALL shy smiles and plati¬ 
tudes. Dave Sexton came to 
rejoice in Terry Venables’S 
first success as head of tire 
national game and left with 
his head spinning with ques¬ 
tions about the health of Nick 
Barmby. 

Such is the interest in Tot¬ 
tenham Hotspur’s descent to¬ 
wards the FA Carling 
Premiership relegation zone 
that an injury to another of 
their key players overshad¬ 
owed an encouraging 1-0 vic¬ 

tory for the England Under-21 
side over their Denmark coun¬ 
terparts on Tuesday. 

Sexton, restored to his pos¬ 
ition in charge of the country’s 
best young players with Ray 
Wilkins and Peter Bonefti as 
his deputies, answered the 
questions dutifully, even pro¬ 
vided a few scraps to the 
hungry press about how 
Barm by *s face was contorted 
with pain in the aftermath of 
his collision in the first half 
with MichaeFStensgaard, the 
Denmark goalkeeper, which 
led to him bong carried off on 
a stretcher and having his left 
knee encased in plaster. 

Fears that Barmby had been 
seriously injured, however, 
were allayed yesterday when 
tiie plaster was removed and 
Tottenham spokesman John 
Fennelly said the damage 
amounted only to “severe 
bruising". 

“His knee is now in a 
supportive brace and we will 
know more when the injury 
has settled down.” Fennelly 

By Oliver Holt 

added, “but the signs are 
positive. "If Sexton was frus¬ 
trated that this injury and not 
the performance had grabbed 
the beadlines, he did not show 
it Even sa it must have been 

In the bumble but 
>i table surroundings of 

Brentford'S Griffin Park, his 
played with an elegance 

and poise that boded well for 
the future of the senior team. 

Beginning with a zeal bom 
of playing for a regime un¬ 
tainted by the disappointment 
of defeat and keen to stake 
their claims to a place in the 
new man's plans, the speed of 
Parlour, the strength of 
Redknapp and the guile of 
Sinclair and Barmby bemused 
the Danes in tire early stages. 

Sutton and Redknapp were 
denied in goalmouth meUes 
before Joachim. Barmby’s re¬ 
placement, had a shot saved at 
point-blank range by tire goal¬ 
keeper on the stroke of naif- 
time. Soon after, Parlour 
sprinted through ■ -the- Den¬ 
mark defence but lost control 
as he advanced on goal. 

Although the second half 
descended into a turgid stale¬ 
mate, England did not resort 
to the long-ball tactic. It app¬ 
ears to have been banished 
from their game plan. Bart- 
WBliams played with style 
and tiie Tottenham defensive 
pairing of Campbell and 
Nethercott were confident cm 
the ball When Sinclair scored 
the game’s only goal eight 
minutes from time, it was no 
more titan England deserved. 

Afterwards, Redknapp. the 
Liverpool midfielder, en¬ 
thused about the installation 
of a new national manage¬ 
ment team. “It is a privilege to 
be coached by somebody like 
Dave Sexton," he said. “There 
is a fresh impetus and every¬ 
one was vary keen to do well." 

Sexton was tiie picture of 
contentment, singling out 
Barmby anti the Manchester 
City right back. Richard 
EdghfiL who played flawlessly 
at left back, for special praise. 

“Terry {Venables] is a friend 
of mine, so obviously we were 
keen to get the new era off to a 
good start and I think we did 
that,” Sexton said. “The goal 
was a relief when it came. Ray 
Wilkins says is the first time 
he has ever seen Sinclair score 
with his left foot" 

Wilkins, Sinclair's team¬ 
mate at Queens Park Rangers, 
still seems unsure about 
whether to persevere with his 
new role and abandon his 

-playing career despite the 
success on Tuesday and the 
excitement of taking his first 
training session. 

“It is great to be involved," 
he said. “It has given me a real 
lift. I have that buzz again that 
you only get when you work 
with England. Rangers agreed 
to retease me to be involved hr 
this match anti it is the only 
under-21 match dial takes 
place during the season. 

The next games come in 
June in a tournament in 
Toulon, but I don’t know if I 
will still be around then." Barmby is stzetchered off during the England Under-21 win against Denmark 

Ballesteros pursues public interest in Ryder Cup 
From Mel Webb in Majorca 

IT IS pleasant to arrive at a PGA 
European Tour event and find that 
the host course is not a candidate to 
stage the 1997 Ryder Cup match. The 
in-fighting and politidung within 
the ranks of Spanish golf would 
have become unutterably boring 
long ago had it not been for one man 
— Severiano Ballesteros. 

Ballesteros, certain to be the 
European captain in three years’ 
time, has a personal interest in 
taking the match to Novo Sancfi 
Petri in Cadiz, in that he designed 
the course, but be appears to be 
swimming against the tide, which is 

flowing firmly in the direction of 
Vakterrama. owned by the Bolivian 
multi-millionaire, Jaime Patina 

Yesterday, Ballesteros continued 
his lobbying as he prepared for the 
Turespana Balearic Open (hat starts 
today at Son Vida, saying that it 
would be “fatal" for Spanish golf 
and tourism if the match was not 
taken to a public course, which Novo 
Sancfi Petri is and Valderrama 
emphatically is not 

“Augusta and Valderrama are the 
two most exclusive dubs in the 
world.” he said. The temptation is to 
ask: “So what?” 

Rather more to the point is how 
Ballesteros sees his immediate 

future, starting tins week at the 
course where he won this tourna¬ 
ment in 1990 after malting up five 
shots on Magnus Fersson in the last 
ten holes. He won the title at the first 
hole of a play-off when Persson 
planted his drive in the lake to the 
left of the 18th fairway. 

Ballesteros has had a muted start 
to what for him is almost a come¬ 
back season, finishing in a tie for 
eighteenth place in the Andalurian 
Open in Jerez a fortnight ago and 
missing the cut in Torrevieja last 
week. After this tournament, he has 
only one more appearance — in the 
Tournament Players’ Championship 
that starts in Ponte Vedra on March 

24—to put a final gloss on his game 
for his attempt to win his third US 
Masters title at the end of the first 
week in April 

He claims he is feeling happy 
enough with his progress thus far— 
“I am stfll not playing as I would like 
to be, but I am working in the right 
direction," he said — but although 
his iron play is Cast losing its winter 
rust, be is still not hitting the ball 
with any consistency off the tee. 

He revealed some of that inaccura¬ 
cy with his pro-am round yesterday, 
when be finished with a 69 that was 
rescued by Ms short irons and potter 
in a birdie, birdie, eagle finish. He 
says he is here to win his fourth 

is that he would be happy enough £ 
he were still playing at the weekend. 

The Son Vida course has seen 
considerable changes since 1990. 
four new tees having added about 
200 yards to what was previously an 
untesting layout for tournament 
professionals. The most significant 
alteration has been to the 3rd, which 
is 100 yards kmger than it was and is 
now a 382 yard par five. 

The longest hole on the course, the 
13th. has been stretched by 30 yards 
and now measures a daunting 576 
yards. When Ballesteros won here, 
be was 19 under par — it is unlikely 
to be that easy this time around. 

BASKETBALL 

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION (NBA): Charlotte 
97 PTmena 89. Ctotfelsnd 103 Sacr-niMHo 
32: Ortanoo 95 Denver 88: Chicago lie 
Atlanta 95. Dates 110 Los AngstesCfcpcra 
116. Son Antonio 115 Houston 99. Ulen 100 
Mnrmou 66. Seattle 113 Golden State 98. 

BOXING 

LEOYARD. Connecticut 
Lsny Htimes (USIU Gamg Lane 

BOWLS 

DAfiLMGTON: Ernfah women's indoor 
championships' Triples: SemMnats: 
Barvw* 19 F*ewt»raugn 17 (alter twra end); 
Tojnton 04 Thamesdcwn 23 Rnal: Samoa 
21 TBurton 14. Champion of Champions: 
flnafc S Ftflanan (King Gauge field) 21 S 
Cuts a Unbodged pahs: Rrat 
round Mcto Park 24 Qly of By 20: Ool- 
cfwsier 22 Nonhavon 18. Ipawich 22 Ply 
mouth Cm! Savte 13: Deddorough IMaid- 
entead) 33 Enteomn COuii 13: Cravoon 19 
Tyo Green 14. Anr 25 Weet Barts 31; 

Spartan Park SB Yoikl 6; Cartels 31 Lincoln 
19 

_CYCLING_ 

PARS TO MCE MCE: Fbwtti s1*00 
(Ctormorrt-FerrancJ to SaW EUenne. ISOmi: 
1. F Baldato « 4hr 17rr*i llasc 2. G 
Fktenza (K) a Isec: 3. S Basel W; 4. A 
Tctrrtg 5, M Pea* Qt) 8l tone Ome. 
Ovorafl; 1, Baldato IBhr 41 min SOsac; 2, M 
OpciW ft)al «eec;3. DAMoutaparov (Lfefa) 
10:«. Rdanza IR5.CCapote(FnH 20. 
TOUR OF MURCIA: Rrst sage man Ume- 
Btet Spain unless stated): 1. C Roadman 
[G» Drain 1goc;2. E BreuUnk (Hal) ai IOmc 
3, M Maui 149K Second stags (La Manga 
de Mar Manor n CartegeraTlSOkni): I. G 

3. Maun 14. 

FOOTBALL 

NEWLLE OVerDEN COMBMATION: Hrst 
dhrfadon: Tottenham l Crystal Rdaca £ 
Wimbledon 0 Mdwal a Second dMskm; 
BflumenujBi 2 Cartel. 

E^Wjf /jQBSSESaHZfl 

E WOODS OOLS LITTL 
PAUL THOMPSON 
ROM UNCS- WINS 

MUS 14 OTHER TOP WINNERS OF OVER 
£144,758 each ran only aav* p*a 

2ZV.PH- 
23 P» - 
JltiPt* 21 Pc - 
I Oil Pc. 
20“ 

. Cl44.7Si.70 
EI.4I2.I0 
- ISSIJX 

.E4*.tS 
■ f 17.40 

4 DRAWS _ 
IS HOMES 

~~.C5f.S5 
. £1.738.VS 
„ £120 JO 

IMFoOnoir 
M 4WUmd,m iomii^. t v*t- S— Bl* WO- 

WjNjWG^WlU. BE DESPATCHED ON FRIDAY. 
NOW eVEM MOjtE TO WIN ON liTtUWOODS. 

WHY SETTLE FOR LESS? 

FOR COUPONS PHQNEFREE 0600 600 000 - 

FAl HARP LAGER COP: Second round: 
Gtobe North 0 Home Farm a. 
EUROPEAN UNDER-21 CHAMPIONS®2: 
Quarw-Hro*. test leg: Poland i Portugal 3. 
Ute rentes on Tuesday 
UNDER-21 MTEFMATIONAL MATCH: Eng¬ 
land i DemiaikO(Br Bastard). 
ENDSLBGH INSURANCE LEAGUE: Ftat 
dMsfcm; Qrwnsfcw 3 Pwerfconxinh 2; Ufion i 
MkUesbmugh 1. Second ASian: Hartfe- 
PDai 1 Leyton Orient 1; HymtMh 1 B&mei ft 
Ratwmam i Bournemouth 2; Swansea 3 
Bnphton ft Wrexham 0 Swckpgn I. Third 
Anskut: Northampton 4 Scunthorpe ft 
Darlngion 0 Chestafleld 0 
AUTOGLASS TROPHY: Northern final, teat 
leorHuftfettfAMCeitefei. 
GMVAUXHALLCONffiRENCE: Dagenham 
3 WoWng 4; Ttftord 0 StBtjitxttgezfwftton 1 
Stafford 1. Drinhwtss Cup: Semifinal, test 
leg: Maccfesfleld 2 Ntrtmlch 1. 
SCOTTISH LEAGUE Premier dvistorr. 
Mottemefl 1 Aberdeen 1 
FA TROPHY: Thfcd round replays: Dover 2 
Susan Unesd 3 last}, Enfioa 2 Bshop 
Auckfend 1; OiKctey 1 ChetterTtun 0; HaSax 
0 Runcorn 2 
BEAZER HOMES LEAGUE: Premier <&■ 
vfesfcxr BasHey I Nuneaton 0. Southern 
dMalorc Budwrgham Town 0 Fareham ft 
Erth and BeNedem ZCarntbutyO; RsharfiQ 
0 Newport IOW1 MdtandtflvUomHncMay 
0 Yate a RC Warwick 1 Aurttage 1; Rsddfch 
d Bfcton 0; Rushden md Diamonds 3 
EMdcpiorth ft Wocttn-suparMare 5 
Tanworth 1. 
NORTHERN Pfl&fi&l LEAGUE: Pnrter 
dvHotr Knrwoioy 1 Gohryn Barr 5; Leek 4 
Draybdan 2. Rrst Anon: Raddtfe t 
Bfimber Bridge ft Choaenge Cup: Third 
roind: Motectertee 0 Gt Harwood 2. FM 
(Mskm Cup: Goole i Worioop 0 
FEDERATION BREWERY NORTHERN 
LEAGUE: Ftat dMskm: ChBGter4e-SDeei 0 
Duham2 
NORTHERN COUNTIES EAST LEAGUE: 
Ranke dhtotorc AsMUd S Arntthorpe 
Wedare 2; HutenU 1 Shaffisld ft Norm 

3 Ossett Town 2. Ossen AMan 0 Farkw 3 
Thoddey [ 
JEWSON LEAGUE: Prander tMskm: 
Fakentem 0 March ft Harwich and 
Parttston 1 Lo-estoH 1; Hfatnn i Dos 1: 
Neuwmltet 6 Wtatdwm 3; Sudbuy i 
Hatetead ft Wtsbecn J Norwich utd 1. 

FA VASE sum round, second replay: 
Aldnhot Town 0 Alhetlon LR 2 
EUROPEAN UNDER-16 CHAMPIONSMP: 
England 1 Hotend ft 
PONT1NS LEAGUE: Rrst dMskm: < 
O Leicester ft Evenon 0 York 1; 
WartwsdaySUmpooia. 
NEVILLE QVBtUOi CCB4BNATION: Ria 
division: Queens Park Rangars 2 BrtaM 
Rove^ 2 Wes? Ham ILuwiO. 
KONK2A LEAGUE OF WALES: Connah s 
Quay 0 Newtown 2 
WILKINSON SWORD LEAGUE CUP: Sec¬ 
ond round: Bangor 1 Ante 3; Crusaders 4 
itewtyO. 
DUTCH LEAGUE: Heeremeen 2 Tvwjnw 
En&chadaZ. 

HOCKEY 

PLYMOUTH: Sendees 
Under-21: RowJ Nmy 3. RAF 1. 

. 'V RAF D.Sadois: Royal Navy 0. 
2. Women: Army I. RAF 1 (Army won 4- 

3 on penally strahee]. 

ICE HOCKEY ~ 

NATIONALJLEAGUE (NHL): PhteMpilla 3 
Danas 4 (OT); RnshutDi 7 Boston 3: Quebec 
S Ottawa 2; Chicago 3Anehem ft San Jcse 
4 Buffalo 4 (OT). 

LACROSSE 

MILTON KEYNES: DeKM schools tour- 
namanc Boyd &$: Semi-finals: 
Downhou&e 3 St MamareTs, Bushey 2. St 
SniMs 4 GuDdtoid HS 2. Final: 
Oownhouse 3 a SM*ts ft Westcott 
Jones Cup: SemMinaiK Habenteshars' 
Asha's 2 Wsslonhirt ft a Swnhln's 1 Lady 
Eleanor HqSqg 2. Rn* Lady BeanorHoibs 
2 H0tJe^Jaahas■ Asha’s 1. 

RUGBY UNION 

HEMEKEN LEAGUE: Rrst dhdslon: Cross 
Keys 11 Neath 17 
M0B8S NEMOHAL MATCH: Eaa VM- 
lands 25 tiaturtans 55 fat Ntrtiampron). 
UMPLEX UMTED HOSPITALS: CUP: Rnat 
Si Ma/S Hospital 19 Charing Cmss- 
Weahrraar IB (at London) 

COMMERCIAL IMON UAU CHAMP- 
lOMSKS’: Send-teWs; Durham 9 Narttun- 
bta 34 (M Gffleahead Fei); Roehampion HE 
Ifl West London WE » (4 Harlequte). 
TOUR MATCH: Rcaario 32 Queensland 31 
Qn Buenos Aires) 

CRICKET 

WELLINGTON Ward onftdoy innatnanonaO: 
Pataaen baa New Zeeland by 11 runs. 

PAKISTAN 
Saaod Anen b Ceime. 16 
AamirSohaic Young bMonbon _78 
Inzarnam-tJ-Haq c Caims b Pringte_ 84 
BasttAIbMorrison _TI....1 
Wa&tm Ataan h Morrison_0 
*Safeii Mdk ned out... 10 
Ifitehld Late b Larsen ..  3 
Ait MuBba not oia__—.1 
B4raalb8.bB.tv3.nbE) . __  22 
Totd (B wWs, 4B oms)-213 
Ahram Raze, Waqar Younts and Atev- 
Rshman tfid not bat 
FALL OF WICKETS: 1-29. 2-171. 3-174. 4- 
174, $-306,6-209 
BOWLING: Prtngte WJ-S8-1: Morrlmn 10-1- 
32-3; Larsen IO-1-a-l; Calms 10-ft26-1; 
Thomeon 2-0-1W, Hams 7-0-3CK) 

NEW ZEALAND 
B A Yoing on our______ 37 
M J GreaDeach c Aamr b Rehman_9 
AHJonecnnoui_ .. ..38 
*KRRuteerteticSaimbVbqar_46 
S A Thomson bWaskn___38 
CLCasmbWaaim__ ...... 2 
CZHamsnotoui---a 
IT E Stain nr out....  3 
GE Larsen bWatjar___ _ g 
OK Mention not out..  4 
Erttua (b3. bft w3)_..._  11 
Total (BwMS, 48 (Mara) 202 
C Rringfe <Sd not tW. 
FALL OF WICKETS. 1-33,2-78,3-106.4-168. 
5-178,6-177,7-tffT, 8-133. 
BOWLING: Wtaahn 10-1-41-2; Watpr IOO- 
43-ft AHhur-fiahman 50-15-1. AanwOO-29- 
0; Seem 10-0-37-0. Raza 00-290 
Man of Ihe match: IrsanenvghHtiq. 
Pakfaian lead five-maich serieo 34) 

SNOOKER 

BANGKOK: Tlwasnd Open: Second round: 

J SwaflJN Ire) d D Harold (End) 5-1; J 
Wattane (Thai) b T GtHBhe (Wafe) 5-1. 
Ouerterfinata: S Doris (Eng) bt PEbdon 
(BngJ 54. 

RUGBY LEAGUE 

TOUR MATCH: Notlhem Transvesl 11 Groat 
Brian Lions 43 (in Pretoria) 

_SQUASH_ 

VALE DE LOBO: Portugueae Open: Hrst 
round (England vrteas PSVeel (NZ) 
bt D Meddra 15-13. iM.ig-10: C van dar 
WHh (SA) MS Meads 14-15,15-7.13-15,15- 
13.106; □ Hants tx P WMIocIt 15-5,15-fl, 
1&8. J Mcofie bt S Parte 4-15.1&-7.15-fl, 
15-13; A ra (Aus) bt M Puenas 15-7, 15-9, 
15-9; Janaher Khcn (Pak) bt C Leadi'lM. 
15-9117-14; B Martin (Aus) bt Abdul Faheam 
Khan (HW 15-11.15-13.15-13; Mr Zaman 
GU pahjb D Wabb 15-13.15-lft 15-1ft R 
Norman (NZ) bt M Chatoner 8-15,15-7.15- 
10.15-14: Zhrak Jahan Khan {Paid tx D Rwn 
- 11015.15-11. fWJ, 15-ftPJorreontitM 

(Soot) l&ft 15-12, 150. P Med 
(Sent) bt P Lord 15-10,15-10,15-9- 
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Foster calls for quick ' 
decision on Norman 
BRENDAN Poster, the former 3.000 metres world record- 
holder. yesterday urged British athletics "to arrest the 
dedine in its reputation" by making an knmeffierdedsioo 
about the future of Andy Norman. Poster said that the 
British Athletic Federation should procrastinate no kmger. 
regardless of the financial consapences (David fawn 
writes). 

The federation, mindful of (be potential expense of 
dismissing Norman. Hs promotion, officer; has been 
painstabfrifily slow in reaching a dcrisfoa It is conducting 
STiowufiy into Nomatn* aSegedly threatening tekphooe 
caO to Cliff Tnnpfe. the journalist and coach, who 
committed suicide in January. . 

“We have an atmosphere in the sport that ts unpteasint,- 
Foster. speaking at the launch of the 1994 Bupa Great Ron 
safes, satid.^“People do not trust anybody. It Is a shambles. It 
should not be about profit." 

Wigan under pressure 
RUGBY LEAGUE: Wigan, whose dominance of the spoil is 
under threat, will have to cram their last eight Stones Bitter 
championship matches of foe season into 24 days next 
month, the Rugby Football League (RFl) confirmed 
yesterday. On top of a long injuiy list, it is a burden that 
could prove unbearable as they seek to win the title for the 
fifth consecutive year (Christopher Irvine writes). 

With several players struggling to be fit for the Challenge 
Cup semi-final against Caafeford on Saturday, they must 
also fear that Kelvin Skfcrrett and Billy McGinty will be 
suspended by foe RFLdisdptinaiy committee tonight after 
the turbulent cup tie wffli Fcafoerstone Rovcm Udaysaga 

Powell sinks Navy 
HOCKEY: Neil Powefl, who plays for Canterbury in the 
National League, scored both goals fur the Royal Air Force 
in their 2-0 victory over foe Royal Navy in the Services 
diampioaship that began in Plymouth yesterday. The RAF. .v - 
who worked hard defensively to supress foe enthusiastic? . 
Moseley and Dale-Smith, the best of the Navy forwards, 
opened the scoring in the 49th minute when Powell . 
converted a penalty stroke. Nine minutes later. Wood, 
another National League pteyer from Doncaster, set up the 
chance for PowriTs second. 

Davis wins test of nerve 
SNOOKER: Steve Davis confirmed he can stiU keep his 
nerve under pressure by beating Peter Ebdon 54 in tiie 
quarter-finals of the Ktoster Thailand Open hi Bangkok 
yesterday. Last month, Davis lost by an identical score to 
James Wattana on a respotted black at the same stage of the 
International Open after Wattana had needed a snooker on 
.. I. . • M. ... •_d.. t!_*_U ..J 

up against James, 
going to be a regular occurrence." Davis said. 

Thompson’s triumph 
BOWLS: Valerie Thompson. Pam Sutton and Julie Mcakin. 
from foe Banvefl Chib. Leicester, won foe EWI8A triples 
championship at Darimgton yesterday, defeating Taunton 
23-14 in fiie final. The Taunton team — EH Gray. Denise 
Marshall and Jill Young — took an early lead bid. once 
Banvefl went ahead, they never let it sKp. Thompson 
enjoyed a fine game at lead, setting up a succession of 
scoring beads with her accurate drawing to three quarter 
jacks. In the dwmpioa of dutitopMtt find* Sharon Rickman 
.won the title at her third attempt, heating Sue Curtis 21-2. 

Chinese drugs tests 
ATHLETICS: Wang Jiaute, (he women’s world record- 
holder at HXOOO metres and 3,000 metres, was one of ten 
Chinese runners tested for drugs by an International 
Amateur Athletic Federation official on Tuesday, foe Chinn 
Sports Daily reported yesterday. The test was conducted at 
foe training camp nm by Ma Junren. her coach, in China’s 
northeast Liaoning province. Chinese women won gold 
medals over 1300 metres. &000 metres and 10,000 metres in 
foe world championships in Stuttgart last year, then set 
three world records at Coma’s national championships. 

■J 

.■,i 

Discouery 
'J H A N N I 

THURSDAYS AT 9PM 
«. 
i .. 

Im^lne being frozen to the spot by the 

sight of a two ton steel monster. Us tracks 

about to crush you. Now you know what 

the first soldier to face etoik Wt Hke/ReMs . 

of Armour’ examines the impact the tank 

ha6 had on modem warfare and Iww 

It came to dominate the conventional ^ 

battlefield, ‘fields of Armour'fa on Thursdays . 

at 9pm. beginning Thursday 3rd March. 

i! 
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NOW ON CABLE AND SATELLITE.- - " 
Calk cost 36p per min dics si rate, 

48p per mm at all other tunes 
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n 0n N<& 
«*»• K ~l'r 

6.00 Businoeo Breakfast (68861) 
7-OO BSC Breakfast News (@4514584) 
9.05 Kttroy (s) (6636294) 945 Newshound (s) 

0049346) 
10.00 News (Ceefax). regional news and weather 

(5375300) 10.05 P laydays (s) (8925958) 
10^0Good Morning ...with Anne and Nick, (s) 

(91823942) M tile '«R;|\2 ' OHr. TO • (91823942) 
- •" 12.15 Pobbte MHL Alan Tltehmarah talks to .Joanna 

• TroHOpe aid Lindsay Duncan (s) (1172855) 1255 
aTTP; Reglonat News and weather (20643300) 
32*2™** Hi JV:rQ1 1,00 News (Ceefax) and weather (79316) 

1 JONslghboure (Ceefax) (s) (67640126) 1-50 The 
, u1 \ Great British Quiz (s) (67644942) 

1.^ fhr 215 HLIfc Judge Horton and the Scottsboro Boys 
^ (1978) stalling Arthur HHI as a Southern Judge who 

int> M presides oww the 1930s Alabama trial of r*ie young 
flffiWj ^ blacks accused of raping two whits worm 
Z!Z,* A '**s iSSBfc pkactEdbyFieiderCook(7i1720) 

3-WNoddy (r) (s) (9024584) 4J0 Jackanory (r) (s) 
nn«riwMmi!ti * maqtotti am Th. ah Mow »-eLLl 

wi/”1* W « .‘n,*4W *, 

WtHiVt|il||T ™jr*jTTi- in l?tf 

* W !>t , 

ess*. 

••essrwgr^ 
**■ ftfcyx I Ion.; nT;;~P7 -Kli 5 

. . -* * AM xf. .r ^ Uta 
fcrittn IkkFnt.-t! ...: ,; 

H** *1 L4i4n;«:T,aV;‘ M«S.. 

■?* «** 

sinks Navv 
*« m as. J 

(4697377) 4.12 The A0 New Popeye Show 
(9717300) 430 Mud. Comedydrama series. 
(Ceefax) (a) (2680213) 

4J2S Nswsround (2108316) 5.05 Blue Pater (Ceefax) 
(s) (4858923) 

5J5 Neighbours (0- (Ceefax) (s) (512652) 
640 Six O’clock News wtth Anna Ford and Andrew 

Harvey. (Ceefax) Weather (671) 
6J0 Regional News Magsdnas (923) . 

7 JO Top of the Pops. (Ceefax) (s) (5687) 
7 JO EastEndore. (Ceefax) (s) (107) 
8JD0 Nelson’s Column. Comedy series starring John 

Gordon Sinclair as a local newspaper reporter. 
Garin’s raving eye stops at the new receptionist. 
(Ceefax) (s) (8107) 

&20 Open University 

8.00 Breakfast News (Ceefax) (4974655) 
8.15 Westminster Daily (3305671) 
9 JO Daytime on Two. Educational programmes. Plus, 

for children. 1 JO Ftdcfley Foodie Bird (s) 
(79563346) 1JO-1 JO Johnson and Friends (s) 
(66201313) 

200 Naws (Ceefax) and weather fallowed by 
Nunberttme (r) (s) (47002671) 220 OK2 Talk 
Feelings. A battered wife finite back (r) (619744C3) 
230 Advice Shop. From Birmingham, Marje 
Proops discusses breast screening (584) 

3.00 News (Ceefax) and weather followed by 
Westm faster Uve (Ceefax) (9073279) 250 Naws 
(Ceefax) and weather (9022126) 

4J0 Today’s the Day with Martyn Lewis (s) (836) 
4 JO People of the Valley. Welsh drama series with 

English subtitles (s) (720) 
5.00 Catchword (a) (8215) 
5J0FILM: Treasure of the Lost Canyon (1952) 

starring WKlam Powefl h a (array adventure story 
based on a tale by Robert Louis Stevenson, 
Directed by Ted Tetzfaff (8048687) 

650 Not In Rod of the Parents. The programme 
revisits three famSes who took part in a 
documentary which revealed the unhappiness and 
confusion children can experience when parents 
separate (s) (416836) 

7 JO First Sight Current affairs programme; fallowed by 
Video Nation (749) Wales: Week In Week Out 
Eash Matter of Fact; Mdlaftdsc Midlands Report; 
North/Northeast. North-west: Close Up North; 
South: Southern Eye; South-west dose Up; 
West Close Up West 

: fESfiJS 

life With Fred 
BBC2,830pm 

Television has made a celebrity of Fred Dibnah. the 
Bolton steeplejack, without compromising a genuine 
character, fb his credit, he never days to the camera. 
Now in his mid-fifties, Fred soil shins up 200-ft 
chimneys with an agility that gives many of us vertigo 
just to watch him doing it But Don Haworth's 
afleawnafely observed senes concentrates as much on 
Fred's domestic life as his job. With a young wife and 
two small children, he confesses to being a changed 
man. He has given up smoking, has a shower every 
day and has even been known to help with the 
housework. One thing is still sacred, his oily old cap. 
Almost nothing will persuade him to take it off. It is 
feed to his head as securely as Arthur Daley's trilby. 

A taste of active Bfe In the open afar (C4» 8JOpm) 

The Great Outdoors 

Channel 4.830pm 
Four housewives from Liverpool leave the children 
and shopping behind them far an adventure weekend 

ITV LONDON 

6J0GMTV (8370316) 
925 Win, Lose or Draw (s) (3751497) 9-55 London 

Today (Teletext) and weather (8838478) 

1 (LOOThe Time...The Place. Topical discussion 
series (e) (6666045) 

10 J5 This Morning. Weekday magazine (91817381) 
1220 London Today (Teletext) end weather 
(7429294) 

1230 News (Teletext) and weather (9684132) 
1255 Emmerdate (r). (Teletext) (9596923) 1.25 Home 

and Away (Teletext) @7153836) 
1.55 Gardener's Diary. Seasonal advice (54892395) 

225 A Country Practice (s) (93178687) 2JO TV 
Weekly with Earnonn Holmes (s) (6911687) 

3J0ITN News (8375519) 225 London Today 
(Teletext) and weather (8367590) 

3J0 Assorts (s) (4397403) 340 Tots TV (S) (9020768) 
250 Garfield and Friends. Feline fan (6635229) 
4.10 Antmaniacs (Teletext) (3873497) 4.40 Fun 
House. (Teletext) (6797132) 

5.10 Home and Away (r)- (Teletext) (4948590) 
5A0 Early Evening News with John SucheL (Teletext) 

and weather (877126) 
200 London Tonight (Teletext) (75497) 
7.00 Emmerdate. (Teletext) (7855) 
7JO The Big Race. Nicky Campbell presents the series 

following the progress of competitors in an overland 
vehicle race from London to New York via Siberia. 
(Teletext) (s) (403) 

200 The Bffl: Menace. Meadows (Simon Rouse) fa on 
the trail of a potential kilter. (Teletext) (9403) 

. ftMl IWrll ■ . 

Vfcrktey u* Rtl . 

teteyat, ?n jh, ‘.. 

ii "‘ptSfcS: 
:mt IWWIH tn rhe 4'xv . 

*I*T Nuk-. 

r;;.~ A wkle-eyed tarslerol Sulawesi (8JOpm) 

• BJ0 WUdHte on One: GremHns of the 
Wine nf M «™a Night (Ceefax) (s) (3382) 
” 4,,‘1 Ul llPr -M0NtaeOXaock News with Peter Sissons. (Ceefax) 

■ _ 1 Re^ortal news and weather (5478) 
52? “ iw. A iT*-; >;c ^ p, 9J0 Absolutely Fabulous. The final epfeode of Jennifer 
IWtetere Saunders’manic comedy. Edtoa, Patsy and Saffron 

• tf if Mirurr ih^-r. \* refiwe theif birttl ®?»nencee. (Ceefa^ (s) (58774) 
"III fiterik liar,- y.-, ^ 10.00 Ben Elton - The Man from Auntie. Last in the 

•IWM hl-.k -tl XT41 series of sketches from the i^Jiquitous comecfian (s) 

G»0N H a f40584) ___ 
iM tlMm _ lajOOuestfon Time chared by David Dimbleby from 

“_— - ' T Nottingham. The panel fa Dr Thomas Butler, the 
• * vi "ru - ^ asrs; :• Bishop <rf Leicester, Paul Johnson and MPs Jack 

™rv v-’s:‘‘ Cunntogham and Emma Nicholson p9584)WWea: 
fpBlf^pPW«xru^n^vv.' 1 'ii;* vii The Slate 11.00 Question Time 12.00 The Long 

Street 12.30am Jonathan Ross Presents 1.00-1 JO 
, • , The Best of British 

appons tr,umP« “ffisrawaiatt 
f*."'\  and his present jet-set lifestyle (s) (66300) 

■*- 1200Best of British. A compilation of classic cinema 
. 1 I »lai. clips (2452091) 1225-1230 Wefaher (3835701) eMreX.r/1' r "il 2.00-210BBC Select DteabiHty Agenda (3806140) 

: : - w 245-3J0 BBC Select Benefits Agency Today 
MJVVaMB* ScKf; (9503053) 200 RCN Nursing Update (44817) 

■ - "' Sr* 
; •• 

*s triumph 

Red Dfbntft makes a clean sweep (8JD0pm) 

n no muimni 1 ifn wim rrnit fcnnfaif) 
WWW (6749) 

SJOTop Geer. Includes a r^ori on the Coys Festival. 
(Ceefax) (s) (8584) 

9 JO Murder Most Horrid Ik Lady Luck. Second of six 
comedy dramas starring Dawn French. This week 
she plays a hairdresser who is taken hostage by an 
escaped bank robber. (Ceefax) (8) (6720) 

9 JO In Search of Our Ancestors: The Human 
Revolution In the ffaal programme Don Johanson 
travels from Africa to Australia In search of dues. 
(Ceefax) (s) (660923) 

1020 IDx 10: The Boarding House (r) (s) (231942) 
10J0 Nowaright (Ceefax) (508519) 
11.15 The Late Review wfih Mark Lawson (927300) 
IIJBWMhar (813858) 1200 Open view (r) (9350430) 
1205 Beyond tee Double He&x (2447169). Ends 1235 

in Snowdonia. At least one of them says, it is a change 
from Babins. Just how much of a mange becomes 
apparent when tee weather turns nasty and tee 
summit erf Mount Gnicht looks a very fang way off. 
The episode launches a lively new series on outdoor 
leisure pursuits in which demonstrations are 
combined with practical advice. The opening 
programme »i<n features mountain wiring nwi free- 
fall parachuting and in a regular spot devoted to 
contentious issues, argues that the increasing rale of 
Forestry Commission land to private owners is 
threatening public access to forests and woodland. 

The Rector's Wife 
Channel 4,1030pm 
Unwittingly or not Joanna Trollope's tale is turning 
into a very bad advertisemmt tor the Church of 
England. The sympathy is squarely with poor Anna 
(Lindsay Duncan) as she braves the social prejudice erf 
her wretchedly unfeeling clergyman husband 
gonaflan Cny) and his snnhrriqh pgrnthinrw»ni. Anri at! 

CHANNEL 4 

6J5 The Adventures of T-Rex (r) (3945565) 
7 JO The Big Breakfast (96039) 

9 JO Sabotage. AHemale quiz show (s) (24229) 
9 JO Schools: Middle English (4519749) 9.46 

Mathematical Eye (1468671) 10J7 Scientific Eye 
(8845788) 10JB Geographical Eye: Over Europe 
(4872590) 10.52 Schools at Wbrk (8279519) 11JO 
History in Action (3713805) 11-22 The Mkxocfass 
(8746923) 11.40The French Programme (1151584) 

1200 House to House. Maya Even reports on 
parliamentary business (31565) 

12J0 Sesame Street Eariy-leaminn series far the under- 
fives (84316) 1-30 Widget. Cartoon (r) (60519) 

2J0 FILM: Eng fish without Terns (1944. £M) starring 
Margaret Rutherford as an eccentric duchess who 
provides a home for Allied officers during the 
Second World War. Harold French directs (721107) 

3J5 The Three Stooges: Ofly to Bed, Ofly to Rise 
(bAv). Vintage comedy (6549478) 

3J55A Taste Of Africa. The fourth stop on this 
gastronomic tour Is in Tanzania (r). (Teletext) (s) 
7061045) 

4 JO Countdown. (Teletext) (b) (316) 

5.00 The Oprah Winfrey Show. Today's guests ten of 
the quirks of fate that have changed their lives. 
(Teletext} (s) (1976010) 

5J0 Laurel and Hardy (585749) 
6J0 Crystal Maze. Richard O'Brien leads another team 

of intrepid contestants through the time warp 
fantasy zones, (r) (73039) 

7.00 Channel 4 News (Teletext) and weather (628215) 
7 JO Comment (Teletext) (383403) 

BJOThe Royal CoBectton: The Kingdom of Nature 
The Prince of Wales introduces this sfe-part senes 
on the world's greatest private collection of 
patotings. In the second episode Christopher Lloyd 
shews how changing attitudes to the natural world 
are reflected in some of the landscape pictures (r). 
(Teletext) (s) (7045) 

BJO The Great Outdoors (Teletext) 
1*....-I (3652) 

9.00 Beyond the Clouds: A Hungry Ghost In the 
fourth part of this documentary series about 
everyday life in China, a carpenter returns to his 
village as the locals deal with the aftermath of a girl's 
murder. (Teletext) (s) (1381) 

IOJOfgSwS-1 The Rector’s Wife. (Teletext) (s) 
EBSffla (1955478) 
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the C of E pays its ministers so badly? Rr those who 
have not read the novel, tee big question is whether 
Anna’s feminist rebellion will go further than staddng 
shelves. With at least two eligible men offering her a 
way out, the traditional morality of Trollope'S bitchy 
village ooukJ be stretched to breaking point 

WSdlife on One 
BBC1,830pm (Scotland, 8JOOpm) 
Prosimians, in case you share my ignorance, are 
primates with big round eyes and lane ears which are 
active only at night Thanks to tee retest technology, 
tee cameras are able to track these creatures of 
darifnww and tee sound equipment to monitor their 
distinctive cries. The film travels a long way in half an 
hour. On Madagascar it introduces us to tee aye-aye, a 
cat-sized creature with a fang midtfle finger to tip trees 
and pull out grubs. On Sulawesi, an island off 
Indonesia, we meet the tarsiers, who have eyes bigger 
than their brains. New species are stiff bang found. 
The number of known bushbabtes in West Attica has 
doubled since the 1970s and tee latest discovery gives 
the film a notable scoop. Peter Waymarit 

More trouble fw George Cole’s Arthur (8 JOpm) 

BJO Minder. The Long Good Thursday. In the final 
episode of the final series. Arthur (George Cole) 
seems to be ready to walk the straight and narrow 
when he ventures into the restaurant business. 
However, an old acquaintance turns up with a gun 
and a {judge. (Teletext) (s) (16403) 

9J0 Commando. Continuing the search to find those fit 
to wear the green beret (Teletext) (s) (70942) 

lOJONews at Ten with Trevor McDonald. (Teletext) 
Weather (34652) 1030 London Tonight (992039) 

10.40 The British Television Advertising Awards 
presented by Fiona Foster and Jack Dee. The 
makers of the best television commercials are 
awarded Golden Arrows @92855) 

11.40 Big City with Gordon Kennedy and Carolyn 
Marshall (s) (593942) 

1210am FILM: The Deadly Triangle (1977) starring 
Dale Robinette as a former Olympic ski champion 
turned sheriff, who trades down tee murderer of a 
member of a ski team. Directed by Chafes S. Dubfci 
(5373546) 

1 JO Donahue. The dangers of tee most commonly 
performed medical procedures .(28968) 

2J0 The Beat presented by Gary Crowley (1) (s) (99237) 
3J0 Quiz Night with Stuart Hall (77237) 
4J0 The Album Show (r) (s) (58904) 
5J0 Videofashion (1) (95053) 
5 JO ITN Monring News (85527) 

Profile of the comedian Ski James (11 J5pm) 

11J5 Seriously Seeking Sid. With the hefa of comedan 
Arthur Smite, this programme delves into the past to 
find the real Sid James (0 (111132) 

l2J5am Sax TaDc Do Women Want Love end Men 
Want Sax? (r) (9537053) 

1250 Ptymtoons. Animation (3369625) 
1255 Dispatches (1). (Teletext) (5119091) 
1J5 FILM: C&sbah (1948, bAv). Espionage drama set to 

music, starring Tony Martin as a spy hiding out in 
Alters who fate for a beautiful toreist. Directed by 
John Berry (397904). Ends at 3.15 

4.004x30 Schools (11459) 

itfiese druus tests 

FM Stereo and MW 4JOOBK Brwio 
Brookes (FM ody) 7 JO Steve Wright 
940 Simon Mayo 12J0 LixttMntt 
Shew ZOO Mark Goodter 4J0 Nicky 
Campbell wrfti Ortuettne 7 JO Evening 
Sasaion BJO The Guest Ust 10J0 Mark 
RaddfiB Hw tram Manchester 1200- 
4J0am tyro Parsons (FM only) 

ANGLIA 
$m London anipfc USam-itUOD 
News and WMher (8838476) 12 News and Weather (B83847B) TZMrreNlfL-. w- 
1230 Angga News end Weteher (7429294) HIV WEST 
1.»ACoureYPractice (87638381} 220TV As London an 

rnm 

£ 

3 

Mf ifjfaru'.t 

Mi 5 

■ ptanttpv 

* ~'-7' a:v 4J0amLyraPnsans (FMonly) | ^ 
. B£'.t 

• an iflti 

. FU Stereo. 8J0ni Sarah Kennedy (31 
215PaueetorThougfa7J0Wal«Up Arn 
»Wbgan 2ia Pause far Thought BJO Pa 

', Kan Bruce 11J0 Jnvny Yoixig zooprn 43 
:rv. vrx t 0^ HurxVtord 230 Ed Stewart 3J5 „ 
■ ::.u: John Dunn 7JO rm Sorry I Haven't a 7* 
. ,, ;-r • Ctee w 730 Wafly Whyton BJO Paul 

- - Jones wta a session tram Taran 
. '.-u*- guitarist Bobby Mack rod ha band. “ 

. MgK Train HUM Hgh and Lonesome: 
"■ The 1960a ft* boom mao The 
—" Jamesons 1206am Steve Madden ^ 

zooajOAtaK Lestar we 

THURSDAYS AT 9PH 

iNir** * 

OJOam world Service 630 Morrtog 
Edttron 9J0 Schoofe. LbTs Maks a 
Stay. 21S Together B36 Liston rod 
Read 2. 835 Letterbox: 936 Poetry 
Comer 10J6 in the News 103S 
Johnnie Wefts 1230pm Sporting Al¬ 
bums. Jenny Pttman 1,10 The Crunch 
230 BFBS Worldwide 4J5 Andy 
Smite's Drtve-r 030 Bunting Everett, 
by Atftan Flyna Jim tries to conwnoe hte 
mother that he is reformed. With Brian 
Beewd re George Mallory (2/2) 7.16 
The Angel of Nltehffl Road, by Anne Fine. 
Read by Una Stubbs 730 Formula Fto 
8JQ Vtoe) BJO Ktub Kuture 030 
Grochester Second of a sfc-part drama 
by Paul SteR and Steve Thomas, set h 
Manchester's Moes Srte 10.10 Eastern 
Beal I200>12.10ani News, Sport 

WORLD SERVICE 

AB limes fa GMT. 430&n BBC EngBsh 
4w46 News and Ptess Review fri German 
BJOMotgsnmagazbcTlpaMrTouteMn 
830 Europe Today 0J0 News OLIO 
&iteh News 6.16 The World Today 630 
Europe Today 7JQ Newsdesk 730 
Network UK BJO News 0.10 Words ol 
FMh 215 Good Books 830 John Rett 
BJO News 8J5 World Business Report 
215 From Our Owi Coneepondert 
930 The Farming World 245 Sports 
Roundup 1QJ0 News Summary 10J1 
Assignment 1030 Accidents Wffl Hap¬ 
pen 11 JO Newsdesk 1130 BBC 
English 1L4& Mittsgsmagazln Noon 
World News 1210pm Words of Fafflt 
121S hktittrack 21246 Spots Round¬ 
up 1 jo hfawshou ZM News 205 
OuWookZSO OBtheSheti- ftantanstBlri 
245 The Leerrern World 3J0 News 
3.15 Ray on Record 4JO News 4.10 
Bifash News 4.15 BBC Engfisft 430 
Heute Atauofl SJO News 60S World 
Buaness Report 6.15 HlCEntf8hftOO 
Newsdesk 630 Heute Ataxri 7 JO 
NacfWctten 7.05 KetadoNcop >J0 
News 8.10 Words Of Faith 8.15 The 
World Today 830 &rope Today BJO 
Nawshou touoo News 1210 British 
News 10.15 Network UK KL45 Sports 
Roundup 11-00 News 11.05 Worid 
Busteess Report 11.1s Music Review 
IBiMgM Newsdesk 1230am Conduc¬ 
tors (A Work 1,00 News 1JS Outlook 
130 On the Move MSGtoM Concerns 
2J0 Newsdesk 230 30 Minute Drama 
200 News 210 British News 215 
Sports Roundup 230 Focus on Ftth 

135 A Gourey Practice (67638381} 220 TV 
Weekly [830877803 250220 The Ycrog 
Docara (6811687) 336330 Ml NMM 
end Weelher (B367KQ 210640 Take the 

Road (4048600} 6J0 Home end Awey 
(856107) 035-7 JO Angle Utah* rod 
Angia News (2B0213) 1030 Angfa Neva 
and Weelher (892038) 1040-11.10 Angfa 
Tonight (274039) 121On Phoenix 
(9183814) 1.06 Bodies oT Evidence 
(3158091) 200 WreeWng (3311324) 24S 
Aroma's Top Ten (35188) 215 fteattig 
Pdinl (2837506) 4.10 Jobfinder (61609017) 
430630 Cue the Mueic (53459) 

CENTRAL 
As London mump: 135 Shotlfand ftreet 
(87838381) 230 TV WeeWy (S3CB7768) 
230630 A Country Practice (0911687) 
210640 Gardening Ttma (4948590) 630 
Horne end Away (858107) 635 Certral 
News and Weather (888126) 635-730 Ufa 
Une (450641) 1030 Certral News and 
weelher (9S2030) 1040 The Tmia ol Rode 
ONaffl (89285551140 Bay Cove (380671) 
130am The Uttie Picture Show (28960) 230 
Noisy Mrthea (6178817) 225 The TwBgM 
Zone (66283237] 330 JataBnder (2421411) 
430Qufc Night (47980594) 630630 Asian 
Eye (2252053) 

630am Open IMwsralty: 
Women's Sturtes — ReO^cus 
Rebeftons 635 Weather 

7 JO On Air. Varahan Wfltems 
(Overture. The Poisoned Kiss); 
Handel (The King ShaD 
Retotoe, Coronafion Anthem 
No 3); Wbtf (kalian Serenade); 
Howeite (MaonlficsL CoBegtum 
Regale); Dortretti (Quel 
guerao. ii cavaliere, Don 
Equate); Satie (Rel&to) 

9.00 Cornpoeer of the Week: 
Beethoven. With Paul Guineiy. 
Abscheuixteorl Wo efist du 
hin? FideSo; FOr EHS8. WbOffl: 
Three Goethe-Ueder Piano 
Trio in E fie#. Op 70 No 2 

10 JO Musical Encouriws: Fefidty 
Lott BftwUszt (O quand Je 

iSwnann (Frar^^ia rsid- 
ieben): 1045 Judith Weir (Out 
o? the Air); 11JS Haydn 
(Symphony No 97 in C) 

1200 Ensemble (r) 1 JOpm News 
1J5 HandeTs Lest Oratorios: 

Jane Glover introduces 
Theodora. Untversfty of 
Cafifamia, Bericetey, Chamber 
Chok; Phfftarmona Baroque 
Orchestra 

4.10 Beethoven’S Opus 5: 
Boieidieu (Cato Sonata fa E 
fiat); Beethoven (Oslo Sonata 
fa G minor, Cto 5 No 2) 

5.00 Ttw Music HtochIne;Tommy 
Pearson fairs to Andrew 
Jowett, tfractor of Symphony 
Halt fa Birmingham 

5.15 In Tune; (nobbing Weber 

Ae London eorapt: 835-1030 HTV weal Gareevs (519)1030-1040 MeridanNew 
Headtees (88S847B) 122Qpm-1230 HTV and Weeteer (B92039) 1140 Lore and Ytm 
West Heetflnee and Wtattier (7429294) ^3942) VLtOma Cosch (2433968) 1240- 
136 A Coutiiy Practice (67838381)220 IV 130 Street Lepf (4370701) 530630 
VWeMy (93097788) 230220 The Young Firescreen (95053) 
•00Ct0rt {6911687) 330220 HIV WbsI 
HeedSnes {838759^ 5.10640 Rurawy 
(4848500) 636 Home and Amy (5188SQ 
635-730 HTV News £80213) 1030 HTV 
West HBadtoes end Weather (992039) 
1040 Something Strange (274039) 11.10 
The Wear This Week (335720) 1140 
Praoner Ce« Stock H (379749) 123Bem The 
WM World o* Sports (3812850) 135 Boctias 
Of Evidence (3158091) 230 S^MBara o< 
WraaSrxj (3311324) 246America's Top Tan 
(35188) 215 Breaking Point (2637506) 4.10 
Jobftnder (61606017) 430630 Cub the 
Music (53459) 

HTV WALES 
Ae HTV WEST incept 635-730 Wales 
Tonight (280213) 730630 Wetes This 
Week (403) 1040 A Sice o( Uto (274039) 
11.10-1140 Wales end Waaminstar 
(335720) 

MERIDIAN 
As London aecepk 135 ACoutiry Practice 
(87838381) 220 TV WertOy (B30B7788) 

changes In watt Cornwall 
B.10 PtaMfnr Mass far the 

Monday after Easter as it 
might have been celebrated fa 
St Peter's BasSca fa Rome 
(faring Patestrina's time (0 

10.15 Unsquare Dancne (r) 
1045 fAght Waves; Hunphrey 

Cropanw chasrs a oscusslon 
on nhe Pww of the Critic-, 
and reviews Wayne Wang's 
Sm, The Joy-Luck Out 

1130 Voices: Schubert —Aspects 
of Love. Susan Chacott 
soprano. Richard Jackson, 
baritone, lain Burnside, piano, 
perform Die erste Liebe; Enter 
Verfast Sefmsucht, 0679; Mr 
wer (SeSehnsucht kennt; 
Sefigteit; Uebesraustte; 
Verajnken; Dw Jifaglhg an 
der Quelle; Die Uebe hat 
getogen; Trost, D671; 

. Totenopfer HeldorsAbschied; 

Amenca'3 Top Ten (35188) ai5 Braatang 
Pont (2637506) 4.10 JobTOder (6160BO17) 
430630 CurfhelAafc ff345« 

230630 ShOlflBnd SWW (6911687) 1,r,„.rr..mr 
630 Mandate Tonight (889) 630-730 YORKSHIRE 
Getaarayt (519) 1030-1040 Meridian Newe Aa London aareepe 1.55 A Corty Practice 
end Wetther (392039) 1140 Love and Wtt (67838381) 220 TV Weekly (93007788) 
@93942) 1210am Coach (2433966) 1240- 250630 The Young Doctors (8911687) 
130 8tre« legtf (4370701) 530630 230730 Crees Wte (519) 1040 Edl V 
Freescreen (95CB3) (591229) 1135 Prisdnar Cel Block H 
_______ (309655) 1230KB The Forces Heart 
TYNE TEES (489617) 235 America’s Top Ten (7706188) 
Ae London eacapl: 135 A Courtry Practice 235 CteBroe. CtiernB. Onema (3157430) 
(67838361) 230 TV Weekly (93087768) 23S Make Yoir Own Bad (8274459) 435- 
230630 The Yang Oocaora (6911087) 530 Jobfinder (8301782) 

Uebestflnddoi; Die 
Uterecheicfang; Die Mdnner 
sfad m&hart Uebhaba in 
alien Onrentm 

1230-I235am Nows 1-00-205 
Night School (accept In 
Scotland: ss Ratio 5 at 8am) 

TYNE TEES 
Ae London eacepC 135 A Courtry Practice 
(67838381) 230 TV Weekly (93087788) 
250630 The Youig Oocaora (8911687) 
535 Tyne Tee* Todey (297478) 630730 
CrossWMs (519) 1030 Tyne Tees None end 
Weather (992039) 1040 Northern Eye 
P91229) 1135 Prisoner Cefl Bkx* K 
009655) 1230am The Reroeet Haert 
(469617}235America's Tap Ten (7708188) 
235 CSraroe. Grama. Grama (3157430) 
335 Male You Oar Bed (6274459) 435- 
530 Jobfinder (8201782) 

WESTCOUNTRY 
As London mxcmpb 135 The Sevens 
(54882395) 225-2.55 TV Weekly 
(93096039) 630730 WeatDOirtry Live 
(75487) 1040 WtastCOUrtiy FocuB (274039) 
11.10 Prteoner Cee Bock h (304300) 
1205am Coach (2446430) 1230 My Sny 
(1464099) 1235 The Tw*sht Zone 
(3812850) 135 Bodee ol Evidence 
(3158091) 230 WrisUng (3311324) 245 

ion Shipping Forecast 6J0 
News Briefing, ind 6J3 
Weather 6.10 Farming Today 
625 Prayer tor the Day 630 
Today, fad 630.7JO, 730, 
8J0, 830 News 6J5, 735 
Weefhar 745 Thought for the 
Day840 Yesterday in 

SJO News 9l05 TTm Moral Maze: 
Michael Buerk’s gurats are 
Janet Daley, Rabbi Hugo Gryn, 
Ectaard Peace rod Roger 
Seaton 

945 Famous for 15 Minutes-. 
Jermi Mfc tafts to the ftjrmer 
MP Keith Best, who hit the 
heaefines fa 1987 for pleading 
pjflty to making rrxttipte British 
Tefecom sfaare mpficrations 

laoo-IDJO OfivsrTwtst (FU only); 
See Choice 

10J0 News; Dally Smvlos (LW 
only) 

10.15 The Bible (LW only): Romans 

1030 V^rrran’s Hoar Jenrri Muray 
preserto a spaefai etfitwn from 
Rome on iha eve of ihe ItaEan 
elections. Ind 11 JO News 

1130 From Our Own 
Correspondent 

. '-vS- 
i-’f : . . . i.. 

S4C 
Sterta: 730 The Big Braaktaa (96039) 930 
Sabotage (24229) BJO Yegoion (208749) 
1230pm House To House pi56S) 1230 
SkX Maithrin (56720) 130 A Taste Ol Africa 
Tanzania (99i2fl) 130 The Grata Com¬ 
manders: Ulysses B Grant (4766856) 215 
The Prisoner Ol Swifc Istend (471565) 630 
Stot 23 (2007385) «35 Tomoe Y Tanc 
(4798328) 4.15 Ured 5 (4688792) 530 Iha 
Coatay Shew (1861) 530 Capetown (785) 
630 Nmyrirfon (945107) 630 Cwhwn 
Serch (B4712Q 835 Hern 088855) 730 
Poboi YCvrrn (5497) 730ArYProm (38749) 
630 Newyddton (3652) 930 Taro New 
(4318) 930 The Rente Unsheathed (78584) 
1030 The Rector's wte (1855478) 11.05 
Behind The Ctouds (B06300) 123Qao»-136 
The Moray Pofice (9568546) 

SKY ONE_ 

630am DJ Kffl (B3746126) 640 lamb 
Chops (217013^ 9.10 CTOoons (8077038) 
930 Card Sharia (12942) 255 Concertre- 
ton (84774) 1030 Lore Sl Firsl Srgffl (75923) 
1130 Sely Jessy Raphael (19958) 1230 
The Urban Peasant (62403) 1230pm E 
Street (98958) 130 Banaby Jones (11213) 
200 Pirate (85403) 230 Another Worid 
(8752871) 345 DJ Kat (3049126) 530 Star 
Tretc Nea Generation (695B) 830 Games 
Worid (2871) 630 E Street (3823) 730 
M*A*S*H (7687) 730 RJ House (9107) 
830 Rescue (5630(9 930 LA Law (43836) 
1030 Star Trek: Next Generation (46923) 
1130 Urtouchabtos (27923) 1230 Snorts 
of San Francisco (59275) 130am Night 
Court (32814)130-230 LMng Color (69879) 

1200 Nam; You and Yours 
1235pm Looking Forward to the 

Past Paul Boateng hosts a 

Oliver Twist Radio 4 FM, 1030am. 
Nigel Biyant, who^wrote and directed fins radio version of Didtcns^ 

fOvemra. Oberon); UOO 
Tchaikovsky (Serenade for 

if.'.'lmilFml 

CLASSIC FM 

BJQam Nek Bailey 9J0 Henry Kefly 
12J0 Susannah Simons 200pm 
lunchtime Concern Wtertwrafti (Vtafri 
Canooto No 2 fa D mfaar) 3J0 Patroc 
Trefawny 6J0 Sarah Ward 7JO Dw 
Travel Guide- Britain 8J0 Evening 
Concert- See Choce taoo Michael 
Mappn 1 JXHJOten AnrtA Leon 

7JO HrtislQFKoiaatov (The 
Carnival Procession The 
Sro^Makten) 

7 JO A BeafiwvMi Concert: 
Northern Sinfanla under , 
Heinrich Scftiff. vdtii Christian 
Zacharias. piano. David 
Hasten ftto. rod Stephen 
Reey, bassoon, performs 
Overtaa. Pronteheus. OP 43; 
Piano Concerto No 4 fa G; 
Romance cantabfle fa E minor 
Symphony No 7 in A 

&5S Going for a Drive: Artist 
Patriot Heron explores tna 

MpJnnemy) to batter his Nancy (Adjoa Andoh) to death. Not content 
with ending episode five^with it he reprises it tins morning to open the 
sixth and toal eiasode. FUUrblooded though it is. we should have been 
spared the repeat. This might have allowed a Ktrie more time for 
Bryant to tie up the other loose ends, and for us to take a breather 
between the shocks. 

Evening Concert Classic FM. 830pm. 
Gnash our teeth though we may. musical works will go on bang re- 
arrangal by hands other than the original composers’. In any case, we 
do not have to listen to them if we choose not to. There are three 
tramples of the breed in tanighrs Evening Concert: piano 
arrangements of Strauss's Blue Danube and Beethoven's Symphony 
No 7, and an mriiestral version of DvoMk'S String Sextet The No 7 as 
Beethoven wanted us to hear ti is in Radio 3s afi-Beethoven concert 
starting at 7.30pm. Peter Davaffe 

with F^trick Moore, Andrew 
NeU, John Peareon and Jan 
Ravens 1255 Weather 

1 JO The Worid at One 
140 The Archers (rt 1.55 Shipping 
2J0 Mew; Spofl Heap, tw Frank 

Whte. Landlord Sam Fulton is 
having a bad time but can a 
get even worse? With David 
Reeshman and Sua Jenkins 

3J0-4JQ Anderson Courtry (HI 
only) 

3J0 News; Prime Unister’s 
Questions (LW only) 

4J0 News 4j05 Kaleidoscope: 
Paid Allen reviews Ten 
Suppte's production cri Omrm 
atB» Young Vto; and visits 
Cortn and Vanessa Redgrave's 
Moving Theetre at Bridge Lane 

44S Short Story: The Love-Gift, by 
LXtei Roberts. Read by Marie 
Mulhofend 

SJO PM SJO Shipping Forecast 
5J5 We2iher 

6J0 Stx O’clock News 
630The I tamoon: An American 

eefition of the satirical 
magazina Wtth Susie Brarei, 
AliSdrJMcGowan, Mary EBot- 
Nelson, Jufiro Dutton and 
Peter Baynham 

7JO News 7J5 The Archers 
730 Soundtrack: Fotmer child star 

taul Petersen runs a group for 
young actors adjusting to fife 
after osnv stsruom 

SJO Analyte Battle of the Giants. 
Sttnon Sbtet dscusses 
national competithreness 

845 Does He Tala Sugar? For 
Gsteners with cEsatfities 

9.15 Kaleidoscope (r) 
945 Tlw Ftaancw World Tonlstt 

9J9 Weather 
10J0 The World Tonight 
1045 Book at BedSme: An Evil 

Cradfing (9710) (r) 
11 JO Stanza; Antftaw McAEster 

chart a discussion on the art 
of poetry translation 

1130 Today (a Parilament 
12J0-1243am News, fad 1227 

Wdather 1233 Sitoping 1243 
As World Servics (LW only) 

'.7>- 

SJOam Russ and Jono's Breakfast 
Experience 10.00 Rtohsd Sttina 
130pm Graham Dane 4J0 vwndy 
Lloyd 7.00 NJ.Wttams HMD NKk 
6txa ZOO-aaOem Paul Ocy» 

CLASSIC DISCUSSIONS. 
MONDAY-FRIDAY 12 NOON. 

SKY NEWS_ 

NsMonlhehOrt. 
a30ore Sunrise (83331) 830 Nptihe 
(25294) 1030 Beyond 2000 (38869) 1130 
Japan Buatoess (64497) 1230pia News and 
Business (38805) 130 CSS Neva (86364) 
230 PUterrart (71229) 430 News and 
Business (9720) 530 Uve at Rve (4300) 
730 The Reporters (7749) 930 Trttoacfc 
(80750) 1130 CBS News (94842) 1230am 
ABC News (66148) 130 The Reporters 
(58430) 230 Btyond 2000 (956089 630 
TaMrack (90053) 430 The Reporters 
(77053) 633630 CBS News (41891) 

SKY MOVIES_ 

63Qam Showcase (1433519) 
1030 A Case of Deacfiy Force (1988): A 
rrocert men is shot by police (90774) 
1200 Bhre (1968): A bandTs son Uto for 
tiw women he saved fioro robbera (9347B) 
230pm Podkat Money (1972): A cattleman 
and a con artist team up m Maoco (3340?) 
430 A High Wind la Jsmrtca (1985): 
ChMran board a pirate ship (4590) 
630 A C— or DsscDy Forea (as loan) 
(57039) 
830 Other People's Money (1901): A 
corporate raider (Danny OeVta) dashes 
a ttxtfi lawyer (Penrtope Am MM) (52584) 
1030 Cap* Fear (1881): Robert De Mro 
ptGMs a psychopath seefcng revenge on Ns 
defence lawyer (T*ch Note) (44134584) 
1210am TH Murder Do Us Part (1992): A 
pled wte snoots her tenner husband and We 
nasr brute. WKh MeredUi Baxter (346614) 
145 Cap* Fear (as 10pnO (7824954Q) 
330 Lady Chtttsrtoys Lover (1962): WBi 
SyKre Knasl and Nicnolas Gay (35899888) 
Ends tt 535 

SKY MOVIES GOLD_ 

630pm Zorba Ore Greek (1964): A British 
wrier befriends a Greek peasart (11741406) 
830 interiors (1970): Woody Allan drama 
abort free women whoare shocked by that 
taftert new fore (21078942) 
1030 Black Eagle (198Q: Action drama 
wtti jaarvOaude Van Demme and Sho 
Kosugi (B8403). Ends tt 1130 

THE MOVIE CHANNEL 

830am S&nge Lady In Town (1955): 
Greer Gareon becomes Santa Fa's raw 
doctor. Wtti Dana Andms (48381) 
830 hranboa (1988). Animation (78855) 
BJO AH 0*0: Chfcfen’s dasaic (31229) 
1030 Roraeo and Jdat (1968)’- Franco 
ZatfreO wttor? ol the Iragody (98843229) 
1220pm Tha Uttl* Prince (1974): Musical 
adaptation Of a muCWored tato (88027B) 
200 Somewhere ta Ttraa (I960): Christo¬ 
pher Reeve travels through une (31045) 
430 tvnhee (as 8am) (32145) 
530 Al Baba (ae 9am) (8768} 
630 sokmoift Choice (10821: A couple 
docovBr theft daintier has cancer (48381) 
8J0 A Stranger In the Hrror (1992): 
Storoiy HoSywood metodrama based on a 
SKJney Sheldon novel £0128) 
1030 The Ptayar (1992): Retort Altman's 
satire on the flm indretry (44132120) 
121 Oran True Mentty (1991): Lenny Havy 
plays a stroggSng actor who degutees 
himsefi as a w4ite man (347256) 
135 Dftty Work (1892): Dregs shatter the 
friendship ol mo cops (922814) 
3.15 llarinnranlB (1975): Ken RreeeTo 
modern-day biopteol composer FfwcUsa 
(29120968). Ends at 4J5 

SKY SPORTS_ 

730am PnmB Bodes (58861) 730 Soccer 
(714578^ 735 WMF (729B653 230 Drag 
Racing (88584)930 Prime Bodtes930FWd 

SATELLITE 

Hockey (78300) 1030 Soccer (B8720) 1130 
AWedcs (28100478) 1235pm Netburtos 
(88479138) 130 Football: Engtand v Den¬ 
mark (43497) 330 Asian Open Snooker 
(14720) 530 Adventure Sport (8958} 630 
Soccer (650652) 6.15 NetbUBtere (B55107J 
630 BtiBkattol (5923) 730 Boob and AH 
(74720) 830 Boot Room (B0788) 930 Asian 
Open Snooker (B38S5) 1130 French Foot- 
bal (61381) 1230 Boots and All (93833) 
130-lJOem Term (67324) 

EUROSPORT_ 

730am Step Arotoks (68836) 830Eunogol( 
(14871) 930 Show Junpreg (97855) 1030 
Alpne Skins (55720) 1130 Car Racing 
(75584) 1230 Snooker (37836) 200pm 
Eurobn (7039) 230 k* Hockey (72381) 
330 Motors Magazine (56132) 430 EuobW 
(54331) 530 Alpine sung (83316) 630 
News (3519) 730 MolorcycTOg (72316) 030 
Aftjlno SMng (8583Q 030 Foatirel {9630Q) 
1030 Terns (85487) 1030 Bastoltol 
(72107) 1230-1230tim News (71382) 

UK GOLD_ 

730am The Stahros (381559(9 730 
Napiboure (3538497) 735 Sons and 
Daughters (7975010) 025 EastEndars 
(7974381) 030 the BB (7081861) 030 The 
Onecfti Lhe (8918039) 1030 Beigarac 
P775S23) 1130 Tha SiAvans (5598132) 
1230 Sara and DajgttBrs (7985497) 
1230pm Nalgtibous (7570942) 130 East- 
Endera (3814881) 130 The Bfl (7579215 
230 Robri'S Neat (4463213) 230 ABO 'Allol 
(5633403) 330 Dallas (5496720) 336 The 
Cotoys (1814Z79) 430 Every Second 
Carets (971965K) 535 Give Us a Chie 
(14748K5) 535 SytaG (7710403) 530 
EaslEndera (5552GB4) 730 Two Antes 
(9074836) 830 'ABo 'AJtoi (4450749) 830 
Robn-s Nest (4482584) 930 Bergerac 
(9063720) 1030 The Bi9 (7986126) 1030 
tones Book at Raoacb (4905861) 11.10 Tap 
of the Paps £569294) 1200 Dr Who 
(2198140) 1230am FLM: Tiger In Ihe 
Smoke (1958, Wv): An. escaped prisoner 
seafttee tor a pneefere statue (6029411) 
210-730 Ntftt Shopptog (71137546) 

THE CHILDREN'S CHANNEL 

B30am RaiKan ti (15229) 630 Bobobcta 
(35519) 730 Beranstafti Beers (6014687) 
7.15 Toons (704855) 7.45 Beverley We 
Teens (703126) 8.15 Heed to Head 
(9091861) 830 Teddy Ruxpre (20584) 030 
Dmtoee Tma (28749) 1030 Topey and Thn 
(68381) 1130 RaiKan II (B0861) 1130 
Bobobote (81599) 1230 Bererttato Bean 
(3520590) 1218pm Tic Tac Toons (319836) 
1ZA5 Beverley Hi Taene (318107) 1.15 
Head to Heed (58996128) 130 Teddy 
Ruxpto (40838) 200 Poffiworth and Co 
(5213) 230 Hart* (9969010) 240 Crystal 
(3280264)245 Baber p21671) 3.15 RatKen 
II (4610730) 230 Many’s Cat (7103584) 
335 SpedaJ (5355565) 245 Spiff (6763769) 
335 Head to Head (4963862) 430 Mite 
Faig (4836) 430330 T-Rex (3720) 

NICKELODEON_ 

730am Bafink (7733774) 7.15 Turttes 
(153107) 7AS Rugrrf* (152478) 8.15 Blue 
(240107) 245 Modem Life fTOOTSS) BJO 
Eureeka (77476) 030 Fraggle Rock (78949) 
1030 David ihe Gnome (28774) 1030 Pee 
Wee (G2SBQ11 JO Jantttfi (57565) 1130 
Banana Sandwich (58284) 1230 Montoes 
(80942) 1230pm The Mropets (27297)1JO 
Eueeta (55774) 130 RaQQlB ftock (77738) 
200 Don! Ob Gnome (3213) 230 Banana 
Sandwich (1584) 330 RM Wee (2720) 330 
Capital Critters (6229) 430 Turtles (2838) 
430 Rrorats (1720) 530 Clarissa (4565) 
530 Guts (5300) 630 Qatny HQh School 
(2213) 030-730The Monkeee (3586) 

DISCOVERY_ 

430pm Gkxx* Fsrrriy (5559497) 430 
Durefi n Fhj&sia (5648381) 530 VoL 
canoecapes (90421774) 535 Beyond 2000 
(22958360 730 Travribr^ Grade (4485671) 
730An African Rkte (5549010) 8J0 Terre X 
(4554519) 830 Prates (4460126) 930 
Rekfe Ol Armour (5402381) 030 Spedtt 
Forces 77558720} 1030 WMade (9035300) 
1035 Castes re the Send (28068531138- 
1230 Now. Morocco (7806519) 

BRAVO_ 

1230 FIM Brigadoon (1954) Tourists 
stunble upon a magical Scotttsfi vOaga 
(9810871) 230pm FLM: Ctonga of Herat 
(1953, bty: Susan ttywad pays a yoreg 

songraiter (1384590) 330 David Niven 
Show (563031E3 430 Flying Nun (5546023) 
430 My Three Sora (5542107) 530 Beverly 
HUCes (4545881) 5L30 Demy and Mara 
(5839687) 830 Saber oT London (5556300) 
830 Men from Interpol (5547652) 730 
Yancy Derringer (4489487) 730 Duffy's 
Tavern (5543836) 030 AvBngere (9078852) 
930 FU* The Vtimpee Btt (1938. bAv): 
Mad sdartisi horror yam (5407836) 1030 
Torchy, The Battery Boy (7980942) 1130 
Ma^ Hamran. Mary Hartman (5401852) 
1130-1200The TteOgM Zone (9909519) 

UK LIVING_ 

730am Living Q&B474S) 830 Doctor Ruth 
(4451923) 830 Bon Vbyuge (4450294) 930 
Dr Ruh 14547774) 030 Days ol Ora Lives 
(1873010) 1030 Young and the Restless 
(4795838) 1130 Madhra Jeffrey (554S478) 
1200 Stas and S-gro (90661300) 1215pm 
Practical Living (21074381) 1230 House- 
calls (8887749) 130 Baaa (BK0590) 130 
Bon Voyage (8879720) 230 Agony 
(8881861) 330 Living (2445229) 335 
Gtadrags and Gtamora (71577010) 430 
Dsfinfcton (4091129) 430 tot«ua(<Ort 
(4080010) 530 Rocteo Drive (6109687)530 
Feme and Foraree (7375768) 5j45 k»w 
(5598687) 830 Data Smith (4092855) 730 
Material Worid (6016923) 730 Amore 
(4098039) 830 Ydu« and lire Rostiass 
(3996294) 930 FttM: The Year of Living 
Dangerously (1985): Mel Gibson plays a 
reporter caught in Iha cross-fire to 1080s 
Indonesia (3999081) 1130 Thar's Amore 
(5832958) 1130 Jnftluttton (B868316) 
1230-130M Agony Hour (3874885) 

FAMILY CHANNEL_ 

530pm Big Brother Jato (pSQS) 530 Bbcfc 
Stefan (7300) 830 Vibrator Years (4213) 
830 catofiphrase (5563 730All Ctoed Up 
(922Q) 730 Pyramid (1749) 830 Cate Eyes 
(25478) BJO Lou &srt (38942) 1030 Trivia! 
Pursuit (98399) 1030 Evnntog Shade 
(18749) 11J0 Rsmtogton Steele (66010) 
1230-130am Big Vafiey (35633) 

530ran VWd Side (152381) SJO VJ Ingo 
(249881) 1130 Sod (03403) 1230 fifes 
(35958) 1JOpm VJ Simone (930636) 330 
The Report 15448132) 3J5 At the Movies 
(5441887)430 News (9282128) 4.15 3 from 
1 (9272749) 430 Dial MTV (2478) 530 
MuSc (14823) 7J» fifes (14316) 830 Most 
Wonted (96805) 930 Boaute and Butt-Heed 
(38687) 10J0 Report (963852) 10.15 Ai the 
Movies (9581071 1030 News (709381) 
1045 3 from 1 (704836) 1130 Party Zone 
(68510) 130am VJ Mayw (20411) 200- 
530 Nigh! Videos (7410660) 

TV ASIA_ 

B30mn Persian Dawn (82400) 730 Region¬ 
al Naws (50316) 730Asian Morning (66823) 
830 Hindi Naws (25039) 830 Urtfti News 
(8313887) 845 Engfish News (8238942) 
930 Berzekh (11403) 1030 FLM: Mere 
Humdum Mare Dost (898871) 130pm 
Wa<*e N Durtye (58887) 130 FLM: 
Mahavem (888774) 430 Kldtfle Time 
(3774) 530-630 TVAand You (2126) 730 
Ba Adab Ba Mitoaca (785BQ 830 Engish 
News (436226) 8.15 FLM: Akati Mel Ja^io 
(85425590) IZOSsre Rve Past (8102343) 
13MJ0 9qh and Sound (66008459) 

Theme: From Stage to Screen 
730pm Tlw Teahouse of the August 
Moon (1966): An offices is assigned to bring 
democracy to posfiwar Japan (57854881) 
9.15 TIM Pawned Forest (1936, Ww): 
TrsveDera re ihe Artrona desert are taken 
hostage by a gangster (42488749) 
1030 One tor the Book (1947)- Woman 
fight rarer Ronald Reagan (708S48Z3) 
124&MB Ah, Wdnraaa (19S. bM) ; 
American eornp^of-ege cfcaraa (9^178237) 
220 Strange Mortarfe (1932. bta): Rd- 
mancs wfih Noma Sharasr and Orak Sable 
(40220633). Ends a!430 

CNN_ 

Tvrergy-tora hour nows progremmea 

CMT_ 

Coutey maic tom rracftvghl to 4pm 

QVC_ 

Home shopping channel 

CLASSIC /M 100-102 
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CRICKET 44 
RACING 43 
INJURY RULES OUT 
SECOND FAVOURITE 
FROM GOLD CUP 

HUGHES AND WARNE 
PAY THE PRICE 

FOR INDISCIPLINE 1 

THURSDAY MARCH 101994 

Smith defeated in vote to elect new chairman of England selectors 

Board gives Illingworth free rein 
___ _ _ __„_ 

By Michael Henderson P 

... 

Illingworth at Lord's yesterday after being elected chairman of the England selectors by tire Test and County Cricket Board 

believes England can trans- England party yesterday, 
form their fortunes. From now said; “It went through the 

EIGHT years after it refused 
to give him the responsibility 
that went with the England 
manager’s job. the Test and 
County Cricket Board has 
appointed Ray Illingworth as 
chairman of the selectors with 
comparable authority. He has 
the final choice chi selection, 
ahead of Keith Fletcher and 
Michael Atherton, the manag¬ 
er and captain, and will be 
judged accordingly. 

In appointing Illingworth, 
by 11 votes to nine in a postal 
ballot, the counties effectively 
rebuked these faceless people 
who wanted to get M.J. KL 
Smith’s nomination through 
“on the nod". Illingworth, 61, 
was not the starred candidate 
and owes his appointment, 
initially for two years, to those 
who valued the ability to take 
hard decisions above the 
soothing balm of diplomacy. 

When boats have to be 

Smith: losing candidate 

rocked, he will rode them—to 
Fletcher’s discomfort, if need 
be. “If you are going to be the 
chairman of selectors.** he 
said, “then you have to do die 
job properly. I would like to 
think that things wifi work out 
smoothly with Fletcher and 
Atherton, but if they don’t I 
will have the final say in 
picking the team. 

“I have a pretty good know¬ 
ledge of current players and I 
intend to get round every 
county in due course, not all at 
once. My job is then to lead die 
selectors and die captain in the 
right direction." 

There has been a concerted 
effort throughout the shires to 
get Illingworth, whose profes¬ 
sional reputation has no equal 
in the English game. Predict¬ 
ably, and erroneously, the 
contest had been represented 
as “blunt Yorks hireman” 
against “Oxbridge man". 

which does neither party 
much service. 

When Ted Dexter resigned 
as the chairman of the Eng¬ 
land committee on the last day 
of the fifth Test against Aus¬ 
tralia at Edgbaston last Au¬ 
gust. die Chinese whispers set 
off by board insiders suggest¬ 
ed that Smith, the chairman of 
Warwickshire, who had just 
been appointed to manage 
England’s tour in the West 
Indies, was the favoured 
successor. 

Quite who did the favouring 
is not dear, as it never is at 
such times, but Smith was 
seen as a decent sort whose 
lack of flamboyance would 
compensate for Dexter’s fre¬ 
quent infelicities. 

Put bluntly, his dullness 
was a public relations boon 
when the board came to 
reorganising the England 
committee into two sections, 
selection and development 

Illingworth learnt of his 
elevation late on Monday 
night when A. G Smith, the 
board's chief executive, 
phoned him at his Spanish 
holiday home. The 18 first- 
class counties. MCC and the 
minor counties each had a 
vote. 

His contract for which the 
board will pay compensation 
for his media jobs as a BBC 
Television commentator and 
Daily Express columnist be¬ 
gins today, although prior 
family commitments will pre¬ 
vent him from getting out to 
the Caribbean. 

Illingworth should have lit¬ 
tle difficulty working with 
Atherton, whom he feels has 
“a good cricket brain". Indeed, 
Illingworth's arrival could see 
a further blossoming of 
Atherton. 

Fletcher, in the second year 
of a firoyear contract may get 
squeezed. His record as team 
manager is poor and he will 
not get his selections ratified 
without good reasons. 

Last night, Illingworth 
talked, inter alia, about the 
folly of playing four mediura- 
paa bowlers on good pitches, 
which Fletcher has licensed on 
two tours. “Keith has a job to 
do every day." he said. “He 
works with the team but when 
the players are in the field I 
expos to talk with him about 
all manner of things.” 

Illingworth’s county career 
began with Yorkshire in 1951 
and ended there in 1983. From 
1969. he spent nine seasons as 
the captain of Leicestershire, 
where he built a side good 

enough to win the champion¬ 
ship, for the rally time in the 
club’s history, in 1975. 

As the captain of England 
between 1969 and 1973, his 
finest achievement was re¬ 
gaining the Ashes m Australia 
in 1970-71. He is commonly 
regarded as me of the three 

best post-war England cap¬ 
tains. after Len Hutton and 
before Mike Brearley. 
Chairing the selection panel 
he said yesterday, “was some¬ 
thing I thought about when I 
was the England captain”. 

With new players — “it 
takes only two or three" — he 

on it is his job to identify and 
promote those players with 
the appropriate talent and, he 
stressed, temperament Can¬ 
didates please note; shirkers 
need not apply. Smith, who 
flew to Guyana with the 

system in the proper way. The 
counties voted, IBy got the nod 
and good luck to him. We are 
afi on the same side, wanting a 
winning England team. I was 
sounded out about doing die 
job some time ago and I would 

have been happy to do it. But 
you cant say it was a life's 
ambition." 
□ Dennis Silk, the president 
of MCC, will become the 
chairman of the Test and 
County Cricket Board in Octo¬ 
ber. He succeeds Rank 
Chamberlain. 

Presence „ 
of Faldo 
and Daly 
adds spire 
to Classic 
Prom Patrkia Davies 
IN FORT LAUDERIMIJE 

THE powervthat-be at the 
Honda Classic, which starts 
today at the Weston Hills 
country dub here, must be 
offering up prayers of thanks 
for the return of the prodigal 
John Daly and the presence of 
the prodigious Nick Faldo and 
Bernhard Longer, the Masters 
champion. 

Sandy Lyle and Ian 
Woosnam, with three major 
championships between than, 
are also playing bur the tour¬ 
nament has suffered a couple 
of important losses, notably 
Fred Couples, the defending 
champion, who has taken his 
.‘tiling back home to Texas and 
Phil Mickdson. who broke his 
left fog siding last week. 

Faldo, who will be playing 
with Daly1, has missed the cut 
in his last two outings but 
refused to be worried by that 
rare lapse — it last happened 
in 1986. 

He has spent a few days 
working with David 
Lead better in Orlando and 
reported: “Everything's all 
right. We've changed a lot of 
things and I'm a lot happier." 

it is. of course, early season, 
and the big names nave their 
thoughts on the Masters not 
month. Longer, the defending 
champion there, has had four 
weeks off. including ten days 
in bed with influenza, and he 
will be playing die next throe 
weeks in his bid to “have 
another good Masters". 

Woosnam. who has not 
played since the Johnnie 
Walker Classic in Thailand at 
the beginning of February, is 
unrecognisable from the tor¬ 
tured being of late last year. 
He was in such despair after a 
dire display at Sun City that 
he turned to Leadbetrer. 

“David has such a good eye 
and. with me. it's one or two 
Kttie thins dial I need to do to 
swing well,” he said. "To me, 
irs one of the simplest things 
in the world to do what he 
suggests." 

The Welshman is an un- A 
complicated soul and he has * 
learned that he plays his best if 
he is relaxed. “The way I Hke 
to relax is to have a ample of 
beers,” he said. 

Woosnam knows when to 
stop, however, and having 
also proved that a tircb of XT 
44 in can be the best player in 
the world, he now feds no 
driving need to be No 1. “My 
goal is to win more major 
tournaments." he said. 

Manchester City turn to Walsh in striking search 

Walsh: reluctant 

By Peter Ball 

AFTER failing to buy Ian Rush from 
Liverpool or Alan Smith from Arsenal 
Manchester City’s search for a striker 
has led them to Paul Walsh, a former 
team-mate of the City manager, Brian 
Horton. Yesterday, Portsmouth ac¬ 
cepted an offer of around £750,000 for 
their player of the year last season and 
gave Walsh permission to begin 
negotiating personal terms with the 
Maine Road club. 

On die face of it, the decision to tzy 
to sign Walsh, who is now 31, smacks 
of desperation. The former Chariton 
Athletic, Luton Town, Liverpool and 
Tottenham Hotspur forward has 
scored in only one of his last 22 games 
for Portsmouth and is expecting to 
undergo surgery on a lingering ankle 

iqjiuy. However, his ability is unques¬ 
tioned and be had an outstanding 
match against Manchester United at 
Old Traffbrd in the Coca-Cola Cup in 
Januaiy when he scored both Ports¬ 
mouth goals in a 2-2 draw. 

“I played with him at Luton," 
Horton said yesterday, “and I know 
what a player he is. He was magnifi¬ 
cent last season — he must have made 
30 of Gay Whittmgfaam’s goals [he 
scored 47] — and when we played 
them at Oxford, he murdered us." 

This season, though, Walsh, who 
cost just £400,000 when he was signed 
from Tottenham in the summer of 
1992, has been less consistent, the 
ankle injury and Portsmouth’s 

declining form obviously affecting 
him. 

City’s pressing need is for a regular 

goalscorer and Walsh has hardly been 
that throughout his career. He aver¬ 
aged one in three games in his heyday 
with Luton and Liverpool but at 
Tottenham the ratio declined to 19 
goals in 128 league games. That said, 
he is Portsmouth's leading scorer 
this season with 11 goals in aO 
competitions and his popularity on 
the south coast is unquestioned, 
something amply demonstrated yes¬ 
terday when, as news of the possible 
transfer spread. Portsmouth’s switch¬ 
board was jammed with calls of 
protest 

The move could yet founder. Walsh, 
who has more than two years remain¬ 
ing on his contract and is completing 
the bunding of a new house on the 
south coast, has still to agree personal 
terms and must also to get his article 

through the Manchester City medical. 
That may not be a formality. 

Thereweresigns, too, yesterday that 
Walsh would move north with some 
reluctance: “JU be very sorry to go. 
because I love it at Portsmouth." he 
said, “but when a dub is ready to sell 
you. it says a fot It’s a great chance for 
me, but it’s the last thing 1 was looking 
for. I would have been quite happy to 
stay with Pompey for the rest of my 
career." 

Bruce Dyer. 18. the Watford striker, 
will complete a £1.1 miliion transfer to 
their Endsldgh Insurance League 
first division rivals. Crystal Palace 
today, provided that he passes a 
medical at SeQnxrst Park. Dyer has 
scored nine goals for Watford this 
season and formed a potent partner¬ 
ship with Paul Furlong. 

Crosswords —Votumes I Z3.4J.6 and 14.15 & lb (Bks). The Times Jubilee 
Puzzles. The Times CwwMe Crosswords — 3 & 4. The Sunday Times 
Crosswords - Volumes 1.UA art IQ and li (Bksl. The Sunday Tunes 
Concise Crosswords-1 & Z. ftjos inc p&p (UK). Chmues id Atom Ltd, 
51 Manor Larg. London SE13 5QW. Return deln.-ery.-Td 081-852 4575 (24 
hrsj. No credit jpaaipMer crossword releases; The Tunes 
Crosswords rt.TheTmres Concise Crosswords 5. The Sunday Times 
Crosy»o<d8l2- The Sunday Times Computer Crosswords—Vais 5 A 6 
£14.95 each Sue p&p UK). 

□ D □ m □ o □ E 
□ □ □ □ □ □ S □ □ 

No 109 

24 Condensed written compila- 

fty Raymond Keene 

This position is from the 
Hmman - Karpov, 

1992. Black has just 
a pawn an d.4. 

ite now tore into his 
position with 1 Nxf6. What 
should now happen? 

Solution, page 45 

Raymond Keene; page 5 
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By Philip Howard 

ACROSS 

I Whim (6) 
4 Spring visitor, two-note call 

(6) 

9 Deliberately break appoint¬ 
ment rise (5,2) 

10 Tedious duty (5) 

11 Quick (5) 
13 Wishing to be in another’s 

place (7) 
14 Shade; Vietnamese port (3) 
15 Complete: say (5) 
16 Herb; regret (3) 

17 Break apart (52) 
19 Discharge from army (5) 
21 Nimble (5) 
22 High female voice (7) 

turn (6) 
25 Goodbyes (6) 
DOWN 

1 Face armour (5) 
2 Get to grips (7) 
3 Thin metal shaft (3) 
5 Bareheaded (9) 
6 Japanese city; Tokyo (anag.) 

(5) 
7 Supervise (7) 

8 A difficult situation (1,6,4) 
12 Certainly (9) 
14 Manage thriftily (7) 
16 Confused search; jumble (7) 
18 Speaking falsehoods (5) 
20 The -.NY borough (5) 
23 Seed holder in plant (3) FAMP 

a. To behave effeminately 
b. A boarding-ladder 
c A sort of shale 

GNATHO 

a. With protruding teeth 
b. A school of paradoxes 
t. A sycophant 

TEN EB RIO 
a. Musical instruction 
b. A South American monkey 
c. A night prowler 
UPAS 
a. The obsolete pronoun: 

towards 
b. A Sanskrit holy book 
c. A poison tree 

Answers on page 45 

SOLUTION TO NO 108 

ACROSS: 1 Angles 5 Marx 8 Stag 9 Starling 10 Lun¬ 
cheon II Meek 12Velvet 14Lennon 16Glen 18Voraci¬ 
ty 20 Stiletto 21 Gnaw 22 Beta 23 Stroke 

DOWN: 2Netsuke 3 logic 4 Susceptivity 5 Milkman 
6 Rinse 7 Vainglorious 13 Vanilla 15 Outback 17 Lithe 
19 Cigar 

cm a> 
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